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PERMIT FOR LANDFILL IN HUNTING CREEK, VA.

‘ MONDAY, JUNE 24, 1968

HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
. NATURAL RESOURCES AND POWER SUBCOMMITTEE
K or THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
W ashington, D.O.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 .06 a.m., in_room
9203, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert E. Jones (chairman
of the subcommittee) presiding.

Subcommittee members present: Representatives Jones, Roush,
Moss, Vander Jagt, Gude, and McCloskey.

Subeommittee staff present: Phineas Indritz, chief counsel, Laurence
Davis, assistant counsel, and J. P. Carlson, minority counsel, Com-
mittee on Government Operations.

Other members of Committee on Government Operations present:
Representa,tive Henry S. Reuss.

Mr. Jones. The subcommittee will come to order.

The purpose of these hearings is to investigate the circumstances in
which the Corps of Engineers Tssued a permit to Howard P. Hoffman
Associates, Inc., oD May 29, 1968, to fill in & portion of Hunting Creek
just south of Alexandria, Va. ;

Frunting Creek is & <mall bay on the westerly shore of the Potomac
estuary, subject to the ebb and flow of the tides. It 18 navigable water
of the United States, and as such can legally be obstructed or filled only
under a permit issued by the Qecretary of the Army, acting through
the Corps of Engineers.

Tn 1963, Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., and Hunting Towers
Operating Co., Inc., Who have property bordering the Hunting Creek
Bay, filed two applications with the Corps of Engineers to pulkhead
and fill two adj acent wedge—shaped areas in the bay, each containing
about 18 acres, and stretching over 9,000 feet across {he bay almost to
the Virginia—Maryland line on the Potomac. Tn March 1964, the Vir-

inia Legislature authorized the Governor to convey to the applicants

the State’s rights to the oreckbed in the areas applied for, but the
Governor, according to my understanding, has not made that convey-
ance.
The Fish and wildlife Coordination Act (16 1.8.C. 662) requires
the Corps of Engineers, before issuing any permit to fl1 in navigable
water of the United States, to consult with the 7.9, Fish and wildlife
Qervice, and with the appropriate State wildlife agency, and to con-
sider their views of the impact upon wildlife.

The Corps of Engineers did consult with the U.S. Fish and wildlife

Service. Pursuant to such consultation, the'Ser'vme’s Bureau of Sport
Tisheries and Wildlife ob] ected to the applications on the ground that

(€8]
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- Gresh, Regiona]
Y » Bureau of Sport Fisherieg and Wﬂdh‘fe,
Atlanta, Ga., let ithe

'OTps of Engineerg have it ipn his June 17, 1964, letter,
barts of which follow :
“Waters in the mouth of Hunting Creek east of George Washington Memorig]
arkway gre generally shallow ang average 2 tg g feet deep, Although thesy
1 influence of about 2% feet. Thj

“Seaup, 2 060 to 8,000,
“Rimg-necked duck, 300 to 400.
“Black duck, 200,
“C‘anvasbaek, 100 Occasionally 1,500).
“Mallarq, 80,

“Butﬂehead, 50,
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«yye conclude that the ecological factors of shallow productive waters, adja-

cent marshes, and abundant £ood supply combine to make Hunting Creek an

attractive ared for waterfowl and other Water-oriented wildlife. The combina-

* tion of available wildlife and public access provides an opportunity for the ob-
gervation, study, and enjoyment of aquatic life in the jmmediate vicinity of our

- Nation’s Capital. Therefore, the Bureau feels that every effort should be made to
protect these esthetically valuable resources.”

To the Fish and wildlife Service’s letter was attached a Well-documented re-
port by Francis M. Uhler, piologist, Patuxent wildlife Research Center, Federal
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and wildlife, who has been studying waterfowl in the
Hunting Creek Estuary for 40 years:

«Because of the importance as a diving duck feeding ground of this shallow,
open water gection in the embayment at the mouth of Big Hunting Creek, every

effort should be made to protect this feeding area against destruction by either
filling or dredging. These shallow open waters, together with adjacent marshes,
compose an unsurpassed opportunity for conservation, enjoyment, and study o
aquatic life in the vicinity of our Nation’s Capital.”

3. National Park Service objects.——'rhe National park Service also protested
the proposed fill. The Park Service is now developing the 50-acre tract at Jones
Point into a recreational park. Plans for the park include 2 nature walk along the
estuary. If the Hunting Creek fill is permitted, and the proposed high rise apart-
ments built, the principal outlook for this walk would be toward a’line of apart-
ment houses. In addition, an unattractive, stagnant backwater would be created
petween the fill and Jones Point.

4, The permits are refused.——Congressmen Moss, Saylor, and Reuss, apprised of
the proposed fill in the summer of 1964, vigorously protested to both the Corps of
Engineers and the Department of the Interior. The protest of the Fish and Wild-
1ife Service, the National Park Service, and the Congressmen appears to have
peen effective, for on December 9, 1964, the Corps of Engineers wrote the Con-
gressmen informing them that it was taking no further action to approve the
requested permits.

5. The Cain switch of october 10, 1967.—The application “then rested for
almost 3 years. In Augusit—September, 1967, the applicants suddenly began aggres-
sive activities to revive the permit applications. Out of the blue, Assistant Secre-
tary of the Interior for Fish and wildlife and parks Stanley A. Cain on October
10, 1967, wrote Colonel Frank W. Rbea, District Engineer, U.S. Army Corps of
Tngineers District, Baltimore. Asgsistant Secretary Cain’s letter stated that:

«In response to public notices dated March 24, 1964, NABOP-P (Hunting
Towers Operating Co., Inc.), and NABOP-P (Hoffman, Howard P, Association,
Inc.), the National Ppark Service and the Bureal of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife
advised the Corps of Engineers of their opposition to the granting of the requested
permits on the grounds that the construction of the 'proposed pbulkhead and fill
would adversely affect fish and wildlife, park and recreation values in the area,
and might adversel affect the riparian rights of the United States as owner of
the area in Alexandria, Va., known a8 Jones Point. Revised applications filed in
July, 1964, which reduced the area of the proposed fill were reviewed by the
game two pureaus of this'Department and were opposed on the same pasis as the
original applications. : :

“However, since that time we have reconsidered our interests in this matter. In
the light of existing conditions in the area, Wé have concluded that the granting
of the applications would not signiﬁcantly affect recreation oT conservation values
in the Hunting Creek area. Accordingly, We withdraw the objections interposed
to the granting of the permits in accordance with the revised applications.”

Asgsistant Qecretary Cain’s letter ig, to say the least, disingenuous. Tts sec-
ond paragraph three times talks about “ge’ having changed our requirements
about Hunting Creek, and age” finding that the proposed fill won't hurt conser-
vation values. This clearly jmplies that the «ge” includes the National Park
Service and the Bureau of Sport Tisheries and wildlife. The fact iS just to the
contrary: poth the National park Service and the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and
wildlife, to their eternal credit, stuck to their guns.

Congress had made it crystal clear that it want d the judgment as to whether
a proposed fill affects wildlife to be made not by political functionaries such as
Assistant Secretary Cain, but by the career men of the U.S: Fish and wildlife
Service. Thus, the Fish and wildlife Coordination Act of 1958 (16 U.8.0. 662(a))

provides that:

e
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“Whenever the waterg of any stream * * are proposed or authorized to be
* ok o modified for any purpose whatever # * » by any public or DPrivate agency
under Federal Permit or license, such department Or agency first shall consult
with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Department of the Interior * * » with a
View to the conservation of wildlife resources by Dreventing loss of ang damage
to such resources * *  »

0
the Potomae~when he €rroneously reported that “we” diq not oppoge the Hunting
ion.

e Oonyressmen again protest.~Assistant Secretary Cain, despite the
record of the Drotest by Congressmen Moss, Saylor, ang Reuss, against the fill,
did nothing to inform the Congressmen of hig October 10, 1967, change of heart,
This, ineidentally, is one of the many things we hope thig subcommittee will ask

ssistant Secretar Cain to explain, He was invited to be present and testify
at the hearingg today, but We understang he told the staff investigator he woulg
be out of the country in Japan, We urge that he pe promptly called to testify,

The three Congressmen concerned got wind of Assistant Secretary Cain’g action
Some weeakg later. On Novemper 16, 1967, Congressman Moss wrote Assistant
Secretary Cain, Aasking Whether the Department of the Interior was, in fact,
ﬂipﬂoppmg. On November 24, 1967, Assistant Secretary Cain replied to Congress.

“This responds to your letter of November 16 concerning the Withdrawa] of
this Dep‘artment’s objectiong to the Droposed fin; and bulkheaq in the mouth
ria,

This letter of Assistant Secretary Cain’s go Shocked «Congressman Moss that
ongressman Moss wrote Assistant Secretary Cain back on January 3, 1968 .

“In reply to your letter of January 3, I can teq you that I dgig make g Judgment
hout any additiona] Studies of the fish ang wildlife values at the Site,”

Oongressman Reuss, who hearq of the reversal by My, Cain in early December
7, wrote to the ecretary of Interior on December 8, 1967. Reusy’ letter
{ Ta S s

“Three days ago T was called by an officer of the Corpg of Engineery who
informeq me that the Interior Department’s objectiong had been withdrawn
i Permit sought by Howarg p. Hoff-
public hearings. I wag Surprised,
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draw our objection to0 the revised applications, gince it was made primarily in
support of those who, in partat 1east, have now changed their minds.’
«rphis surely is one of the Jamest justiﬁcations for g!overmn«ental action I have
encountered. ‘As Congressmarn Moss and 1 observed in-a joint statement yesterday,
it is ‘a virtual admission by the Department that it took 2 position involving its
statutory duties without 'independenftly determining the validity and soundness
of this position. This is'an abdication of agency responsibility.’
«1t ig difficult to see how your Assistant Secretary for Fish, wildlife, and Parks
could permit 2 project which is SO Jestructive of both wildlife and park values.
«T hope you will study this matter and affirny the position which has given the
Department of the Interior such distinction under your administration that no
private inft;eres“r,—-awhether the rapacious would-be developers of the Merrywood
Tstate, the fast-buck operators seeking apartments on the Glen Tcho tract, OF
those ready to fill in the Potomae for proﬁts——should be permitted to trample the

c.

On December 29, 1967, Assistant Secretary Cain replied to Congressman Reuss:

«he Secretary has asked me to reply to your Jetter to him of December g, which
1 am pleased to do.

«My letter to Colonel Rhea, District Engineer cOTDS, Baltimore, o1 October 10
said, * * * we have reconsidered our interests in this matter [the Hunting Creek
fill apspliewtion.s], in the light of existing conditions in the area. ‘We have concluded
that the granting of the applications would not signiﬁdautly affect recreation OF
conservation values in the Hunting Creek area. ‘Accordingly, wWe withdrew the
objections interposed to the granting of the permits in accordance with the revi
applications.’ !

“In this matter I made a j‘udgment, endeavoring to reach 2 palance among
numerous interrelated values. In such situations there seems t0 be no action with-
out consequences that are unsatistactory to persons’ with particular values in
mind.”

Meanwhile, on December 12, 1967, Congressmen Moss and Reuss requested
Assistant Secretary Cain and other re’presenw‘nives of the De\par't,ment of In-
terior and Corps of Engineers to meet with themy in Congressman Moss office
at 2353 Rayburn House Office Building. Assistant Secretary Cain was not present,
but sent as his representative Mr. Travis Roberts of the Department of Interior.
Congressmen Moss and Reuss requested Assistant Secretary Cain, through Mr.
Roberts, to furnish them a complete 1ist of all conversations, communica:tioms,
and other contacts he.or other Interior officials, to his knowledge, had had with
repreSent'atives of the applicants for the fill permits. Since Assisbant Secretary
Cain had obviously not listened to Congressmen Moss' and Reuss’ objection to
the fill, the Congressmen were interested in knowing to whom he was talking
on the other side. To this date Agsistant Secretary Cain has not seen fit to
disclose this snformation. This i another reason why we hope that Assistant

] 1] ttee.

7. The career men told not to testify—On January 17, 1968, the Corps of
Engineers set down the fill applicah‘mn for hearings at Alexandria City Hall on
February 21, 1968. Congressman euss requ ed the U.8. Fish and wildlife
Service to send representatives to testify against the fill permit, and the pro-
fossionals of the Fish and Wwildlife Service appeared anxious to do 80 Assistant
Secretary Cain, however, instructed Fish and wildlife Service and National park
Service personnel not to attend the hearings. On January 30, 1968, Assistant
Secretary Cain wrote District PEngineer Colonel Frank W. Rhea:

“1 have talked with the people in the Bureau of Sport Fisheriesand wildlife
and we pelieve that we do not need to present testimony at the hearing (your
notice of J anuary 17, 1968) on the application of Howard P. Hoffman Associates,
Inc., for a pulkhead and filling permit in Hunting Creek at Alexandria, va.”

To have allowed the Fish and wildlife Service and National Park Service to
tell the truth at the February 21 hearing would obviously have undermined
Assistant Secretary Cain’s position, and he thus ordered them not to appear.

Q. The February 21, 1968, hearing.—AL the Alexandria hearing before Colonel
Rbea on Tebruary 21, 1968, no one appeared for the Fish and wildlife Service
or the National Park Service. Congressman Reuss presented testimony on pehalf
of himself and Congressman Moss vigorously opposing the proposed 1, on both
‘Fish and wildlife and National Ppark Service grounds. Congressman Reuss in-
cluded in his testimony personal reports of his inspection of the Hunting Creek
estuary, both in 1964 and again on December 9, 1967. His testimony included
eyewitness evidence that many hundreds of diving ducks and waterfowl were
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using the Very section of«Hunting Creek estuary sought to pe filled. Gongressman
Reuss algo included g written report from Fish ang Wildlife Service Biologist
Francig M.‘Uhler, Ientioneq above, datedJan’uary 31, 1968, ang ineluding Mr,
Uhler’s up—to-the—minute observationg of the important waterfow] values that
i

- January 31, 1968 - : o :

“DEAR Mg, REUsg AND MR. Mogg I prepareq the accompanying ‘Comments 1agt
Week in responge to your request of January 1g for additiona} information regard-
ing the waterfow] feeding and resting 8rounds in the Hu’nting Creek estuary

and real estate development iy those water,

“Therefore, Iam taking the liberty of Sending thig letter to yoy perSonally.”
i 2 public servant of high courage, We shall make it our businesy to
be alert to any reprisals that may be taken against him for telling the truth,

cerned ihdividual-s. The engineer for Howarq p. Hoffman Ass'ociates, not sur-
p’risingly, testifieq that the Dermit ought ¢, be granteqd.
9. The “Cain Muting” begins.—On March, 15, 1968, Assistant Secretary Cain

Was apparently getting worrieq. Michael Frome, the distinguigheq conservation
editor of Field & Stream, writer for American Forestgy and other Conservation
publications, had hearq of the mattep and had peen calling My, Cain; Hence the

- following memorandum frop, Mr. Cain to the Bureay of Sport Fisherieg and
Wildlife, dated March 15,1968 ; :
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«Subject : Hunting Creek Dredging Permit, L :

wphe pot still boils on the decision 1 made some time ago to remove objections
to this permit reversing an earlier decision made before 1 was Assistant
Secretary. - :

«phe latest difficulty raises from Mike Frome Who has asked that I reverse
myself. His point is not so much the fish and wildlife value of the few acres to be
pehind pulkhead on the upstream side of the mouth of the creek as it is his asser-
tion that to grant this permit would pnacticany aesure a continuous line of high-
rise buildings along the shore south of Hunting Creek, which doesn’t necessarily
follow.

wpoday I had 2 chance to gpeak to Secretary Udall about the problem. He had

earlier relegated the decision to me and had raised Do objection to what I did.
He merely wishes that we get a scientiﬁc—teehnical basis that can be 'stood on,
whether we g0 ‘yes’ or ‘no’ on issuance of the permit. This being the case, and
since 1 made my earlier decision without asking for a new study of the area,
1 think that one should be made now. Will you please have two oOr three of-the
Bureau staff—types who ordinarily make such judgments in river basins—go
over there and take a new 1ook? Whatever the judgment of the Bureal turns
out to be, 1 will go with it, as will the Secretary. Incidentally, 1 will not be both-
ered by reversing myself, if it ghould turn out that way. And if it doesn’t, 1l have
to take Mike Frome’s possible parbs. C'est 1a guerre!” -
10. The National Park Service stands ﬁrm.——-()n April 4, 1968 National Park
Service Director George P. Hartzog sent a memorandum to the Secretary of
Interior, through Assistant Secretary for Fish and wildlife and Parks Cain, as
follows : ' ‘

“Subject: Proposed Landfill in Hunting Creek. ;

«In March 1964, Hunting Towers Operating Co. and Howard P. Hoffman As-
gociates requested permission from the Corps. of Engineers to construct bulk-
heads and place f1] in Hunting Creek from their existing shoreline to & point
near the Maryland—Vlrginia poundary. at the mouth of Hunting Creek. It was
their contention that their riparian rights extended from the present shore-
line to the navigable waters of the Potomac River since in their opinion Hunting
Creek was no longer navigable. BY action of the general assembly of 1964, the
Governor and attorney general of Virginia were authorized to convey the sub-
merged lands to the applicants.

“rhe Department of the Interior in 1964 opposed the conveyance of the sub-
merged lands and the issuance of the fill permits on the grounds that the bulk-
head and fill would adversely affect fish and wildlife and park and recreation
values in the area, and might adversely affect the riparian rights of the United
States as owner of Jones Point Park. Revised applications filed in July 1964
which reduced the area of the proposed fill were opposed on the same basis as
the original applications.

«Recently, the Department reconsidered its interests in this matter in the light
of existing conditions in the area and concluded that the granting of the appli-
cations would not significantly affect recreation or conservation values in the
Hunting Creek area.

“An important principle ; that is, the presenv‘a»tion of our fast-di.sappearing
natural environment, which you have creatively defended with great honor and
high distinction, would appear to me tobe involved here.

“he bills pefore Congress to preserve estuarine areas, and the Potomac River
study as well, highlight the need to preserve the natural environment along the
Potomac estuary. Moreover, further studies of the area are being recommended.
«The alteration of wetland areas and the consequent 1088 of natural values and
environmental quality in an area where they are at a premium by virtue of ri-
parian ownership could set a precedent which might have disastrous conseguences
along the Potomac estuary and elsewhere. In short, this small concession at
Hunting Creek might be pointed to as a precedent for the right to undertake
far larger and more Jestructive high-rise projects in other embayments along the
Potomac.

“A]l things considered, 1 recommend the desirability of the Department re-
studying its recent decision at Hunting Creek.”

In short, National Park Service Director Hartzog was not changing his mind,
and stood for the public interest.

11. Mr. Cain wolarifies his role.’—On April 8, 1968, Assistant Secretary Cain
replied to National Park Service Director Hartzog's April 4, 1968, memorandum

R e
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To get an idea of the value of that land, it is interesting to note
that 8 years before, in 1961, this same gentleman, Francis T Murtha,
bought dry land right next to the water—4.81 acres of it—for $700,000.

want to do a little arithmetic, you will find that, if this f]] permit is
allowed to go through, he will haye paid about $1,700 an acre for land
identical with land for which g couple of years before he paid $145,000
per acre. I cannot, compute how many bercentage points profit that
1s but, obviously, to get the Corps of Engineers and the Department
of the Interior to 8o along on a fil] permit is a much simpler way to get
land for a high-rise apartment than to go out and buy it at a fair mar-
ket price. Hence, the energy with which My, Murtha’s contractor,
Howard P. Hoffman Associates, has pursued its application to fill.

As I say, the applications for the whole 36 acres of fi]] on both the
red and the black sections were maide hack in 1964. Since then Hunting
Towers has not pressed its application and the Corps of Engineers
has let it sit on the spindle, so to speak. The actual grant of the appli-
cant’s permit was made on May 29, 1968, by the Corps of Engineers to

oward P. Hoffman Associates, which ig the contractor with Francis
T. Murtha, trustee, What they ended up asking for was just the 9
acres in red. Presumably, the Corps of Engineers can at any future
time act on these other applications, and T should think, having made
the first fill, it would be rather easy to grant the latter applications
because the first fill would cause g backwash of stagnant water and
siltation in between it and Jones Point, and it would then be very
easy to say, “Well, now that this first fill hag occurred we might ag
well allow the fill for g, little more.”

duck area and it also seriously interferes with the proposed national
park on Jones Point in two ways: One, it would create a stagnant
backwash because it would cut off the flow of the water. Secondly,
when you erect some more high-rige apartments on that filled land
it will, to say the least, not help the view from the nature walk that
the National Park Service intends to build.

Well, to start now with the chronology, back on October 9, 1963,
the original application was made, and on March 94 of the next year,
1964, the Corps of Engineers published notice that it wags going to act
on dth}(;,l application to fill the Potomac. The corps’ published notice
said this:

with it, although out of the goodness of our heart we will let you
conservationists file any little protest that you want.”

You can see how this prejudges a matter like Hunting Creek, be-
cause Congressman Saylor and I would be the first to admit that this
fill, in water of 1 to 3 feet deep, doesn’t really hurt navigation. The
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channel of the Potomac used for navigation is very narrow, a fow hun-
dred feet right down the center. Therefore, if you are going to say
that anything in the Potomac not actually used for navigation 18
going to be filled, what you have said is: “Let the land developers
come along, let them fill the Potomac, all except a little 100-foot-wide
open sewer in the miiddle, and we will give them land at the taxpayers’
expense.” Well, T don’t really think that that is a very good way to
preserve the Potomac. ‘ :

I would hope that the Corps of Engineers would find its ‘conscience
one of these days and decide that its job is not just to look ab naviga-
~ tion, with a little permission to conservationists to bring up wildlife
values, but that its job is also to consider the public interest generally.

Step 2, the Tigh and Wildlife Service, immediately after it found out
about this, made firm and forthright objection to the g1 for just the
reasons I have given—that this is the great resting place for the diving
ducks in the Washington area, and to ruin any part of it is to go
counter to our national policy of trying to save rather than destroy
wildlife areas. s ‘ : _

Incidentally, the Fish and Wildlife Service and the National Park
Service have splendid records throughout this entire matter at 2
times, including right up to now. The same cannot be said of some ol
the political officers in the Department of the Tnterior, or the Corps
of Engineers. But the record shows 2 real dedication to the public
interest and the conservation interest, by the Fish and Wildlife Serv-
ice throughout the course of this Funting Creek matter.

On pages 3 and 4 of our statement are set forth the reports of the
Tish and Wildlife Service 3 years 2go as well as the report of their
expert biologist, Dr. Uhler, all of which come down to this, and I will
give you the conclusion: e '

“We conclude that the ecological factors of shallow productive
~ waters, adjacent marshes, and abundant food supply combine to make
Huntin (]Z‘ {
oriented wildlife. The combination of available wildlife and public
access provides an opportunity for the observation, study, and enjoy-
ment of aquatic life in the immediate vicinity of our Nation’s Capi-
tal. Therefore, the Bureau feels that every effort should be made to

rotect these esthetically valua,blere;sources.” K ' et

At the same time, the National Park Service heard about this and
vigorously objected, saying “\We intend to build & park at Jones Point,
and hence we oppose the fill” ' ~
~ Congressman Saylor, Congressman Moss, and myself also heard
of this in the spring or summer of 1964 and we, t00, vigorously pro-
tested it, both to the Corps of Engineers and the Department o the.
Interior, and due to the protest of the Fish and wildlife Service, the
National Park Service, and perhaps some of the rest of us, the Corps
of Engineers, on December 9, 1964, wrote us a very welcome letter
saying “We are giving up, we are going to take no further action on
these requested permits because of the obvious damage to the public
interest if the fill permit were granted.” : ,

We then dismissed the matter from our minds for 3 years.

Then in the fall, August and September of 1967, the applicants
suddenly became very a’ggressive again, and out of the blue—though
we didn’t know it at the time—on October 10, 1967, the Assistant Sec-

reek an attractive area for waterfowl and other water- :



v nt on page 5. Tt says
October 10, 1964, That should be October 10, 1967.

That October 10, 1967, letter s, to say the least, disingenuous. It
talks about, “we,” having just referred to the N ational Park Seryice
and the Bureay of Sport Fisherieg and Wildlife, as if they had changed
their tune, The Tact is just to the contrary. Both the Park Service anq
the Fish and Wildlife Service, to their great credit, haye continued to
stick to their guns and the only person who changed his tune was the
Assistant Secretary for, ironically enough, Fish and Wildlife and
Parks, who Proceeded to sell both his constituent agencies down the
Potomac by misinforming the Corps of Engineers that, there had been
this change of position, ~

r. Gupg. Mr., Chairman, might T agk g question ?
r. JONBs. Yes. :
Mr. (grUDE. I was wondering—did they give any reasons for their
e ? ,

Mr. Reuss. The entire let‘ter? Mr. Gude, is a part of the stafr file,
which has been introduced in evidence,

Mr. Jongs. Tt is 1tem No. 3, R
Ar. REvss. The letter that I quoteq is substantially verbatim and
gives no reasons, It simply says “We have changed ‘our views,” al-
though? as I pointqd out, the “We,’f; while it seemed to include the Fish

They did not, change their views at all.

make something of thig point because has expressed jt-
self pretty clearly as to what kind of coordination it wants, Back in
1958—was that the date, Mr. Indritz? Is that the Figh and Wildlife
Coordination Act?

Mr. INprITZ, 1958 was the last amendment,

I. SAYLOR. 1956 was the act, itself, and it wag amended in 1958,

r. Reuss, Right. In 1958 Congress passed the Fish ang Wildlife
Coordination Act Which provides that &« % whenever the waters
of any stream”—that is, the Potomac—¢“g e roposed or authorized to
be * * * modified for any burpose whatever” _that is, ﬁlled~“by any
- public or private agency”—in this case the applicant—“undep Federal
permit or license”that is, the Corps of Engineers——“such depart-
ment or agency”—that is, the Corps of Engineers— gyt shall consult
with the United States Fish anq Wildlife Service, Department of the
Interior * * = With a view to the con i i
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Now, Congress knew what it was doing. It did not say consult with
the Secretary of the nterior, the Under Qecretary of the Interior, or
the Assistant Secretary of the Interior. It wanted the career men to
be consulted. Here, what the Assistant Secretary for Fish and Wild-
life and Parks does by using the editorial “we,” is to imply that the
career men have changed their minds, when in truth and in fact, far
from changing their minds——

Mr. Joxgs. You don’t contend that the Secretary of the Interior
could not overrule the two bureaus?

Mr. Reuss. I do not. The Secretary of the Interior who, incidentally,
has apparently delegated this to the Assistant Secretary and the
Under Secretary, oould overrule the bureaus, but 'what Congress
wanted in the Coordination Act was the benefit of consultation by the
Corps of Engineers with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service. That is
why we said «[nited States Fish and Wildlife Service” instead of
the Secretary of the Interior or any of the other overhead in the
Department.

1t is worth noting that even though the Interior Department well
knew the objections of Congressman Moss, Congressman Saylor and
myself to the fill 3 years before, Assistant Secretary Cain did nothing
to inform us of the fact that he had changed his mind. Incidentally,
Secretary Cain, 1 understand, was asked to testify at these hearings.
He is out of the country at the moment. I do hope, for reasons that
will become apparent, that he will be given an opportunity to testify
before the subcommittee. ,

When the three Congressmen heard of Secretary Cain’s action,
some weeks later, several of us wrote to the Department. Congressman
Moss wrote Assistant Secretary Cain, asking the reason for his change
of position. On November 24, 1967, Assistant Secretary Cain replied,
and the key words are:

While it is true that this Department interposed objections to both the
original applications and the revised applications, the conservation values
which would have been affected were relatively minimal. I understand that
objections on conservation grounds were filed, nevertheless, in support of op-
position to the proposed development from other governmental sources. How-
ever, much of the opposition has been withdrawn and it seems to us to be the
sensible course of action to withdraw our objection to the revised

applications * Ok *

This letter so bothered Congressman Moss that he wrote back to
Secretary Cain on January 3,1968, saying:

In all candor, SiT, I must confess that I find your letter totally unresponsive
to the questions contained in my communication to you.

Those questions were, «What was back of this 7 Congressman Moss
said:

1 assume the original action of opposition was based on careful studies of
the effect upon wildlife * * *. If my initial premise is correct, then certainly
there must be some sort of study upon which you based your subsequent action.
Or is it your intention to tell me that you made “a judgment” without any ad-
ditional studies by the experts of the Fish and wildlife Service?

To this Secretary Cain had a reply on January 11:

In reply to your jetter of January 3, I can tell you that I did make & judgment
without any additional studies on the fish and wildlife values at the site.

1, too, heard of this change of position in early December 1967,
and I wrote a letter outlining my pos1t10n——wh1ch is identical with

i
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that of Mr. Moss and Mr. Saylor—to the De artment of the Interior
on December 8, 1967 » which appears on pages 7 and 8 of my statement.
I, too, got a letter back from Assistant Secretary Cain, who answered
for the Department that he had tried to reach a balance, and so on.
ongressman Moss and I then asked Assistant Secretary Cain
and members of the Department and the Corps of Engineers to meet
with us in Congressman Moss’ office to try to get some of the facts,
r. Cain was not able to be present, but he sent as his representative
r. Travis Roberts of the Department of the Interior. Congressman
Moss and T formally requested Assistant Secretary Cain, through
Mr. Roberts, to furnish us a complete list of a]] conversations, com-
munications, and other contacts he or other Interior Department, of-
ficials had with representatives of the applicants for the f]] permits,
hat was 6 months ago. We have never received such a list of con-
versations and communications. We would very much like to have one,
and hope this committee will get one.
Then, due to the request of the Congressmen, the Corps of Engineers
agreed to hold a public hearing at Alexandria on February 21, 1968, T
asked the professionals of the Fish and Wildlife Service to send repre-

sentatives to testify against the fi] permit and, so far as T could see,
the Fish and Wildiife Service people were more than willing to do it.
However, they were instructeq by Assistant Secretary Cain not to
testify at the hearing. On J. anuary 30, Assistant Secretary Cain wrote
the District Engineer: T have talked with the people in the Burean of
Sport Fisheries and Wildlife and we believe that we do not need to
present testimony at the hearing” in Alexandria, Obviously, had the
Fish and Wildlife Service been all owed, and the Nationa] Park Service
been allowed, to comment and testify to the truth, it would have under-
mined Secretary Cain’s position that there were no more than minimal
wildlife values involved.

Then there occurred the February 21,1968, hearing by the Corps of
Engineers, T appeared on behalf of myself and Congressman Moss,
testified from My own eyewitness inspection of the ares to be filled just
a few weeks before, on which T was accompanied by the Fish and Wild-
life Service biologist, Dr., Francis M. Uhler. T testified at length that
waterfowl in great numbers were using the very section of the Potomac
sought to be filled by this permit,

(Subcommittee note.—The transeript of the Feb, 21, 1968, Corps of
Engineers hearing is reprinted as part IIT of the appendix of this

earing record. )

Congressman Moss and I had earlier written to Dr, Uhler of the
Fish and Wildlife Service asking him to testify, and he sent along to
us on January 81 o very full account, showing once again the
enormously valuable character of the waterfow] sites on this section
of the Potomac. In forwarding the material to us, Dr, Uhler said in his
letter of J. anuary 31, 1968, that we reproduce at page 10 of my
statement :

Dear Mr, Reuss and Mr., Moss: T prepared the accompanying comments last
week in respongse to your request of January 16 for additional information
regarding the waterfowl feeding ang resting grounds in the Hunting Creek
estuary below Alexandria, Va., but when I tried to send it officially 1 found

that there apparently is “more than meets the eye” in the background of the
broposed fill and real estate development in those waters,

——
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Nevertheless, we did present his report which is most illuminating.

(The material referred to appears at p. 81.)

Mr. Reuss. Incidentally, I want to say once again that in the judg-
ment of our witnesses, Dr. Uhler is a public servant of great ability
and great courage, and we shall malke it our business to be alert to any
attempt to take reprisals against him for telling thetruth.

There were a great number of witnesses at the hearing, all of whom
testified against it. They included the Izaak Walton League of
America, the Audubon Society, the Daughters of the American Revolu-
tion, the Wilderness Society, the Sierra Club, the Northern Virginia
Conservation Council, the ashington Urban League, the Alexandria
Council on Human Relations, and numerous concerned individuals.

The engineer for Howard P. Hoffman Associates, the applicants,
not surprisingly, testified that the permit ought to be granted.

So the matter rested after the hearing, until some events which just
came to light as a result of the subcommittee staff’s inspection of the
‘Department of the Interior’s files in the matter, and they are extremely
interesting. This starts on page 12 of our statement.

On March 15 this year Dr. Cain was apparently getting worried.
One of the reasons was that Michael Frome, the conservation editor
of Field and Stream magazine and columnist for American Forests
and other magazines, had heard of the mattter and started to call
" Dr. Cain. In the files of the Department of the Interior is found this
memorandum dated March 15, 1968, from Dr. Cain to the Bureau
of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife.

1 won’t read it all, but in summary it says:

The pot still boils on the Hunting Creek decision, which I made some time ago to

remove objections to this permit reversing an earlier decision made before I was
Assistant Secretary.

He goeson:

The latest difficulty arises from Mike Frome who has asked that I reverse
myself.

Then:

Today I had a chance to speak to Secretary Udall about the problem. He had
earlier relegated the decision to me and had raised no objection to what I did.
He merely wishes that we get a seientific-technical basis that can be stood on.

Lateron:

This being the case, and since I made my earlier decision without asking for a
new study of the area, I think that one should be made now.

Then he goeson :

Will you please have two or three of the Bureau staff—types who ordinarily
make such judgments in river basins—go over there and take a new look? What-
ever the judgment of the Bureau turns out to be, I will go with it, as will the
Secretary. Incidentally, T will not be bothered by reversing myself, if it should
turn out that way. And if it doesn’t, I'll have to take Mike Frome’s possible
barbs. Cestla guerre!

The National Park Service, to its great credit, stood by its guns for
the umpteenth time, and on April 4, 1968, Director Hartzog of the Na-
tional Park Service sent a memorandum to his superiors on the subject
of the proposed landfill, saying once again that reserving the estuary
areas was of the greatest importance and that this fill would adversely

affect the Jones Point Park, and concluding :
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All things considered, I recommend the desirability of the Department re-
studying its recent decision at Hunting Creek.

Then on April 8, Dr. Cain, in a very significant memorandum to
the National Park Service, replying to that April 4 memorandum,
clarified his role. Again, reading the relevant portions of this memo-
randum from Dr. Cain to Director Hartzog :

weak opposition to the bermit and that the fish and wildlife values claimed
for the area were “upgraded” here in Washington. It was further stated that
this was at least partly in response to certain congressional opinions. This was
before I was Assistant Secretary. .

He also said :

I was informed that some of the congressional objections had been withdrawn.
John Dingell had done so in writing to the District Bingineer of the Corps. It
was implied that others were no longer opposed. It was at this point that I
withdrew Interior’s opposition, a decision based first on political considerations
and second on the feeling that the values were not great in the area to be filled.

Ordina?ily, one doesn’t put these self-revelations in memorandums,
but there it is,

His memorandum continues:

Congressmen Moss and Reuss have let me know their displeasure,

Mr. Saylor had also made known his displeasure but his apparently
was not included.

Dr. Cain’s memorandum goeson:

More recently, T have asked BSFW to make a field examination of the area,

since it had not been looked at for several years. I have not had a report on this
Yyet.

His final paragraph says:

I will be happy to reverse myself if BSFW makes a strong case and if NPS
can give me evidence of the important values,

The Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife has been making a
strong case publicly and privately for the last 4 ears, and the Na-
tional Park Service likewise, One wonders where the Assistant Secre-
tary for Sport Fisheries and Wildlife and Park Service has been.,

This April 8 memorandum, incidentally, has more than its share of
inaccuracies. It says that the Bureau of port Fisheries and Wildlife
report was weak. As the record shows, it could hardly have been more
vigorous. It says that other Congressmen were no longer opposed. Well,
Coligressman Moss, Congressman Saylor, and myself are not amused
at that.

Then there is the admission that the main reason for the October
10, 1967, reversal was “political considerations.” I would like to know
what those considerations were, Who was pressing Dr. Cain so hard
to make the fill? Why, 6 months after Mr., Moss and I requested it of
him, did Dr. Cain fail to give us a list of people who were exercising
this political muscle of theirs? And what was so strong about this
political muscle that it outweighed the professionals in t e Fish and
Wildlife Service and the N. ational Park Service ?

He also asked in this memorandum that the Bureau of Sport Fish-
eries and Wildlife make a field examination of the area “since it had
not been looked at for several years.” This is simply erroneous. The
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Fish and Wildlife Service biologist, Dr. Uhler, had made a field ex-
amination of it in 1967, and again in January 1968, and found it
prime waterfowl territory. I know this because I was along in the
boats. T saw Dr. Uhler there. His examination was widely reported in
the press at the time. His report was introduced into the February 21,
1968, hearing by me. T would hope that Assistant Secretary Cain woul
explain to the committee how he could make that statement that the
Hunting Creek area “had not been looked at for several years.”

On April 9, the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife once again
stood firm in its memorandum back to Assistant Secretary Cain.
won’t read it all except the very strong conclusions:

Regardless of protestations to the contrary, granting this permit will have
the effect of opening the way for a succession of similar actions both above and
pelow the mouth of Hunting Creek.

And listen to this:

I make that positive statement in the full knowledge that it will be chal-
lenged as an opinion, which it is. It is an opinion, pardened after watching situa-
tion after situation in which the natural scene has become a victim of the “nib-
pling” phenomenon, one characteristic of which is that each “nibble” is used as
justification for the next. * * * This action must be halted, but our reluctance
to support a permit denial by the Corps of Engineers at Hunting Creek has
made them question our position elsewhere on the Potomac.

1 think we must urge the Corps not to grant this permit. We might say, as
Webster did about Dartmouth College, that «1t is a small thing, but there are
those who love it "

Hurrah for Director Gottschalk of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries
and Wildlife. :

Then——here the plot thickens—on April 10, 1968, Assistant Secretary
Cain, .confron"ted with the repeated findings of both the Fish and
wildlife Service and the National Park Service that this fill permit
should not be granted, threw m the sponge. On that day he wrote a
memorandum to all concerned, to the Secretary, to Under Secretary
Black, to the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, the National
Park Service, and Brigadier General Woodbury of the Corps of En-
gineers, saymng: .

Thank you very much for your report * * *. Your response is in effect a reitera-
tion of the position of the Bureau back in 1964, and I agree that there has prob-
ably been little change since then.

T am in the position of having to accept your statements of the fish and wild-
life values associated with the site and those regarding open space, scenic, and
recreational values, and I do so gladly.

How gladly, in view of his activities later on in the afternoon of April
10, remains for the subcommittee to decide.

But this is what the memorandum said :

What this means is that I am now reversing the position that I took earlier
* % % T accept your pmfe'ssiona‘l judgment.

Let us look at what happened later that afternoon after the memo-
randum had been repared.

Dr. Cain telephoned Brigadier General Woodbury, head of Civil
Works for the Corps of Engineers, and informed the General that
Dr. Cain had changed his position and was now goin. back to the
historical Department of the Interior position opposing the fill permit.
Dr. Cain told General Woodbury all about his memorandum which
he had just written, and a copy of which was directed to General

- ——eeeEEEEY



—

24

Wood‘bury, who got it almost immediate]y. Dr. Cain admitteq that
his October 10, 1967, osition, flip-flopping on the Department’s earlier
position was, in Dr, gain’s words, “naked and indefensible.” He went
on to say that both the N ational Park Service and the Fish and Wild-
life Service continued firm in theip opposition to the fill and that he
was, therefore, reversin his stand.

But then listen to what General Woodbury of the corps told Dr.
Cain over the phone: “I can get you off the hook on this. T’ll refer the
matter to Under Secretary Black.” This is a new name in the proceed-

Then 5 days later, on April 16, Dr. Cain sent General Woodbury
of the Corps of Engineers the following memorandum which, jg fully
intelligible only in connection with the events of April 10 which T
have described. Here is the Cain-Wood‘bury memorandum of April 16 ;

at which time they recommended unanimously to me that I reverse the position
that I had taken earlier, I prepareq the attacheq memorandum to Director
k.

“I giveup, T reverse myself,”
’%hen, Dr. Cain’s memorandum continues: “T understood from the

phone conversation”—that is, the Cain—Wood-bury phone conversation

shortly after Dr. Cain had written that memorandum—

that you would send the permit request over to Interior, following the procedure

that was in the agreement between Secretary Resor and Segretary Udall. This

would go to Under Secretary Black, according to the machinery of the agree-
ment, but I understand from his office that it has not yet been received.

Perhaps you are awaiting g baper report from the Bureau, which is the
normal reporting level, In that case, T am sending with thig memorandum g copy
of my memo to the Bureau, of April 10,

Incidentally, that is the same document which General Woodbury
was sent on April 10,

Under Secretary Black is anxious to get thig issue resolved because he is get-
ting numeroug telephone calls on the matter,

The memorandum shows that copies were sent to the Under
Secretary and others,

Now, let’s relate thig April 16 document to the events of April 10,
According to the “machinery” developed on April 10, Genera] Wood:
bury was to get Dr. Cain “off the hook” by writing to Under Secretary
Black, asking him to OK the permit, N ow, Secretary Cain, 5 days
later, says:

I understang from Black’s office that the Woodbury letter has not yet been
received,

S —
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Because perhaps General Woodbury was— :
awaiting a paper report from the Bureau of Sport' Fisheries and wildlife * * *

I am sending with this memorandum a copy of my memo to the Bureau of
April 10 * * ¥,

Then he went on to say that Under Secretary Black—

is anxious to get this issue resolved, because he is getting numerous telephone
calls on the matter.

We would like to know from whom Secretary Black was getting
those telephone calls. He was not getting them, so faras we knew, from
any of the conservationists or public interest Beople. He was certainly
not getting them from Congressman Moss, Congressman Saylor, or .
myself, because Wwe were unaware at that time of Under Secretary
Black’s sudden involvement.

Then on page 18 of our summary—the day before Dr. Cain, on
April 16, sent General Woodbury the memo saying “Hurry up, Gen-
eral Woodbury, get us that request so that the machinery can start
to work”’—General Woodbury had in fact written a long letter to
Under Secretary Black, according to the “machinery” setup, which is
set forth on pages 18 and 19. I won’t read the letter, but its essence is
“QK, Under Secretary Black, give us the Department, of the Interior’s
views.”

The Woodbury letter contains its share of inaccuracies. For instance,
it says: “The Bureaus of the Department of the Interior concerned
with parks, conservation, recreation, and pollution have withdrawn
any objections and have I dicated that the project will not adversely
affect the area from these standpoints.” General Woodbury well knew
from his April 10 telephone conversation that, far from withdrawin,
their objections, the Fish and Wildlife Service and the National Par
Service had dug in their heels and said, “Over our dead bodies.”

; Nevertheless, he states that the Bureaus have withdrawn their ob-
jections.

Then, Under Secretary Black sent back a letter to the Corps of
Engineers on April 26, which is set forth on page 20 of our statement,
simply saying that he had made a visual inspection of the affected
area and there was an indication that he had seen no ducks. Well, I
will tell the Under Secretary why he saw no ducks. It is because the
ducks arrive in November and leave in March. The time to go see the
ducks is when other Members and I have seen them by the thousands—
in November, December, January, and February, not after the ducks
have gone.

So, seeing no ducks, the Under Secretary of our “Clonservation De-
partment” announced that they were flip-flopping for the second time
and “Go ahead, Corps of Engineers, grant the permit,” which the
S{orps of Engineers, in the last item in this sorry commentary, did on

ay 29.

Iywant to thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommit-
tee, for bearing with me. You will note that this chronology is made
up largely from De artment of the Interior documents.

Mr. Saylor and Fask that the subcommittee compare the record of
the career men of the Fish and Wildlife Service and the National
Park Service with the record of the higher appointees in the Depart-
ment of Interior and with the record of the Corps of Engineers. We
hope that having made such a comparison the subcommittee will vindi-

L iii————



26

cate the judgment of the career men of the Fish and Wildlife Service

and the National Park Service, the people that Congress asked be the

coordinating authority, and direct the Corps of Engineers to take

such action as is needed to cause the permit which it hag sought to

%fganthbov be withheld, and the public interest and conservation thereby
upheld.

Mf JonEs. Thank you, Mr. Reuss.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, T want to state that I concur very fully
in the statement made by Mr. Reuss and acknowledge my close asso-
ciation with Mr. Reuss and Mr. Saylor going back to the beginning of
this application,

want to make the record very clear on one point because an effort
has been made to try a little crude intimidation, T Own property in the
Old Cit .of Alexandria. T own three townhouses in the Old City of

only in my home city of Sacramento where I was engaged .in con-
siderable controversy when efforts were made to destroy much of
historic value; but at the request of the citizens’ committee of Old
Town, I interceded in the original effort to prevent—and we were suc-
cessful—the location of access highways on Royal and Fairfax Streets
in the Old Town of Alexandria which would have successfully
destroyed much of the history of that unique bit of Americana,

And so the continuing interest here is g valid one representing many,
many years of interest in conservation,

Mr. Jonws, Will the gentleman yield ¢

Mr. Moss. I will be happy to yield.

Mr. Jonzs. The gentleman from California, who has served on this

man from California,
Mr. Moss. I thank the chairman,
would say from the very beginning we were told, when the engi-
neers first informed us that the applications would not be acted upon
further, that in the event of their revival we would receive notice. We
received notice by attorneys for the applicants calling on us. At no

had finally been fgran‘ted, at which time'I told him that I regretted
his action, I would do everything T could to reverse it, and I would

The matter has moved with unseemly haste and with a total ignor-
ing of the appropriate agencies’ expert opinion. I concur most whole-
eartedly in the recommendation of Congressman Reuss that this com-
mittee make it its responsibility to see that no act of intimidation
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or recrimination is taken against the career men who have demon-
strated their adherence to principle and their courage in continuing
to support a position founded on fact and professional expertise.

Mr. Joxes. Mr. Roush?

Mr. Rousa. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jonus. Mr. Vander J agt?

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to compliment the gentleman for presenting a very
well-documented study and a great deal of information. Just a couple
of points I want clarified for my own mind.

Is it your contention, Mr. Reuss, that the filling of the red area on
the map will create a stagnant backwater in the area that is the dark
color there?

Mr. Reuss. That, Mr. Vander Jagt, is part, though a smaller part,
of my contention. It stands to reason if you build a projection out
into the river, as that red projection Is, that it will create greater
stagnation, that the silt which washes down the Potomac to the regret
of all of us will have a catchment area there. However, 1 say that is
relatively aminor part of my total obj ection.

My major objection is that if you fill in 9 acres of the last valuable
diving waterfowl resting area in the Metropolitan Washington area,
you have ruined 9 acres of a priceless resource. Sure there are a num-
ber of other acres that would not at the moment be filled in, but it
s like somebody coming along and wanting to knock off the top 80 feet
of the Washington Monument, and when you protest he tells you
there are still quite a few feet of it left.

Obviously, our resources are not such that we can forever nibble
at them.

Mr. Moss. Will the gentleman yield?

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. Glad to.

Mr. Moss. T think it important to recognize that the black area is
covered by an additional application which has not been acted upon,
but in light of the very recent experience, could suddenly become fire
up and move with great rapidity to final approval.

Myr. VANDER JAGT. Again, for the clarification of my own under-
standing, would an objection by the Department of the Interior have
the effect of blocking the permit, or is the exclusive authority for the
granting or denial of the permit in the domain of the Corps of
Engineers?

Mr. Reuss. It is the latter.

Under the law, the Corps of Engineers, with regard for the total
public interest—not just navigation but the total public interest—has
to make the decision, and the statute, the Fish and Wildlife Coordina-

tion Act, requires that it consult with the Fish and Wildlife Service
on wildlife matters. Having consulted, if it did consult, which in this
case it did not—having consulted, the Corps may legally come to
another conclusion. That, of course, does not preclude the interest of
this subcommittee because with a record as squalid as this, the Corps
of Engineers, I believe, has some explaining to do.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Did I understand your statement to indicate
that the primary material consideration of the Corps of Engineers is

in navigational matters?
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Mr. Reuss. That is not what the statute tells them to put into their
head, but that is what in fact they, in too many cases, do consider as
the primary consideration ; and they are sometimes so indiscreet as to
let it get into their public pronouncements, as it did when they an-
nounced the hearing after the applications were first made ‘in 1964,

You see, if you make a central and overriding factor out of naviga-
tion, then the Corps can authorize the fill of every saltwater marsh
and every river in the country so as to give some reg] estate speculator
a chance to make g thousand percent profit and always he protected,
saying “we did not 1] in the navigatiop channel.” In the Potomac, for

r. VaNpEr Jaer. In your conferences and exchanges of corre-
spondence with Dr., Stanley Cain, did he ever indicate on what basis
he reversed the objection of the Department ? ’

Mr. Reuss. It remains g mystery. Congressman Moss had quite a
Specific exchange with Assistant Secretary Cain on that point and this
is set forth on Page 7 of Mr. Saylor’s and my testimony.

Congressman Moss asked him “the same question: “Just what did
prompt you to make this change, Dr., Cain, in the departmental posi-
tion? Did you have any study, any new evidence ?” And after a series
of letters, Dr., Cain finally admitted on January 11 that he did not
have any new studies, and that he made his judgment without any
additional studies.

So it is a mystery to me what he based his reversal on. That is why
Wwe wanted to know “who hag been contacting you, Dr, Cain %’ He has
not seen fit to tell us, 80 it remains an enigma.

r. VANDER Jagr. T believe In one of the letters or memos he made
the statement that the reversal was based “first on political considera-
tions.” Did he ever indicate what thoge “political considerations?” were ?

Mr. Rruss. No. Admittedly, Congressman Saylor, Congressman
Moss, and myself are politicians. We do not apologize for it. How-
ever, it was not our Political considerations which prevailed, because
we lost, as you know.

. VANDER Jagr. After there was an indication they would get
them off the hook b referring this to Under Secretary Black, there
is a statement here ¢ at Mr. Black was receiving numerous telephone
calls. Ts it my understanding that none of you representing the con-
servation interests were telephoning Mr. Black at that time?

r. Reuss. That is correct. I have nevep telephoned Mr, Black.

I.SAYLOR. T never have,

Mr. Moss. It the gentleman will ield, T believe I talked with the
Under Secretary after I learned ofy his action. I did not know that
he had any role'in this; therefore, not anticipating his intervention, I
did not contact him before he signed his letter of April 26, 1968.

Mr. VANDER Jaar. At the time that Mr. Black was receiving these
telephone calls and gave the impression that he wanted action on g
decision, there wags no public knowledge, was there, that this matter
had been transferred to Under Secretary Black?

r. Reuss. On the contrary, there wag complete secrecy, although

ongressman Saylor or Congressman Moss and myself had made very

U —
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~ clear, by letter and by personal contact months before with the De-
partment of the Interior, our interest in the matter. We were not told
of either Dr. Cain’s suddenly finding his soul or his losing it again
a few minutes later, or Mr. Black’s intervention.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. In the efforts of the three of you to obtain the
facts and the information regarding this matter, you made the state-
ment that Dr. Uhler was having difficulty forwarding material to you
in an official capacity. Is that right?

Mr. Reuss. That'is correct. Let me be clear here that Dr. Uhler
was not a volunteer. We wanted to get the man who knew most about
this area, and Dr. Uhler happens to be a 40-year career biologist sta-
tioned here at the Patuxent Wildlife Research Center who all his
life has known and worked the Hunting Creek area. We got hold of
him in 1964, made an inspection at that time, and then again we asked
him to make a further inspection this last December, and this Jan-
uary, because the matter had revived again.

And we also asked him for an official report, and as our testimony
indicates, his efforts to get that to us officially were unsuceessful.
Nevertheless, and to his credit, having been asked by Congressmen
to give us a report, he gave us that report, which we then intro-
duced in evidence at the February 21 Alexandria hearing.

Mr. Vaxper Jagr. Why would a career man who made a study, and
was requested by the Congressmen for that study, have difficulty
transmitting that information to you?

Mr. Reuss. It does not speak well. The only explanation I can offer
is one that is inherent from the chronology we presented to you—
that the “political considerations” of which Dr. Cain speaks, the
“more than meets the eye” of which Dr. Uhler speaks, must be the
explanation.

Mr. Vanper Jacr. It would appear that many of the answers to our
questions would necessitate the appearance of Dr. Cain.

Mr. Rruss. Yes, I am sorry he was not able to be here and I hope
that the subcommittee will have an opportunity to hear his side of
the story and have him explain his actions.

Mr. Jones. He has asked to be heard, Mr. Reuss.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have no further
questions.

Mr. Jones. Mr. Gude ?

Mr. Gupe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I had the opportunity to visit the Hunting Creek area Friday after-
noon, and I certainly want to commend the three Congressmen who
have done so much in this fight. We in the metropolitan area of Wash-
ington are very fortunate to have a great river going right through the
center of our city, as well as the C. & O. Canal and the wonderful fea-
tures that are associated with it. I found Hunting Creek to be a very
handsome area of low shoreland and I do not think there is any doubt
that the intrusion of high-rise apartments right at that juncture would
harm the park out on the point. '

We visited the site of the lighthouse there that is to be restored when
we have sufficient funds. It is a beautiful area. We did not see any ducks
naturally—as you point out you have to get there in the wintertime—
but we did see a heron and he seemed to be happy and able to make out
in his feeding. So I think this is great. This is the “camel with his nose

96-216—68—3
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under the tent” operation that we see going on. In fact, it looks like a
nose up there on the map.

Is that not the sum and substance—not only that it would actually
take land that provides food for wildfowl in addition to spoiling the
profile of the shoreline there, but that you feel there would be more to
come ?

Mr. Reuss. I think the gentleman from Maryland is absolutely cor-
rect. I would stress, however, that even if we could be presented with
ironclad guarantees for all eternity that there would be no more to
come, there still should be every reason vigorously to resist this; be-
cause this does take 9-plus acres of valuable diving duck waterfowl
resting area and it interferes in a meaningful way with the proposed
Jones Point Park.

Mr. Gupe. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jongs. Mr. McCloskey ?

Mr. McCroskey. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman. T would com-
mend the gentlemen for their presentation.

Mr. Jonzs. Do you have anything further that you would like to say,
Mr. Saylor?

Mr. Savror. Yes, Mr. Jones and members of the subcommittee, I
have some comments that I would like to make.

First, I would say that those of us who have keen interest in this
matter are deeply indebted to you and members of this committee for
setting up this hearing.

Mr. Jones. Mr. Saylor, this is not very far from the Capitol. T just
wonder, if it would be convenient, whether it would be helpful to the
committee if we were to go down and examine the general area.

Mr. Sayror. I can just say to you, sir, that you will not see ducks if
you go there now. But if you would go as I have gone in the late fall
and during the winter, you will find thousands of ducks,

I would like to comment overall on some things.

First, I think there is a tremendous lack of understanding by the
Corps of Engineers, the Department of the Interior, the Assistant
Secretary of the Interior, and the Under Secretary of the Interior
as to what President Johnson has asked for. N. ow, there is one thing
that has impressed me in all of the years of my life that I have been
interested in conservation and that is that politics should play no part
in it. It is the one thing in this country that cuts across party lines, it
cuts across economic lines, it cuts across religious lines, it cuts across
color lines. There is no such distinction amongst those of us who are in-
terested in conservation. The President of the United States, the
President of all of us, on the 8th day of March of this year, sent
to the Congress a message asking the Congress to preserve the Po-
tomac, and in that message he stated that the failure of Congress to
act now will make us the shame of generations to come. All I can
tell the Under Secretary of the Interior, if he can read English, is
that he has perpetrated a shame that, if it continues, will rise to haunt
him when he goes back to the Pacific Northwest; I can tell the Corps
of Engineers that they should hang their heads in shame now for
what they have done. There is no doubt about it that Assistant Secre-
tary Cain, stupidly or not, told the truth when he said there must be
some “political considerations.”
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Let us figure out what the political consideration has to be. It has
to be somebody who is out to make a fast buck and who must have
some connection with the members of the Democratic Party. And
the only reason I say that to you is that less than 5 years ago this
land, 9 acres, was bought for about $20,000, and if this fill is completed,
based upon the price which the trustee paid 5 years ago, you have
somewhere between $1.5 million and $3.1 million riding on that little
9.acre tract of land. And very frankly, somebody is getting paid.
It is just that evident.

That is a hard charge to make, but it is a charge that somebody
might as well look at because there is money, and there is big money,
involved here. And so the ducks, who have nobody to talk for them,
have just a couple of people who have always forgotten politics. 1
just want to say that John Moss and Henry Reuss and I have been
engaged in battles of similar nature ever since we have been Members
of Congress. And we have not worried about the fact that some of
them are Democrats and I happen to be a Republican.

We have looked at this from the national interest. Let’s look a

-1little more at the national interest.

This is in the town of Alexandria, Va. I have been concerned about
Alexandria for quite some period of time because it is in the metro-
politan area. I went back and looked at the history of the granting
of what is now known as the George Washington Memorial Parkway.
Congress, back when they celebrated the 200th anniversary of the
birth of George Washington, determined there should be on both
sides of the Potomac a memorial parkway in the name of George
Washington, and, of course, it had to go through the town of Alex-
andria, Va. And the town of Alexan ria has not played fair with
the Congress because the Congress agreed with them back in 1928, when
they began to make their arrangements, that they would protect the in-
terests of the country and in turn we would build the Mount Vernon
Highway. Now the main street of Alexandria, Washington Street,
was paved by the Federal Government and the town council. We
got an agreement between the Alexandria people and Washington
and the Congress that they would protect it.

Now certainly they violated, as far as T am concerned, the very spirit
of that agreement when they granted, in the first place, the right to put
Hunting Towers, those three high-rise apartments, right there along
the area which interfere with the view of that area and interfere with
what Congress intended when we decided to build the Mount Vernon
Highway.

Mr. Jones. Congress made a mistake by not making limited access,
too. Had we done that, we would have preserved the scenic beauty of
that area. The parkway is nothing more than an ordinary commercial
type of highway.

Mr. Sayror. This is right, Mr. Jones, and I say to you I believe that
when you make an agreement—or you become a member of the council
whose predecessors have entered into an agreement with the Federal
Government—whether you would have entered into that agreement
today or not is beside the point. If the word of those people over there
is not any good, then all the things that we could have put in the
agreement would not be any good.
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It is about time that some of these people who are involved in mak-
ing these decisions will realize that there is an interest of the public
that overrides any political consideration.

When Mr. Black—I would like to comment. He is here in the room
and I have nothing against him. He was picked out to come here and
be the Under Secretary of the Interior. His background, of course,
was that he worked up with the Bonneville Power Administration. He
comes from out in the West. He has come down here and he is now
second in command in the Department of the Interior. When he writes
a letter to General Woodbury that says there is no doubt that the
opinions reached by those concerned with the conservation impact, that
their position is founded on subjective judgment considerations rather

- than factual evidence—I just want to say that I do not think Mr. Black

‘even bothered to go look at the reports.

_Sure, he says he went over and took a look and did not see any ducks.
You cannot see any ducks if you go over there now and this subcom-
mittee will not see any. But I want to know what is subjective about a
count by ornithologists and qualified observers showing a 5-year aver-
age wintering over of the population of 4,000 ruddy ducks, 3,000 to
4,000 scaup, 300 to 400 ring-neck ducks, 200 black ducks, and as high
as 1,500 canvasbacks, mallards, bubblehead, pintails, and whistling

- swan. This is not subjective, this is not opinion; these are facts. And

- he completely ignored them.

- All T can say is that not only my faith, but the faith of a good many
other people in the Interior Department, has been shaken by the deci-
sion that has been reached by these people. And very frankly, I just
feel sick at heart that Stewart Udall, who has established a record
second to none of the people who have occupied the position of Secre-
tary of the Interior, would have a black mark like this left against him.

I certainly hope that this will be reversed, because the Secretary of the
Interior, following the President’s message, sent to our Interior and
Insular Affairs Committee a bill asking that the Potomac be preserved,
and while one committee of the Congress is trying to act upon the leg-
islation suggested by the President and the Department of the Interior,
the same Department of the Interior is playing hand in foot with the
Corps of Engineers, and violating what was intended.

Well, it is just one of those things that makes other people in other
countries wonder what has happened to the United States. These are
the values that ought to be preserved and there are plenty of places
they can go and build a high-rise apartment without coming down and
filling in Hunting Creek.

Some of us have had enough interest in this that we have gone and
gotten some old maps, and I think we are going to be able to prove that
this might not be in Alexandria, this might be in Fairfax County, and
we might get a little court case to determine just where the line is in
Alexandria, Va., and Fairfax County people have not been asked
whether they would like to have it. Of course the commissioners of
that area have indicated that they are very much opposed to the grant-
ing of this license and they have not given any license to anybody to
put up a high-rise apartment in this area.

I 'hope as a result of this committee hearing that you can impress
upon the Corps of Engineers, who have the final responsibility in this,
that while it will not interfere with navigation—everybody concedes
that point that this fill is not going to interfere with navigation on the
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Potomac—it is going to interfere with some values that ought to be
preserved, and the values which the President, the Commander in
Chief of the Corps of Engineers, has asked be preserved.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. :

Mr. Joxus. Thank you very much, gentlemen. We can appreciate
your great concern in the fact that you have taken so much effort to
apprise and inform the committee of the transactions that have taken
place involving this whole matter. Thank you very much.,

"Our next witness is Mr. Michael Frome, columnist for the American
Forests magazine of the American Forestry Association, and conser-

: vation editor of Field and Stream.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL FROME, COLUMNIST, AMERICAN FORESTS
 MAGAZINE, AMERICAN FORESTRY ASSOCIATION, AND CONSERVA-
TION EDITOR, FIELD AND STREAM :

Mr. Fromr. Essentially I believe that a writer’s words are meant to
be read rather than heard. But I appreciate deeply the interest of this
committee, and of its members individually, in the tragic affair of
Hunting Creek and your willingness to probe the broad implications
behind it. Therefore, since I have lived in the area for 17 years, I felt
that I must come to be of service to you as best I can.

I might point out that representatives of national conservation or-

* ganizations—the American Forestry Association, the Wilderness So-

ciety, National Wildlife Federation, who I recognize, and others—are

in the room today because the issue of Hunting Creek is not a local

affair: It is a national crisis in conservation and in morality of govern-
ment. :
How I became involved in Hunting Creek is related in my column

~in American Forests, copies of which have been given to you and

which I offer for the record. :

A lady of Alexandria telephoned and asked how I could live in good
conscience saving birds and beauty in distant places while watching
the desecration of birds and beauty in my own community. “Are you,”
she asked, “like the Department of the Interior, which screams like a
bold hawk but behaves more like a frightened chicken ¢”

Subsequently, I learned that the Virginia Legislature in 1964 passed

TLB. 591, authorizing the sale of the historic and scenic streambed of
Hunting Creek, one of the most important resting areas of diving
ducks along the Potomac River. I must say, as a Virginia citizen, it
grieves me that this action was taken by our legislature without public
hearings, without study by the Department of Conservation ; and when
Mr. Reuss spoke of the need for coordination I felt desperately the
need for greater coordination and initiative on the part of the States,
particularly my own.
" I do hope, when your committee chooses to study Hunting Creek on
the site, that you will invite the Commission of Conservation of the
State of Virginia, which is headed by Carlisle Humelsine, the presi-
dent of Colonial Williamsburg, to come and participate with you in
your study. ;

The bill was sponsored by Delegate James Thomson of Alexandria.
The purchasers were specified as the Hunting Towers Operating Co.
and Francis T. Murtha, trustee, the latter being an official of the In-
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ternational Brotherhood of Teamsters in the Miami District and of the
Teamsters pension fund. : .

On May 29, 1968, the Department, of the Army issued a permit au-
thorizing Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., to construct a bulk-
head and to fill in Hunting Creek. The firm of Hoffman Associates is,
I believe, headquartered in New York. It is represented by the politi-
cally active law firm of McCormack & Bregman, the former being
especially active in Massachusetts and the latter in Washington, D.C.,
and environs.

On April 11,1968, I addressed a letter to Secretary Udall at the In-
terior Department advising him that I was about to write about Hunt-
ing Creek and asked for information concerning his personal views
and the views of agencies in his Department. I will not go into the
whole correspondence, but I think it important to cite my request for
the following two specific items:

1. The professional judgment of the National Park Service on the effect of
the proposed high rise apartment on the scenic vista of the Potomac, the traffic
impact on the Mount Vernon Memorial Highway, and the effect on the Jones
Point Park project.

2. The professional judgment of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife
on the effect of the landfill on waterfowl which now use the area for resting
and feeding, and on the marshes south along the river.

The response came from Under Secretary David S. Black, in Mr.
Udall’s ~be£l)1alf. It did not furnish the information I requested, but
rather Mr. Black’s own views, as follows:

1. The National Park Service has expressed concern over the general impact
of high rise development on the Potomac scene, but in such general terms that
I would hesitate to term it “professional judgment”. * * *

2. Similarly, the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife has cited reduc-
tion of waterfowl habitat as the basis for objection. Again, however, no spe-
cific evidence of actual waterfowl displacement has been presented and no per-
suasive explanation has been provided as to how this particular project would
have adverse impact on other areas that have demonstrated wildlife value, * * *

The letters now in the record of this committee from Director Hart-
zog of the National Park Service, and Director Gottschalk of the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, coupled with such disap-
pointing statements by the Under Secretary of Interior and the
strange and distressing behavior of the Assistant Secretary for Fish
and Wildlife and Parks, show clearly that the integrity of the finest
professional men in Federal service is in danger. I refer to the rangers,
naturalists, historians, biologists, foresters, soil scientists and other
professionals of our public land management agencies, the protec-
tors of the landed estate of the American people—men of principle
and high purpose, whose competence and devotion to the people we
have now seen denigrated and disavowed.

This is why I consider Dr. Francis Uhler, the biologist of the Bu-
reau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife at Patuxent, whom I do not
know personally, the most important man before you in the room
today. Where the leadership of his Department sacrificed principle to
expediency, he refused to be silenced. He held aloft the banner of pro-
fessional integrity and public interest in the finest tradition. It re-
minds me of Gifford Pinchot and his battle against Richard Achilles
Ballinger early in the century to save Alaska from the Morgan-Gug-
genheim Wall Street combine. :
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T pray that you will not allow Hunting Creek to be plowed under by
the Department of the Interior and Corps of Engineers. The scientific,
biological, scenic, and recreational values are manifestly and unde-
niably present. It must not be dismissed as merely a case of “ducks
versus high rise.” This little area deserves preservation as a symbol
of what is good and right and decent in the attitude of a people toward
their surroundings and their God-given natural resources. -

Moreover, I urge this committee to look further into policymaking
procedures at Interior, specifically in the following two cases:

1. Ozark National Scenic Riwverways, Missouri—Many people in
the great State of Missouri, joined by others throughout the land,
worked for establishment of this national park area to safeguard the
beautiful Current River as a natural legacy to the future. These people
are now shocked that the sanctity of their treasured riverway is to be
invaded by powerlines designed for the service of mining interests
exploiting lead and iron deposits in the Ozarks—with the sanction and
blessing of the Department of the Interior.

9. Delaware Water Gap National Recreation Area, New Jersey-
Pennsylvania.—When the National Park Service published its first
plan for management of this new area surrounding the proposed Tocks
Island Dam and Reservoir, it wisely designated Sunfish Pond, a beau-
tiful glacial lake on Kittatinny Ridge, for protection in essentially its
natural wild character. Presently the public learned the Department
had given approval to com lete desecration of the pond and ridgetop
for a pumped-storage hy roelectric site to benefit the utility com-
panies. We are asked for an expenditure of $200 million from the
Treasury of the United States to operate a daily fluctuation in the
water level of the reservoir, exposing mudflats along 100 miles of shore-
line. I think we have the right to know the process of decisionmaking
in the Department of the Tnterior that foists such devastation upon
the land. ;

We live in an age when land is scarce and desirable for a multitude
of reasons. In northern Virginia the people are trying to save a few
precious places. We do not want the Mount Vernon district to look
like Manhattan—a complex of dark concrete canyons. We want it to
be a fitting companion piece for the Nation’s Capital, a region of light,
air, and space, with trees, fish, and birds that children can know and
enjoy, and thus serve as an inspiration and model to the country.

Alas, northern Virginia has been plagued with indictments and
convictions of public officials for complicity with real estate devel-
opers; even now the intrigue to despoil and destroy goes on. Less than
3 or 4 miles from Hunting Creek, the people are fighting to save 90
acres of land earmarked for protection as a public park from disaster
and destruction through machinations to annex this area into Alex-
andria. ' : '

We receive scant leadership or support from the State of Virginia.
Tt has been said that “Richmond is 100 miles away and 100 years be-
hind,” although I have reason to hope that Governor Godwin will
exercise his responsibility by refusing to sign the papers transferring
the deed to Hunting Creek.

I mention these incidents to underscore the meaning of this investi-
gation by the Committee on Government Operations. By the very
simple fact of holding a hearing, you are giving hope and inspiration
and even, one might say, restoring faith in the business of democracy.




36

Thank you. i '
Mr. Jongs. Thank you very much. , ‘ ‘ o2
0 you know whether the Governor has acted under the 1964 act

of the legislature? ' o

Mr. Frome. I have been in touch with the chairman of the conser-
vation commission, who said the matter is now under review by the
attorney general of the State for the Governor.

Mr. Jones. And the Governor has made no comment ?

Mr. Fromr. No; he has not, ;

Mr. Jongs. Are there questions ? Mr. Roush ?

Mr. Rousw. No questions.

Mr. Jongs. Mr. Moss? '

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions at this time; but I
do want to compliment you, Mr. Frome, on a most excellent state-

ment. I share your sense of disquiet. T think we are seelng too many

have the same attitude toward the resource which has already been
permitted to be significantly downgraded : the Potomac and its tribu-

Mr. Jongs. Mr. Vander J agt?

Mr. Vanprr Jaer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to commend Mr. Frome for his interest and concern,
as shown in his statement, and parenthetically commend the little old
lady in the tennis shoes who whipped up your interest in this particu-
lar matter. T have just a couple of questions., L

I understand you made the statement that when this public hear-
ing was held in Alexandria on February 21, the career people of the

permitted by their superiors to testify. ‘

Mr. Frome. T did not make that statement; but it is a fact,

Mr. Vanper Jaer. That is a fact ¢ ~

Mr. Frome. Oh, yes. Dr. Cain told me that. -

Mr. VaNDER Jaér. One other question : You asked Secretary Udall
on what basis, or on what decision process, they concluded that this
area really was of little conservation value?

Mr. Frome. Yes. \

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. The answer came back to you through Mr. Black.
Do T understand that the basis of that exp%;nation was that they
questioned the competence of people who had examined the area ?

Mr. Frome. I think that is a fair conclusion ; yes.

I would also like to say I think it is unfortunate that the Secretary
had to take refuge behind his Under Secretary. T asked for his judg-
ment, his personal opinion, and I talked with him about this befors,

Mr. Vanper Jaer. And you never received an answer from him ?

Mr. Frome. No; I did not receive his view. T think it was the De-
partment’s decision that the Secretary of the Interior should stand
behind it and take responsibility for it.
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Mr. Vaxper Jaer. That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
Mr. Frome. I would like to offer Mr. Black’s letter for the record.
_ Mr. Jowes. Without objection, the letter will be inserted in the hear-
ing record at this point. ‘, :
(The letter follows:) . ohs
DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
. ‘OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.O., April 26, 1968.
Mr. MIcHAEL FROME, Wi S LR
Alexondria, Va.

Dear Mz. FrROME: Secretary Udall has referred to me your letter of April 11,
concerning a bulkhead and fill permit application now pending before ‘the Corps
of Engineers as it would affect Hunting Creek. As you may know, the responsi-
bility for final departmental action under the interagency memorandum of
understanding has been assigned to me.

Having completed its public hearing on the matter and on the basis of the last
recorded position of this Department, the corps has been free to proceed with
a decision for over 2 months so far as our interests are concerned. Solely on the
basis of informal indications of renewed concern within the Department, how-
ever, we were accorded a belated and eminently reasonable opportunity to review
the matter again. To compress a 4-year proceeding into a short space, there is
enclosed for your information a copy of a letter which I have today forwarded
to the responsible Army official. ; : : i ¢

In response to the specific questions you have posed, the following information
is provided : ; ;

1. The National Park Service has expressed concern over the general impact
of high-rise development on the Potomac scene, but in such general terms that
I would hesitate to term it “professional judgment.” As to impact on Jones Point

_or other park- areas, I have inspected those sites in the company of the Park
Service representative most knowledgeable about the area. Structures on the
proposed project would be visible from only a small segment of the Jones Point
property and no more 80 than the existing buildings on higher ground. From the
picnic area on the south side of the creek, those existing buildings will be the
backdrop of any new structures; the view will therefore be essentially unchanged.

2. Similarly, the Bureau of Sports Fisheries and Wildlife has cited reduction
of waterfowl habitat as the basis for objection. Again, however, no specific evi-
dence of actual waterfowl displacement has been presented and no persuasive
explanation has been provided as to how this particular project would have
adverse impact on other areas that have demonstrated wildlife value. In both
instances, I am convinced that professional judgment has ‘been influenced more
by the possible precedent effect of this permit than by its direct and immediate
impact on conservation values. This concern is fully appreciated, but its relevance
is highly questionable since all but a relatively short stretch of the undeveloped
downstream shoreline to Mount Vernon is under Park Service jurisdiction and
control. You will recall that the Department entered vigorous opposition to
intensive development at the south end of Dyke Marsh and, in conjunction with
local citizen effort, prevailed. Our response to the corps with respect to already -
developed areas north of Hunting Creek in no way alters that policy.

3. The Federal Walter Pollution ‘Control Administration is on record with the
corps as of December 15, 1967, 'to the effect that the proposed project would not
have adverse effects on water quality. This evialuation was reviewed as recently
as April 17, and reaffirmed. Moreover, the corps proposes to insert in any permit
which may issue a condition requiring compliance with any requirements or in-
structions of Federal or State pollution control agencies. .~ Y

4. T cannot, of course, express Secretary Udall’s personal views on the signifi-
cance of this site. However, based on a visual inspection in ‘the company of pro-
fessional park and wildlife representatives, I am of the view that modifications of
natural conditions on the north side of Hunting Creek over the past half-century
have reduced its conservation or scenic significance 'to a very minor level. With
the exception iof lands in actual Federal ownership (e.g. Jones Point), in fact,
there seems to be little prospect. for sound preservationist argument on that side
of the creek. So long as any further encroachment can be held to the boundary
line described in the enclosed letter (east line of South Royal Street projected
to the thread of Hunting Creek), the situation will now. become stabilized.
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I have noted with particular interest your closing comments on the memoran-
dum of understanding we have with the Department of the Army, The real sig-
nificance of that arrangement, in my view, is thiat it establishes the principle of
interagency review ‘and prescribes a procedure that assures that opportunity.
You are aware, I 'am sure, that our views are not mandatory on the corps. We
have every confidence that our position will be persuasive where ithe values are
demonstrated and significant. But the memorandum of understanding grants us
no license ito be arbitrarily negative, without regard to private property rights,
weight of the evidence or relevance to matters properly within the Department’s
sphere of responsibility. If such a pattern were adopted, the memorandum would
soon become a shell empty of substance. v

I trust that your journalistic treatment of this issue will give due recogni-
tion to all of the factors involved in spite of the perisonal preference most of us
might have with regard to this project.

Sincerely yours, )
~ Davip 8. BLACK, Under Secretary.

Mr. Jongs. Mr. Frome, in your article, which I will put in the record
immediately after your testimony, on page 53 of the June 1968 issue
of American Forests magazine, you said you: phoned Director Gott-
schalk, and that he said : | ' :

Our report of 1964 is still valid.' The marshes below will deteriorate. But the
effect of this fill in itself is not our primary concern. We must choose: either we
can make the Potomac a model river or we make it a ditch,

Was that a direct quote of a conversation you had with him?
Mr. Fromz. Yes. " :
Mr. Joxzs. Then the continuing paragraph:

Then I called Director George B. Hartzog, Jr., of the National Park Service,
who said, “I am deeply disturbed. I agree completely with Mr. Gottschalk. I am
worried about the process of decisionmaking and where it may lead.”

Is that too 'a direct quote of the conversation that you had with
Mr. Hartzog? : ; L

Mr. Frome. This is correct, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jones. Thank you, sir. We appreciate your testimony, Mr.
Frome. It has been most helpful. ‘

Mr. Frome. Thank you. , ‘

Mr. Jongs. Without objection, Mr. Frome’s article in the June 1968
issue of American Forests magazine will be made a part of the
record at this point. ’

(The article follows:)

[From American Forests magazine, June 1968]
By Mike FrROME

- I found myself one day enjoying the most delightful daydream, in which I was
privileged to spend my career writing about the natural and intellectual glory of
America, evoking the love that all must feel for forest, river, prairie, wildlife,
- and humankind, the diverse land forms and life forms. In this luxurious reverie
I was free of issues, crises, and conflicts, and of entangling occupation with the
ways of politicians, bureaucrats, and special economic interests, -

Then the telephone rang. The dream was done.

It was a little old lady in tennis shoes. I could tell by the tone in her voice—
blessed with idealism and honesty, hurt, and anger, determination, confusion,
and uncertainty about the weakness and corruption in the world around her.

“I have read your article in Southern Living about the Everglades,” said she,
“but you do not fully impress me. It is one thing to advocate protection of en-
dangered birds a thousand miles away, but why have you been silent about en-
dangered birds at Hunting Creek on the Potomac River, close to your home?
Are you, indeed, like the Department of the Interior, which screams like a ‘bold
hawk but behaves more like a frightened chicken ¥’
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The lady left me no-alternative but to pursué the issue. The details I subse-
.quently discovered are sordid and stenched. They redch far beyond the local set-
ting of a potential land fill threatening a resting ground of diving ducks in their
involvements and implications. But let us pick up the trail at the start and follow
the smells where they may lead. : ‘ ) i ;

Hunting Creek empties into the Potomac at the southern border of Alexandria,
Va., a dozen or so miles downstream from the heart of the Nation’s Capital. It
is an historic stream associated with the comings and goings of the master of
Mount Vernon, the great shrine that lies about 6 miles south. The stream is crossed
near its mouth by the George Washington Memorial Parkway, an eminently
worthy component of the national park system.

Tor thousands of years, or longer, the shallow waters at the mouth of Hunting
Creek, touched by tidal inflow from the sea, have provided fertile feeding and
resting areas for large numbers of gulls, terns, and diving ducks. In recent years
the inner tidelands of the creek have been badly damaged by construction of an
Interstate Highway interchange and by unsightly and smoking dumps, part of
a landfill awaiting high-rise development by the Marriott motel, hotel; and restau-
rant family and others. These latter projects were bitterly and bravely protested
by the Valley View Citizens Association before the Supervisors of Fairfax County.
Their protests were in vain, alas, but then several of the supervisors were later
indicted, along with the county planning director and assistant planning director,
for complicity in a wide range of real estate adventures. ‘

Despite these intrusions into the estuary, the Bureau of Sport Pisheries and
Wildlife reported in 1964 that between 3,000 and 5,000 scaup and ruddy ducks
winter in 'the vicinity. “Because of the importance as a diving-duck feeding
ground of this: shallow, open-water section in the embayment at the mouth of
Big Hunting Creek, every effort should be made to protect this feeding area
against destruction by either filling or dredging,” the Bureau declared. “These
shallow open waters, together with adjacent marshes, compose an unsurpassed
opportunity for the conservation, enjoyment, and study of aquatic life in the
vicinity of our Nation’s Capital.” .

This testimony, offered by the finest wildlife professionals, echoed and.sup-
ported fully by the park professionals, was later to be shamefully disavowed
and discounted, for reasons that in due course will become clear. £

For the present, the statement was occasioned by the introduction and passage .
of a bill, H.B. 591, in the Virginia Legislature authorizing the sale of 36 acres of
estuarine streambed at Hunting Creek, owned by the Commonwealth, to an indi-
vidual and a private firm. The individual, as it developed, is associated ‘with
the pension fund of a large labor organization: No quarrel there—unions have
as much right to-invest in real estate as anybody else—but the sole sponsor of
H.B. 591, Delegate James M. Thomson, a lawyer of Alexandria, is known far
better as a stalwart of good old free enterprise and States’ rights than of public
land rights, civil rights or labor’s rights. Strange bedfellows. )

The National Park Service felt so strongly about the Hunting Creek issue that
it protested and appealed to Virginia authorities. For one thing, high-rise apart-
‘ments would mar the view of the Potomac. For another, they would overload
and commercialize traffic on the Parkway. Further, any development at this
estuary ‘would have demonstrable effect on the recently acquired Jones Point
Park, which juts into the Potomac nearby. The safest and sbortest access to the
new park, assuring maximum public benefit, logically should be directly from
the Parkway. But this would become impossible with high-rise development.

The Commonwealth turned its back on the Park Service and on the broad
needs of its own people. However, the U.8. Army Corps of Engineers has the
jurisdiction over navigable waters and must issue permits for dredging, filling
and excavation. Thus the views of public agencies and citizen ‘groups in
Alexandria and Fairfax County were presented to the corps. “The obstruction
resulting from bulkheading and filling will alter natural silting processes at the
mouth of Hunting Creek,” declared the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wwildlife.
“Ensuing development on the proposed fills will constitute a disturbance factor
which will adversely affect waterfowl and shore bird utilization in the general
area and seriously obstruct public observation and enjoyment from the National
Park ‘Service’s access area at Jones Point.” This position was buttressed by
expressions of interest and support by several Members of Congress, including
Representatives John Moss, of California; Henry Reuss, of Wisconsin ;- and
others—all good men, concerned with the welfare of the national river as well
as with affairs in their home districts.
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Consequently the permit was denied and apparently lay -dead for over 3 years.
“We thought it over and done with,” John Gottschalk, Director of the Bureau of
Sport Fisheries, told me a couple of months ago, “Gosh, but we were asleep.” It
was not, however, so much a case of protectors of public interest being caught off
guard as of skillful persistence by the developers, who apparently comprise a
national group of investors with elaborate connections, ; e

They are represented, for instance, by the law firm of McCormack and Breg-
man—ithe former being the nephew of the Speaker of the House of Representa-
tives, Hon. John McCormack. Contacts were made by the law firm with Members
of Congress. At least one or two Congressmen were induced, for one reason or
another, to back away from the issues at Hunting Creek. Contacts were made with
the Secretary of the Interior, a man who, among his many achievements, has
charted a whole course for safeguarding the Potomac shoreline as a model for the
treatment of many rivers. But in this case the Secretary was brought to his knees
and surrendered, ordering Assistant Secretary Stanley Cain to withdraw previous
objections. . : : FE -

On February 21 the Corps of Engineers conducted a public hearing in Alex-
andria. The National Park Service and Bureau of Sport Fisheries were not per-

ment. “The applicants were able to find someone in the Department who could give
. them a green light,” Representative Reuss, appearing in behalf of Representative
Moss and himself, declared during the hearing. He quoted a personal letter from
an Interior Department biologist, Francis Uhler, who refused to be silenced but
insisted on following his own pathway of conscience and conviction with a state-
ment that the mouth of Hunting Creek should be preserved as ‘“‘the most important
feeding grounds for diving ducks along the fresh tidal waters of the Potomae,”.

On March 8 the President issued his proposal for a Potomac National River,
warning (in words drafted at the Interior Department) that “failure to act now
will make us the shame of generations to come.” This led me to feel the hour had
come for the Secretary of the Interior to stand up in defense of Hunting Creek,
and of the integrity of his own Department, :

First, however, I wanted to reassure myself that the cause was just. )

I phoned Director Gottschalk, who said, “Our report of 1964 ig still valid. The
marshes below will deteriorate. But the effect of this fill in itself is not our pri-
mary-concern. We must choose : either we make the Potomac a model river or we
make it a ditch.” . : : 8

Then I called Director George B. Hartzog, Jr., of the National Park: Service,
who said, “I am deeply disturbed. I agree completely with Mr. Gottschalk. T ‘am
worried about the: process of decisionmaking and where it may lead.” i

These two comments were good enough-for me, even though- apologists at the
Ppolitical level in the Department kept saying, “We can’t win them all, you know,
and we don’t always exercise control. Besides, the damage has been done to
most of the estuary. The rest isn’t worth saving.” k : ‘ :

But Joseph Penfold, conservation director of the Izaak Walton League, who
has been fighting the battle of Hunting Creek, said, “Sure, this bit of stream and
tidal estuary have been badly damaged, though not beyond restoration. We could

- complete the destruction by granting the subject permit, and then the next one

Then we can follow with Dyke Marsh to the south, and another hundred miles
of estuary down the Potomac. The point is that vast estuarine areas, the 67
percent of California, the 50 percent of Long Island’s south shore, have been
lost-—lost by attrition, small piece by small piece.” . . -

I talked to the Secretary of the Interior and then ‘wrote him a letter asking
for a recapitulation of the professional judgment of. the National ‘Park Service
and Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlif ;-and-for an expression of his own
personal views. The response came to me in the Secretary’s behalf from David S.

Black, Under Secretary of the Interior, who provided a long letter with many
words and little substance. :

‘What substance there was amounted to a denial of professional competence in
the Park Service and Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, a disavowal of the
best judgment of these two agencies, which I find disturbing and utterly fright-
‘ening. For what happens along the banks of the Potom:ac,today can happen
anywhere tomorrow in our parks, forests and wildlife refuges, wherever .the
land developers and land despoilers decide to press the button, hire the right
attorneys, and apply the squeeze to the political leadership. . i
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Thus, victory in the battle of Hunting Creek, which is still not beyond reach,
would be a form of public honor and encouragement to professionals who devote
their careers to public service. It would strengthen the muscle of legislators
who want to do what is right, and forewarn those willing to do what is wrong.
Under Secretary Black reminded me in hig letter of the need to recognize private
property rights. Surely, a victory at Hunting Creek ‘would remind him and his
associates that they must stand up and be strong in defense of public property
rights.

Mr. Joxgs. Our next witness is Mr. George B. Hartzog, Director of
the National Park Service.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE B. HARTZ0G, JR., DIRECTOR, NATIONAL
PARK SERVICE; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT C. HORNE, ASSISTANT
TO THE DIRECTOR

Mr. Harrzoe. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I would like
to ask Mr. Robert C. Horne, my assistant, who during this time was
Associate Director of the National Capital region, to join me.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am here this morning
in company with Under Secretary David Black. I do not have a sepa-
rate prepared statement. The statement for the Department of Interior
is to be given by Mr. Black. Mr. Horne and I are here to answer any
questions you or any member of the committee may have, and we
would be very pleased to do so.

Mr. Joxes. I am going to ask the staff director of our subcommittee
to interrogate the two witnesses.

M., Inprrrz. Mr. Hartzog, on April 4, 1968, you sent a memorandum
to the Secretary of the Interior on the subject of the proposed land fill
in Hunting Creek. Do you have a copy of that memorandum with you?

Mr. Harrzoe. Yes,sir; Ido.Iam tryingto find it right now. Yes, sir.

Mr. Inprrrz. Had you been requested by the Secretary, or by the As-
sistant, Secretary or by the Under Secretary, for the view that you
expressed in that memorandum ?

Mr. Harrzoc. No,sir; Thad not. .

Mr. Inprrrz. What was the occasion for your sending that memo-
randum ?

Mr. Harrzog. We had been talking with some of the conservation-
ists who continued to express concern about this matter. In the mean-
time, since our last communication on this matter—as was mentioned
to you earlier this morning __the Department had sent up to the Con-
oress the Potomac national river bill and we wrote this memorandum
n the context of those two circumstances.

Mr. Inprrrz. Would you describe the recommendation that you made
in that memorandum ¢

Mr. Harrzoc. Briefly, Mr. Indritz, I think the recommendation ap-
pears on page 2 in the last paragraph in which, after setting forth the
fact that the administration had sent up the Potomac River national
bill, and stating that in the light of the pending estuary legislation a
decision involving Hunting Creek may be involved in the context of
these two pieces of legislation, we suggested perhaps the Secretary
may want to restudy the matter. That is the essence of it. :

Mr. InprrTz. Is this a memorandum by which you indicate that you
were not in agreement with the results reached by Assistant Secretary
Cain in his letter of October 10,1967
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Mr. Harrzoe. I have that letter here and I am trying to find it. Is
that the particular letter in which he withdrew the Department’s ob-
jection ¢
! Mr. INprrTZ. Yes. The October 10, 1967, letter was the document in
which he informed the Corps of Engineers that the Interior Depart-
ment had withdrawn its objections to the permit.

Mr. Harrzoe. Yes. I think this is a fair inference, yes, sir; although
I did not discuss it in my April 4 memorandum.

Mr. Inprrrz. Do you mean by the statement “it is a fair inference”
that you did not agree with the results stated in that letter of Octo-
ber 10, 1967°?

Mr. Harrzog. That is correct, and I would like to interpolate here
there is a material distinction in the letter of October 10, 1967 , to Colo-
nel Rhea that I have here and the decision made by Under Secretary
Black in 1968, and that relates to these maps that we have here. We have
one over on this side which is a map prepared by us. These are pre-
pared by the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wil life; and Mr. Moss,
with deference to you, sir, my understanding of these maps is that the
area in dark brown, inclusive of the red area, is the original applica-
tion of the Hoffman Co. for fill in this area.

Mr. Moss. That is correct.

r. Harrzoa. Our objection went to the fact that fill would in our
view trespass on the riparian rights of the Federa] Government.

Secondly, the application was revised and was in effect at the time
of Assistant Secretary Cain’s memorandum. This was our understand-
ing of what would be approved in the light of Under Secretary Black’s
decision, and I call your attention to the fact that by limiting the area
of fill, the remaining area of fill no longer involved the question of our
riparian interests at Jones Point Park; but that had not been done in
October 1967.

Mr. Jones. You refer to the riparian interests of the Federal Gov-
ernment. Designate it on the map, please.

Mr. Harrzoe. Sir, I would say at the northeast corner of the pres-
ently approved application, which is a projection of South Royal
Street, southward.

Mr. Jones. Was the land just

Mr. Harrzog. This is Jones Point Park.

Mr. Jones. What is that area (indicating) ?

Mr. Harrzoe. This is the area of the original application, sir. In
other words, the point I was trying to make was to clarify what I had
understood the distinguished gentleman from Californiato have said,
that this was a pending application. It is possible that there could
still be one. I am not advised on that. But at any rate this map is
meant to depict the original application and this and this are the same.

Now then, this application was later amended to be roughlz this
area. And we were still objecting. And on the basis of Under Secre-
tary Black’s letter, this became the fill area and this is the point——

Mr. Jongs. That is where they cut off three-quarters of an acre?

Mr. Harrzoc. Yes, sir; that is the point where ‘they removed the
application entirely from our claim they were trespassing on our
riparian interest,

Mr. Moss. I think it is very important now that we also look at
another part of your objection. , ;

Mr. Hartrzoe. Yes, sir.
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Mr, Moss. And that is to the recreational values.

Mr. Hartzoe. Right, because there were two points. -

Mr. Moss. And those would be impaired almost to the same extent
by the present application as by the application, No. 2, I guess, before
the three-quarters of an acre was removed. ‘ ,

Mr. Hartzoa. That is correct, sir. e

Mr. Moss. So there still is a substantive area of disagreement by
the National Park Service on the granting of the permit.

Mr. Harrzoe. Sir, I believe that our substantive disagreement has
been taken care of. o ~ '

Mr. Moss. One of your substantive disagreements. According to your
1e;ttﬁr, as I read it, you mention both recreational values and riparian
rights.

Mr. Harrzoe. Right.

Mr. Moss. One is a right that is justiciable, the other is rather an
intangible matter, but one where your professional judgment says that
it, is impaired. We cannot put a dollar price tag on it, but the im-
pairment continues nevertheless. Am I correct ? ;

Mr. Harrzoe. The gentleman is quite right in summarizing what
our objection is. And what it basically involved, sir, is the storm sewer
that is in South Royal Street and emptying into this area here.

What we are recommending, and what we did recommend, is that
this sewer be extended so as to pass through this fill. Mr. Horne is not.
only an administrator and my assistant, but by training a professional
engineer, and Mr. Horne and our professional people have advised
me that our second point can be as easily handled after the fill is
made as before the fill. So that just so long as the sewer is ultimately
extended through this fill—whether it is made as the fill is made or
Whe'thefr it is made subsequent to the fill—our second point is taken
care of. : ) :

We do not want this water, as Congressman Reuss was saying
earlier, eddying in here and coming back onto Jones Point Park. That
is what we did not want. These were our two points of objection.

M. Moss. There will be the continuing problem of the water eddying
in there, will there not—the red section on the map over here just
south of the highway leading to Woodrow Wilson Bridge. You create
a sort of bay or inlet there and the water characteristics are going to
change, are they not? There would be silting. You would almost have
to set up an experimental model, T guess, of the water in that area in
order to (giemrmine the exact influence upon the remaining land, would

ou not? ‘ o ,
y “Mr. Harrzoc. Mr. Horne, if I may, Mr. Moss. ~

Mr. Horne. It is very difficult, Congressman Moss, to determine
this since this is a tidal estuary and tﬁe flow in Hunting Creek is
not very ereat except during rainstorms. So that the current within
the little bay there is very difficult to determine. It would depend
largely, except during storms, on the ebb and flow of the tide. ‘

Mr. Moss. I say then my statement would be correct, it is difficult
to forecast——

Mr. Horne. It would be very difficult to forecast. ;o

Mr. Moss (continuing). The extent of adverse action, silting, and
things of that type, on this Little inlet that isicreated by the additional
fill.




i

Mr. Horne. I think it would be difficult. e
Mr. Harrzoe. I think our best judgment remains that if the condi-
tion of approval given by Under Secretary Black is complied with
by the corps and by the developer, that our second point will be
resolved. In other words, either extend the sewer through there, or
provide for its extension through there, so the eddying does not take
placeinthelong run. , :
. Mr. Moss. Now I am confused because we have just had Mr. Horne
indicate there would be some eddying, the extent of which would be
- very difficult to forecast. s !
- Mr. Harrzoe. That is right, so long as that sewer is not extended.
I£ the sewer comes through the fill you see, if the sewer comes through
this fill, then it cannot ed(%y in here. : .

The point I was trying to make for your consideration—— :

Mr. Moss. But the tidal action and the flow from Hunting Creek
can, and therefore the matter is not resolved. by the simple expedient
of placing a storm sewer through the fill, is ift? S

Mr. Harrzog. No. o s ;

Mr. Moss. And what about the recreational values? :
~Mr. Horne. I think that the most objectionable thing along this
shoreline is the effluent from that sewer which upon occasion is not
all storm water. In that particular area this effluent pollutes that area

‘and eddies in the area of the mouth of that sewer, which would not be
the case if the sewer were extended. - ‘

Mr. Harrzog. This is the point T was trying to make.

Mr. Jonzs. It is not just storm water, is it ¢ ,

Mr. Horne. Tt is principally a storm sewer, Mr. Chairman, but it is
my understanding, and from the appearance of the bay it is obvious,
that there is some sanitary sewage that gets into it. ,

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, T ask permission to yield to the gentleman
from Wisconsin, a member of the parent committee, S

Mr. Jones. Mr, Reuss. : i

Mr. Reuss. I thank the gentleman for yielding. i

Director Hartzog, I am referring to your memorandum of April
4, 1968, in which the National Park Service gave its reasons for ob-
jecting to the fill, objections which you have testified were present,
though apparently unrecognized on October 10, 1967, when Assistant
Secretary Cain wrote his letter. You state in that April 4 memo-
randum: ; '

~The Departmeént of the Interior in 1964 opposed the conveyance of the sub-
merged lands and the issuance of the fill Dermits on the grounds that the bulk-
head and fill would adversely affect fish and wildlife and park and recreational
values in the area and might adversely affect the riparian rights of the United
States as owner of Jones Point Park, :

T call your attention to your own N ational Park Service map and to
the red plaque which indicates the area which would actually be filled
under the fill permit issued, or purported to be issued, by the Corps
of Engineers on May 29,1968, S

You have said that the National Park Service objected on several
grounds. One was the riparian rights legal ground. That did not
bother me or my congressional colleagues, That is for technical law-
yers in the Department. T am glad you got that straightened out.
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Another point that bothered you was the fact that a sewage out-
flow occurred at the foot of Royal Street and by lopping oft a tiny
bit of the application, you could get that sewer extended through, so
that the crud, when it is poured out, is not poured out on these new
high-rise apartments but on the general public just past them. Well,
thanks very much for that, but 1 wasn’t particularly interested in
that, either.

What I was and am interested in was your very cogently made asser-
tion that here you have a future national park in the Capital area at
Jones Point. 1f the Corps of Engineers is going to allow a 9-acre
fill here, two things are going to happen when the harassed citizen,
looking for a little bit of nature, comes down to Jones Point Park
on & Sunday : First, instead of looking down the broad sweep of the
Potomac where George Washington once looked, he is going to be
looking at some high-rise apartments built by a fast-buck artist who
‘managed to con the Corps of Engineers into issuing that permit. That
obviously is not a very good way to fix up the landscape and the vista
from the national park. ;

‘Secondly, you made a very cogent objection that the tidal Potomac,
silt laden as it is, could well cause & destructive fill in the Hunting Bay
estuary if this 9-acre fill is allowed to be made. I now come to my
question :

Tt is a fact, is it not, that the permit issued by the Corps of Engineers
on May 29, 1968, offends against both of those reasons for the National
Park Service’s objection to any fill there, and that the mere fact that
you have settled the question of riparian rights, and settled the question
of the dumping of raw pollution, while nice, does not make any mean-
ingful contact with the main reasons for the National Park Service’s
objection ? : : :

Mr. Harrzoe. Sir, you pose a very difficult question and I think
basically it is a question of judgment. I think the record, as you made
it this morning, the memoranda and the file, is replete with the fact
that our judgment is that it does affect the park and recreational values.
You can get to Jones Point, and I am told by our people who have
projected this that at that point you would simply not see all of these
buildings, if they were built high rise as the Towers that are there now,
but only one part of one building. Now, of course, as a park man—-

Mr. Reuss. From where ? ‘

Mr. Harrzoc. From Jones Point.

~ Mr. Reuss. That istrue, but irrelevant. I was not talking about Jones
Point, where admittedly—particularly if you got on the lee side of the
lighthouse, in which you couldn’t see a thing—you would see only one
building. But how about the nature walk all along the southern lip of
the proposed Jones Point Park? I have walked that site of the nature
walk and I can assure you that the erection of a high-rise apartment
on that 9-acre land fill would squarely block the view across the Hunt-
ing Creek estuary. Is that not so ?

Mr. Harrzoc. I think that is a fair statement. I would like for Mr.
Torne to comment on this, particularly the second part of your obser-
iratilon about that sedimentation there, making that whole area fast
and.
~ Mr. Reuss. I did not suggest that. I simply suggested that there was

a possibility that if you put a thumb, sticking out there—

Mr. HarTzoe. Right ; that it will silt in.
96-216—68—4
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Mr. Reuss. You don’t have to be a great ecologist to figure out that
it is likely to cause further siltation. Ironically, it has always been one
of the contentions of these people who want to fill in the land that there
is so much siltation down there that ultimately there won’t be any
Hunting Creek estuary but just a filled area. If Mr. Horne disagrees
with my thought—that there is a greater likelihood of sedimentation
ocourring if you erect the 9-acre thumb fill in pursuance of the Corps
of Engineerspermit—let him so state,

. Mr. Horxe. I think it is a matter of degree, Mr. Congressman, The
1g—

Mr. Reuss. Everything is. But do you agree or disagree with what
I said? ‘

Mr. Horxg. There probably would be more; yes, sir. The big area
of siltation that occurred in this area occurred during the building
of the interstate freeway where there was, shall we say, accidental,
but at least there was a, big mud flow that came down Hunting Creek
and spread out in this area. I don’t believe that the natural forces
that are now in force would cause the siltation anywhere near the
degree to which that mud flow would. v

Mr. Reuss. In the light of your answer—in which you agree with
me that the likelihood of siltation would be increased by the filling
of the 9 acres covered by this application—is it not also a fact that if
such partial fill by sedimentation would occur, that it would be
easier for a future Corps of Engineers to grant an additional permit for
the additional 18 acres, or perhaps 9 acres, lying immediately to the
north of the fill which is the subject of the May 29, 1968, permit, on the
gro&lnd,' tglen, that the area now under water had become a marsh or
sand spit?

Mr. Harrzoe. Sir, I wouldn’t think we would necessarily want to
speculate on that because we took a, pretty hard line in the Under
Secretary’s letter that we would be impelled to object—or the Depart-
ment did.

Mr. Reuss. T recognize that, yes. However, as you well know, the
Corps of Engineers may disregard the Department’s advice,

Mr. Harrzog. They legally may, as T understand it; yes, sir,

Mr. Reuss. May I put to you this question: Would it not be easier
in the future for fhe orps of Engineers to disregard the Department
of Interior’s recommendation should the Department of Interior rec-
ommend against a fill of the approximately 9 acres lying to the north
of the fill which has just been approved by the Corps of Engineers?

Mr. Harrzoe. Sir, T would be very reluctant to speculate on that,
especially in light of what happened as a result of the one they have
a,pprl'loved already. I wouldn’t want to speculate and agree with you
on that.

Mr. Rpuss. T have one final question : Have you discussed your testi-
mony this morning with Under Secretary Black?

Mr. Harrzoa. We have conferred; yes, sir.

Mr. Reuss. I have no further questions.

Mr. Jones. Mr. Vander J agt?

Mr. Vanper Jagr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Director, it is my understanding that in 1964 the National Park
Service objected to filling in this area. Among many grounds, one
ground was that it would adversely affect the.recreational value of.
that area; is that correct? : : , : ,
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Mr. Harrzoe. In the context in which that application was filed at
that time; yes, sir. : G o

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. It is my further understanding that in your
memorandum of April 4, 1968, you «till indicated an objection to the
filling of that area, and one of the grounds of your obj ection was that
it would adversely affect the recreational values of that area; is that
correct, ¢ ‘ ,

Mr. Harrzoe. My memorandum of April 4, sir, did not specifically
object so much as it suggested that a decision here, in my judgment,
would be in the context of the legislation involving estuarine areas
as well as the Potomac National River. I suggested it be restudied in
that context. It was not directed specifically to the protection at Jones
Point at that time. T :

Mr. Vanoer Jacr. I believe in your memorandum you pointed out
the great national concern to protect estuarine areas. In light of that,
you suggested that they restudy this decision where they had said go
ahead and fill it in ; is that correct ? ~

Mr. Harrzoe. That is correct. '

Mr. Vaxber Jagr. And a very valid inference from that would be
that you objected to the filling in of that area, wouldn’t it be?

M. Flarrzoe. I think that can be logically inferred ; yes, sir.

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. All right. Now when did you change your mind
and decide that it wouldn’t adversely affect the recreational area there
if they went ahead and filled 1tin?

Mr. Hartzoe. The date of my letter is April 4, and the letter to Gen-
eléal XVoodbury by the Under Secretary is April 26. Is that the sequence
of it : :

Mr. Vanper Jagr. Ibelieve so. '

Mr. Flarrzoc. And in the meantime what had happened was that we
had gotten some pretty reasonable assurance that this would not be
filled. In other words, that the application would be approved on that
basis, which gives you a straight line shot for this South Royal Street
sewerage line and eliminates the controversy over the riparian rights
to this triangle here that we assert. These had been the two major objec-
tions which we had asserted here and we had gotten assurances on.

Mr. Vaxprr Jaer. What you are telling us is that it was the dele-
tion of that tiny pie-shaped white area in there that changed your
objection ? ,

Mr. Harrzoc. Well, it didn’t change our objection at all; it simply
overcame our objections. In other words, our objections were, one, that
they were encroaching on our riparian rights and, second, by putting
a blockage across the South Royal Street sewerline they were creating
the kinds of conditions which Congressman Reuss so eloquently de-
scribed earlier, of stagnant water with a high degree of sedimentation
in there from that outflow. By cutting it back and assuring us that the
outflow would be taken care of, our obj ections were simply overcome.
They were not withdrawn. :

Mr. Moss. Would you yield tome fora moment ?

Mr. VANDER JAGT. Gladly. ‘

Mr. Moss. Mr. Hartzog, how do you reconcile the statement you have
just made with these two paragraphs in your letter of April 4:

An important principle, i.e., the preservation of our fast dhsappearlng natural
environment, which you have creatively defended with great honor and high
distinction would appear tome to be involved here. !
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‘The billy before Congress to breserve estuarine areas, and the Potomac River
study as well, highlight the need to preserve the natural environment along the
Potomac estuary. Moreover, further studies of the area are being recommended.
- Have those studies been made ? v

Mr. Harrzoe. Sir, that is in the context of the whole Potomac es-
tuary. So far as I know, they have not all been finished. L ‘

Mr. Moss. So that you raise not only the previous objection, but you
pointed to the need for further study. C

Mr. Harrzoa, N 0, sir; I am sorry. That is not the interpretation I
place on that. T say “Moreover, further studies of the area are being
recommended.” These are further studies of the Potomac estuary
which is an American Institute of Architects task force study report.

Mr. Moss. Your April4 memorandum concludes: LT

~All things considered, I recommend the de‘sirabilityv of the Department ‘re-
studying its recent decision at Hunting Creek, i
Mr. Harrzoa. That is my specific recommendation.
Mr. Moss. Was that restudy made? E
. Harrzoe. That was in’the context of the broader estuary, in the
first three paragraphs. : ;

Mr. Moss. You think then that it would be sound policy, while that
study is being made, for us to nibble away?

M. Harrzoe. Sir, I am not in a position, and I am sure you under-
- stand that, to evaluate my superior’s decision on policy matter here,

~ Mr. Moss. We are not asking you to do that. We are asking you solely
for your professional Judgment— :

Mr. Harrzoa. That is set forth here.

Mr. Moss (continuing). Not the Under Secretary’s, and not Secre-
tary Cain’s. e .

‘Mr. Harrzoe. That is set forth here. }

Mr. Moss. Your professional judgment, as I have potten it from your
answer to my colleague from Michigan, is'a little di§erent than in your
response to my colleague from Wisconsin, I would like clarification,’

graphs. I am sure that—if you had known Mr.
practiced together at, Interior as lawyers——

Mr. Moss. The two paragraphs I read , ‘

Mr. Harrzoe. T dictated this and I rewrote it myself. Those three
paragraphsare my views,

Mr. Moss. Do you stand firmly on those three paragraphs? If that
is 80, you have satisfactorily answered my question. I tl%:nk the gentle-
man for yielding, : ' s ,

Mr. Vanoer Jacr. If those remain his personal views today, then I
have no further questions. o ‘

Mr. Jones. Mr. Gude? o

Mr. Gupe. T agree with Mr. Vander Jagt. If those three paragraphs
on the second page of your memorandum are your views, particularly
where you allude to the fact that giving in ‘on this ares could well
mean the beginning of a spreading of high rise all along the Potomac
banks, why, I am satisfied. ,

Mr. Jonms, Mr, McCloskey., ;

Mr. McCroskey, T have several questions, if I may.
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Mr. Hartzog, those four paragraphs end with your recommending
the desirability of the Department’s restudying its recent decision at
Hunting Creek. Was that restudy made before Mr. Black wrote his
letter of April 26 to the Corps of Engineers? :

Mr. Harrzoe. I do not know, sir, but I did not-make it.
~ Mr, MoCroskry. If it had been made, would it not have been made
by people partially under your direction and control? Sl

Mr. Harrzoe. Well, not necessarily, sir. The Secretariat has a stafl
~and they use it occasionally to formulate their own recommendations
and to get additional study data. L

Mr. MoCLOSEEY. In your discussions with Mr. Black, and particu-
larly in your conference before testifying here today, was the question
discussed as to whether or not such ‘a restudy had been made by the
Department? : , S

Mr. Harrzoc. The question was discussed by Mr. Black and me as
to whether or not my conclusions here were valid, in his judgment.
We did not talk in terms of any additional studies; no, sir.

Mr. McCroskey. No discussion on whether or not the restudy you
recommended had been made or not? ~ : R

“Mr. Harrzoe. That is right. : . i e

Mr. McCrosgey. To your knowledge, has such a restudy been made?

Mr, Harrzoa. I don’t know the sequence of this, whether it was
after my memorandum was written or before, but you may ask the
Under Secretary. He personallﬁr went out on the ground, himself, to
look at it. What interpretation he puts on this, I assume, would be part
of a study ; yes. , : :

Mr, MoCroskry. This would be a personal study by the Under
Secretary ¢ o T e

Mr. Harrzoc. Yes. s : e :

Mr. McCrosggey. Aside from the personal: observation of this area
by the Under Secretary, to your knowledge has any restudy been made
such as you recommencied 1, this memorandum of April 4%

Mr. Harrzoe. None in which the National Park }S)ervice' partici-
pated ; no, sir. 5 e 2o : B

Mr. McCroskey. Mr. Hartzog, are you familiar with the comment
made earlier today that representatives of the Department of Interior
were instructed not to testify at this February 91 hearing? =

Mr. Harrzoe. I certainly am, sir, and T would appreciate very much
an 1\cipportunity of clarifying that. e ,

. MoCroskey. You have it. : S e :

Mr. Harrzoe. This is standard operating procedure within the Na-
tional Park Service growing out of a long series of very difficult, and
I think very productive, negotiations with the Corps of Engineers in-
volving the central and southern Florida flood control project. The;
came about when I took over as Director of the Park Service in whic
we had local Corps of Engineers people and Jocal National Park Serv-
ice people appearing in public, testifying at the field level in opposi-

tion to each other’s views—many times out, of context—without & full

knowledge of the facts. The agreements were worked out at that time
and, as understand, they have subsequently been incorporated in a
dep’artmental agreement between the two departments———l had worked
them out with the Director of Civil Works—that thereafter I would
not have my field people appear in public to testify on Corps of Engi-

.

neers projects, but instead the Corps of Engineers would refer its proj-

e ———————
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ects to us for written comments. We have been giving the Corps of
Engineers those written comments, all of our fielq ersonnel have been
Participating in them, Ag g, matter of fact, our ﬁel-g personnel prepare
the basic comments and if the basic comments include a knowledge of
all of the facts, then they go from the field level. Otherwise they go
from my level to the Corps of Engineers. So the implication that our
people were not allowed to comment on this is not the correct impli-
cation. '

Mr. McCroskry. Let me see if T understand thig correctly. As a
result of this earlier project, it is the policy of your Department that
at the Corps of Engineers public hearings you will not have your peo-
ple testify if their views contravene any Corps of Engineers views?

oI Harrzoe. No; no. Simply not to have them, whether they con-
firm or contravene, simply that I do not think it is good bractice for
Federal employees to test ¥ out of context—because in our organiza-
tion our research brogram is directed by our chief scientist in Wagh-
ington who is not in the line of control of our superintendents;

Mr. MoCroskry. Is it fair to say, then, that at g public hearing of
the Corps of Engineers the public would not expect to hear the pro-
fessional judgment of your staff people within the Department ?

Mr. Harrzoq, No, sir; that is not 1t, either, In other words, we will
present those, as we have presented them, but they are presented in the
total context of all of the knowledge that we have, including the views
of our chief scientist, Previously, you see, what wag happening is we
would have a park biologist or park superintendent appear at a hear-
ing and without a ful] grounding in the area of thig particular hear-
ing he would sound off on his particular views. N. ow, every individual
that we have, in my judgment, is Very competent and capable. But as
- in any large organization, no one scientist has the total picture of what

is involved in the resources in that particular ares, This came out
strikingly in the central and southern Florida water controversy in-
volving the Everglades National Park.

 Mr. McCroskey. Let me g0 back and just limit my inquiry to this

hearing on February 21 which the Corps of Engineers held. Was
there any individual of the National Park Service at that hearing
who- testified ¢ ‘

Mr. Harrzos. N 0; none, because we had already communicated our
views to the Corps of Engineers on thisapplication. ‘

Mr. Moss. Would Youyield to me on that point ?

Mr. McCroskry. Yes,

Mr. Moss. This was a

views of the Government agencies involved ? :

Mr. Har1zoa. Yes, _ : "

Mr. Moss. Yet the letter of January 80, 1968, from Assistant Secre-
tary Cain to the district engineer, Colonel Rhea, stated : “T have talked
with the people in the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife,” and
I assume because you folks weren’t there he must have talked with you,
and a decision was made that “we do not need to present testimony at
the hearing.” How does the public become Privy to the nature of the
views, not of the field personnel of your Departmeqt, but of the
Director of the Park Service, of the Director of the Fish and Wild-
life Service, if they do not appear at these public hearings?
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Mr. Harrzoa. Well, sir, 1 think they can become apprised of them
by the record that is made at the hearing, and I assume that since
our views had been transmitted—I don’t have & copy of that memo-
randum that you refer to here. I think reference was made to it in
Congressman Reuss’ statement. But our views on this application had
been transmitted to the district engineer well in advance of this par-
ticular time. I have not attended personally one of these hearings at
the local level. But I assume that the entire Government record is
made available at these hearings. I don’t know. But if it is not, cer-
tainly it would appear that it should be.

Mr. Moss. Well, of course, it becomes of the greatest value, un-
questionably, when you are aware of it after you have had the oppor-
tunity to testify. I thought the purpose of a public hearing was to
have a contemporaneous discussion and exchange of views, not merely
to elicit the views of one side.

Mr. Harrzoe. Well, I would have to defer, sir, to the Corps of Engi-
neers on what the purpose of their hearing is and what it is to achieve.
What I have shared with the committee is an operating procedure
which T worked out with the Chief of Civil Works involving these
local Corps of Engineers public hearings. T did that, believing that
in this way the public interest was best served because I wanted my
people, when they talked for the National Park Service, to be advised
on the facts.

Mr. Moss. If the gentleman would yield further, T would merely
Jike to observe that I think it is certainly meritorious that you under-
take to make certain that the departmental position or the Bureau
position is clear and unequivocal. But I do not think that 1s achieve
by suppressing appearances. As long as an agreement within the
Bureau is made as to what the position should be, I cannot for the
life of me understand any reluctance to then make those views known
quite publicly as part of the hearing record.

Mr. Harrzoc. They are, sir.

Mr. Moss. I refer to the part that the public participates in.

Mr. Harrzoc. They are, sir; they are. In other words, if you got
any other impression from my statement, I am SOTTY. This is not
the procedure.

Mr. Moss. The impression T had is that it is. I yield back to my
friend from California.

Mr. McCroskey. The only impression I had was that if there were
dissenting opinions within the Department, you did not want those
dissenting opinions discussed in public at a Corps of Engineers
hearing ; isthat correct ?

‘Mr. Harrzoc. No, no, no. 1 there is dissenting opinion within the
National Park Service, and I have a man who is talking out of
context of his professional competence, I don’t want that aired in

« e

public at a public hearing. T think this is simply good management
to assure that the witnesses that you present, either to the Congress
or to the public, are fully informed and competent. This is all I am
trying to achieve. Tnsofar as avoiding controversy, T seriously doubt
that anybody has been embroiled in any more controversies with the
Corps of Engineers than I have, as the Director of the Park Service,

in the last 415 years——




52

Mr. McCroskry. This procedure that you stated against your
people testifying in public hearings—is that set out in writing in a
departmental memorandum anywhere ?

r. Harrzoa. No, T don’t recall that it is, It is g part of our operat-
ing procedure with our regional directors when they get the notice
of these hearings, that they ascertain if there is any information
that the chief sclentist or our Office of Archeology and Historic Pres-

at is a matter of public record.
r. VANDER Jagr. Will the gentleman yield ?
Mr. MoCroskey. Yes, ,
Mr. Vanour Jaer. As I understand it, you relay the views and the
opinions of the National Park Service and ‘when they have public hear-
ings ]I assume that those views are laid out and are available to the
people.

superintendent, sometimes by a regional director, sometimes they are
bresented by one of our professional staff, It Just depends on who is

r. VANDER Jaer. T think you said you would in fact be shocked if
those views weren’t made available at that time,

Mr. Harrzoc. That is right. In other words, I think this is what you
have your professional staff do, to tell you what this is,

Mr. Vanper Jagr. N oW, in 1964 you had felt that the fill would
adversely affect the recreational and conservational value of this area 3
is that correct ?

r. Harrzog. That is correct.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Did the Cain memorandum of October 10, 1967,

given at the hearings then, represent your views:

We have concluded that the granting of the applications would not significantly
affect recreation or conservation values in the Hunting Creek area,

Mr. Harrzoe, Sir, I think the memorandum speaks for itself.

Mr. Vanoer Jagr, T am asking you about February, before this
little 34-acre, pie-shaped area was taken out, whether this Cain state-
ment represented your views in February, when the corps hearing was
held :

cantly affect recreation or conservation values in the Huht:ing Creek area.

Did that represent Your best professiona]l judgment as of February ?
Mr. Harrzoa. Tt did not,
Mr. Vanper Jagr. Thank you.

r. Jonms. Mr. Reuss?

Mr. Reuss. Director Hartzog, T just want to be absolutely clear on
the nature of the Parlk Service’s views here.

s I gather it, prior to the removal of the little %4-acre slice from
the 9-acre application—which application was the subject of the per-
mit granted by the Corps of Engineers on May 29, 1968—the National
Park Service had four basic objections to the fill proposal :

One, it would interfere with the National Park Service’s riparian
rights.

g’:['WO, because sewage discharge from the outfall on South Royal
Street, Alexandria, would discharge into the area lying between the

—
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proposed fill and the mainland, it was felt that that discharge of raw
sewage whenever 1t rained would be unesthetic. :
Three, 1 will refer to your own map. In view of the National Park
Service’s plan to create 2 park out of the Jones Point area, and in view
of the fact that the park would abut on the Hunting Creek estuary,
and in view of the fact that high-rise apartments seemed to be in order
on this filled land, objection No. 3 was that the erection of high-rise
apartments in the filling of this land would interfere with the vista
and hence the recreational value of the park.

And fourth, was the point that quite apart from any discharge of
sewage by the Royal Street sewage outfall, the filling of this roughly
9 acres would create a backwash I which the tidal egects and general
circulation of the Potomac, including all the other sewage that gets
into the Potomac from a thousand other outfalls and all of the silt and
sediment that gets into the Potomac in its hundreds of miles of water-
course, would create unsatisfactory water conditions in the area be-
tween the fill and Jones Point Park.

Am I correct that those were your four objections?

Mr. Hartzoe. Sir, I would say that you have articulated the entire
case that we were making much more completely than we had. We had
articulated it in terms of two objections. One is the trespass on our
riparian rights, and two, that we did not want that outfall from the
South Royal Street sewer imbedded in that niche there in front of
Jones Point Park. This is as far as we had gone in articulating it.

In our dialog this morning, these things have been re ned and
clarified to cover the additional two points you make. But the objec-
tions that we made to the departmental officers were simply the two
I stated at the outset—one, the riparian trespass, and two, that we
wanted proper provision made for an appropriate extension and dispo-
sition of that sewage water out of the South Royal Street sewer.
~ These were the two objections on which we are on record.

9 %h'. Rruss. I refer you again to your memorandum of April 4,
968 :

Mr. Harrzoe. And that memorandum, sir, if T might just say one
thing about that memorandum : It was written simply to say, as I feel
as a career officer I have the obligation to say, to my superiors—

‘We have recently endorsed a measure to preserye the Potomalc River. I submit
for your consideration the desirability of your thinking about this application
in the light of that Administration recommendation.

I did not object to this on the basis of the Potomac River legisla-
tion; I simply called to my superiors’ attention that I thought this

.

was a relevant factor to evaluate in making a decision because it was
an intervening circumstance in March after all of the record was in.
And that is t%e only motivation for my writing that memorandum.
Tt was not to raise another objection, it was not to present another
reason for the rejection of this application; it was simply to make
sure that I had contributed to the extent that I constructively could
to my superior’s frame of reference in calling his attention to the
Potomac River and the pos ible impact or precedent at this location
in the light of that legislation. That is all this memorandum says.

Mr. Reuss. Let me ask you, in this recommendation you referred,
did you not, to the need to preserve the estuarine areas?

MSI,‘. Harrzoe. I did. ' :
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Mr. Reuss. And does not a fill of 9 acres in an estuarine area inter-

fere with the preservation of estuarine areas? v
" Mr. Harrzog. Well, sir—

r. Reuss. Would you just answer yes or no?

r. Harrzog. I cannot answer yes or no, and I beg your pardon
and I am sorry, because this is not in my area of competence and
not in my area of responsibility. I am not an authority on estuaries, and
furthermore, while the national park system has many splendid es-
tuarine areas, many years ago we made g cooperative agreement with
the Bureau of Sport Fisheries to advise us 'with respect to their man-
agement because we lack sufficient competence in this area,

I simply raised this as g factor I thought was in the frame of refer-
ence. That is all, T did not attempt to make any Jjudgment on it. That is
why as a layman I may speculate with you as to what my own personal
judgment may be on 1t, but I am here to tell you professionally what

know and T professionally know nothing about it.

Mr. Reuss. Is it not, g fact that in your memorandum of April 4 you
set forth reference to the destructive nature of high-rise projects along
the Potomac? '

Mr. Harrzoe. Yes, sir; I certainly did, and I subscribe to that

completely. .

M};. REeuss. Leaving aside any memoranda you may have written?

Mr. Harrzog. Yes, sir,

Mr. Reuss. But just looking at the situation of today, this 24th day
of June 1968, is it not a fact that the proposed Jones Point National
Park would be less desirable if its waterfront area on the Hunting
Creek estuary were confronted by this 9-acre fil] and the erection of
high-rise apartments on it ?

Mzr. Harrzoe. That is m judgment; yes, sir. -

r. Reuss, Is it not f?lrther your jué-gment that the dangers of
sedimentation within the area enclosed by the thumb caused by the fill
would be increased by the making of the fill, and that increase in
sedimentation might have an adverse effect on the recreational poten-
‘tial of the Jones Point Park?

Mr. Harrzoe. As we indicated earlier, I think this is g question that
is very difficult to answer precisely, but that would seem to be the pre-
sumption of the evidence; yes, sir,

Mr. Reuss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. MoCroskey. Mr., Chairman ?

Mr. Jonzs. Yes, Mr. McCloskey. :

Mr. McCroskEy. Mr., Hartzog, you discussed your memorandum of
April 4. On April 8, Dr. Cain sent 4 directive to you stating that his
earlier decision in effect was “based on political considerations” and he
would be happy to reverse himself if the Bureau of Sport Fisheries
and Wildlife made a strong case “and if the National Park Service can
give me evidence of the Important values.” Hig memorandum is dated

T'wo days later, Dr. Cain had apparently been convinced he should
reverse himself. Did you give him evidence of the Important values be-
tween the 8th and 10th of April? .

Mr. Hartzoc. In cooperation with the Director of Sport Fisheries
and Wildlife, we helped prepare the memorandum of Xpril 9 to Dr.
Cain, and I assume that your file must have a copy of that memo-
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Mr. McCrosgey. That memorandum, then, of April 9 from the Di-
rector of the Fish and Wildlife Service was prepared in conjunction
with the National Park Service and your staff ¢

Mr. Harrzoe. Yes SIT.

Mr. McCroskey. Can you tell me, if you know, Mr. Hartzog, why
that memorandum representing the professional judgment of the Park
- Service and the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife is not included
1&1 th_ti lgtétgr by Under Secretary Black to the Corps of Engineers, dated

pri ¢ : ,

Mr. Harrzoe. I do not know.

Mr. McCrosgey. You do not know why there is no reference to your
findings and judgments?

Mr. Harrzog. No, Sir.

Mr. MoCrosgEey. I have no further questions.

Mr. Joxgs. Mr. Indritz?

Mr. Inprrrz. Mr. Hartzog, is the combined sewer on Royal Street
within the boundary lines of Royal Street? :
Mr. {}‘IARTZOG. Yes. It is underneath the street, as a matter of fact. Is
it not*

Mr. HorxE. Yes.

Mr. HaRrTZOG. Underneath the street.

Mr. Inprrrz. What is the east boundary of the §11 area which is in-
cluded in the permit issued by the corps on. May 29

Mr. Harrzoe. I would rather look at the permit than to rely on the

map, but the map would seem to indicate 1t 18 & southerly projection of
Royal Street.

Mr. Inprrrz. Would the east boundary of the fill area be the east
poundary of Royal Street extended ?

Mr. Hagrzoa. I am advised by Mr. Horne, who has been intimately
involved in this, that it does involve the east line of Royal Street. The
map I have here would not verify that one way or the other.

Mr. Horne calls my attention to a map, which is section AA of a
proposed bulkhead and fill-in of Hunting Creek, which is an attach-
ment to the permit which shows that it 1s & projection to the south-
ward of the east line of Roy al Street.

Mr. Inprrrz. Therefore, if the combined sewer were extended, would
it run through the easterly line or the casterly portion of the fill area?

Mr. Harrz06. Yes,sir; it would. ' ‘

l?V[r. InprrTz. Have you read the permit issued by the corps on May
29¢

Mr. Harrzoe. Yes, Sir. ’

Mr. InpriTz. Have you read subsection (k) of that permit?

Mr., Harrzoa. That 18 the one referring to the Federal Water Pollu-
tion Control ‘A dministration. Yes, sir.

Mr, Ixprrrz. Where in that provision is there any requirement that
the permittee must give a right-of-way through its fill area for the con-
struction of such an extension of the combined sewer?

Mr. Harrzoc. Well, sir; there 18 no specific language on that point. I
have written a memorandum, which T believe you may have n your
files, to the Assistant Secretary for Water Pollution calling his atten-
tion to the need either to extend it or to make provision for its exten-
sion. This subparagraph (k) says that “the permittee shall comply
promptly with * * * such regulations, conditions, or instructions in

e ——————Y
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effect or prescribed by the Federal Water Pollutiqn Control Admin-
istration” which “ape hereby made a condition of this permit.” 5

Mr. Jonms. All of us lawyers are going to be out of court if you do
not hurry up, We are going to have to answer a quorum, :
Mr. Inprirz. Is that sewer owned by the city of Alexandria ?
r. Harrzog, Yes, sir; that ismy information.

r. Harrzoe. I have a note, and this is all T have, based on telephone
information, that the city of Alexandria, conditioned their approval
among other things on, one, that an adequate outfall channel is main-
tained for South Royal_ Street sewer; and two, that the city retains

r. INprrTz. Is it possible that if the Federal Government wanted
such a sewer extended in order to channel the outfall beyond the fl]
area, the Federal Government might have to pay forit? -

r. Hartzo6. T would not Wwant to speculate on it, sir. T think more

appropriately it falls within the jurisdiction of the Corps of Engineers
whoissued the permit. :

r. INpRITZ, Would you, as Director of the Park Service, be satisfied
that condition (k) would enable the Federal Government to have
that sewer, which ig owned by the city of Alexandria, extended and
channeled through a fill area, which is owned by the permittee, without
cost to the United States ?

r. Harrz06. T am of that opinion; yes, sir.
( Subsequently the following correspondence wasg exchanged :)

Housk or REPRESEN;I‘ATIVES,
NATURAL RESOURCES AND Power SUBCOMMITTER
OF THE COMMITTEE oN GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, D.C., June 26, 1968.
Mr. Georer B, HaRrTZ0g, Jr.,
Director, N ational Park Service,
Department of the Interior,
Washington, D.o.

DEAR Mg, HaARrTz06: You testified before this subcommittee on June 24 con-
cerning the permit issued by the Corps of BEngineers on May 29 to Howard p.
Hoffman Associates, Inc., to bulkhead and fill in a part of Hunting Creek, Va,
You stated that one of your objections to the permit would be “taken care of”
if the combined Sewer and storm drain which empties into Hunting Creek from

South Royﬁl Street ““ig ultimately extended through this fill, whether it is made
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structed so as to prevent pollution along the shores of Jones Point, and (b)
that the costs for constructing that extension will not be borne by the Federal

Government.

Sticere sy RoserT E. JONES

Chairman, N atural Resources and Power Subcommitiee.

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE,
Washington, D.C., July 26, 1968.
‘Hon. RoBerT E. JONES,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Natural Resources and Power, Committee on Gov-
ernment Operations, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. JONES @ Thank you for your recent inquiry requesting our views with
respect to the adequacy of subparagraph (k) of the permit issued by the Corps
of Engineers on May 29, 1968, to Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., to protect
the Government's interests at Jones Point with respect to possible pollution
by reason of the fill authorized by the permit.

1t is the National Park Service’s view in which our lawyers concur, that the
provision is sufficient to assure the installation of such sewer facilities as may
be necessary to protect downstream lands from pollution resulting from the
fill. The provision makes the permittee responsible for complying with the
requirements of the State and Federal agencies exercising responsibilities in
the field of water pollution. As we read this provision of the permit, it places
the burden on the permittee and in no way places any pburden on the National
Park Service or any other Federal agency to provide any necessary sewer €x-
tension at Tederal expense. After this further consideration of the provision
in question, we are as satisfied now, as we were when the Director testified
before your subcommittee, that the previous objection of the National Park
Service in this regard has been met adequately.

Sincerely yours,
(sep) J. E. N. JENSEN,

Associate Director.

Mr. Jones. We have a number of witnesses. It was hoped we could
close the hearings in 1 day, but it is going to be utterly impossible. Dr.
Cain is returning to the country on the eighth. It so happens that the
legislative work on the other committees is going to occupy certainly
most of my time, and in order to give ample notice, the subcommittee
will stand adjourned and continue these hearings on Monday, July 8,
at 10 o’clock.

Whereupon, at 12 :45 p.1m., the committee ad] ourned, to reconvene at

10 a.m., Monday, J uly 8, 1968.)







PERMIT FOR LANDFILL IN HUNTING CREEK, VA.

MONDAY, JULY 8, 1968

‘HouUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
Narurar Resources AND POWER SUBCOMMITTEE
or THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
W ashington,D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:03 a.m., in room
29203, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert E. Jones (chairman
of the subcommittee) %residing.

Subcommittee members present: Representatives Jones, Moss, Van-
der Jagt,and Gude. .
Subcommittee staff present: Phineas Indritz, chief counsel; and
Laurence Davis, assistant counsel. :
Other members of the Committee on Government Operations pres-
ent:fﬁqn%s&nuuﬁvellenry S. Reuss.
Mz, Jones. The committee will come to order. , ,
The Natural Resources and Power Subcommittee today resumes its |
hearings, which began on June 24, concerning the circumstances in
which the Corps of Engineers, on May 29, 1968, issued a permit to
Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., to fill in a portion of Hunting
Creek, just south of Alexandria, Va.
‘We have received approximately 30 Jetters and statements for the
record from various groups and individuals, all except one of which
have expressed opposition to the permit. Without objection, all letters
and statements which are received by the subcommittee and which are
relevixint to the subject of this hearing will be made a part of the
record. ‘ ‘
(The communications are in part 11 of the appendix.)
Mr. Jones. We have received requests from several private groups
and persons for permission to testify orally before the subcommittee.
Because of the very tight legislative schedule facing the Congress
and the subcommittee at this time, the subcommittee will probably
be unable to hear all persons who have expressed interest in the Hunt-
ing Creek area. If there is time, after completion of the testimony by
those who officially garticipa)ted in the consideration and issuance
of the permit, we shall endeavor to hear others who desire to testify.
However, if we are unable to hear their oral testimony, their views
can be expressed to the s beommittee by filing written statements for
the record which the subcommittee will consider.
We invited the permittee, Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc.,
and its representatives, by letters of June 12 and June 27, 1968, to
present their views to the subcommittee concerning the issuance of
the permit, either in writing or by oral testimony.

(59)
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We have received a letter from their attorney advising us that they
have no views to adq beyond those exgressed at the district engineers
- hearing of last February. Without o jection, copies of the subcom- -
mittee’s letters to the permittee, and their attorney’s response, will be '
included in the record. : : ‘
(The information follows :)

Housk or REPRESENTATIVES, :
NATURAL RESOURCES AND Powgr SuBcoMMITTER
OF THE COMMITTEE oN GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,~
Washington, D.O., June 12, 1968.
Howazrp P, HorrMaAN ABSOCIATES, InNc,
New York, N.Y.

of the Hunting Creek estuary near Alexandria, Va. Enclosed ig a copy of a press
Trelease about that hearing. ‘ k. ) o
The subcommittee will hear witnesses concerning the effect of the DProposed
construction on wildlife and recreation values at Hunting Creek. You may desire
to present your views to the Subcommittee, either byusubmitting a statement for
the record, or by baving your representative testify bersonally. If the latter,
we would appreciate your letting us know the name, address, and  telephone
number of the person whom you desire to testify for you at the hearing, so that
We can schedule the time of his appearance, ;
Sincerely, )
RoBERT E. J ONES,
Chairman, Natural Resources and Power Subcommitiee,

[Copies also sent to Stanley T, Bregman, Ksq., 1225 19th St. NW,, ‘Wavshing-ton,
D.C. 20036 ; and Bdwarg s, Holland, Hollang Engineerin-g Co., 110' North Royal
St., Alexandria, Va, 22300.] ; :

NeEws ‘RELEASE OF THE COMMITTEE . ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, House or
REPRESENTATIVES

The permit wag issued by the Army Corps of Engineers on May 29, 1968, to
Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., over the protests of lumerous conserva-
tion organizations, It authorizes the filling of an area of approximately 9 acreg
in the shape of g truncated wedge jutting out into an arm of the Potomac,

on possible conflict of DProperty rights, were met by the applicant, and the
objections of the Bureaun of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife were overruled by an
Assistant Secretary of the Interior, - i :

In issuing the Permit the Corps of Engineery relied on the Interior Depart-
ment’s withdrawa] of its objectiong concerning the permit’s effect. on wildlife,

The subcommittee hearing win begin at 10 a.m. in room 2203 of the Rayburn

- House Office Building on Monday, June 24, 1968. } :

Other members of the Jones subcommittee are Congréssmen John' S. Monagan,
Democrat, of Gonneeticut; J. Edward Roush, Democrat, of Indiana; John B,
Moss, Democrat, of Oalifornia; Guy Vander Jagt, Repufblican, of Michigan ;
Gilbert Gude, Republican, of Maryland y and Paul N, McCloskey, Jr., Republican,
of California. . )

Hon. William L. Dawson, Democrat, of Illinois, is chairman of the full
Committee on Government Operations. :
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k HoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
NATURAL RESOURCES AND POWER SUBCOMMITTEE
oF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT QPERATIONS,
““Washington, D.C., June 27, 1968.

HowArD P. HOFFMAN ASSOCIATES, INC.,

New York, N.Y. . : ! : :

GeNTLEMEN ; This subcommittee is continuing its investigation into the cir-
cumstances surrounding the permit issued to you on May 29, 968, by the Army

_ Corps of Engineers £o fll in a portion of Hunting Creek at Alexandria, Va.
" fhe hearing will resume on Monday and Tuesday, J uly 8 and 9, 1968, in room
2203, Rayburn House Office Building, at 10 a.m. o :

In our letter to you of June 12, we indicated that if you desire to present your
views to the subcommittee, either by submitting a statement for the record
or by having your representa)tive testify personally, we would appreciate. your
advising us. We have not received a response to date. If you do desire to

either July & or 9, please let us know the

name, address, and telephone number of your representative S0 that we can
schedule the time of his appearance. : :
Sincerely, s
: RogerT E. JONES,
Chairman, N atural Resources and Powefr'Suboomm/itt.ee.

cm——————

MCORMACK & BREGMAN,
' ) Washington, D.C., July 5, 1968.
Congressman ROBERT E. JONES, ] :
Chairman, Natural Resources and, Power Subcommitiee, Conumittee on Govern-
ment Operations, Rayburn House office Building, Washington, D.C. i
DpAr Mgr. CHAIRMAN: As attorney for Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc,
1 would like to thank you for your Jetters of June 12 and June 27 inviting
Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., to present their views on the issuance
of the permit to them by the Army Corps of Engineers to fill a portion of

Hunting Creek.
We assume the
Jegislation in the gener:

purpose of the hearing concerns the possibility of future
al area of the issuance of permits by the Army Corps of
Engineers. We do not believe that Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., is par-
ticularly qualified to give its views on the need for such legislation and that
the Army Corbs of Emgineers and the Interior Department are the people
who can best speak to this matter. i '

The views of Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., on the jgssuance of the .
ning Hunting Creek were expressed at the hearing of

‘Oorps of Engineers on February 21, 1968, in Alexandria, Va. Those

were supported by facts that if application were granted it would
ntrol, decrease the silt and pollution in the area, not be detri-

help in flood [dv
mental to wildlife, and not be a hindrance to navigation, are recorded in
the transcript of that hearing, and we do not pelieve anything could be added

to that positionat this time.
If there are any specific questions that you believe that our client can supply

the answers to, we will certainly attempt to do so. :
Thanking you again for your courtesy in this matter.

Yours very truly, g e
. TANLEY I. BREGMAN.

Mr. JoNES. Our first witness today is Dr. John Gottschalk, Director
of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife of the Department of
the Interior,a distinguished ecologist and biologist.

06-216—68——>5




Dr. Gorrscrarx. Thank you,
have with me My, William White, who is the Chief of our Djvi-
sion of River Basin Studies, who handles our work that is related to
permit applications of the Corps of Engineers. With your permission,
I would like to have him join me at the witness table,
Mr. Jones. We will be Pleased to have Mr, White join you,
r. GorrscHALK, Mr., ‘Chairman, T havye 1o prepared statement,
Wwas an observer at the previous hearing and fee] that the genera]
situation has been thoroughly covered. I would only like to address
my preliminary remarks to two points which T think would be of
interest to the committee. Then later, of course, I would be glad to
ALSWer any questions I can with respect to our Part in this whole
matter of the Hunting Creek 11,
There has been some comment or reference made to what was called

upgrading of our initia] report on this project by the Washington
office.

of the procedure we follow in handling our reviews of Corps of Engi-

hese applications range from rather simple matters, perhaps involy-

a pler or a few pilings in g channel, to rather
large-scale dredglng.pro;jects. We simply do not have enough staff

this increased inteljest, and therefore we felt that ‘we should make
certain that they did understand what was happening, and that we

1d have an obligation to make g report, and should g0 ahead and make
a study and report,

Consequently, as I stated, the regional office was directed to make
this report, '

Once the report was made, there Was never any changing of the
values or the conclusions reached by the regional office by our Wash.
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change the report. Tt was not upgraded in that sense. It was upgraded
in the sense that it was placed in a higher category of importance than
the regional office had originally thought that it might be.

The second point 1 would like to speak about very briefly is that
which relates to the testimony of Dr. Francis Uhler. I would like to
preface my remarks on this point by saying that Dr. Uhler is one of
our most valued and knowledgeable wildlife biologists. He has been
an employee of the Bureau and its predecessor agency for more than
30 years, 1f my memory serves me correctly.

in that time he has ostablished a reputation that is international,
because of his knowledge primarily of the habitat requirements of
waterfowl. When it came time to develop this report, it was only nat-
ural that we turn to Dr. Uhler, because he is our acknowledged expert
in this field.

The substance of our report is based on the knowledge which Dr.,
Uhler himself contributed to the preparation of that report. After the
Assistant Secretary wrote to the Corps of Engineers, advising that the
Department was Yithdrawing its objection to the application, and
hearings were rescheduled by the colonel of the Corps of Engineers
for Alexandria, the question came up as to whether or not Dr. Uhler
should present testimony at that hearing.

This matter was discussed with Assistant Secretary Cain by me
and other members of my staff, and we concluded that it would not be
appropriate, in view of Dr. Uhler’s strong feelings about this project,
for him to go there as a representative of the Department, since the
Department had changed its position to one of no opposition to the
project.

We made it quite clear—and Dr. Cain really acceded to this point—
that should Dr. Uhler’s testimony, as a technical expert, be desired,
" he should be free to give it. Consequently, he was instructed not to
attend the hearing as & representative of the Department of the
Interior, but he could attend on his own behalf and was free to answer
questions with respect to the status of the resource or anything else
that might be asked of him that related to his professional capacity.

Dr. Uhler did attend the hearing. He was present there. He was
not, called upon to answer questions, but he did prepare a statement
for the record which was submitted to the Corps of Engineers at
that time.

I personally called his superior at the Patuxent Wildlife Research
Center, Dr. Eugene Dustman, and told Dr. Dustman of the conversa-
tion with Dr. Cain and asked Dr. Dustman to reassure Dr. Uhler that
he was to contribute any knowledge that he had available on this
gygject that related to its significance as a waterfowl area. This he

id.

Those are the two points I wanted to dwell on, in a preliminary
way, because I think there may have been some question about their
arising from the previous testimony. Tf there are further questions,
T would be glad to answer them.

Mr. Jones. Mr. Moss.

Mr. Moss. Yes, I have some questions, Dr. Gottschalk. T am pleased
to have the clarification of the process of upgrading in Washington.
You state it does not go toa change in values or conclusions.

Dr. GOTTSCHALK. Yes.




‘
64 :

- Mr. Moss. But it merely placed it in g higher category. Would you
explain the nature of that higher category ? :
Dr. Gorrscrarx. T will put it this way, Many of the Corps of En-
gineers projects will have very little effect on fish and wildlife and are
of no real significance from the standpoint of conservation. But in

it should be scheduled for study. Therefore, it was taken from a
category in which it would not have been studied and was put in g
higher category, in which category it would be given a field study
and a report. i
Mr. Moss. In other words, the upgrading previously referred to
occurred at the time the original study was ordered.
Dr. Gorrscrark, That is correct. :
Mr. Moss. After that original study was made, nothing else hap-
pened insofar as your office, the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wild-
life is concerned. ;
Dr. Gorrscrark., With respect to the report and the conclusions of
the report, that ig quite correct, :
r. Moss. The findings remained valid, the values were proper, and
no change of any character was made,
- GorrscHALK. That is correct.
Mr. Moss. So the upgrading was prior to the actual filing of the
report ?
Dr. Gorrsorark, Thatis correct.
r. Moss. I am very much interested in the failure of the Depart-

You have explained that a discussion was held, and that the cop.
clusion was reached that because of g change in the departmenta]

position, it would not be necessary or desirable—which of those words R

would you use to characterize ?

r. GOTTscHALK, T would use both of them in this case with respect
to Dr. Uhler’s testimony.

Mr. Moss. Tt would be neither necessary nor desirable for the De.
partment to make an officia] appearance and participate in the hearing.

r. GOTTSCHALK., Only with respect to Dr. Uhler. T want to make
that clear. I want to make it clear that those terms apply only to the
appearance of Dr. Uhler.

r. Moss. The departmental position finally became one of non-
Participation, honappearance, honattendance, "however it might be
characterized ; isthat correct ¢

Dr. Gorrscrarx, That is correct. :
Mr. Moss. Here we have an issue where among many conservation

approve, and yet with the De artment changing its position, but not,
its position baper—not its un erlying work—it, was not felt necessary
to inform the public or the community of Alexandria ag to the reasons
for that change of Position; is that correct? It was not felt either
necessary or desirable ?

. oTTsoHALK. T would not apply either of thoge terms to that
particular decision, T am not fully capable of responding to it be.-
ga.use the decision was made at the secretarial level and not within the

ureau.

E—
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Mr. Moss. Was it concurred in by you?

Dr. GorrscHALK. 1 participated the discussion which led to the
conclusion that it would not be appropriate for the Department to
have a representative.

Mr. Moss. Did you concur in the decision that it would not be
appropriate? ‘

Dr. GOTTSCHALE. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Or was your concurrence asked ?

Dr. GorrscHALE. I do not know that my concurrence was asked,
but let me say that the Secretary—the Assistant Secretary—having
made a determination, I concurred in his conclusion that it would
not, be appropriate to be re resented. One reason for this lies in the
fact that the Corps of Engineers conducts these hearings in order to

.

get all the information it can about a particular project.

As far as I was concerned, at my Jevel of responsibility in the Depart-
ment, we had done all that we could do to inform the Corps of Engi-
nee{ls about the significance of the project. We had submitted our report
to them.

Tt was a matter of record. I felt there was nothing further that we
could do to aid the corps in coming to a decision as to whether it
should or should not grant the permit applied for.

Mr. Moss. There is no use in belaboring the point. It is quite clear that
the Department decided not to appear, and while the record of the
Department’s study is excellent, and it fully acquainted the Corps of
Engineers with the reasons for its conclusion that the permit should
not be granted, when 1t reversed it position, it did not give them equal
information as to why it had changed its position, did it

Dr. Gorrscaark. I do not have—let me put it this way: I do not
have specific information on that subject.

Mr. Moss. To your knowledge there was no filing of any kind of an
%mexé%ed finding upon which the Department’s reversal would be

ased ?

Dr. Gorrscuark. Not at the time of the hearing. Or course, sub-
sequently Secretary Black did write to the Corps of Engineers on
this subject. But that was substantially later.

Mr. Moss. We had a reversal of the original position and then a
reversal of the reversed position; is that correct ?

Dr. GorTscHALK. Yes,sir.

Mr. Moss. We had two reversals. I wonder if you could just give
us a brief outline of your own background as an ecologist.

Dr. Gorrscaark. I went to work for the Indiana Department of
Conservation in 1930 in the Dune State Park. I have an A.B. degree
in biology. I have a master’s degree in zoology from Indiana Univer-
sity. From 1934 until 1941 I was employed by the Indiana Department
of Conservation full time as & biologist, finally became superintendent
of fisheries in the department.

During the war, I served as a biologist and chief of the analytical
laboratory for Schenley Laboratories in the manufacture of penicillin.
Subsequently I joined the Fish and Wildlife Service in 1945 and have
been with that agency ever since. I do not claim to be an ecologist
as such, although my academic work was in the field of ecology.
I am, as you can tell, an administrator, but I am interested in and
concerned about the preservation of our out of doors. Much of my
work is oriented around this central concern.

———




Mr. Moss. Apart £ A
this, have you ever had the opportunity of observing the area dig-
cussed and included in the permit ?

r. GOTTSCHALEK., Many times, as a matter of fact,

In my previous tour of duty in Washington, from 1951 to 1959, I
followed my hobby of birdwatching and in the wintertime frequently
visited this area, and the Dyke Marsh area below it, because of tha
concentration of waterfowl that would be seen there in the winter.

out there was with Under Secretary Black who asked me to accompany
him on a field visit to the site prior to the time he made his final
decision on this project.
Mr. Moss. Having observed it, when would the diving duck popu-
lation there be at jtg maximum ?
r. GorrscHArk. T would say in the period between roughly De-
cember 15, to about, February 1.
r. Moss. On what date did you visit the area with Under Secre-

tary Black ¢

r. GorrscHALK. T do not have the precise date in my mind, but
it was shortly before he wrote to the Corps of Engineers, which would
have been approximately the 20th of April. I can get the exact date
for the record.

r. Moss. That would not be a time when one would expect to
see much evidence of diving ducks,

. borTscuark. No; that is correct. He Visitegi it at that time with

of the year.
Mr. Moss. Thank You very much,
Mr. JoNEs. Mr. Reuss.
Mr. Reuss, T yield to Mr. Vander .J agt first, if T may.

r. VANDER Jagr. Could you tell me, for my information, does the
Bureau have a position at this time ag to whether the filling in of
these? acres would adversely affect conservation and recreation in this
area ¢

have not been asked to change our position by the Department. Our
report still stands exactly as written. I think I would only say in
addition that we respect the fact that the Secretary has many broader
concerns than just the narrow ones of fish and wildlife, even though
these are important,

So I support the decision that the Under Secretary made. I Te-
spect the fact that he must see things from a larger point of view
than I do. ‘ :

While we do not agree, I accept the decision and support it.

Mr. Vaxprr Jagr. ile you can support the overall decision, if
we get it narrowed down to just whether or not it would adversely

.

affect wildlife and conservation and recreation, would it be your opin-

—
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ion that it would have an adverse effect on that interest? Is that
correct ?

Dr. Gorrscrark. This is true. This is what I have concluded. Our
report comes to this conclusion. I would, however, have to recognize
that the 9 acres that will be withdrawn from the total wildlife habitat
estate of this country is so small that it would never be measurable
in terms of its effect on fish and wildlife.

The point I tried to make with the Secretary was that we are losing
our habitat, not in large chunks, but in these small bites.

T cannot really attest to the use of those 9 acres by ducks. I cannot
say I ever saw a duck right there. But the loss of those 9 acres plus
the thousands of other 9 acres is what is destroying our wildlife
heritage in the United States. Beyond that, of course, I tried to make
the point—and I think the committee staff has this available in the
record—that it would set a precedent at a time when all of us are
concerned about the Potomac that would be difficult to withstand
in terms of further filling in this same general area.

So that the loss of the 9 acres in itself may be somewhat immate-
rial. T explained my position in some detail to Mr. Black. I know
that he considered it thoroughly before he came to his final conclu-
sion. As I say, I respect his decision, even though we do not agree.

Mr. Vanper Jact. So, for all of these reasons it would, in fact,
have an adverse effect, if we can zero in on that one interest; but
you say you can understand his decision because he has to take into
consideration larger interests. What are those interests ?

Dr. Gorrscmark. I would not be able to speak specifically to this,
but I think that the Secretary is frequently in a position where he
must make choices. Generally what he is confronted with is the choice
of protecting a piece of habitat on the one hand, or standing in the
way of some kind of development on the other hand.

We all recognize that our country is growing rapidly, and this
grow}fh means that there will have to be developments of one kind or
another.

The Secretary’s problem, as I see it, at least partly—and I would
not want to suggest that I understand it thoroughly—is how to do
the best job of preserving our natural heritage and still accommodate
the growth expansion needs of our country.

Mr. VaxpEr JaeT. So you just realize that there are other interests
that he has to take into consideration, but you do not propose to know
for sure what those other interests are ?

Dr. Gorrscuark. That is correct.

Mr. Vaxper Jagr. You would not know, for example, if there were
other places that these high-rise apartments could be built? It was
not your job to explore those possibilities.

Dr. GorrscHALE. It was not. I can say as a generality that T think
there are much better places to build high-rise apartments than in our
rivers, estuaries, lakes, and ocean fronts. :

Mr. VaxDER J aer. Thank you very much for clearing that up.

Mr. Jonus. Mr. Reuss.

Mr. Reuss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Director Gottschalk, on the
point that Congressman Vander Jagt was just exploring, you said
that from the wildlife standpoint and from the interests of the Fish
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and Wildlife Service, this permit—taking 9 acres of valuable water-
fowl regting ground—should not have been granted. That is correct,
isit not ? ' v

Dr. Gorrscuark. That is correct.

Mr. Reuss. You then went on to say that the Assistant Secretary
and Under Secretary of the Department of Interior have broader
interests and thus that you had no choice but to go along with their
recommendation—despite your views—that the permit be granted.
That has been your testimony ; is that correct ?

Dr. Gorrscrark. That is correct.

Mr. Rruss. Are you familiar with the April 8, 1968, memorandum
of Assistant Secretary Cain in which he says, and I am quoting :

I withdrew Interior’s opposition, a decision based first on political considera-
Eioglsles(tlnd second on the feeling that the values were not great in the area to

e .

Is the broader interest that you refer to the “political considera-
tions” that were evidently in the Assistant Secretary’s mind ?

Dr. Gorrscrarx. I would not want to say that this is correct.
I'do not know exactly what was in the Secretary’s mind.

Mr. Reuss. If there were political considerations as the primary
cause of the overruling of the Fish and Wildlife Service judgment, in
your opinion, is that good government ?

Dr. Gorrscuark. If we could put this on a hypothetical basis, T
would be much more comfortable.

Mr. Reuss. I want you to be comfortable. Let us put it on a hypo-
thetical basis.

Dr. Gorrscrark. I think there are undoubtedly situations which
arise which require the Secretary to trade one kind of an achievement,
shall we say, for another.

In the normal course of events in this country, and the way we run
our country, there have to be sacrifices made in order to achieve
larger gains. I don’ know that kind of a situation prevailed in this
case. To my personal knowledge it did not. But I do not have any

specific knowledge on this point from Dr. Cain. T do know that one

in existence, Much of our discussion is related to this aspect. T was
not personally involved in these, except as a bystander, but Dr. Cain,
do know, had these concerns to take into consideration also.

I use them as examples of these other concerns beyond just the fish
and wildlife, ‘

Mr. Reuss. Still permitting you to be hypothetical, I will have to
renew my question: If the decisions on the preservation of our wild-
life resources are to be overruled, is it, in your judgment, wise and
Just that they be overruled for political considerations? Just give
me a hypothetical yesor no.

. Dr. Gorrsomark. T hesitate to equivocate. I think there could be
situations where good government would demand that the specifics
of a particular project should be overlooked.
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In general, 1 would have to agree with you that it would not be
ood. government; but I can imagine situations where it could be that
% would work out in the best interests of the greatest umber of people
if a change were ‘made in order to gain 2 greater good in some other
area of concern or interest.

Mr. Rruss. Putting to one side hypothetical considerations, but
just concentrating on “he 9 acres which s the subject of this Corps of
Engineers fill permit of May 29, 1968: Do you of your oWn knowledge
know any reason why the decision of the Tish and wildlife Serv-
jce—that this was valuable waterfowl habitab and should not be
flled—should have been overru ed? :

Dr. GOTTSCHALK. No; I donot. 1 can only speculate.

Mr. Jowes. 1f the gentleman would “yield, to that hypothetical’

uestion, I think you can recall one where the decision of the wildlife

ervice, Department of Interior, prevailed in the location of an inter-
state highway in the vicinity of Decatur, Ala. The location of that
interstate highway required the construction of a bridge across the
Tennessee River. You will recall the discussions 1 had with you, Doc-
tor, back some 5 years ago, which were kept in the mill about 3 years,
and where the wildlife people in the Department insisted that the
location of the bridge be 3 iniles east of the points designated by the
State highway department, PBureau of Public Roads. You would never
relinquish your position. As a result we got @ compromise s to
where the bridge isto be constructed.

We had to redesign the bridge at a cosb to the Federal Government
of $300,000. Tt will cost over $400,000 in excess cost to the motorists
to accommodate those ducks. That was 2 question of policy. That was
a question of decision. For the life of me 1 cannot see that those ducks
were discommoded, because the wildlife refuge was still there. I do
ot see those ducks, just like the ducks out here by the National Air-

ort, with those planes coming in and out, fluttering around. But here
the motorist 1s going to pay sn exorbitant amount, year in and year
out, because the bridge had to be constructed in an awkward fashion
away from the travel route. Consequently, 1t was, 2 Jecision made 1
keeping with the policy of the Department of Interior.

The ducks won.

Mr. Reuss 18 asking @ practical question, and that is one in which
t}ﬁe ducks won to the detriment of the people, and the ducks are still

ere. ,

Dr. (GOTTSCHALK. Mr. Chairman, if 1 may comment on this, I made
a point to go down and look at this project last winter. The aline-
ment of the road was finally never changed. The original alinement
that had been proposed by the State highway department Was the one
that was finally accepted. There was o rerouting it around, as we
had urged, as you say correctly, for many years. L must say we are
disappointed that it was not rerouted, because the road now goeS
through some of the prime waterfowl habitat 1 the whole refuge.
However, the bridge was redesigned, as you indicate. The trestle was
lowered. There was a compromise finally reached.

Mr. Joxus. It wasa compromise, all right.
Mr. Moss. Would you yield a moment ?
Mr. Reuss. I yield to Mr. Moss.

BEEEREEE S
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Mr. Moss. On March 15 of thig year you received g memorandum
from Dr, Cain, sub ject, “Hunting "Creelc Dredging Permit,” In the
third baragraph of that memorandum he states -

Therefore, T arranged that My, Arthur Dicks of our Division of
River Basin Studies and Dy, Uhler and 4 Tepresentative of the Park
ervice, make 5 field appraisal of conditiong in the area, whicl, they
did. This study wag completed and the conclusion reached was that
there wags no basis for changing any of the conclusions of oup 1964
report, ,
Mr. Mogg, Thank you,

I REUss, Mr, Cha.irman, I have a few more questions, Directop
Gottschalk, you have testifieq that you have seen the waterfow] resting
area at the Hunting Creek estuary many times OVer recent years with
your own eyes,

r. Gorrscaark, Yes.

r. Reuss. Have you seen, as T have, literally hundreds, and in some
cases thousands, of diving ducks at rest in that area ?

r. GOTTSCHALK.‘ Not in the 9 acres that is undep contention ag part

r. Rreuss. But in the genera] area of the Hunting Creek estuary ?

r. Gorrscuarnk, In the genera] area—and the genera] area I would

say would be from 5 point approximately half g mile above Wilson

Sridge to g point approximately g half mile below Wilson Bridge—

ave seen numbers of waterfowl] ranging into the tens of thousands,

In fact, T would imagine gt one time I saw more than 50,000 ruddy
ducks in thig area.

r. Reuss. T Suppose it is not possible for You to pinpoint any partic-

ular 9 acres of the Hunting Creel estuary, which comprises severg]

undred acres, as being particularly used by these diving ducks; is
that correct ?

Dr, Gorrscrark. That is correct,
r. Rruss. So when you Sy you are unable to testify as to this
Particular 9 acres, in fact, you would be unable t¢ testify with partic-

ularity as to any 9-acre tract within the whole Hunting Creek estuary,
isthat not so 2

Dr., Gorrscrark, That is correct,

Mr. Ruuss, T want to commend you for the good things you saiq
about Dr, Uhley and the loyalty you expressed to him which, quite
apart from the subject matter of the hearing here, is an attitude of
Support for loyal civi] Servants which T fing very pleasant,

.
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You say that the basic work on the various reports prepared by the
Fish and Wildlife Service on the Hunting Creek estuary were the
work of Dr. Uhler? ‘

Dr. GOTTSCHALE. Primarily.

Mr. Reuss. In your judgment have those surveys and reports by
Dr. Uhler been workmanlike and professionally competent?

Dr. GOTTSCHALK. Absolutely.

Mr. Reuss. You would not accuse him of flights of fancy, of imagin-
ing there were Jucks there when there weren’t?

Dr. GorrsCBALK. Not at all.

Mr. Reuss. You would not accuse him of subjective judgments?

Dr. GorrsCHALE. Not as to the questions of the numbers of water
fowl, quality of the habitat, food animals and organisms available,
and that sort of thing.

Mr. Reuss. You would not accuse him of having acted without any
factual evidence?

Dr. GOTTSCHALE. No.
Mr. Reuss. In the light of that, let me call your attention to the

letter written by Under Secretary of Tnterior David Black to General
Woodbury of the Corps of Engineers on April 26, 1968.

That was the letter in which the Department of Interior reversed
itself, I think for the fourth time, at the high level, and told the corps
to go ahead with its fill. In that Jetter Under Secretary Black says this:

While there is 10 doubt of the opinions reached by those concerned with the
consgervation impact, their position is founded on subjective judgment considera-
tions rather than any factual evidence which would support valid objection
by this Department.

That statement 18 not true, is it?

Dr. GorTsCHALK. Tt is a matter of opinion. That statement, how-
ever, refers not to Dr. Uhler or his testimony, but to my owh opinions.
T am the one Who developed the concept of the “pibbling phenomenon.’
T am the one who said 1 feared if this permit were granted it woul
lead to additional permits to be granted.

T think that Mr. Black’s comment ab that particular point refers
to my apprehensions rather than to the substantive information de-
veloped by Dr. Uhler which became the basis for our report.

r. Reuss. You are being very kind to Under Secretary Black but
1 think we will have to pursue this a bit.

Dr. Uhler is a man concerned with the conservation impact of the

fill, ishe not ?

Dr. GOTTSCHALE. Yes.

Mr. Reuss. Isn't Secretary Black, in the letter T have read, if the
English language has any meaning, stating that those concerned with
the conservation impact reached their position by subjective judgment
considerations rather than any factual evidence? The mere fact that
he may accuse you——whether rightly or falsely I do not know—of
having used subjective judgments and not used factual evidence,

doesn’t mean that Dr. Uhler used subj ective judgment considerations,

rather than factual evidence, doesit?

Dr. GOTTSCHALK. 1 have my opinion about this particular point
pecause of the fact that I did discuss these things with Under Secre-
tary Black out on the ground. I do not think that he has any miscon-
ceptions or any erroneous ideas about the facts of the case 2as they

relate to waterfowl use.

i
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Mr. Reuss, Wag he familiar witp, Dr. Uhler’sﬁndings and reportg ?

r. GOTTSCHALK, Yes; he wasg, ~

r. REuss. In your judgment thoge findings ang reports did, in
Tact, rely on factual evidence and did not yge subjective judgment cop- H
siderations, is that not so 7

Dr, OTTSCHALK. That is correct.
r. REUSss. Thank you.
r. REUss, Yoy Spoke earlier of the alleged upgrading by the Wash-
of the initia] report and your testimony was, I believe,

there was, in fact, no upgrading, that there was ng Atlanta, region
report that had to he ubgraded. Is that not g ¢

L. Gorrscmark, That is correct,

I. Reuss. In other Words, no one in the Fish and Wildlife Service
at any level eyer did any upgrading
the reEorts from the lowest level that did report were all to the effect

r. Reuss. T now call your attention to the memorandum of April
8, 1968, by Assistant Secretary Cain, which is part of the record, in
which Secretary Cain says ;

I ‘would like to clarify my role, which has not been an enviable one, T was
told by BSFrwW_

tion to the Dbermit and that the fish ang wildlife valneg claimed for the areg
Wwere “upgradeq” here in Wa'shington.

Did you ten Assistant Secretary Cain that the original field report
was in weak opposition to the permit and that it had been upgraded
in Washington ¢

Dr. Gorrscrark, No; T did not.

r. REuss. That statement in Secretary Cain’s memorandum is not
in accord with the facts, is it ¢
r. GoTTscHALE, No; it isnot.

r. Reuss. In your memorandum of April 9, ag Chief of the
Bureay of Sport, Fisheries and Wildlife, to Secretary Cain, you said
this:

Although the present bermit application of the Howarg p, Hoffman Associates,
Inc., woulg result in sigm‘ﬁcantly less fill than the origing] 1964 application,

e effects on waterfowl yge of the areg would not materially change, The
diversity of the wetlang habitat brovided by Dyke Margh and Hunting Creek
would be altered by the Project ang its resultant development to the detriment
of waterfowl ang other aquatje birds,

Do you stang by that statement, ?

T. orrscmark, T stand by that statement, T think T shoulq com-
ment aboyt Dyke Marsh, We had early apprehensions that the place-
ment of the f1] itge]f might result, in nereased sedimentation in the

e
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Dyke Marsh area that might have adverse effects on Dyke Marsh which

lies downstream from the Hunting Creek site.
i articular point at the present time

I am not as convinced on this
as T mi ht have been earlier. I think it would be possible to carry out
this filling operation in such a way as to minimize any silt deposition

of the area.

Mr. Rruss. On Dyke Marsh?

Dr. GorrscaaLk. That is correct.

Mr. Reuss. But your osition on the primary point—that it would
mateé'l'-%ﬂlly affect waterfowl on Tlunting Creek estuary itsel f—still
stands

Dr. GorrscHALE. 1t still stands.

Mr. Ruuss. I iti direct damage, you
made—very ably I thought—the «nibbling point,” which was, as 1 rea
it, that even if the proposed 9-acre 611 had not directly damaged water-
fowl, the permit «till should not have been granted, and in that con-

nection you said in your memorandum

1 think we must urge the corps not to grant this permit. We might say, as
Webster did about Dartmouth College, that «Jt is a small thing, but there are

those who love it.”
Was that your statement.?
Dr. GOTTSCHALE. That is correct.
Mr. Reuss. Andyou stand by it
Dr. GOTTSCHALE. That is right.
Mr. Reuss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Joxes. Mr. Indritz.
Mr. Inprrrz. Dr. Gottschalk, were you present at the time Dr. Cain

signed his letter of October 10,1967 ¢
Dr. GOTTSCHALE. Ts this the letter to the Corps of Engineers?
Mr. INDRITZ. YeS.
Dr. GOTTSCHALK. No;Iwasnot.

d with Dr. Cain concerning the

Myr. Inprrrz. Had you conferre
matter prior to his si%l'mg the October 10, 1967, letter.

Dr. GorrsCHALK. NO-.

Myr. Ixprrrz. Had yo
would besigned ?

Dr. GoTrsCHALK. No.

M. Inprrrz. Had Dr. Cain sought your views about the matter be-
fore he signed the letter?

Dr. GOoTTSCHALK. No.

Mr. Inprrrz. Did the signing of the letter take you by surprise?

Dr. GOTTSCHALE. Yes.

Mr. Inprrrz. Did you

Dr. Cain?

Dr. GoTTSCHALE. Yes, 1did.

Mr. InprrTz. Did you endeavor to bring to his attention that Secre-
tary Udall, on May 27, 1964, had written a letter t0 the Secretary of
the Army in which he concluded his letter with the words: :

tment, and the Corps of Engineers D

1 strongly urge that your Depar
onstruction permits.
d that particular

deny the pending applications for c!
Dr. GorrscHALE. T can’t say that I mentione )
point. I did remind Dr-. Cain that we had taken a strong position ot.
t against the issuing of the permit.

in the Bureau and in the Departmen

MRS

u known, before the letter was signed, that it

thereafter attempt to discuss the matter with

articularly,
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Mr, Inorirz, Dig you brin% to Secretary Cain’s attention the fact
that Secreta, Udall 'on May 27, 1964, had written 5 letter to Congress-
man John D.r%’)ingell in which he assured him that—

This Department has taken every step within its statutory bowers to pre-
vent the issuance of this permit,

Dr. Gorrsorarx, Not specifically.
I. INDRITZ. Did you bring to Secretary Cain’y attention the fact

In view of the public interests involved in the area where Hunting Creek .
joins the Potomac River and the certain destruction of Dark property anq
important and unique Scenic and wildlife values, we Strongly urge you to not
convey the Submerged lands in Hunting Creek, regardless of the State's legal
authority to do s0.

Dr. Gorrscrarx. Again not specifically, but T think a reference
was made to the fact that we had urged the State not to transfer
title.

Mr. Inprrrz, Dig You bring to Secretary Cain’s attention the fact that
Acting Secretary of the Interior Carver on July 13, 1964, had written
to Mr. Hugh Witt, president of the Old Town Civic Assocm:tlon,
eXpressing the view that—_

The Corps of Bngineers will consider the views of this Department as well
as objections which have been noted by others in the community sufficient to
warrant a denial of the applications,

Dr. Gorrscrarx, Not specifically,

I. INDRITZ, Were you aware that Dr, Uhlep had been requested
by Congressman Reuss to state his views concerning the wildlife
values of the ares, early this year?

r. GOTTSCHALK, Yes.

r. INDRITZ, Dig Jou see Dr. Uhler’s letter to Congressman Reuss?

Dr. Gorrscrarz, Yes, I did.

r. INprITZ, Before it was sent out ? .

r. GorTscHALK. N. 0, I don’t think g0, I don’t recall Specifically
whether I saw it before or just, received g, Copy after it was sent,

r. INDRITZ, Have you read the letter ¢

Dr. Gorrscmarx, Yes.

Mr. InvrITz, Do youagree with Dr, Uhler’s letter?

r. Gorrsorark. In substance,

r. INprITZ, Did Dp, Cain discuss with you the reasons for hig
reversal ¢

Dr. Gorrscmarx. We discussed the action but we diq not discuss
the basic reasons why he decided to withdraw the Department
objection.

Mr. Jongs, Are there any further questions, Mr. Reuss?

r. Reuss. Director Gottschalk, during the consideration of the
applications for the Hunting Creel fill, were Jou, yourself, in direct
contact with the Corps of Eng'ineers, Or was that handled through the
Assistant Secretary and Under Secretary ?

Dr. Gorrscrary, At what point in the chronology, Mr. Reuss?

Mr. Reuss. The whole series of applications from 1964 on.

r. GorrscHALE, The original referra] by the Corps of Engineers
came prior to the time T took office as Director.,
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Mr. Reuss. When did you takeoffice? !
Dr. Gorrsorark. October 15, 1964. All of the things that happened
prior to that time happened before T arrived on the scene. :

Mr. Reuss. From 8cbober 15, 1964, was there any contact between
you and the Corps of Engineers with respect to Tunting Creek fill
applications, or Was that contact by the Corps of Engineers with the

r ‘Assistant Secretary and TUnder Secretary or at that level?

Dr. GorrscHALE. We continued to have staff contacts with the Corps
of Engineers on these matters and have had, on this particular one. I
had no substantive discussions with members of the Corps of Engineers
on this problem. I think that most of the discussions were between the
Assistant Secretary or others in the Department, and members of the
staft of the Corps of Engineers.

Mr. Rruss. What members of the Fish and Wildlife Service had
any contacts with the Corps of Engineers on these applications? You
say you did not. Did any official or employee of the Tish and Wildlife
Service ?

Dr. GorrscHALE. There were undoubtedly a number of staff con-
tacts. Our records show that a former member of Mr. White’s organi-
zation, Mr. Lawson, had discussed aspects of this with members of
the staff of the Chief of Engineers.

Mr. Reuss. When'?

Dr. GorrscuALE. In late 1963 and the early 1964 period during the
time the report was being developed.

Mr. Reuss. Following the late 1963 and early 1964 period, was there
any contact or discussion between the Corps of Engineers and any
officer, or employee, of the Fish and Wildlife Service?

Dr. GorTsCHALE. The only one that T know of personally, without
a greater review of the files than I have made at the present time, was
between myself and General Woodbury and this involved a call that
T made to him at the time I learned Dr. Cain had decided to change
his mind and to again, in effect, reinstate the Department’s position
in opposition to this project.

Mr. Revss. On what date did you telephone Greneral Woodbury ?

Dr. GorrscHALE. On or aboub April 10,1968.

Mr. Reuss. You called him¢

Dr. GOTTSCHALK. Yes.

Mr. Reuss. What did you say and what did he say ¢

Dr. GorrsomaLg. AllT did was to call General Woodbury because
T knew from staff discussions that the corps was very close to granting
this permit and, with the Department’s opposition reinstated, I wanted
to warn them of this fact and to ask them for a delay in making the
decision. I did not have an opportunity to discuss this beyond the intro-
duction of the subject because, as it turned out, Dr. Cain was present
in my office at that time. In fact, he hand-carried his memorandum
to (Iine and then we discussed it and then I called General Woodbury
and——

Mr. Reuss. Would you just tell us what you said: “Hello, General
Woodbury, this is Director Gottschalk,” I presume?

Dr. GorrscuaLg. I said “T was trying to reach General Noble but
1 didn’t expect to get you—"" this was rather late in the evening. “And
Dr. Cain had advised he is changing his position on this Hunting
Creek project,” and that was about the end of my personal discussion
because Dr. Cain said, “Let me talk to the general.”

iR
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Mr. Reuss. Before you got off the phone, had General ‘Woodbury
made any reply to what, Youhadsaid? =~ :

Dr. Gorrsomarx. I am sure he did. T can’t remember exactly what
his words were, but he acknowledged that this had happened. .

Mr. Reuss. You mean that the Department of the Interior had
reinstated its former position of opposition to the fil1¢

Dr. Gorrscmank, That is correct. :

Mr. Reuss. Did he acknowledge it with Pleasure, dismay, or
equanimity ¢ , : : .

Dr. Gorrscmarx. I think the general will testify a little bit later
and I would prefer to let him recount this, I suppose there was an
inflection of surprise in his voice, I wouldn’t want to suggest that I
could discern any other particular emotion,

Mr. Reuss. Not angry ?

Dr. Gorrscaark. Not at all.

‘Mr. Reuss. Hurt?

Dr. Gorrscrark. No.

Mr. Reuss. Then Assistant Secretary Cain got on the phone ang
what did he say ¢

Dr. Gorrscrark. He told the general what had happened, that he
had asked for this technical review and after thinking the whole
thing over had come to the conclusion that he had made an error in
having withdrawn the Department’s objection in the first instance
and, therefore, wag Proposing to reinstate the objections of the

epartment.

Mr. Reuss. Did Dr., Cain have anything to say about hig earlier
position, as set forth in his letter of October 10,1967¢

r. GorrscHALE. T don’t recall anything specific.

Mr. Reuss. Could you hear General Wood ury’s reply ¢

Dr. Gorrscrark. N. 0; Lcouldn’t.

MQr. Revss. Did Dr. Cain tell You what General Woodbury’s reply
was ?

Dr. Gorrscrark. Iam not surethat he did at that time.

Mr. Reuss. When did he ?

Dr. Gorrsomark. Well, later I learned what the reply was,

Mr. Rreuss. What was it.¢ ;

- GoTrscmark. Tt was in substance that this would be an excellent
opportunity to follow the procedures outlined in the memorandum of
understanding which had been developed earlier between the Depart-
ment of the Interior and the Corps of Engineers on the handling of
these permits, which involyed the referral of the permit applications
that were being contested or in controversy, to the Under Secretary.

Mr. Reuss. Did Dr. Cain say anything in his conversation with
General Woodbury over the telephone to the effect that his—Dy.
Cain’s—position of October 10, 1967, withdrawing opposition to the

1 permit, was “naked and indefensible 2”

Dr. Gorrscrark. T don’t recall that he used those specific words,

Mr. Reuss. What did he say in that genera] connection ?

r. GOTTSCHALK. Well, he said, in effect, that he no longer felt
his previous position was supportable,
r. Reuss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
r. VANDER Jaer, Mr. Chairman, may I ask one question ?
Mr. Jones. Mr. Vander Jagt,

e



—___——',

77

Mr. VANDER JAGT. You told Mr. Indritz when Dr. Cain withdrew
the objection you Were surprised and that you then had a conversa~
tion with him. Didn’t you ask him, “Why did you withdraw these
objections? ? :

Dr. GoTTSCHALE. Not necessarily in those terms, although I am sure
~ that the reason for my visit in his office was apparent, but I felt it

~ obligatory that 1 point out to him that we would be placed in-a rather
awloward position, and thisT attempted to do-.

Mr. VANDER J AGT. When all of the data pointed in the other direc-
tion, then suddenly he goes in an opposite direction; he must have
given some explanation as to why. 1t would be very logical for you
to ask him about it while you were there.

Dr. GOTTSCHALK. He did not choose to inform me about these
thines. I know that if he had felt it would have helped the situation
any he would have confided in me. I think—and again this comes to
speculation———that he felt that the future development of this project
was going to result in oppressive political pressure on the Bureau an
that he would step in and relieve us of the pressures by taking them on
himself. My personal opinion 18 that Dr. Cain thought that he was
helping our organization by making it unnecessary for those of us
—myself and Dr. Uhler—who are more or less professionals in the
fold—to have to try to withstand this kind of pressure.

Mr. VANDER JAGT. Thank you very much and thank you for very
helpful testimony.

Mr. JONES. Thank you very much, Dr. Gottschalk, and also Mr.
White. You are always a great advocate and a fine witness.

Our next witness s Dr. Francis M. Uhler, biologist, Tish and Wild-
life Service, Dep artment of the Interior.

STATEMENT OF DR. FRANCIS M. UHLER, BIOLOGIST, DEPARTMENT
0F THE INTERIOR

Dr. Unrer. 1 am Franeis M. Uhler, as indicated, of the Fish and
wildlife Service.

Mr. Jonms. If you are the man folks say you are, you are 2 Jim
Dandy, I will tell you. There has been a lot of bragging on you, Dr.
Uhler. It is a pleasure to have you, SIr-

Dr. UHLER. Thank you, SIr- 1 ghould blush but T have blushed for
a considerable period “nd. it is probably not apparent at the moment.

Mr. Joxes. 1t 18 well for you to hear good things said about you.
We are pleased too.

Dr. UnLer. Thank you.

I have been employed by the Fish and wildlife Service and its
forerunner agencys the Biological Survey, since 1924. Much of that
period has been connected with the conservation of waterfowl and
the early ostablishment of our waterfowl refuges throughout many
parts of the United States.

T have conducted research on the food habits of waterfowl with
other aquatic biologists, n our old Biological Survey, and reporte
on such, and have conducted research on the methods of developing
waterfowl breeding grounds and feeding grounds in many parts o
the United States.

My contacts with the Potomac estuary and its embayments, includ-
ing Hunting Creek, go back to the late 1920’ and T have spent many
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grounds and on the conservation of thege feeding ﬁrounds.
hese visits have pointed up some very graphic ¢ anges that have
occurred over that eriod of time, Many of them, T am sorry to say,
to the detriment ofp the feedin grounds, Particularly the extensive
filling and dredging of formey Y shallow tida] areas, including both
open water and marsh,
e Hunting Creel area is one, in my opinion, of the key areas for
Preserving g local OPportunity to view diving duck activity in the

But that'is at, this moment rapidly being whittleq away by dredging
operations, and actually there ig just a token remnant of the original
marsh today,

The Hunting Creelk Cove, which lies at the head of the Dyke
Marshes, is an integral part of the Very complex and useful feedin
grounds. Tt Supplies the shallow Oben-water zone that is particularly
Of great importance to the diving Species, whereas the marsh along
the Dyke Overlook hag attracted more of the shoal-water Species of
ducks; species like the black duck, the mallard, the pintail, and at
times in the early season, the bluewing teal, the wooq duck, and

his supplies a situation where light penetration permitg the diving
ducks to utilize pollution-tolerant invertebrates sy, as the midge
larvae and several species of mollusks that have been able to with-
stand the existing pollution,

t is apparent, with the construction of 4 f]] extending some several
hundred feet oyt into the unting Creek Marsh, in addition to pos-
sible minor elimination of acreage, we are in-terposing a human djs.
turbance factor, if 5 high-rise apartment ig constructed jutting out
into what ig now truly important resting and feeding areas, T am ag
much concerned about the disturbance factor as T am about the elimj.
nation of thege feeding orounds directly.

hat is all T have to offer at the moment,

r. Moss. T would first like to eXpress my appreciation to you,

sonal integrity for which T am mogt appreciative. T thinl Your state-
ment here has been excellent and answered most of the questiongs T
would have,

I would like to have you deal just a little more fully with this dis-
turbance factor.

Dr. Unreg, During my attendance of the Engineer Corps hearing,
which Dr, Gottschalk indicated T haq attended in g bersonal interegt
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manner and presented a personal statement to the Engineer Corps
regarding my views on the subject, I felt that, the proposed construc-

tion of a marina—and I didn’t learn of it until that hearing—in con-
junction with this high-rise apartment, plus the construction of a
deep channel through the existing so-called thread of Hunting Creek
upstream some distance, would create an increase in human isturb-
ance through motorboat activity particularly, that would be inimical
to waterfowl use. And also the physical appearance of a 150-foot
high-rise apartment on the edge of water now a resting ground and
feeding ground would certainly not improve the usability of that
area.

Mr. Moss. That would go much beyond the 9 acres.

Dr. Unter. That is right.

Mr. VanpEr Jaer. I would like to thank you, Dr. Ubler, for a
very helpful and knowledgeable statement. I have only one question,
to which I am sure the other members of the committee know the
answer, but since we are spending so much time on diving ducks, I
wonder if you could just tell us what is a diving duck?

Dr. Unrer. There are two major groups of ducks. One that we
call the river duck, or shoal-water duck, or some_folks call them
puddle ducks, that feed primarily by tipping up and thereby getting
their feed from the bottom, or between the bottom and the surface
of the water. This is in contrast to the activities of the so-called diving
ducks which feed primarily by diving in deeper sites and feeding on
bottom organisms as well as on organisms of intermediate origin.

The canvasback, the ruddy duck, and bufflehead duck, greater and
lesser scaup, the various species of mergansers, the golden eye—those
are a few examples of diving ducks that require essentially open feed-
ing grounds for their welfare.

Mr. Vaxoer Jagr. Thank you very much.

Mr. Reuss. Dr. Uhler, I want to try to list the various elements
in your objectlon to this 9-acre fill. These are not necessarily in order of
importance. i

Objection No. 1 is the disturbance factor you mentioned to Con-
gressman Moss—that if you erect a high-rise apartment jutting out
Thto the estuary it will prevent Jducks from using it. Is that correct ?

Dr. Usnter. That is correct. '

Mr. Reuss. A second objection is that this particular 9 acres is as
valuable as any other 9-acre stretch of the valuable vyaterfowl feeding
ground in the Hunting Creek estuary and there will be 9 acres less
of valuable wetland if it is filled ; is that correct ? :

Dr. Unrzr. I would not be in a position to say that the food
organisms on that actual 9 acres are identical with the food organisms
on the rest of the Hunting Creek estuary. They may or they might
not be. The area, the 9 acres, is closer to the existing high-rise apart-
ment houses and has an existing disturbance factor that I believe tends
to limit the waterfowl use to some extent and if we extend that high-
rise complex on out into the river, we are pushing that same disturb-
ance factor that much farther out. :

Mr. Reuss. You and I have several times, by canoe on one oc-
casion at least, been out on the actual waters of Hunting Creek estuary
and specifically on the waters where this fill is supposed to take place,
is that correct? :
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Dr. Unrer. That is correct, i v

Mr. Ruuss. We have seen ducks in the area where the fill is to
take place, have we not? . :

- Dr. Unrer. That is correct, : :

Mr. Reuss. A third objection, as I understand it, is that the dredg-
ing that would be required by the fill would alter existing depths and
make it a less satisfactory waterfowl habitat ¢ : :

Dr. Unrer. That is correct. S g

Mr. Reuss. A fourth objection, as I understand it, is that filling
a thumb jutting out into Hunting Creek estuary would be likely
to cause undue siltation in the upstream area of Hunting Creek estuary
and further possible destruction, is that correct ?

Dr. Unrer. That is correct,. :

- Mr. Reuss. In addition to those four reasons, which we have now
analyzed, are there any other points to your objection ?

turbidity is not going to benefit waterfowl, N

Mr. Reuss. We call that objection No. 5, would it be?

Dr. Unrer. Well—

Mr. Reuss. We will correct the record if my numbering is wrong.

Then there is a sixth objection voiced by Director Gottschalle and
I wonder if you agree with that—if these other four or five objections
did not exist, the nibbling point would be relevant., Namely, if a permit,
is granted for 9 acres, pretty soon applicants will be around for an-
other 9, 18, or 27 acres, on the theory that Hunting Creek has now been
filled somewhat and a little more fill won’t hurt. Would You subscribe to
that sixth point too ?

Dr. Usnrgr. Yes, and I would point out that the so-called nibbling
process is in an advanced stage right now, I have seen what has oc.
curred a few years back on the Anacostia River where the marshes have
been essentially nibbled to death. I have seen where the nibbling
brocess of the Four Mile Run has completely eliminated the marsh. T
have seen where the nibbling process on Oxon Creek across the river
from Alexandria has eliminated a former fine marsh, and T have seen
‘what has occurred on the south side of the lower part of Hunting
Creek between Mount, Vernon Parkway on Memorial Highway and on
tthe U.S. No. 1 Highway, where in the last 8 years we have lgst prob-
ably the finest remaining wild rice beds in the Alexandria area, first
by filling it with debris and then superimposing landfll on top of it.

. r. ngvss. These original applications in 1963 covered 38 acres, did
they not? ' : ‘ : £

Dr. Unveg. I believe that is correct. /

Mr. Reuss. And in 1964, after opposition had been heard, the request
was reduced to 18, is that correct ¢

Dr. Unrer. T am not in a position to know the DPrecise acreages that
were involved. ' ‘

Mr. Reuss. And more recently, within the last year, the application
that has been pursued has been for only 9 acres, is that correct ?

Dr. Unvrer. That is what I have been told,
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Mr. Rurss. And you don’t know what the plans of the applicants
‘are, whether they intend to pursue the other applications which are
still pending after this has been granted, or what they intend to do?
Dr. UnLer. I do not. ’ : e
Mr. Reuss. Thank you, My. Chairman. ' ; 2
Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent to include at this
oint in the record the letter from Dr. Uhler, addressed to my col-
league, Congressman TReuss, and myself, under date of January 81,
1968. S . ,
Mr. Joxus. Without objection, the Jetter will be received and printed
in the record at this point. &
(The document referred to follows:)

BowIg, Mp., January 31,1968.
Hon. HENRY S. REUSS,

Hon. JouN E. Moss,

House of ‘Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DeAar MEussRs. REUSS AND Moss : Your recent request for additional informa-
tion regarding the ecology of the waterfowl feeding grounds in the shallow tidal
waters at the mouth of Big Hunting Creek along the Mount Vernon Memorial
parkway has been veceived. Most of the essential facts regarding waterfowl:
habitats in that area were presented in my report on observations made during
the autumn of 1963, and quoted in your recent Jetter. The comments made at that
t{ime are even more significant today pecause of the continued destraction of

.I have been watching waterfowl in that. vicinity for more than 40 years, ahd
it hag been an outstanding area for observing the important part played by the
combination of shallow open waters, fresh tidal marshgs, and semiaquatic wood-

geverely polluted condition of the adjacent Ppotomac, and drastic changes in
waterfowl feeding grounds of the broad, shallow cove that forms the mouth of
Big Hunting Creek, this area «till is the most jmportant feeding grounds for
diving ducks along the fresh tidal waters of the Potomac. It also attracts a great
variety of other waterfowl, and the adjacent Belle Haven picnic grounds have
become a mecca for bird students and interested visitors. The convenient accessi-
bility of this section of the Mount Vernon Parkway for persons to enjoy aquatic
natural history is unequaled in the Washington region. L

Wwith the continued destruction by sand and gravel dredging in the adjacent
Dyke Marshes, and the recent elimination of the colorful natural aquatic gardens
through trash ‘dumping and filling the nearby Big Hunting Creek tidal marsh
adjacent to the west side of Memorial Parkway, the preservation of the remnants
of these unique wildlife habitats has become increasingly jmportant. -

The proposed construction of a 19-acre real estate development in the shallow
waters of the mouth of Big Hunting Creek is certain to be detrimental, not only
to waterfowl that now feed or rest in this shallow bay, but in the adjacent section
where dredging will greatly alter “existing depths. Unavoidable increases in
turbidity, as well as disturbance by man, are likely to occur in neighboring
waters. :

Most important foods for waterfowl are produced jin shallow waters, or those
that are clear enough to permit sunlight to penetrate to the bottom. Under the
polluted conditions that now exist in the tidal Potomac for more than 30 miles
downstream from our Nation’s Gapital,‘shallow depths (less than'b feet) have
become doubly impor.tant in the maintenance of waterfowl feeding grounds.
Adequate light penetration facilitates feeding-as well'as being,essential for plant
growth. Submerged food plants bhave been destroyyedrinkall but the shallowest
zones. Fortunately certain types of pollution-tolerant invertebrates such as midge
larvae (Ohironomidae), isopod crustaceans, and a few kinds of mollusks still
furnish foods for diving ducks. These foods, together with the protection supplied
by the shallow, sheltered waters at the mouth of the cove, continue to attract
many kinds of waterfowl. For example, 1ast week I had the pleasure of watching
geveral hundred lesser seaups (blue—bills) and ruddy ducks, as well as smaller
nambers of black ducks, mallards, common goldeneyes, buffleheads, oldsquaws,
black-backed gulls, herring gulls, ring-billed gulls, and a whistling swan in this
area although some sections were coated with ice. : ;

: : |’|| ”"l ”“-
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If these bublic waterg are thrown open to private real estate development
Where can a line be drawn to brotect our aquatie wildlife resourcesg for coming
generationg of Americans?

The above does not reflect the policy of any bureay or department,
. Sincerely yours,

Fravors M. UHLER.
Mr. Jowngs. Dr. Uhler, we again thank you. Yoy have been mogt
hegoful. We appreciate Jour attendance,
UL next witness ig is Gen, Harry G, Woodbury, former Director
of Civil Works, Corps of Engineers,

STATEMENT oF GEN. HARRY G. WOODBURY, GONSOLIDATED;
EDISoN C0., NEW YORK CITY; FORMERLY DIRECTOR oF CIVIL
WORKS, CORPS OF ENGINEERS

etween mysel £ and Dr. Cain on the 10th of April, in which there is g
quotation of my conversation with him. T cannot subscribe to the ge.

.

curacy of the quotation. No tape recording of the telephone conversa-

?
after further consideration, was in the process of making up his mind
to again reverse his position, At this time the baperwork for the per-
mit, the permit assembly, had reached the office of the Chief of Engi-
neers. It bore with it, as it came to my office, a letter to the distriet
engineer from Dr. Cain, T believe, of October, in which he announced
the withdrawa] of earlier objections, :

he question then was raised, and it came up in this telephone con-
versation, on how to manage the change in the position within the
Department o the Interior. T pointed out to Dr. Cain that op the

r. JoNEs. Mr, Moss.
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Mr. Moss. General, the memorandum of understanding of July 13,
1967, sets forth the policies in two paragraphs, and then has a section
entitled “Procedures for Carrying Out These Policies,” in which item
5 reads as follows: '

_ The Chief of Engineers shall refer to the Under Secretary of the Interior
all those cases referred to him containing unresolved substantive differences of
views and he shall include his analysis thereof, for the purpose of obtaining -
the Department of Interior’s comments prior to final determination of the igsues.

~ Then, of course, it provides that in the event the matter is unresolved
at that level it shall be then a matter of consultation between the Secre-
tary of the Army and the Secretary of the Interior.

One of the items, of course, is the regional and district views of the
Tederal Water Pollution Control Administration, the U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Service, and the National Park Service. ,

What was the unresolved substantive difference of view that was
referred to Secretary Black ? , ;

General Woopsury. When the application came from the field with
the record of the earlier hearings and the letters that had been written,
and with the subsequent letter from Dr. Cain of October 1967, there
appeared to be no substantive differences of view among the Fed-
eral agencies concerning the appropriate action by the Federal Govern-
ment in connection with the permit. There were objections certainly.
There are objections to most everything that everybody does, by one
party or another. So all the objections were not resolved ; but to the best
of my knowledge, at that time I thought they were as resolved as
they could be. However, when Dr. Cain telephoned General Noble
abott the 5th or 6th of April he asked General Noble to withhold
action on the permit because he thought that he was going to
change his mind ; that is, change the substance of his letter of October.
So General Noble did withhold action on the permit and it was the
following week, Tuesday or Wednesday of the following week, when
T was called, first by Dr. Gottschalk and then by Secretary Cain, to
confirm the fact that they were in fact changing their views and it
was on the basis of that that I then sent the permit action over to the
Secretary of the Interior.

Mr. Moss. But, General, the language is very precise: E

The Chief of Engineers shall refer to the Under : Secretary of the Interior
all those cases referred to him containing unresolved substantive differences
of view and he shall include his analysis thereof. :

I think quite clearly that contemplates a difference of view between
the Chief of Engineers and the Department of the Interior, or one of
its constituent bureaus.

General Woopsury. A difference at a level below the Chief of
Engineers; yes, sir. .

Mr. Moss. What was the substantive difference of view held by
the Engineers and by the Department of the Tnterior? I can recognize
that Dr. Cain seemed to be having a substantive difference of views
with himself and that_that had been continuing for a number of
months, but I fail to detect the substantive difference of views be-
tween you and the Department of the Interior.

(General WoODBURY. There were none, sir. :

Mr. Moss. Well then, was it a matter to be referred, under the agree-
ment, to the Under Secretary ?
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General Woobsury. There appeared to be in the assembly a sub-
stantive difference of views between the desires of the permittee to-
fill and the Department of the Interior’s Fish and Wildlife Service
which Secretary Cain had confirmed by telephone on April 10. ‘

Mr. Moss. But that is not referred to in the memorandum of ‘under-
standing between Secretary Udall and Secretary Resor of July 13,
1967. Tt doesn’t mention permittees. It deals only with differences of
“opinion between the Department of the Interior and the Department
of the Army and it provides a procedure for referring those so that
they could be resolved. , V :

You just stated there was no substantive difference of views be-
tween the Secretary of the Interior and the Chief of Engineers on
his occasion. , ; ; s

General Woobsury. All language has its weaknesses, sir, and T sub-
mit that perhaps this agreement has its. The agreement, was negotiated
and the language developed personally by myself and by the Under
Secretary of Interior. It expressed as best we could what our inten-
tions were. Our intentions were that if there was a strenuous objection
to a permit action, that could not be resolved in the field by the Dis-
trict Engineer, the objector, and the permittee, that the mafter would
be referred to the Chief of Engineers and he in turn, in resolving this
difference, would consult with the Secretary of the Interior and obtain
his views concerning it, and his recommendations. That is what we did
in this case. ;

Mzr. Moss. What was the substantive issue where there was a differ-
ence of o%olnion between the District Engineer and the Chief of the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries ? ‘

General Woobsury. The difference, sir, was a difference between
the applicant and the Fish and Wildlife Service that the District
Lmngineer was not able to resolve, ‘

Mr. Moss. T don’t see in this agreement a single word about the

officials of the bureaus and the Department itself: but nowhere do
Isee anything about the applicant. : , ‘

General Woopsury. T don’t have a copy of it with me, sir, but I
think if you will look earlier in the procedure there is an_indication
that the "District Engineer, upon receiving objections, will attempt
to resolve the objections and then, failing to resolve them, he reports
to the Chief of Engineers. T :

Mr. Moss. General, after all, it would be rather unusual for the
Department of the Army and the Dep@rtmentkof the Interior to sit

eneral Woopsury., Sir, that is not the purpose for whiéh that
was drafted. k
Mr. Moss. The memorandum of understanding says:

* ¥ * including the appropriate Regional Directors of the Federal Water
Pollution Control Administration; the United States Fish and Wildlife Service,
and the National Park Service of the Department of the Interior, and the appro-
Pbriate State conservation, resources, and water pollution agencies.

Such Regional Directors of the Secretary of the Interior shall immediately
make such studies and investigations as they deem necessary or desirable, con-
sult with the appropriate State agencies, and advise the District Bngineers
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whether the work proposed by the permit applicant, including the deposit of
any material in or near the navigable waters of the United States, will reduce
the quality of such waters in violation of applicable water quality standards
or unreasonably impair natural resources oOr the related environment.

Again I submit, this goes to the matter of the relationship between
the Department of the Interior and the Department of the Army,
the Corps of Engineers, and not to the relationship between the appli-
cant for permit and the Corps of Engineers. That is to be governed by
different policies which you would apply to your applicants and 1t
would be without regard to the Secretary. This memorandum of
understanding is to settle the differences in the views held by the two
Departments and it is summed up quite precisely.

Section b says: :

The Chief of Engineers shall refer to the Under Secretary all those cases
referred to him containing unresolved substantive differences of view.

And then he must—

# % * include his analysis thereof, for the purpose of obtaining the Depart-
ment of the Interior’s comments prior to final determination of the issues.

Now, did you submit a memorandum upon this occasion, containing
the substantive differences of views, to the Under Secretary of the
Interior ?

General WoODBURY. Mr. Moss, you have interpreted this memorah-
dum in a way that was not intended and in a way that is not applicable
in this case. Paragraph 4 of the agreement speaks of the efforts of a
district engineer operating under public law having to do with per-
mits, attempting to reconcile the contrary points of view in issuing
a permit, and if he fails in that regard, he refers the action to the
Washington level and we attempt at that level then to resolve the
differences. In the process, we consult with whatever Tederal agencies
are concerned with the differences. In this case it is the Department
of the Interior.

This agreement was reached because most of the differences n
permit actions are between the Fish and wildlife Service or the
National Park Service, and the permittees.

Mr. Moss. Of course, General, I will let the record spealk for itself,
but the English language is still subject to reasonably precise inter-
pretation and taking up your paragraph 4:

The District Engineer, in deciding whether a permit should be issued, shall
weigh all relevant factors in reaching his decision. In any case where Directors
of the Secretary of the Interior advise the District Engineers that proposed
work will jmpair the water quality in violation of applicable water quality

standards or unreasonably impair the natural resources OT the related environ-
ment, he shall, within the limits of his responsibility, encourage the applicant
to take steps that will resolve the objections to the work. Failing in this respect,
the District Engineer shall forward the case for the consideration of the Chief
of Engineers and the appropriate Regional Director of the Secretary of the
Interior shall submit his views and recommendations to his agency’s ‘Washington
Headquarters.

Again, I submit this goes to the disagreement between the Depart-
ment of the Army and the Department of the Interior. Then failing
in this respect the District Engineer chall forward—this has already
reached your level—you were being phoned and General Noble was
being phoned. He was being phoned by & Bureau Chief and Assistant

- ——————
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Secretary, ‘to inform you of 5 change reverting to their Previous
position.

General Woobsury. That is correct, sir,

Mr. Moss. That eant, then, that the unresolved difference of
views had to lie with the Department, of the Army,

General Woobsury. That is not correct, sir.

Mr. Moss. Then this memorandum of understanding should be re-
cast in language that is more precise, because it does say exactly
what T have just said.

General Wooppyugry, There has not been a difference between the

epartment of the Army and the De artment of Interior on this
permit, and there is not today as faras T know,

r. Moss. Good.

I want that to stand in the record. T won’t bother that g bit more,
Now, let ug g0 to this matter of the chronology of these applications,
When did you get the first one ?

I. Moss. There wag an_original permit application, was there
not, for the entire tip here of 38 acres

General Woobsury. About 5 yearsago; yes, sir,

Mr. Moss. Subsequently, in July 1964, it was revised, so that it
would encompass only the area in orange and the ares, between the
orange and the gray’ line in this lower triangula,r-shaped Ppiece; is

hat correct,?

General WoopBURY., Yes, There were two permits, you understand.

Mr. Moss. Yes; there was one for Hunting Towers, the upper
triangular piece; and one by Hoffman Associates, the lower triangular

iece,

P General Woobsury. That is correct.

Mr. Moss. Ttjs Hoffman’s, T believe, we are now discussing.

General Woobsury, Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. The area between the gray line and then back through
the orange wag the Hoffman permit application as reviged in July
of 1964,

General Woobsury. That is my understanding; yes, sir,

Mr. Moss. That was the application which wag filed, or pressed
again, in December 1967; is that correct 2
L f}fenelra,l Woopsury. To the gray line; yes, sir. That was the lower

alf only,

Mr. Moss. What was your understanding on the upper half of
that 38 acres, or approximately half—it, is a little more—had they
abandoned the application for permit there ?

General Woobsury. The applicant, as T understand it, hag never
withdrawn its application ; but when the applicant for the southern
part renewed itg interest in getting its application acted upon—the
individua]l representing the applicant also, T understand, represents
the applicant for the upper permit—it ig my understanding from the

istrict engineer that he advised the district engineer that they only
desired to bursue the lower application at this time,

, ,
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Mr. Moss. “At this time.” I think that is very important, Mr. Chair-
man, because I have here a prospectus, entitied “Proposed Potomac
Point Development, ‘Alexandria, Va., Holland Consulting Engineers,”
dated January 19, 1966. Remember, this is after we have the modifi-
cation, and after an indication that they were going to abandon
part of the application. Yet they refer to the matter as being one to be
taken in three bites. The one T have just referred to, and then a
second, and then the third for, I guess, Hunting Towers. They refer
to the matters as “pending.” They also, in this 1966 public)a,tion, make
it quite clear from a rather elaborate detailed drawing that the ulti-
mate plan in this three-step plan is the nibbling away, which was
referred to by Dr. Uhler an by Mr. Hartzog and others, because there
the entire plan unfolds. The date is 1966. It covers all of the area
outlined in green.

1 would like to submit this for the record, as an exhibit, to show
that the applicants are continuing their interest.

Mr. Joxus. Without objection, the exhibit will be inserted in the
record at this point.

(The exhibit follows })
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PROPOSED Poromao PoiNT DEVELOPMENT,
(Holland Engineering,

ALEXANDRIA, Va,

Consulting Engineers-—Saunders & Pearson, Architects)
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DESCRIPTION OF THE LAND OF HOWARD P. HOFFMAN ASSOCIATES, INC., AND HUNTING
TOWERS OPERATING 0., INC. )

" This entire site development, as shown in the following plan and aerial
perspective, consists of three combined parcels of land, each presently having
their own construction and zoning regulations. These parcels and regulations
may be generally described as follows:

3 et

poromac RIVER

Parcel No. 1.—Two tracts of existing, pulkheaded land: A north tract of
approximately 5.23 acres, owned by Hunting Towers Operating Co., Inc., lying
east of Hunting Towers Apartments and zoned R-O Residential; a south tract
of approximately 4.8 acres, owned by Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inec., lying
south of Hunting Towers Apartments and east of Mount Vernon Memorial High-
way, approximately 3.8 acres of which is zoned R-C residential, and the re-
maining approximately'z acres zoned C-2 commercial. .

Parcel No. 2 Two tracts of supmerged land, a north tract and a south tract,
of approximately 10 acres each, extending eastward from the existing bulkhead
line of parcel No.1toa centerline of Royal Street, extended. Lo :
Parcel No. 3.—LTwo tracts of submerged land, a north tract and a south tract,
of approximately 8.5 acres each extending eastward from the eastern boundary
of parcel No. 2 (the centerline of Royal Street, extended) to a point approximately
2,075 feet from this line. .

ARCHITECTURAL PLANNING FOR THE PROPOSED POTOMAC POINT DEVELOPMENT

The site for this project is located on the western shore of the Potomac River,
approximately 614, miles south of downtown ‘Washington, D.C., via the Mount
Vernon Memorial Highway, in the southern part of the city of Alexandria.

In its waterfront setting, the natural potentials and beauty of the site and
its immediately adjacent areas present the challenge of retaining these features
and of enhancing them with any contemplated project. The site presents a
unique opportunity for the sympathetic planning of waterfront apartment-type
dwellings, with their related features and activities making for a leisurely
waterfront way of life.

The design approach, in order to be successful, must include as one of its
aspects the total project design and development of the puildings and of all
landscaping, access points, roads, recreation areas, ete. To accomplish these
desires, the open spaces between buildings are considered as integral parts of the
plan for each building and for the site as a whole. The study of this relationship
between buildings, site size and shape, and the open areas thus created and
defined, produced the balance of puilding mass and density to the site size and
shape shown on the drawings. Viewing the project from the broader land
base adjacent to the Mount Vernon Memorial Highway toward its southeast
waterfront tip, the puildings vary in size and character from higher, more
dense structures to lower, less dense buildings, merging them with the site

L ————
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in such a way as to discourage all unrelated through traffic jn the development.

Vehicular parking for the broject is provided for in out-of-sight areas beneath
buildings ang landscaped plazas. The open land areag normally used for this
parking burpose thereby become available in thig design for ped‘estrian-recreation
useg.

The southeastern point of land ig planned as an open-air community activity
center, the whole being designed angd shaped as g large landscaped Dbiece of
sculpture. Molded shells serve ag backdrops for small civie activities ang
aquatic participation.

The inherent design principle applied here is to develop the entire site for
human usage and pleasant indoor-outdoor living purposes. It is planneq that the
open areas and spaces between buildings be developed for Dedestrian usage and
enjoyment, using all barcels, with the exception of the actual land needeq for the
buildings themselves and limited access roads, for thege purposes,

Concurrent with and as a part of the total Project design, landscaping ig
blanned in the form of trees, wooded areas, integral balcony railing planters,
shrubbery, walkways, paths, boardwalks, benches, fountains, and recreation
areas. Thege features, handled in g sensitive, Sympathetic manner blend the
buildings with the waterfront environment, Every effort is made to achieve
a union of site, buildings, ang landscaping features in which each part is com-

Extensive improvement and use of the river and its related DPossibilities is
it

envisioned. From marine facilities to continuous wandering boardwalk path-

Murtha, trustee, predecessor in title, to Hoyvard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc:

The zoning ordinance for the city of Alexandrla, governing parcel Nos. 1 and
2, limits the height of any building to 150 feet, stateg that there shall be 800
Square feet of site land for each dwelling unit, and requires broperty line
setback of one-half the building height.

Parcel No. 3 ig governed by the brovisions of the Alexandria Code bertaining
to the old ang historie district, the most significant requirement being the fact
that no building can be erected having g height of more than 50 feet,
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Mr. Moss. General Woodbury, getting back to this matter of what
the English language means, did you ever at any time in a discussion
with Dr. Cain suggest that it might be advisable to go to the Under
Secretary in order to get him off the hook on this matter which was
proving to be rather troublesome to him? : ,

General Woopsury. It was to that point that I addressed myself
when I first started to speak, sir. '

Secretary Cain found himself in the administrative position of
having written to the district engineer, having then advised the district
engineer of the withdrawal of objections, having the permit applica-
tion then processed to Washington, and then having second thoughts
about his withdrawal. I pointed out to him that there was a mechanism
by which this matter could be straightened out, the mechanism being
the July 13 agreement by which I would refer the permit application
to the Secretary of the Interior. : ; , e

His telephone call was all that was necessary for me to take that
action. : .

In mv letter to the Secretary of the Interior in late April—mid-
April, T guess it was—I pointed out that while the record so far
showed there was no objection—that is, the objection had been with-
drawn—TI understood informally that there were some second thoughts
being given to this and, therefore, I was sending it over for the Secre-
tary’s action in accordance with this agreement. : i

Mr. Moss. Isn’t a phone call from the chief of the Bureau and a
phone call from an Assistant Secretary an official action of which
notice should be taken by you ? :

General Woopeury. Yes,sir; and I took notice. -

Mr. Moss. You said it had been informal. ,

General Woopeury. Well, a telephone call, I considered informal,
but it did not matter. The action was taken whether it had been a letter
or phone call or whatever it had been. : i

Mr. Moss. At no time did you have any doubts as to the position
of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries on the substantive nature of their
continuing disagreement over the issuance of this permit. ;

General Woopsury. Yes, sir; I did. '

Mr. Moss. Would you outline those for us? S

General Woopeory. My conversations concerning this permit were
essentially all with Dr. Cain. I do not recall any substantive dis-
cussions that I had, after receiving the permit application from the
field, with any member of the Bureau of é) ort Fisheries and Wildlife,
or any of the other Bureau chiefs in the epartment of the Interior.

Mr. Moss. There were then in the record the previous correspond-
ence of the Secretary of the Interior, or the Acting Secretary of the
Interior, and the formal transmittal of the objections in 1964 as part
of the file of this application for a permit. Weren’t you aware of those?

General Woopsury. Yes,sir; I was, e -

o Mré Moss. You were also aware of the December reversal by Dr.
ain? ~

General Woopsury. October, I believe, sir.

Mr. Moss. October reversal. :

"General WoopBURY. Yes, sir. : e

Mr. Moss. You were aware of his intention, conveyed to you by
phone in order to prevent the issuance of the permit without under-
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94

standing fully that all those previously voiced objections had been
reinstated ?

General Woopsury. I did not know what the nature of his conecrn
was in any detail as a result of that phone conversation. He had
called the preceding Friday and talked to General Noble and asked
that we withhold action on the permit until he could consider the
matter further.

He called Tuesday or Wednesday to say he had considered the
matter further, that they were reversing their position, and I responded
by saying, “In that case I will send the permit over to the Secretary
in accordance with this July 13 agreement.”

You will note in this agreement we start off by saying that it is our
intention to coordinate and cooperate fully and to seek the advice
and counsel of the Secretary of Interior in difficult cases. This is the
leadoff in this agreement and we were following that, sir.

This is on pages 1 and 2.

Mr. Moss. The views of Fish and Wildlife are also required by
the coordination.

General Woopsury. That is correct, sir.

Mr. Moss. Which is a statutory expression.

General Woopsury. I am SOITYy.

Mr. Moss. I say, which is a statutory expression. It is the intent
of Congress that the corps coordinate and seek views.

General Woobsury. Inthe 1958 act ; yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Ihaveno further questions, Mr. Chairman.

. Mr. Jonms. Mr. Vander Jagt. :
, Mr. Vanoer Jaer. When did you first learn of Dr. Cain’s with-
drawal of the objections? o

General Woobsury. I suspect it was in late October.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. How did you learn of it in late October ?

General Woopeury. My recollection is that the Assistant Director
of Civil Works for the North Atlantic region informed me that he had
been advised of this by the district engineer. This was again an in-
formal communication, I think, a phone call by the district engineer
to the Assistant Director.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Who makes the final decision as to whether you
are going to issue a permit to fill or not ? ,

General Woobsury. The Secretary of the Army, sir. He does this in
consultation with other members of the Government that have a
concern. : ,

Mr. Vanper Jact. But he makes the final determination ?

General Woopsury. Yes, sir, ‘

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. In the letter of April 15—and I would like
to give you an opportunity to clarify this—you make the statement
that the Bureaus of the Department of the Interior concerned with
parks, conservation, recreation, and pollution have withdrawn any ob-
Jections and have indicated that the project will not adversely affect
the area from these standpoints. .

On the basis of your telephone conversation prior to the writing
of this with Dr. Caln and with Dr. Gottschalk, that is not an accurate
statement, is it ? : : ' '

General Woobsury. It should not be lifted out of context.

BIME QVANDER Jagr. It is your letter of April 15 to Under Secretary

ack? .
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General Woopsury. Yes. The permit record at that point—the
formal record at that point—had in it as the last action of record b
the agencies you enunciated, a letter from Secretary Cain speaking,%
thought, for these agencies that you have enumerated, in which he
stated we withdraw our objections. But you will note in my letter
in the next to the last paragraph, I said notwithstanding what we
have received officially through the mails and the hearings I under-
stand you now have an objection. So I sent it over to him to consider
that in the light of this new evidence that he might have had.

Mr. VanpEr Jacr. Then what you were doing here or, what you
were intending to do, was merely to convey what the record said at
that point ¢

General Woopsury. Yes. I sent over all the record, the hearings,
all the permit action. This goes over for their review. I was sum-
marizing the record in the early part of that letter, and then indicating
that in spite of that I understand there are some later developments,
and I call those to his attention.

Mr. Vaxoer Jaer. That is what I would like to be clear on. You
did not intend to say in this letter that the Department of the In-
terior was taking the position that it would not adversely affect con-
servation and recreational values? ‘

General Woobury. No. If in fact I had thought that, I would
not have sent the letter in the first place because there would not have
been any objection over there. '

Mr. Vanper Jagr. That is what I wanted cleared up. In this 01period
of téime, there did appear to be a certain sense of urgency, di there
not ?

General Woopeury. Urgency ? Conflict of views, perhaps.

Mr. VanDER Jagr. Was there any sense of a necessity of hurrying
the process up ¢ ,

General Woopsury. Not that I am aware of; no, sir. L
" Mr. VanpEr JaeT. You were not aware of any haste in dealing with
this matter? .. : ~ oo , ,

* " General Woopsury. I was aware of considerable interest. I do not
think that is haste. I think it would be wrong to call it haste.

. Mr. VaxpER JacT. Where was that interest coming from? ,

| General Woopsury. As far as I was concerned, the interest. was
expressed by Mr. Moss and Mr. Reuss, in the meeting in their office

some time in early December. ,

T understand in my informal conversations with Dr. Cain that he
was experiencing considerable interest. But at no time did the Gover-
nor call me, for example—I know he had an interest—or the permittee
. or any of his people. B e o o

Mr. VanDER JaeT. So you were not aware of any interest of those
who wanted the permit to be granted. The ones you have just told us
were the ones who were opposed to the issuing of the permit. That
would not have necessitated any haste, would it? ‘ L

General Woopsury. No, nor do I think there was any haste in this
permit. There had been interest expressed by Senator Ba%r’h’s office
' in connection with the permit, again not as a matter of haste, but rather
to find out what the status was, when I expected it would take the

next step. ) : ) :
" Mr. Moss. Would you yield to me for a moment ¢
Mr. Vanper Jacr. Gladly.
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Mr. Moss. General, I find it very difficult to reconcile your response
with the concluding paragraph of that letter of transmittal to Secre-
tary Black. That letter of April 15 concludes with these words:

I would appreciate your comments at the earliest practicable date since the
applicant has indicated the urgency of a prompt decision.

General Woopsury. Yes, sir; not to me. My testimony is that I
am not aware—I do not recall any case—that the applicant at any
time approached me on this. He approached the district engineer.

~ Mr. Moss. It seemsto me that is rather ambivalent.

I thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. General, I understood your testimony just a
few moments ago to be that you did not think there was any need for
urgency in thismatter. ' ,

eneral Woobsury. I understood you to say haste, sir. I do not

think we acted in haste. It took a long time.

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. I do not mean to quibble with words but it is
your testimony that you were aware of the fact that there was a sense
of urgency in this matter.

General Woobeury. Yes, sir.

Mr. Vanper Jagr. Thank you very much.

~ Mr.Jo~nes. Mr. Reuss? ' ‘

Mr. Reuss. General Woodbury, when did you first have any com-
munication with Under Secretary of Interior Black on the subject of
the Hunting Creek ill permits?

General Woopsury. I suspect it was about the time that T wrote
this letter to him, sir. -

Mr. Reuss. By “this letter,” you mean the letter of April 15, 1968 ¢

General Woobsury. Yes, sir. I do not recall any earlier conversa-
tions with him about it.

Mr. Reuss. You do not recall ? , :
AGglrleral Woopeury. No, that is correct. I mean about the 15th of |

ril. ’

r. Reuss. You wrote the letter on April 15, did you not ?
General Woobeury. Yes, sir. v
Mr. Reuss. Did you have any contacts with Under Secretary Black, 3

?&imfly or indirectly, prior to the time you wrote that letter on °
ril 15 ¢ , ‘ :
%‘reneral Woopsury. Yes. I say I think I did about the time this
letter was sent over. I believe I told him that I was going to send it
over. :
ll\lir. Iehmss. Did you tell him this over the telephone, or in person,
or how ¢ '

General Woopsury. My recollection is a little fuzzy, but it would
be routine for me to say that we have a permit over here that there

seems to be some disagreement about, and I am going to send it over
under our agreement. We do this so that he is aware it is coming |
and takes a personal note of it.

Mr. Revss. Was this conversation in person or over the telephone ?

General Woopsury. My recollection is that it would have been on™
the phone, sir. «
- Mr. Reuss. Did you call him or'did he call you ?

General Woopsury. No, I suspect I called him.

Mr. Reuss. What did Under Secretary Black say #
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General Woopsury. I do not recall, The conversation was one hav-
ing to do with the administrative passing of an application between
two Departments, and I felt that this ought to come to his attention.

- It wasnot just a routine matter. © -~~~ ¢ '
~Mr. Reuss. Did he indicate that the sooner he got that application
from you, so that he could act on it, the better? e

General Woopsury. I do not. know that he did not say that. I do
not have any clear recollection of it, sir. = T

Mr. Reuss. He might have said it. ’

General WoopsUrY. Yes,he might have.

Mr. Ruuss. You testified earlier, General Woodbury, that the reason
you referred the matter in April 1968, to Under Secretary Black was
that there appeared to be a substantive difference between the appli-
cant for the permit and the Fish and Wildlife Service; is that correct?

General Woopsury. That is correct. S

Mr. Jones. Let us suspend in order that we can make that quorunm
call and see if we cannot recess until 10 minutes of 1 and come back
immediately, because the General will be returning to New York and
we will finish with his testimony. ,

General Woopsury. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. :

(At 12:20 p.m. the subcommittee recessed, and reconvened at
| 12:50 p.m.) ; ~ iy :

~ Mr. Joxgs. The subcommittee will come to order. 3

Mr. Ruuss. General Woodbury, in your earlier testimony ‘with re-
gard to the July 13, 1967, memorandum of understanding between the
Secretary of the Interior and the Secretary of the Army, you referred
to paragraph 5 of that memorandum and said, T think on several oc-
casions, that pursuant to that paragraph matters were referred by the
Corps of Engineers to the Secretary of the Interior. In fact, you meant
the Under Secretary of the Interior, did younot?

General Woopsury. That is correct, sir. v

_ Mr. Reuss. I may have misunderstood you, but para; aph 5 does
refer to the Under Secretary and it was in fact the Under Secretary
rather than the Secretary to whom these matters were referred; isthat -

General Woopory. Thatiscorrect. N ,

May I also correct what may be a misunderstanding in connection
with this procedure: The District Engineer was authorized to issue
permits when all differences concerning their issuance was resolved by
the District Engineer. He refers permits to Washington only when
there are unresolved differences. In this particular case, when the
Assistant Secretary of the Interior withdrew the objections of the

‘Department of Interior agencies, the District Engineer then, in pursuit

of his responsibility, attempted to resolve the remaining differences, the
remaining differences being those of individuals. Congressman Reuss
was one, the Audubon Society was another, the Izaak Walton League
was another. There were others. I understand he, then, contacted each
of these other objectors to see if, in the light of this new information
they too wanted to remove their objection. Some did remove their ob-
jection. Others did not. Tt was because there continued to be remaining
objections that he forwarded the application to the ‘Chief’s office for
further consideration at the Washington level, because he does not
have authority to act where there continue to be objections of this
nature. ' ‘
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__Mr. Reuss. Now, it is a fact, is it not, that the Fish and Wildlife
Service of the Department of the Interior, as opposed to the Assistant
Secretary, Under Secretary, and other officials, has consistently, since
1964, opposed these Hunting Creek fill applications? :

General Woobsury. I understand that this morning. I did not al-
ways understand that. I thought when the Assistant Secretary of
Interior withdrew the objections in October he was speaking for those
Bureaus of the Department of the Interior that had earlier objected.

Mr. Reuss. You made no effort to find out in October 1967 what the
attitude of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service was?

General Woopsury. The action at that time, sir, was with the Dis-
trict Engineer. It was not in the Chief’s Office. : ST

Mr. Reuss. Did anyone in the Corps of Engineers make an effort
to find out what the attitude of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service was
in October 1967 % P
_General Woobeury. Not that T am aware of. I don’t know that they
didn’t either. o S : '

Mr. Reuss. I am distressed to hear you admit this because you
thus confess that the Corps of Engineers was violating its clear statu-
tory duty. I call your attention—though I wouldn’t have thought it
necessary—to the Wildlife Coordination Act of 1958, 16 United States
Code, sections 661 and 662, in which it is set forth quite clearly that
whenever the Corps of Engineers is asked to issue a permit: to modify,
or fill any body of water, you shall “first consult with the U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Service, Department of the Interior.”

You now tell me that the corps was getting all set to issue its per-
mit as of October 1967, without any knowledge as to whether the Fish
and Wildlife Service approved or disapproved.

General Woopeury. }it was our understanding, sir, that the Fish and
Wildlife Service had withdrawn their objection. The basis of that
understanding is our letter from Secretary Cain in October in which ,
he said that the Department had reconsidered their views and that
“We have withdrawn our objeection.” L SRR

Mr. Reuss. You were in fact misinformed, were you not? The Fish
and Wildlife Service had not withdrawn its objection, had it? ‘

General Woobsury. I had no way of knowing whether they had.

Mr. Reuss. Were you here in the hearing room this morning?

General Woobsury. Yes, sir, T was. :

Mr. Reuss. You heard Director Gottschalk describe the consistent |
and unvarying position of the Fish and Wildlife Service in opposition
to the permit? : '

General Woopsury. I did, sir. :

Mr. Reuss. In the light of that, if you got the impression from
Secretary Cain’s letter of October 10, 1967, that the Fish and Wildlife
Service had in fact withdrawn its objection, that impression was
erroneous, was it not ¢

General Woobsury. I suspect, that it is, from what T heard this
morning. T have no first-hand knowledge of that, sir, so T really can’t
testify to it, but it is a fact that when the objections were not fully
resolved, the Secretary of the Army, acting through the district engi-
neer, did schedule a public hearing, and did send notice of this hearing
to all of the agencies, including the Fish and Wildlife Service, to give
them further opportunity to make comments. _ ‘
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Mr. Reuss. On that subject, are you familiar with the letter dated
January 30, 1968, written by Assistant Secretary Cain to Corps of
Engineers’ District Engineer, Col. Frank W. Rhea, in which Secretary
Cain said:

I have talked with the people in the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife
and we believe that we do not need to present testimony. at-the hearing—your
notice of January 17th, 1968—on the application for bulkhead and filling permit
in Hunting Creek at Alexandria, Va.

Did you get the idea that the Fish and Wildlife Service was in
accord or opposed to the permit ¢

General WoopsuRry. I cannot say, sir. I was not aware of that letter
at the time.

Mr. Reuss. Paragraph 5 of the agreement of July 13, 1967, between
the Department of the Interior and the Corps of Engineers says that
the Chief of Engineers shall refer to the Under Secretary of the
Interior all those cases referred to him containing unresolved sub-
stantive differences of views, and he shall include his analysis thereof
for the purpose of obtaining the Department of Interior’s comments
prior to final determination of the issues.

Did you, in October 1967, submit to the Under Secretary of the
Interior the Hunting Creek case so that you could get his decision on
it pursuant to this July 13, 1967, agreement ? .

General Woopsury. There was no occasion to submit it to him in
October, sir. The process by which these differences were to be resolved
gag not started until October, after receipt of the letter from Secretary

ain.
lglg%r. Reuss. There were unresolved differences, however, in October

General Woopsury. The unresolved differences in October 1967
basically were from objectors other than the Secretary of the Interior
so far as we knew.

" Mr. Reuss. No. In fact, the Park Service still objected, the Fish
and Wildlife Service still objected. Secretary Udall still objected,
as indicated by the letter that Staff Counsel Indritz read into the
record thismorning. :

I just wonder why you didn’t refer the matter to the Under Secre-
tary of the Interior pursuant to this formal memorandum of July 13,
1967, back in October 1967 ¢ ; ,

"“General WoopeUrY. You are suggesting that I should have gone
behind the letter signed by Secretary Cain, to inquire into its validity.
This I did not do. ‘

Mr. Reuss. I will tell you what I don’t like about this whole matter.
Tt looks to me as if the only time you bothered to follow this memo-
randum was when you wanted to get a new person to authorize the
fill. Under Secretary Black could OK the fill in April 1968. Back in
October 1967 when you had Assistant Secretary Cain OK’ing the
fill, even though he is not in the chain of command at all on this
n}llemorandum of understanding, you were quite ready to settle for
that.

Now, if you think my suspicion ungenerous, I wish you would tell
me why you think it is.

General Woopsury. I think it is ungenerous sir, and I think, after
1 have explained the situation, you will think so, too. I hope you will.
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When we received Secretary Cain’s letter in October, when the dis-
trict engineer received it, at this point in time the action was not in
the Office of the Chief of Engineers. Secretary Cain’s letter did not
come to the Chief of Engineers. It went to the district engineer. A
copy of it did not come to the Chief of Engineers as far as I know and
if it did I did not become aware of it.

- When his letter arrived in the district engineer’s office, the district
engineer then accepted the letter and attempted to resolve what he
understood to be the remaining objection and it was in that effort that
he contacted you, sir, along with others ;

Mr. Reuss. Incidentally, at this point in the record I wish you
would give any evidence you have that the district engineer ever
contacted me. As far as my records show, I had to find out about it
from other sources.

General Woopeury. T think he will be here to testify later and I
think he should testify to that, sir.

Mr. Reuss. Right.

General Woobeury. He did report to me that he was attempting
to resolve these differences. I learned this, as T testified earlier, through
the Assistant Director for Civil Works, not by a direct communication
with the district enginer ; and it was in the course of trying to resolve
these remaining differences that it became apparent that there did
need to be a public hearing and the process took from October until
April to complete the action and to refer it to the Secretary. There
was no decision made in October that it would not be referred. The
matter just hadn’t been decided whether there remained objections
or not until the resolution of the objections had failed,

Mr. Revss. Paragraph 5 of the J uly 18, 1967, memorandum refers
to unresolved substantive differences of views and suggests refer-
ence should be made to the Under Secretary of the Interior; not to the
Assistant Secretary, but to the Under Secretary.

General Woopsury. That is correct, sir. ‘ %

Mr. Reuss. I can’t understand any reason for your not doing it
then except that you had already won the case for the permit by
getting the Assistant Secretary’s—— ¢

General Woopeury. We had not won the case for the permit, sir,
because there remained objections.

The preceding paragraph is a stage in which we were in October.
The district engineer was attempting to decide whether, within his
authority, he could issue the permit and the action remained generally
under the procedures outlined in paragraph 4, from October until
April or thereabouts, when we received the permit application in
Washington. : '

Mr. Rruss. Well then, why was it that on April 10, 1968, when
Assistant, Secretary Cain threw in the sponge and said he was going
to reverse himself and was going to reinstate the Department’s opposi-
tion—and you received a copy of that—why didn’t that conclude the
matter as far as the Corps of Engineers and the Department of
Interior were concerned ?

Here you had a high level man, the Assistant Secretary for Fish
and Wildlife and Parks, informing you, both by memorandum and
by telephone call, that he had changed his mind and was reinstating
the Department’s opposition. Tf his word was good enough for you
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as a green light to go ahead with the permit in October, why wasn’t

it enough for you as a red light to stop the permit in April 1968%
" General Woopsury. I need to correct the record, sir. It was not a

- green light for us to go ahead in October. We did not go ahead in
October. We attempted to resolve the outstanding differences from

October until May. ! -
“Mr. Reuss. You didn’t resolve any of them, did you ?

General WoobBury. We resolved some of them. Congressman Din-
gell withdrew his objection, I understood. e

Mr. Rruss. No; that letter from Congressman Dingell was back
in July 1967. ‘

My question was, What outstanding differences that prevailed in
October 1967, did you thereafter resolve? You didn’t resolve that of
the Fish and Wildlife Service; you didn’t resolve that of the National
Park Service; you didn’t resolve that of Congressmen Saylor, Moss,
and Reuss. You didn’t resolve that of the National Audubon Society,
the Sierra Club, the Izaak Walton League and a dozen other organiza-
tions. What did you resolve after October 10,1967

General Woopury. There remained substantial differences and that
is why in April of 1967 the matter was referred to the Under Secretary.

Mr. Reuss. April of 1967%

General WoopBURY. 1968. :

I would like to go back to your earlier questions, sir, which I didn’t
have an opportunity to answer. You indicated why didn’t I accept
the telephone call from—and the subsequent communication from—
Secretary Cain, as being a final action by the Secretary of the
Interior ,

Mr. Reuss. So the record may be clear as to what communication
we are talking about, I referred to, and I gather you do too, the
memorandum of Assistant Secretary ‘Cain dated April 10, 1968, of
which you received a copy, saying “I am now reversing the position
I took earlier’—referring to the October 1967 position? Ty

General Woopsury. Y es, sir. You see, there are other Bureaus in the
Department of the Interior having an interest in this case, other
than those under Assistant Secretary Cain.

Mr. Reuss. I know ; but here you had Assistant Secretary Cain who
had supervision over Fish and ildlife, and Parks, the two affected
agencies. What do you care if the Bureau of Mines says “Hooray, let’s
grant a permit” or any other irrelevant bureau ! .

General Woopeury. We don’t consider the Federal Water Pollution
Control Administration irrelevant, sir, and they are not under Secre-
tary Cain. '

Mr. Reuss. But you had Assistant, Secretary Cain saying

General Woopsury. He didn’t speak for the FWPCA.

Mr. Reuss. That is right but your logic escapes me. Since you had
Assistant, Secretary Cain, who does control Fish and Wildlife, and
Parks, saying “No, don’t do it,” why did you therefore fool around
with Under Secretary Black? You did have Assistant Secretary Cain,
the man who controlled the two relevant Bureaus saying, “No, don’t do
it.” Why were you so zealous in trying to find someone who would
overrule Assistant Secretary Cain?

General Woopsury. I wasn’t trying to find somebody who would
overrule Assistant Secretary Cain, sir, and I think it is unfair of you to
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suggest that. The agreement we had between the Secretary of the
Interior and the Secretary of the Army calls for us to send things over
tothe Under Secretary. I was following that procedure. The procedure
is to cover many cases and not just this particular one. It was felt this
was the best procedure to follow in the case of permits.

Mr. Reuss. I still can’t understand why you pursued it in April,
when you had an apparent Department of the Interior position op-
posing the fill confronting you, and yet did not use the procedure in
October when you had an apparent Department of Interior position
allowing the fill.

But let me turn to another subject, the Wildlife Coordination Act
of 1958, which I referred to before. I want to read to you from the
opening clause of that statute. That is the one that requires you to
consult with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service on matters of fills
that could affect wildlife. Here is the quotation : “For the purpose of
recognizing the vital contribution of our wildlife resources to the
Nation, the increasing public interest and significance thereof due
to expansion of our national economy and other factors, and to pro-
vide that wildlife conservation shall receive equal consideration and
be coordinated with other features of water resource development
programs.” I call your attention to that and ask you whether I read
the statute right and if that is what the statute says. Your answer
is “Yes”? So far as you know, that is an accurate reading of the
statute? ’ ¢

General Woopsury. I take no objection to it; no, sir.

Mr. Reuss. You are familiar with that statute?

General WoobBurY. Yes, sir. :

‘Mr. Reuss, When the applications for this fill were first put in,
the Corps of Engineers, on March 24, 1964, published notice of the
application for the fill permit and that notice stated :

Although the decision as to whether or not approval will be forthcoming on the
plans as submitted must rest primarily upon the effect of the work on navigation,
information concerning other effects of the work will be accepted. ,

Does that sound like an agency of the Government which is fol-
lowing the injunction of the Coordination Act, that wildlife conserva-
tion shall receive equal consideration ? o '

General WoobBury. T can only say that the action on this permit was
taken under policy guidance that has been changed since 1964 and
reflects the increasing concern of the American people for fish and
wildlife values. It also reflects a decision by the Supreme Court in 1960
which held that the Chief of Engineers could act under the 1899 act
in the public interest.: The permit procedures have since been rewritten
to reflect that, and this agreement with the Department of the Interior
is an outgrowth of that change in policy. - : :

Mr. Reuss. The statute, however, that I read you was passed by the
Congress in 1958. That is the statute which says—and again I quote:

Wildlife conservation shall receive equal consideration and be coordinated
with other features of water resource development programs.

You aren’t trying to tell us that that 1958 statute wasn’t in effect
when the 1964 publication by the Corps of Engineers was made of its

proposed hearing on the application ?

1 SUBCOMMITTEE NOTE.—The decision referred to is United States V. Republic Steel Corp.,
862 U.8. 482 (1960).
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sury. No,sir; T ammots *

Mr.
by the Corps of Engineers, which says that primaril{ you will ‘be
concerned with navigation and that you will permit a lr (
of other matters to be brought in, does that seem to you to be In ac-
cordance with the mandate of Congress in the Coordination Act of
1958 which I just read you? ~ :
" General WoopBury. No,sir; it does not and that is why we changed

it. IR
"Mr. Reuss. Wouldn’t it have been a good idea to have obeyed the
law in the first place? : ' :

General Woopsury. How the other one was administered, sir, I
don’t know. I wasn’t in Washington at the time. I don’t know of any

case where the Fish and Wildlife Act was not observed in the interval k

between 1958 and 1966, when the procedures were changed.

Mr. Reuss, But it is your testimony, is it, that 1t is a violation
of the Coordination Act to conduct a hearing and a proceedin§ on a
fill application in which the decision rests primarily on the effect of
the work on navigation, and does not give equal consideration to the
wildlife conservation aspect ? , '

General Woopsury. That is my interpretation, sir, and that is why
we revised the procedures in the public notices that the district
engineers now put out. ‘ :

Mr. Reuss. In the light of thé fact that the Corps of Engtineers,‘ by

your own admission, was apparently proceeding illegally under this
application, don’t you think it would be a good idea for the corps
t}(: w;thdraw its permit and start over again and obey the Coordination
ct? ‘ e :
General Woopsury. I don’t know that it was proceeding illegally,
sir, Thatis—— & FOEEE Tt :
Mr. Rruss. You just testified that the notice of application violates
the congressional mandate of the 1958 Coordination Act in that it ex-
plicitly says that primary attention will be given to navigation, which
obviously means that equal consideration can’t be given to wildlife
~ conservation. L :
General Woobsury. In this case, sir, the testimony that was present-
ed in 1964 was given full consideration under the present procedures
and under the present policies, and further there were additional hear-
ings in 1968 in which the public interest is considered and not just

. navigation interests.

Mr. Reuss. A judge of a caour.’é who advertised in advance that he

was not going to give equal consideration to both sides of a litigation
would be subject to impeachment, would he not ¢ ‘ :

General WoopsURY. You can better answer that- question than I. T

don’t know, sir. That is beyond my competence.
Mr. Rzuss. I would have no further questions.

sy men i g

;USS. TnI renew my question: Does that 1964 public_atidh}

ttle evidence

General Woopsury. I would comment on one thirig, sir, and that

is that the public notice issued prior to the February 1968 hearing I

am sure did not have that language init. ; g :
Mr. Jongs. Mr. Gude. : ' ;
Mr. Giupe, The Coordination Act provides that the department or

agency first consult with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the De-

partment of the Interior, and with the head of the agency exercising
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administration over the wildlife resources of the. particular State

wherein the impoundment, diversion, or other control facilities are

being constructed, with a view to the conservation of wildlife resources,
and so on. What sort of consultation did the Corps of Engineers have

with the Virginia State wildlife people and its appropriate agencies?

_ General Woobsury. I have no firsthand knowledge of that. Colonel

Rhea is the district engineer who will testify later and can answer that
question much more completely than 1. L

To my knowledge the Governor of Virginia did"ind‘ica’té that if the

Corps of Engineers was.going to issue a permit the State would sell the

underlying land to the permittee,

Mr. Gupe. I understand that the interpreta,bion‘o‘f"‘oonsi'ﬂt’,’: in this

statute is one where, as Mr. Reuss has put it, it is a sort of a “green

a discussion in reference tomatters of this type?

light-red light” type of action, ‘There is not actually a sitting down and,

General Woopsury. It depends on the individual cas&, how much

discussion there is. When a district engineer receives an application
for permit, he issues a public notice a,n(iI he
State fish and wildlife people and I am certain that the State of Vir-
- ginia was consulted in this case starting in 1964. But I don’t have

firsthand knowledge of that. Colonel Rhea ,dqes have and T believe

~could testify toit. s B o S :

Mr. Gupe. I was thinking in reference to the State of Virginia, but
also with regard to the Interior Department, that it wasn’t a matter
- of weighing the testimony of the Department of the Interior; it was
merely a matter of “yes or no.” They say “All right, go ahead,” or

“No, don’t.” Is this the type of action the Corps of 'Engineers was;

£

searching for in regard to this problem ? .

. General Woopsury. If the Department of the Interior, in advising
the Chief of Engineers, advises against the permit, there is then con-
sultation to determine to what extent some modification of the permit
might be acceptable or what limitations the Secretary of the Interior

might want to place on the permit, the nature of the fill to be put in,

~the kind of a bulkhead to be put, whether or not there is to be dredg-
ing—these things are discussed. In this case, the Under Secretary of
the Interior indicated that they had no objection to the permit
proceeding. : i : :
Mr. Jongs. Mr. Vander .J. agt? : 5 =
Mr. Vanper Jaer. In this case, had there been a strong objection

.

from the Department of the Interior, would you havelre'c'()mmerrded B

that the permit be granted anyway ?
General Woobsury. This is a speculative question.

Mr. VaxpEr Jagr. Looking at the situation in April orin /May when

the permit was granted, had there been a strong recommendation
from the Department of the Interior that conservation and recrea-

tional values would be adversely affected, would you have nevertheless

recommended that the permit be granted ?

that public notice goes to the

|

General Woobsury. I think I can best answer that question by say- 4

ing that we had dealt with this permit from 1963 on. The fundamental
objections came from the Fish and Wildlife Service. We were aware
of those objections and we did not at any time issue this permit or
press the action to get a permit issued. T am sure that if the Depart-
‘ment of the Interior, if Secretary Black, came back to me and said
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that he strongly objected to this and stated his reasons, that I would
gavg ea'ecommended to the Secretary of the Army that the permit be
enied. :

Mr. Vanprr Jaer. At the time you made your recommendation, you
were under the impression—based on Secretary Black’s letter—that
the Department had no serious objection to the granting of the per-
mit ; is that correct? «

General Woopsury. I'd left the office before we acted on Secretary
Black’s letter. Had I been there and had I received Secretary Black’s
letter and had I been the one to act, the answer to your question would
have been yes.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. And you were under the impression in April,
after this matter reached Secretary Black, that there was not a serious
objection to the granting of the permit; is that correct ?

General Woopsury. Oh, no; that is not correct. I knew that there
continued to be objection within the Department of the Interior, some
of the agencies in the Department of the Interior, to the issuance of
this permit.

Mr. Vanoer Jagr. You have testified earlier that you have to deal
with-—when it reaches this extent—the Under Secretary of the Inte-
rior, Under Secretary Black? ‘

General Woopsury. That is right. -

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. In the channels you were obliged to follow, was
it your opinion that the obj ections of the Department of the Interior
had been officially withdrawn?

General Woopsury. That is right.

Mr. Gupe. In a matter like this then would it be a fair statement
that the Corps of Engineers would be governed as to the extent to
which it would consult with the Department of the Interior, to the
extent that they showed a vigorous interest, or a very light interest in
a particular matter?

General Woopsury. That is right. That is what is called for in our
July agreement, sir, and on the basis of these kinds of conversations
we have denied permits. ' v, ‘

‘Mr. Gope. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. - :

Mr. Ixprrz. General Woodbury, is it not true that the corps recom-
mends to the Secretary of the Army the action to be taken on an appli-
cation for permit? ' '

General %VOODBURY. ‘We do, sir. _

Mr. Ixpritz. In presenting the material to the Secretary of the Army
for his decision, do you forward a summary of the record that is be-
fore you to the éecretary of the Army? b

General Woopsury. I think the answer to your question is“Yes.” Tam
not sure what is behind it, but—yes, sir. We summarize the case and
send it over with a recomimendation. :

Mr. Inprrz. Do you know why the material that, went forward to
the Secretary of the Army in a report entitled “Subject: Report on
Applications for Department of the Army Permits for Work in Navi-
gable Waters of the United States,” dated September 16, 1964, plus
some eight endorsements, contains no reference to the fact that the
Secretary of the Interior, Mr. Udall, had in 1964 written to the Sec-

.

retary of the Army objecting to the permit?
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. General Woopsury. No, sir. The action was taken subsequent to my
departure from the office, sir, so I am really not in a position to answer
your question. You asked me if I knew. I don’t know.

Mr. Inprrrz. Let me put the question a little differently. Before
this was forwarded to the Secretary of the Army, had you read the
reports and the endorsements up to the date of your departure ?

General Woobeury. Yes, sir. Prior to sending it over to Secretary
Black, I had reviewed the record.

Mr. Inprrrz. Do you recall, anywhere in the endorsements, any ref-
erence to the fact that the Secretary of the Interior, Stewart Udall,
had written to the Department of the Army objecting to the issuance
of the permit? ;

General Woopsury. I don’t have any specific recollection of that;
no, sir.

Mr. Inorers, Were you familiar with the fact that the fill level
proposed in the area covered by the permit would be only 2.8 feet
above the mean high water mark ¢ :

General Woobsury. No; not specifically. , L

Mr. Inprirz. Were you familiar with the fact that a fill level of that
height would be flooded very frequently # ;

General Woobsury. I have no recollection, sir, of the height of the
fill, or the implications concerning it. This was not a question at this
point. ‘

Mr. Inorrrz. In approving a permit: for a fill which would be
flooded frequently, would the corps take into consideration the fact
that there might be very substantial pressures placed upon the corps
to spend money for flood control structures to protect a fill area of
such a low level? .

General Woopsury. Yes; as a matter of normal practice, if a per-
mit comes in and it appears that the permittes is doing something un-
wise in the way of a gll that isn’t high enough, or a fill that is too
high, we give him the benefit of our advice concerning it, but we do
not design his fill.

Mr. Inprrrz. My question was, if you are aware, in the case of an
application for a permit, that the fill would be at a low level such
that it would be frequently flooded, does the corps, in determining
whether to issue the permit, take into consideration the fact that there
may be substantial pressures placed upon the corps later to spend
money for flood control structures to protect the ﬁﬁ)l area ?

Mr. Jones. What he is asking, General, in a planned area it would
not be constructed, when later on the Corps of Engineers would
have to consider the revetments or.structures to keep the area from
flooding. The answeris “Yes.” : :

General Woobsury. The answer is “Yes.”

Mr. Inprirz. You would take that fact into consideration ?

General Woopsury. Yes, sir.

Mr. Inprrrz. Was that fact taken into consideration in connection
with this permit? ‘ '

General Woobsury. I do not know without reviewing the case
again, sir. :

I do not recall at this time. I suspect that it was. I know of no
reason why it would not have been. :
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Mr. Inxprrrz. Is there any part of the record that you recall where
reference was made to that particular issue as & matter for considera-
tion by the corps in connection with this permit? :

General Woopsury. No, sir.

Mr. Ixpritz. Did I understand you, General, to say that the corps
does take into consideration matters other than navigation?

General Woobsury. You did. ;

Mr. Inprrrz. Are you familiar with the case of United States V.
Dern, 289 U.S. 352, In which the Supreme Court upheld the corps’
denial of a permit for construction of a wharf in the Potomac River
because the wharf would impede construction of the George Washing-
ton Memorial Parkway ?

General Woopsury. Not specifically; no, sir. This was in 1932,
wasn’t it ?

Mr. InprriTz. 1933.

General Woopsury. No.

Mr. Joxzs. Are there further questions?

Mr. Inprirz. Not of the general.

Mr. Joxgs. The committee will stand in recess until 2:15 p.m. I hope
we can conclude the examination of the witnesses before the day is
over. Tomorrow we are going to hear Assistant Secretary Cain, Un-
der Secretary Black, and Mr. Mangan, Deputy Under Secretary.

General Noble has got to be at meetings of the Subcommittee on
Rivers and Harbors, and in the afternoon he has to be before the
Flood Control Subcommittee, so he has a full day for which he has
been engaged for some time. So T hope we will conclude the hearings
as soon as we come back and restrict our questions to relevant matters.

(Ait 1:30 p.m., the subcommittee recessed and reconvened at 2:20

p-m.
Mr. Joxus. The committee will of necessity have to stand in ad-
journment until tomorrow morning at 10. General Noble, you and
your people will be advised as to what time the hearings will be re-
convened to hear you and the other members of the corps out of the
district office. I know tomorrow you are engaged throughout the entire
day, and we will just have to set a date. We will try to do it as
soon as we possibly can get to it. T am sorry about this, but I do
not know any way to make schedules when the House is in session.
It looks like we will be plagued with them all the time. So the com-
mittee will stand adjourned until 10 in the morning, and as I say,
we will communicate with you.

(Whereupon, at 2:25 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a.m., Tuesday, July 9, 1968.)
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TUESDAY, JULY 9, 1968 -

. House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
NATURAL RESOURCES AND POWER SUBCOMMITTEE
oF THE CoMMTITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
; ' - Washington, D.C.
The subcommittee convened at 10 a.m., in room 2203, Rayburn House
Office Building, Hon. Robert E. Jones presiding.
 Subcommittee members present: Representatives Robert E. Jones,
‘John E. Moss, Guy Vander Jagt, Gilbert Gude, and Paul N. Me-
Closkey, Jr. T , o
Other members of the Committee on Government Operations pres-
ent: Representative Henry S. Reuss. ‘ ; .
Mr. Jongs. The subcommittee will come to order for the purpose of
continuing our hearing on the application to bulkhead and fill in part
of Hunting Creek, Va. ‘ S
Our first witness is Dr. Stanley A. Cain, Assistant Secretary of
the Interior. et
" Tt is a pleasure to have you, Dr. Cain. I hope your trip to Japan

| wasa pleasant one..

Dr. Carx. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It was both a profitable and
a very pleasanttrip. el % e
STATEMENT OF DR, STANLEY A. CAIN, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
THE INTERIOR ‘ i

Dr. Carx. I would like to offer the committee my apologies for not
being available the first time you called this hearing. I hope it has
not been inconvenient to the committee. - -

. Mr. Jongs. No, sir. We have had other witnesses that needed to
be heard from. And so we have continued in our re lar order.

Dr. Carx. I do not have a prepared statement. would be very
pleased to do the best I can to answer the questions that the committee
has for me. I am aware that questions have been raised—— -

Mr. Jones. Are you familiar with the statement that our colleague,
ox officio member of the subcommittee, Mr. Reuss, offered to the com-
mittee setting forth the chronological correspondence and develop-
ments between the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife of tﬁe
Department of the Interior and the Corps of Engineers? = :

 Carn. I read the formal statement which was read into the
record, prepared and presented for Mr. Saylor and Mr. Reuss. And 1

96-216—68——=8 °
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have seen the transcript of the first hearing on the 24th of June. I have
read these two documents. ‘

Mr. Joxes. Then you are familiar with the pertinent questions that
were presented to the committee. .

Dr. Carn. I am,sir. ‘

Mr. Jongs. Would you like to accommodate the committee by going
to the allegations and giving us your involvement and participation
and discussions? s

Dr. Cax~. If this is the way you would like me to proceed, I would
be happy to do that, sir. »

Mr. Jongs. I will let you proceed in your own manner.

Dr. Cain. May I first take up one matter which concerns me very
deeply ¢ I first encountered this question in reading an article in the
‘Evening Star of the 25th of June with the byline of Brian Kelly in
which I find a quotation from Mr. Saylor which was made with respect
to the difference in price between the dry land that was purchased and
the price paid the State for the acreage which would be acquired in
case of fill. And this news article' says, “‘very frankly, somebody is
getting paid. It’s just evident,” Saylor also charged.” ’

Now, I find on reading the transcript, page 47, June 24, that this is
actually elaborated. And if T may, I would Iike to read a few sentences
here. I will pick up in the middle of one sentence where it says: Lo

There is no doubt about it that Assistant Secretary Cain, stupidly or not, told
the truth when he said there must be some “political considerations.” o

Let us figure out what the political consideration ‘has to be. It has to be
somebody who is out to make a fast buck and who must have some connection
with members of the Democratic Party.

And this goes on to say something about the dollar values of land.
And then a subsequent sentence says, “and very frankly, somebody is
getting paid. It is just that evident.” :

Now, in connection with this “fast buck” statement, I would like to
say to this committee that no one with any connection with, no repre-
sentative of, the Hoffman Associates or any other interests in the
granting of this permit has ever, at any time, made any contact with
me. And I find in this remark, whether intended or not, a reflection
on mg character. This is a statement I would like to make for the
record.

In this connection I do feel that it would be useful for me to explain
my use of the word “political” in one of the memorandums that I ‘wrote.
And I might say that when Mr. Indritz and another staff man visited
me I volunteered copies to them of all the memorandums which were in
my file, that is to say, the file in my office as Assistant Secretary. And
1 told them also that this was not'a complete file, that a complete file
existed in the Bureau. And I talked very freely to them.

Now, with respect to what I meant by using the word “political,” I
certainly did not mean political in the sense of political parties. There
aré many meanings to the word “political.” '

Mr. Jonws. Yes, unfortunately there are. :

Dr. Caxx. I do not think thaf I need to quote the dictionary to you
gentlemen. But I did look it up last night, and I found at least eight
meanings, only one of which referred to parties. So that is what I had
in mind when in my memorandum T used the word, “political.” As Mr.
Saylor used the word “political” in the quote I just gave you, it has a
dii%’erent kind of meaning.
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For example, this means the science of politics, and that in turn
means such things as exercising or seeking power In political affairs.
It pertains to the state of government, or matters which affect or in-
volve government, or actions engaged in connected with civil adminis-
tration, or having a policy or system, or pertaining to citizen rights.

So that what I would like the committee to understand is that when
T used the word “political” in this memorandum—and as I remember,
I made two points in the October 10 statement, which I explained later
in the memorandum in response to Director Hartzog of the Park Sery-
ice—I did say, my first consideration was political, and then I said
that the second was my judgment with respect to the values that were
involved, meaning fish and wildlife, esthetic and other values.

So in this sense I did not mean partisan ' olitics as was interpreted
in this connection. I agree thoroughly with the statement that Mr. -
Saylor made later—that conservation 1s generally not a political mat-
ter in the party sense—but it is a very political matter in the sense of
citizens’ judgment with respect to aspects of decisionmaking processes
as to whether one does or does not do something in a particular case.
And this is often very complicated.

So that with respect to my meaning, I am pleased to clarify this in-
tention on my part in using such an expression. v

‘Another term that I used in connection with one or another memo-
randum—and this was specifically the April 10 memorandum which I
sent to General Woodbury, who was at that time the Chief of Civil
Works of the Corps of Engineers—I used in one paragraph the ex-
pression “we”—“we” had decided. Now, I see quite clearly that “we” is
ambiguous. It is, however, something more than an editorial “we.” 1
certainly did not have in mind, in “we,” the Bureau of Sport Fish-
ories and Wildlife and the National Park Service, because they had
not changed their position. In fact, I meant “I.” But in the prepara-
tion of this memorandum, or rather in my citing of this memorandum,
T had had consultation, and this was the “we” that I intended. So let
me admit candidly that this is a little bit sloppy writing at the time
I said “we,” because it is ambiguous.

'So perhaps the next step for me to take is to explain the circum-

stances of this memorandum, which represents in effect a new position
&akeri{ by the Department of the Interior as a result of an action which
took.

~ On the 10th of October there was brought to me a letter for my sig-
nature which is in fact the letter which T did si%n. But when it was
brought to me I said, I will not sign it until I have looked into the
matter; that is, speciﬁ’ca,lly until T have taken the matter up with the
Office of the Secretary. I meant the Office of the Secretary in the usual
sense, I meant Secretary Udall’s office.

I looked up the record yesterday, and the record of his office shows
that I did seek and obtain an appointment on the 10th of QOctober, late
in that day, something like 6:30 in the evening. And after that time
Secretary Udall said to me with respect to the Hunting Creek prob-
lem: “This lies in your program area. You handle it.” %V'hich I pro-
ceeded to do.

In this connection also I talked to staff people in Secretary Udall’s
office who had received communications with respect to the problem
from Congress both by people who were for this permit and by people
who were against it.
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~_And so this was the background on the 9th or 10th—actually on
the 10th—of the circumstances under which I signed that letter which
reversed the Department’s position, which up to that time had been
a position which had been expressed to the Corps of Engineers simply
and wholly in the routine manner in which we normally performed,
and that is, comment by the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife
on a permit application at the request of the Corps of Engineers. And
also, as is customary here, the Bureau of Sport, Fisheries and Wild-
life consulted with the National Park Service, and they made their
comments. ‘ .

Now, I have the dates on these, if you are interested. On April 3,
1964, the National Park Service communicated with the Corps. And
on April 14, 1964, the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife com-
municated. And both of these Bureaus objected to the issuance of the
permit. And this is in effect what I based my unilateral action on, on
the 10th of October of last year, 1967.

- Mr. Jonws. There is a great deal of discussion about the Department
of the Interior restraining the people in Wildlife and other agencies in

~the Department of the Interior from appearing at the hearing held by
the district office of the Corps of Engineers in Alexandria. Would you
like to give some comment as to their absence ?

Dr., Cain. Yes, sir; I would like to.

I read last night the record of the hearings of the first session be-
fore this committee. In that record a statement was made by Director
Hartzog with respect to policy in the National Park Service. Over and
beyond that, I would like to explain that the reason that representa-
tives of these two bureaus, or of the Secretary’s office, did not appear
at the recent hearings in Alexandria was that the position was already

_clear, by means of, or as a consequence of, my letter in the most recent
‘instance to the Corps of Engineers, and the earlier 1964 communica-
_tions from the two Bureaus. And their positions have not changed.

Now, this was not an order by me in any sense for no one to appear;
because I talked to the Bureau people, and it was a decision that was
made that there really was no point in our going over there, because
our position was already clear before the Corps of Engineers.

r. Moss. Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Jongs. Mr. Moss.

Mr. Moss. Doctor, I find it very difficult to reconcile your statement.
The position is very clear before the Corps of Engineers. The posi-
tion taken in April 1964 by both the National Park Service and the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries was in opposition to the application.

Dr. Ca1x. That is correct, : ' 1

Mr. Moss. The position taken by you in your letter of October 10,
1967, was in support of the application. ; v

Dr. Ca1n. That is correct. ; 7 - :

- Mr. Moss. What clarity is there in that kind of position? The two
agencies which are cited in the Coordination Act of 1958 are on record
in opposition—a rather detailed record in opposition. And you as the
Assistant Secretary are on record in support. Is that clear statement of
position in the record ? i

Dr. Carw. T assume so, for the following reason. And that is that the
Bureau positions were on record, and the decision I had made was
on record. Now, the question is, What would the Corps of Engineers
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understand to be the Department’s position? And my supposition is
that my secretarial position—and my program area involves three
bureaus—supersedes theirs. Therefore, the Department position at that
moment of history was in favor of granting the permit. If this is not
true, the position of an Assistant Secretary 1n the policy décisionmak-
ing has nomeaning. : :

Mr. Moss. I think that it normally is quite true. But the Congress
went to the point of explicitly setting forth in the statute the agencies
which were to be consulted. I assume—I voted for it—that it was in
an effort to gain the expert opinion. Now, with all due deference to
the office you hold, recognizing that in your case you do have the ex-
pertise in one of these fields, nevertheless that is not always the case
of the Assistant Secretary occupying your position, which is an ad-
ministrative Eosition. Do you think that the Congress intended that
your advice be sought or that the advice of these two constituent
agencies be sought ? iy

Dr. Carx. Well, as T have stated, the Corps of Engineers did have
the advice of the two bureaus. They had it in April 1964.

Mr. Moss. And it was reversed by you.

Dr. Cain. Quite a bit later.

Mr. Moss. And without any further studies. :

Dr. Carx. This is also correct, as I stated, in the letter to you.

~ Mr. Moss. And you felt that there would be no need to have the clari-
fication of the fact that there was still in existence, in the section of
the Department of the Interior which you have the responsibility for,
o difference of opinion between the technical experts and the
administration?

“Dr. Carx. I believe the best way for me to comment on that is to
describe the general policy——shall I say, the modus operandi—with
~ respect to the secretarial personnel of the Department of the Interior.

Mr. Moss. Doctor, I am quite familiar with it. :

Dr. Carx. May I just goon? o

Mr. Moss. Certainly. S ‘ :

Dr. Carx. Very briefly, when I first came into the Department in
March of 1965, a little over 3 years ago, it was made quite clear to
me by Secretary Udall that he éxpected the people in the rather large
number of bureaus and services and offices in the Department to give
him technical advice and to give it as strongly as they could in support
of their positions. And he wanted within the family any arguments
that existed, any differences of opinion, to be brought out thoroughly.
But when a policy decision was made, he expected that to be a Depart-
" ment position—in other words, he expected the agencies to close ranks,

as it were. ' '

Now, the second part of this, Mr. Moss, is that from the bureaus
which have scientific and technical competence—and T raise no ques-
tion about the competence of these people—when they were putting
forward their scientific and technical competence, this is it, and it

“should be respected. But the policy decisions at the secretarial level
involve many ingredients besides scientific or technological ones. And
this is the role of secretarial people—to try to reach some kind of

~ balanced position with respect to a variety of considerations which
iIrr(lip(iinge upon the decisionmaking process. And this is exactly what
1d.
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Mr. Moss. Which is of course a moot question, because the action ig”
taken. But nevertheless, 16 U.S.C. 662 (a) statesthat: :

Exceépt as hereafter stated in subsection (h) of this section, whenever the

waters of any stream or other body of water are proposed or authorized to be
impounded, diverted, the channel deepened, or the stream or other body of water
otherwise controlled or modified for any purpose whatever, including navigation
and drainage, by any department or agency of the United States, or by any
public or private agency under Federal permit or license, such department or
agency first shall consult with the United States Fish and Wildlife Service,
Department of the Interior. * * *
- I assume, Doctor, that the intended policy, which appears to be the
one followed in the Department, is that we would substitute the
Assistant Secretary of the Interior rather than name the agency. It
has been, I think, the history of the Congress that, where we go to
the trouble of specifically delineating an agency by name, it is because
we have a reason. It is not an idle action. It is not one where we
intend merely to embellish with words, but we have a purpose. In my
opinion the purpose here was quite clear—to refer to the experts, to
the professionals in the Department, for advice.

In my opinion the action taken at the time of the hearing denied
that advice to the public and to the engineers that were doing this,
and they were confused. ‘

‘Dr. Cain. May I add a comment, Mr. Chairman, to this? ‘

The Department of the Interior has had a decade of experience at
the coordination level, And in recent years at least there have been on
the order of 5,000 or 6,000 applications to the Corps of Engineers for
permits for dredging and bulkheading and filling. These are all
referred ‘to the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, the River
Basins Division. , ’

Now, on the surface a large number of these do not require investiga-
tion, because patently there are no important fish and wildlife matters
involved. Some of them, however—and T do not know the number, but
a considerable number of them—receive what may be called an office
or desk evaluation. And in the case of this permit that we are dealing
with now in its original form, for the larger acreage—1I guess there
were two permits involved, there were 36 acres—this was dealt with by
the Atlanta office, which is appropriate, since this area comes within
the region; and it was dealt with in a desk or office inquiry in which
they referred the question to the professional people of the State of
Virginia, who commented back. And so this was the first and standard
reaction. '

. I might say that we do not have the personnel, or the time, and most
‘circumstances do not warrant a field Investigation, But later, never-
theless, a field examination was made, and a more elaborate statement
issued from the regional office in June—a, considerably elaborated
statement over that which was initially issued from that office in April
of 1964. This was partly because of the interposition of the Washington
level in the problem, because of the many contacts which had been made
with the Bureau in Washington with respect to this problem.

So that is normal procedure, as I have just described. Some are not
commented on, some are commented on with an office or desk study, and
some are given a field study. And this again is a matter of judgment
- as to how far you go, or sometimes a matter of the degree of interest
which has been evidenced by sectors of the public with respect to a
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iven permit. But the situation got so complicated, Mr. Moss, that T
am sure you know that in July of 1967, after a considerable negotia-
tion, an agreement was reached between Secretary Resor of the Depart-
ment of the Army and Secretary Udall with respect to the mechanism,
which says, in the first level of iscussion of a permit granting—which
does include, as I have just said, and quite properly, the Bureau of
Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, and other bureaus which have collateral
interest—if a resolution is not performed there, the second formal step
is between the Chief of Civil Functions of the Corps of Engineers and
the Under Secretary of the Interior. And if they cannot agree, there
is a third step, and that is the two Cabinet officers. And the document -
does not refer to what happens if the two Cabinet officers cannot agree,
but it is quite apparent that the law says that the corps has the au-
thority to issue a permit. So I guess that the ball game is over at that
time.

So what I am trying to explain is, it is normal according to that
agreement for the secretarial office to get involved in an issue like this.
And this is a second step beyond what you have just described. And
there are circumstances in which it seems to me that this becomes not
only prﬁper but necessary. . L ,

Mr. Moss. Mr. Chairman, this opens up general questions which I
would like to pursue further with Dr. Cain. ‘

Mr. Jones. You may proceed. - '

Mr. Moss. Doctor, you acted in October to address a letter to the
Corps of Engineers withdrawing the opposition expressed by the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and the National Park Service. What was
the‘trig(:gering‘ action that motivated that? pi ‘
 DrCa1x. I can explain that. Let me start by saying that until that

heard that there was a question about a permit at

time I knew practically nothing about this particular Igrobleam. I had
i ] ‘Hunting Creek.
1 had also heard that Congressman . Dingell, who ‘had origmally, I
believe in 1964, opposed this, had in the summer of 1967 removed his
objections. And if I may interpolate, I worked very closely in another
committee with Congressman John Dingell. We come from the same
State, I know him very well, and I respect him very highly as a con-
servationist. So let me say that I was influenced by Mr. Dingell’s
actions. - B
T also did not know this area in any sense that I had gone there par-
ticularly to look at it. But I certainly was familiar with the region,

because I had been up and down there many times. So I had a general
feeling—let us call it that, rather than an expert opinion—a general
feeling that this particular permit dealt with an area which was not
oreatly significant with respect to fish and wildlife values—and this
1s my personal opinion. If the Bureau, in this case the River Basins
Division of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, went into
great detail with respect to every case in the Nation that is equivalent
to this in importance, they coullg‘ not get their job done. - -
So T had two sorts of impaects upon. me, which I described in one
connection as being first political, and second, my judgment of the
values that were involved in deciding to sign this letter on October 10.
Now, I also knew in a general way certainly that there was con-
- gressional interest in this, both for the granting of the permit and

opposed to the granting of the permit. But this was all in a sort of
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ambience, in the atmosphere in and around, let us say, this date in
October. And I do not profess any expert knowledge myself about this -
particular area, but I think I have described the circumstances, .
Mr. Moss. You state that on approximately October 10 a letter was
brought to you for signature, which would indicate that it was drafted
elsewhere. ~ " " ; : ' T
Dr. Caix. It was. This letter ‘was drafted—— 53
- Mr. Moss. Was the letter drafted onyourinitiative?
Dr., CaIn. It wasnot, e
Mr. Moss. It was not. On whose initiative was it drafted ?

Dr. Carx. Tt was drafted in the Office of the Solicitor at the request
of somebody else in this office, J o L Lo
Mr. Moss. And you do not know who? i g
Dr. Caix. I do not personally know. But I do know what the man
who drafted the letter told me. S o :
- Mr. Moss. Was it discussed with you before it was drafted ¢
Dr. Carw. No, sir. The first contact Wwas when this letter came to my
- desk asking, would I 'be willing to signit. , Lo :
Mr. Moss. You have just told us that it reflected your views.

Dr. Carw. It did. - , e
~ Mr. Moss. That is a remarkable individual that drafts letters reflect-
ing your views without discussing them with you. L ae
Dr. Cain. I have endeavc')redg to explain that I had a very loose
general sort of information such as one ets about problems that are
somewhere else. I described that I knew t%at’ there were differences of
- opinion in Congress. And I have described that in my own judgment
- I did not think that this was a great issue to stand and fight on. That
is all I meant. I had nothing to do with the drafting of this letter, sir.

Mr. Moss. I know, you had nothing to do with the drafting of the ]

letter, and yet’gyou say that it reflected your thinking, ;
- Dr. Caxx. If I had not thought myself, by taking into consideration
all aspects of this, that the permit should be granted, I would not have
signed the letter, b ‘ B , / . ,

Mr. Moss. Did you talk to Dr. Gottschalk or Dr. Uhler before
~ signing it? O R A N ) , 1 :

: b(l))r. Carn. No, sir. I went up first to the Secretary’s Office to talk
about it. ‘ , '

‘Mr. Moss. You mean you reversed the— — iy %

Dr. CaiN. That is correct. This all happened very quickly.

M. Moss. It all happened very quickly ? , i

Dr. Caiv. Right, ' e ~ ot

Mr. Moss. We were told yesterday that there was no urgency, and
yet in General Woodbury’s letter the term “urgency” was used. I
want to be precise on that. He stated : : o S

I would appreciate your comments at the earliest practicable ‘date since the
applicant has indicated the urgency of a prompt decision. k o )

So this was also brought to you as urgent ?

Dr. Carw. That is quite right. G

Mr. Moss. How was the sense of ur ney conveyed toyou?

Dr. Caix. When this letter was %erought to me I got the definite
impression that there was urgency about getting a signature on it.
And when I went to the Secretary’s office and talked with one of the
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staff people, I again got the feeling that there was some urgency. Now,
1 do not know what the urgency was. It is undoubtedly connected——

Mr. Moss. Did you review the statement which was made in 1964 by
Fish and Wildlife— ‘ : e

Dr. Caix. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. You did not review that? : ‘

Dr. Carx. No, sir. I did not at that time have the files before me.

Mr. Moss. Doctor, you amaze me. I would not reverse my own posi-
tion on an issue without going back and studying what the position
had been and rethinking t%me osition. Sometimes I am called upon to
consider that, and I always go it with a great deal of care and de-
liberateness, so that I can fully justify it, because I am frequently
queried, as you are bein queried, as to why. And yet there seems to
be no reason. Someone %rought you a letter, and you do not know
who it was.

Dr. Carx. I know who it was that made the letter ; yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Who was it ?

Dr. Carx. It was a member of the Solicitor’s office.

Mr. Moss. Who in the Solicitor’s office ¢ "

Dr. Cain. Mr. Bernie Meyer.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Meyer brought you a letter. And he stated that
there was an urgent need for you to sign it ?

Dr. Carv. Right. And I read the letter very carefully. And my
general reaction, as I have just described it, was that the letter was
acceptable, and I was willing to sign it, but before I signed it I
vivlanted to talk to the Secretary’s office to see what the position was
there.

Mr. Moss. Were you aware that the Secretary had personally sent
a letter—— , :

Dr. Cain. Sir? i - :

Mr. Moss. Were you aware that the Secretary had personally sent
a letter expressing strong opposition to this permit ?

Dr. Cain. No, sir. B

Mr. Moss. But you were aware of the overall administration posi-
tion of attempting to clean up and to improve the Potomac. I recall
when the Secretary made quite a battle to prevent high-rise construe-
tion on the Potomac, and acquired property. interests, by condemna-
tion in several instances. And yet here In this one instance there is a
sort of walking away: from this policy. 1 fail utterly to comprehend
the decisional process in this instance.

T have no further questions.

Mr, JoNgs. Mr. Vander Jagt? e
 Mr. Vaxper Jacr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Dr. Cain, just so that
the record is clear, I understand that your o inion, as of now, is that
there has been considerable study and thought given to the matter.

Dr. Carx. I have discovered a tremendous file on this problem since;

es, sir. ‘

' Mr. Vaxoer Jacr. But as of now it is your opinion that the fill would
eventually affect conservational and recreational values?

Dr. Carx. That is a very good question, Mr. Vander Jagt, because
I have the very unenviable record of making a decision on the 10th of
October and reversing myself on the 10th of April of this year. Let

me say immediately that my personal feeling about this—that is, my
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judgment of all aspects in balance—is today compatible with my Oc-
tober decision, and compatible with Under Secretary Black’s position
taken very recently. S5

Mr. Vanper Jagr. Well, the one position is that it would adversely
affect conservational and recreational barriers, and the other position
is that it would not adversely affect. conservational and recreational
values, and you say that you agree with both positions?

Dr. Caix. I say that 1 today agree with the first position T took on
October 10, which is a position T am now supporting. I would like to
explain why I flip-flopped. ~

Mr, Vaxper Jaer. Let me ask you this question, and then you can
explain it. You are now reversing your reversal of the reversal ?

Dr. Can. No, you have gone one step too many. There are only two
steps in it.

On October 10 T made a decision and transmitted it to the Corps of
Engineers, which was the opposite of the position previously taken in
1964 by the Park Service and the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and
Wildlife, : '

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. That is reversal 1.

Dr. Caxx. The subsequent action was when I decided and communi-
cated a change of position.

Mr. Vanper Jacrt. I think you used the word “reversal,”

Dr. Caxx. I also explained that by saying that a good deal of impact
had come on me in the interim from one source or another: And I called
together my personal staff. And there is a, Deputy Assistant Secretary
who is also Commissioner of the Fish and Wildlife Service, and five
or six staff people. And the Park Service was not represented, but the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife was represented. And my flip-
flop—and there is only one—is that T was advised by them unani-
moulsyly to change my position, because if I did not I would have
trouble.

Mr. Vanoer Jagr. And did you?

Dr. Carx. Well, I changed it.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. You changed it ?

Dr. Carv. Yes, I changed it. Because T had the unanimous advice
of my staff to do so. : ,

Mr. Vanper Jaer. And now you are changing that position ?

Dr. Carn. But T have also told you that my personal opinion, taking
everything into consideration, today is the same as it was on October
10. ;

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. So your reversal of your reversal vou do not agree
with any more. In your personal opinion, you just did that because
your staff told you to do it?

]f)fr. Caix. That is right, that is what I have said. T followed my
sta

Mr. Vanoer Jagr. Was it your personal opinion when you did re-
verse the reversal?

Dr. Cain. T followed my staff’s advice, which was unanimous.

Mr. Vanorr Jagr. But it was not your personal opinion?

Dr. Catv. That is what T have just said.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. So when you reversed the reversal you did not
agree with that action that you took ; is that correct ?

Dr. Carw. T think I agreed with advice that this was probably in a
tactical sense to my advantage. I do not today believe that it was.
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Mr. Vaxber Jaer. Your first reversal was based upon what you said
and have explained were political considerations? -

Dr. Carx. Together with my personal judgment of the advice.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. And then your reversal of that reversal was
because it was to your tactical advantage? ‘

Dr. Carx. The staff, as I have just said, thought that I was in an
untenable position, being in opposition to the position which the two
bureaus not-only took in 1964, but maintained. And this is perfectly
sound advice to your superior. I followed it.

Mr. VANDER JAGT. Tﬁey still have that opinion today, do they not?

Dr. Camx. I do not know. We have not had another such meeting
since.

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. But they had it then, did they not?

Dr. Cain. They had it then, yes.

Mr. Vanprr Jaer. As far as you know, they never deviated from
their opinion that it would adversely affect the conservational and
recreational values? :

Dr. Carx. In this case, “they” means the Bureau?

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Yes; the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wild-
life, and the National Park Service.

Dr. Carx. That is right. I think both of them have testified before
you the last few days. They are still in the same position that they
were.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Now, the first reversal you said was based on
political considerations, and we heard some definitions of what “po-
litical” means. And it does mean many things.

Dr. Carn. I merely meant that I did not mean political parties.

Mr. Vanper Jaer, I wonder if you would tell us, one, two, three,
as far as it goes, what were those political considerations on which
you based your reversal that obliterated the recreational and conserva-
tion considerations. ey

Dr. Carn. I would like to object to the word “obliteration.”

Mr. Vanper JacT. Well, “overcame.”

Dr. Carx. Because what I have described as “political” is one aspect
of what was in my decision. '

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. Let me rephrase my question to make it simpler.
What were the political considerations on which you based your
reversal ?

"Dr. Carx. There is only one which I can testify to. And that is
the position taken by Congressman Dingell, in which he first his-
torically opposed the permit, and then in a letter to the Corps of
Engineers removed his objections. And I said that I have known
John Dingell for many years, and I admired him highly, and I think
he is a great conservationist, and particularly in the field of wildlife.
So I depended very largely on John Dingell’s action.

I also, as I said, had a general knowledge—without any specific
knowledge whatsoever, because I do not think that anybody else’s po-
sition at that time was in writing as far as I know—I had general
information that the congressional interest was divided in this case.
This was all I meant by that.

I knew also—and this comes in the sphere of political impact—
that there were citizen conservation groups which were very much in-
terested in the preservation of this. And I have got a pretty good
record of supporting and going with and belonging to these groups.
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But in this case I opposed them, for reasons that I have already men-
tioned. And in my personal judgment I did not think this was'a very
important case in terms of the values for wildlife that were related to
these acres. : : :

Mr. Vanper Jaer. I know, Dr. Cain, of your lifelong interest in con-
servation. I know that of my personal knowledge, and it is an out-
standing one. And I do not mean to try to quarrel with you here. I
just want the record absolutely clear. That is what I am interested in.
You are telling this committee that you reversed the position of the
Department because John Dingell changed his mind, and you made
that reversal without reviewing any of the studies or the documents
or records that your bureaus had made. Is that what you are telling us?

Dr. Carn. That is not quite it.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Is it almost

Dr. Carv. I had merely emphasized the importance in my mind of
John Dingell’s change ofy position. And I also said—which T have no
documentation or proof for—that I had heard that there was a, divided
opinion in Congress on this matter.

Mr. Moss. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Vanper Jaet. Yes; I would. ~

_Mr. Moss. There should have been documentation, I believe, from
Congressman Saylor. Congressman Reuss and myself vigorously ex-
pressed ourselves in 1964 as opposed to this. And I believe it is quite
possible that there may have been other Members of Congress also—
I would have to check my record—who voiced their strong opposition
to this permit application.

Dr. Cain. Mr. Moss, I have already stated that my action on
October 10 was made without. any reference to the history of the case
in terms of who stood where or who had communicated what. I have
already admitted that I did not even at that time know that my own
Secretary had taken a position against this. ‘ ‘

Mr. Moss. Thank you for yielding.

Mr. Vanper JacT. You are welcome. :

Dr. Cain. But the other aspect of this is my judgment about the
natural history and other values of these few acres. So you cannot
really separate the two. They are the two major aspects of the
decision. A

Mr. Vanper Jaer. But the political considerations, just so that the
record is clear were: one, that John Dingell had changed his mind;
and two, that Congress was divided on this matter.

Dr. Caix. Right.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Now, you said when this letter was brought in to
you for this reversal on October 10 that it was written for you and
brought in to you to sign ; is that correct ? : ;

- Dr. Car~. It was not written for me. Tt was written upon request,
and I was sought out to sign it.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. And you were sought out to sign it. And you
s%id ethat at that time there was a sense of urgency about the signing
of it?

Dr. Carn. T got the impression that there was a sense of urgency.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. What conveyed that impression to you #

Dr. Caix. Well, Mr. Bernard Meyer of the Solicitor’s Office, who
had composed the letter on request—which is, incidentally, a common
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procedure—I cannot now remember exactly what in his manner or
words gave me this feeling of a sense of urgency. Also when I went
that same day to the Secretary’s Office, and he left this decision to me,
T also talked to—he had a secretarial staff up there very close to him,
and I again got a sense of urgency from them. Now, I do not know
why this was. But I assumed it had something to do with the interest
of the applicants. T haveno knowledge of this. ‘ :

Mr. VaxpEr Jacr. But that is what you thought at the time ?

Dr. Ca1x. I got a clear impression that it was—— "

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. That it was of interest to the ap licant?

.

Dr. Carxn. Yes, sir. And the urgency. And my only interest in siéns
ing the letter was to go up and_consult with the Secretary’s Office
about it before I signed it. And this was in a matter of a few hours.

Mr. Vanper Jagr. So Mr. Bernie Meyer brought in the letter, and
you felt that there was a sense of urgency because of interest to the
aﬁplicant, and you went upstairs to the Secretary’s Office. Did you
then talk to the Secretary ?

Dr. Carx. Yes; I talked to Secretary Udall. ~

Mr. Vaxoer Jacr. Would you report to this committee the sub-
stance of that conversation, please? E ‘

Dr. Carx. It was extremely brief. It was quite late in the day. And
he in effect simply said, “This is in your program area, I would like
for you to take care of it.” ‘ , - “

Mbr. Vaxper Jaer. Did you get any feeling of urgency from him ¢

Dr. Caix. No, sir. . S
. Mr.(é Vanper Jagr. Who requested Mr. Bernie Meyer to write this

etter ? :

Dr. Carx. I'was told that it was Mr. Pozen, who was one of Secretary
Udall’s staff men. :

‘Mr. Vanper Jagr. Mr. Pozen?

Dr. Cain. Mr. Pozen.

Mr. Vaxper Jagr. P-o-s-e-n? _ )

Dr. Carx. P-o-z-e-n, commonly known as “Bill.” I think his name
is something else—Walter, I believe. ; :

Mr. VanDER J AcT. Now, in one of your—— ; ' .

Dr. Carn. I may as well explain, since you have emphasized this
question of urgency, 1 did get likewise from Mr. Pozen the sense that
there was somebody that wanted this decision as fast as they could get
it. Now, Mr. Pozen—who is no longer in this office, incidentally—MTr.
Pozen typically got numerous calls, handled numerous calls from all
. kinds of people on numerous matters. And he had been receiving
calls on the Hunting Creek property. ‘ ,

Mr. Vanoer Jaer, Had you been receiving calls?

Dr. Caix. No, sir. : y S
; Mré VanpEr JaeT. Do you know who Mr. Pozen was receiving calls

rom ? : :

Dr. Cain. No, sir, he did not tell me; I do not know. ‘

Mr. Vanper Jaer. In one of your answers you said that you hoped
the issue would get resolved because Mr. Pozen was getting a number
of telephone calls. Who was he getting the telephone calls from?
knDr. Cain. Well, I think that you had better ask his office. I do not

ow. .' V

Mr. Vanper Jaer. I am asking you.
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Dr. Caix. I donot know.

Mr. Vanper Jagr. I am asking you.

Dr. Cain. I do not know.

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. He just told you, “I am getting lots of telephone
calls,” and he did not say who ?

Dr. Cain. His staff people told me they were getting telephone calls
also; yes, sir.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. And they did not mention at all the direction
that those calls were coming from ?

Dr. Cain. I do not know who the calls came from,

Mr. Jongs. Mr. Black is here and will testify.

Dr. Ca1n. As far as I know, they could have been either pro or con
the permit. This is a thing that I did not inquire into.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Do you believe that the directors of the bureaus
who have testified and who took the positions in 1964 and in October
and in April and in May, and take it now—that filling in this area
would adversely affect the conservation and recreational values—do
you believe that they based their judgment on the facts that they
gathered in their examinations of the area ?

Dr. Ca1x. T have reason to believe that the Bureau of Sport Fisher-
ies and Wildlife people had also been having some pressure put on
them one way or another with respect to this. I think it is quite clear, as
it has been said in laudatory comment about Director Gottschalk and
Director Hartzog also, that they stood by their guns, or whatever the
expression was. 4

think I should say that in my personal opinion the basis for the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wifdlife opinions about the value of
these few acres could scarcely be described as being scientific. They
are general conclusions, based upon general information. It is not
scientific, as T understand it. :

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. May I ask you this, Dr. Cain: Would it be
closer to a scientific opinion than your opinion which you have
described to us as a general feeling ? ,

Dr. Caix. Some, but not too much,

- Mr. VaNDER JaGT. Some ? ‘

Dr. Caix. Some, but not too much; yes, sir. Because they deal with
this kind of thing much more often than I do. , ,

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Yesterday General W oodbury told us that he
relied on Black’s letter when he made the decision to grant the permit,
and had he known that there remained strong objections to the filling
in of this area, as far as the Department of Interior was concerned,
he would not have recommended the granting of the permit. Do you
think it was accurate to convey to General Woodbury the impression
that the Department of Interior had really no objections to the filling
in of this area? Can that reflect the opinion of the Department ?

Dr. Caix. I believe I have already stated that it was careless of
me—and this in a memorandum I wrote—to use, “we,” because it was
ambiguous. There was nothing in the record anywhere to show that
the two bureaus had changed. And I can see now that General Wood-
bury would assume from my memorandum that “we” included a shift
of position of the bureaus, whereas it included a shift of position
taken by me. I have already admitted that this was an ambiguous use
of the expression “we.” “ R
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Mr. Vanper Jacr. One final question.

Dr. Carx. But I might say that I admire General Woodbury very
highly. And I might add eratuitously, because the Corps of Engineers
is discussed one way or the other quite a bit, that in the something
over 3 years that I have worked with General Woodbury, and now with
General Noble in several connections, I have the personal strong be-
lief that he and his immediate people are very desirous of accommo-
dating the conservation interests—very desirous. So, I regret that I
embarrassed General Woodbury.

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. I think that is correct, Dr. Cain. And it is difficult
for him to accommodate the conservation interests when he is misled
into believing that there are no strong conservation objections on a
decision that he has to make, when in fact, there are.

I have one final question. Experts have made their inspection and
given a decision as to whether this would adversely affect those con-
Servational interests. Do you believe that their opinion is based on
factual evidence which would in any way support a valid objection?

Dr. Ca1x. There are possibly two aspects to an answer to that. One
is that I think that any wotlands that are usable by wildfowl, particu-
larly in or near large cities, should be preserved 1f it 1s reasonable to
do so. I state that as a_general proposition. And I think that there
are sufficient values in the region so that a person who 1s considering
only these values could feel very strongly about the ﬁ)ossible loss
oven of nine and a half acres. I understand this thoroughly.

The other aspect of an answer to your question, if I understand
it, is that the actual supporting data with respect to this particular

art of that region, or that area, are really pretty thin. And if you
ook at the statistical data there are presented on the basis of b years,
I guess, of Audubon Christmas counts, or something like that, that
there is no doubt that this general area is used in the winter sometimes
by large numbers of ducks. But these statistics also have a tremendous
range of variation, and if one were to handle them in a statistical way,
the meaning would not be as great as that which is ascribed to it.

Furthermore, there is nothing in these data that pinpoint or make
clear the damage which the filling of these few acres would have with
respect to the region as a whole that we are talking about. ‘

So one has two problems. One has first a statistical problem with
respect. to birds—and I have freely granted that lots of ducks, par-
ticularly diving ducks, do find this general area useful in the winter,
there is no denial of this—but there is not any evidence that I under-
stand as to how the reduction of, say, nine and a half acres, or 30, or
this given number, whichever way we are talking about in a general
way, would have on the Dyke Marsh, there is no evidence of it. There
is an assumption, and it is a reasonable one, that there could be an ad-
verse effect. 2 , =

So we have got both the statistical problem of how observations are
presented when they are based on extremely variable data, and there
1s a question of area to which they apply. N

And so, as I have said before, my’%;el‘ing’ is that this is not a very
significant area. : ‘ d

Mr. VanpEr Jaer. I can appreciate that there are many considera-
tions that must be made. And again, just so that the record is clear, I
gather from what you have told us that you must take into considera-
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tion many factors, but there is nevertheless factual data on which your
experts could base a valid objection ; isthat correct ?

Dr. Carx. Yes, sir. : , ; v

Mr. Vaxoer Jaer. And that it would in fact adversely affect the
overall environment, the long-range scenic qualities of the principal
shoreline and the outlook from the Federal parklands; is that correct ?

Dr. Catx. When T said “Yes,” it is to the effect that any reduction
of wetland acreage by filling represents a, potential, and in this case
TLam sure, an actual, loss. ; ‘
 Mr. Vaxorr Jaer. An actual loss, an adverse effect on the overall en-
vironment, the long-range scenic qualities of the river shoreline, and
the outlook from the Federal parklands, - '

Dr. Camx. T think that if there had not already been high-rise apart-
ments in this location, I probably would have taken a different posi-
tion, : ~ ;

Mr. Vanoer Jacer. The fact that there were high-rise apartments
made it a little easier to grant the next high-rise apartment?

Dr. Cax. T kind of stepped into that one; did T not ? ‘

Mr. Vanper Jacr. You sure did, Dr. Cain. : :

Dr. Cain. But it is a fact; this is true, The view, as you describe it,
is already not a natural view, and not a natural view by a long sight.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Just to make doubly sure that the record is clear,

versely affect—these items that T just read to you. :

Dr. Carv. I have also qualified this by saying that T do not think the
degree of effect is great. And I do not personally think it is an ex-
tremely important case. So T agreed yesterday, but I agreed with this
qualification. : 3

Mr. Vanper Jaar. The fact that it could adversely affect these items
is reflected in your letter; is it not? ‘ e

Dr. Catn. Yes.

Mr. VanpEr Jaet, Thank you, Dr, Cain.

Dr. Carn. Thank you.

Mr. Jonws. Mr. Reuss. ,

Mr. Reuss. When were you appointed Assistant Secretary for Wild-
life and Parks? : ; ;

Dr. Caz~. T believe that the Presidential appointment was about
mid-January 1965, Tt may seem a little strange, but I do not remember
the exact date. :

Mr. Reuss. The duty of the Assistant Secretary for Wildlife and
Parks is to prevent waterfowl areas from being filled in and to prevent
parks from being desecrated by apartments; is it not?

Dr. Cain. Thereare a great many duties in that office.

Mr. Reuss. Is that not a fairly accurate job description ?

Dr. Cain. Noj; it is a very minor, partial description of my job,

Mr. Reuss. Describe your job. L

Dr. Cav. My program area consists of three areas: the Bureau of
Commercial Fisheries, the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife,
and the National Park Service, My predecessor, the former Senator
Frank Briggs, when he was Assistant Secretary, had only the Fish
and Wildlife Service. When T came on, Secretary Udall asked me to
accept the National Park Service also, because I had had some 6 years
of contact with the National Park Supervisory Board. ‘
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Mr. Reuss. You have rejected my description of your duties. I said
it, was to protect wildlife and to protect parks. Leaving aside the com-
mercial fisheries, which is an added duty, would you restate your job
descrpition ?

Dr. Cain. Let me add that since Congress passed the Marine Re-
sources and Engineering Development Act in 1966—it will be 2 years
in August—I have been, in addition the Administrator of the Depart-
ment of Interior’s marine program, which involves nine bureaus; and
since about 16 months ago I have also been Chairman of a National
Marine Council Committee on the Multiple Uses of the Coastal Zone,
appointed to the Chairmanship by Vice President Humphrey. And
these duties which I have just described, which do not appear any-
where in the manual description, take at least half of my time. So let
me say that probably in my working week, which seems to me to be a
fairly long one, the National Park Service, and the Bureau of Sport
Tisheries and Wildlife I would estimate take between a quarter and a
third of my time. And they are much more diversified than what you
have just described. :

Mr. Reuss. All right. Thank you very much.

Let us get back to October 10, 1967. Was that the first time that you
heard of the Hunting Creek controversy ¢
Dr. Cax. No. I said that previous to that I had very peripheral

| information in the sense that—and I really cannot describe it—1I knew

nothing about it in a real sense, but I knew a problem existed.
Mr. Reuss. When you signed that letter on October 10, 1967, you
did so with the knowledge that both the National Park Service and

| the Fish and Wildlife Service were opposed to the fill; did you not?

Dr. Ca1n. Yes, sir. ,
Mr. Reuss. Yet, you nevertheless, in your letter to the Corps of

~ Engineers, used the word twe? rather than saying that you as As-

sistant Secretary now favored the fill, but that the Bureau of Sport
Tisheries and Wildlife and the National Park Service were still op-
posed to it ; is that correct ¢

Dr. Carx. That is correct. I testified to that.

Mr. Reuss. Now, after you went into the Secretary’s office and were
there informed that you were supposed to handle it, what steps did
you take before reversing the historic position of the Fish and Wild-
life Service and the National Park Service? You said you did not
speak to anybody from either the Fish and Wildlife Service and the
National Park Service; is that correct?

Dr. Carn. That is correct.

Mr. Reuss. Did you speak to anyone other than this Mr. Bernie

~ Meyer?

92

Dr. Carx. Yes; Mr. Meyer brought me the letter, and Mr. Pozen in
the Secretary’s office.

Mr. Reuss. Anybody else?

Dr. Cax. No, sir.

Mr. Reuss. Just those two?

Dr. Carx. Not as I remember.

Mr. Reuss. Did you go down and make an inspection of the area?

Dr. Carx. No, sir. I have stated that I have been up and down and

‘through and around there, and I had general information. I did sub-

sequently go out. As a matter of fact, I went back again last Sunday to
take another look. I had to get the feel of things.

96-216—68——9
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Mr. Reuss. Have you ever been out there during the period of De-
cember to February when the ducks were there ? ) i

Dr. Camx. T have been by there; I have been in this region when
ducks were there ; yes, sir.

Mr. Rruss. But you have never been out on the water?

Dr. Ca1x. No, sir. i

Mr. Reuss. Before signing this letter on October 10, 1967, did you
review the findings of the Fish and Wildlife Service and the N. ational
Park Service ?

Dr. Caxn. No, sir, I did not go back into this long record.

Mr. Reuss. Did you read the report of Dr. Francis Uhler, the Fish
and Wildlife biologist ? )

Dr. Caix. No, sir—1I read it later, but at that time I did not know it
existed. R .

I may add, if it is of any interest to you—and this is in line with
what Chairman Jones suggested at the beginning—subsequently I in-
vited Dr. Uhler to be my guest at the Cosmos Club. He came in from
Patuxent. Director Gottschalk and one of my staff assistants, Jim Mec-
Broom, were also there.

Mr. Reuss. When was that ¢

Dr. Cain. I have got the date here somewhere, sir. But it was sub-
sequent to October 10. I can find the date if you wish.

Mr. Reuss. I wish.

Dr. Cain. Should I look for it now?

Mr. Reuss. Yes.

Dr. Caix, That was on February 9, 1968. I invited Dr. Uhler and
(]j)lr. é}ottschalk and Mr. McBroom to have lunch with me at the Cosmos

ub.

Mr. Reuss. That was a few days before the Alexandria hearing on
February 21, 1968, was it ?

Dr. Cain. I do not remember the date of that hearing. It was, I
presume.

Mr. Reuss. On that occasion did Dr. Uhler in any way depart from
what I think has been his consistent position that this fill ‘permit should
not be granted ¢

~ Dr. Caix. He was a very, very stout defender of the importance of
this area for wildlife. ' o ’ ’ :

Mr. Rruss. Now, 10 days before that meeting with Dr. Uhler at
the Cosmos Club, you had written to the Corps of Engineers a letter
dated January 30, 1968, saying, “I have talked with the people in the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife and we believe that we do
not need to present testimony at the hearing—your notice of J anuary
17, 1968—on the application of Howard P, Hoffman Associates, Inc.,
for a bulkhead and filling permit in Hunting Creek at Alexandria,
Virginia.”

After your conversation with Dr. Uhler on February 10, did it not
oceur to you that it might be in the public interest to have Dr. Uhler
present at the Alexandria hearing so that the public, the press, and the
hearing officer of the Corps of Engineers might be informed of the
judgment of the Fish and Wildlife Service ?

Dr. Cain. Asa matter of fact, no; it did not. '

Mr. Reuss. On December 12, 1967, Congressman Moss and myself,
having just heard of your letter of October 10, 1967, by which the posi-
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tion of the Department of the Interior was chaneed with respect to this
fill, called a meeting in Congressman Moss’ office. And we asked you
and the members of the Corps of Engineers to attend. You were not
able to be there, but you sent Mr. Travis Roberts of your office.

At that meeting Congressman Moss and I made a request to you
through Mr. Travis Roberts to furnish us promptly with a complete
list of all conversations, communications, and other contacts you or
any other Department of the Interior official had had with representa-
tives of the applicant for the 61l. We have never gotten such a list.
Why is that?

Dr. Carx. Insofar as I remember, Mr. Reuss, the first time that I
knew such a list had been requested was when L read it in connection
with this hearing. What I am saying is that as far as T recollect, Mr.
Travis Roberts did not communicate with me that such a list had been
requested. I could be wrong, but I have no record and I have no
recollection.

Mr. Rruss. And when did you see this in the hearing record ?

Dr. Carn. Well, I don’t now remember whether 1t is in this docu-
ment or whether it is in the hearing record of the 24th.

Mr. Reuss. It is in the document that you referred to, which is the
testimony of Congressman Saylor and myself; is itnot?

Dr. Carn. Right, sir. I read it in that document on Sunday. I read
the hearing record yesterday—Ilast night.

Mr. Reuss. Since you then read the request which Congressman
Moss and I had made of you on December 12, 1967, on Sunday, that
is, 2 days ago, will you now give the committee the complete list of
all conversations, communications, and other contacts you or other
Department of the Interior officials had with the applicant with re-
spect to the fill?

Dr. Carx. You see me shuffling pieces of paper. In this connection,
in connection with this question, I wrote this note to myself last night.
There is no list, because there were no communications or other con-
tacts with me by representatives of the advocates for the fill permit—
none whatsoever.

Mr. Rruss. Other Department of the Interior officials, then?

Dr. Carn. I don’t know, sir. T don’t know what contacts might have
been made with other Department officials. -

Mr. Reuss. Congressman Moss and I asked you for that last Decem-
ber 12. You said that you aren’t sure whether that request was con-
veyed to you. However, last Sunday you did get the message. That
was 2 days ago. - '

Dr. Caix. Right. £
' Mr. Rruss. Would you now give us a list of all conversations, com-
. munications, and other contacts by other Interior officials with the
applicants? ,

Dr. Carx. This will have to be explained, because 1 read this on
Sunday night. On Monday my time was scheduled from 9 a.m. until
a meeting broke up about 1:30. I was involved in a meeting of the
Committee on Multiple Uses of the Coastal Zone which I mentioned
a while ago. I was completely involved with that from the time I hit
the office about 8 in the morning until I finished lunch about 2:30. In
the afternoon I did not make any inquiries of other officials of the
Department as to whether they had any such contacts. So I have not
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responded, since I knew about this request Sunday night, I have not
responded to it. I don’t have such g list. i

Mr. Reuss. Will you prepare such a list and append it to your
testimony ? v

Dr. Caix. T can. Tt would help me if you would give me some guid-
ance. I can ask the Secretary or the Under Secretary or other Assistant
Secretaries or Burean Direoctors,

Mr. Reuss. And all those under your supervision.

Dr. Carn. If they received any ; ; '

Mr. Reuss. If the answer is “N 0”—that nobody in the Department
of the Interior ever had any contact, communications, or conversations
with the applicant or his representatives—then that is very easy to
state. ~

Dr. Carw. T will simply have to find out. Lhave tried to describe that
there really hasn’t been time to do so,

Mr. Reuss. We did ask on December 12, 1967. Is there any reason
why you can’t get that information to the committee by tomorrow ?

Dr. Ca~. I can certainly make some telephone calls this afternoon;
yes, sir. , ,

(The information requested follows:)

DEPARTMENT oF THE INTERIOR,
Washington, July 10, 1968.

Hon. RoBERT E. J ONES, Jr.,

Ohairman, Subcommitice on Natural Resources and Power,
Commiittee on Government Operations,

Washington, D.C.

DeAR MR, CHAIRMAN : As T testified at your hearing on July 9, the earlier
request for a list of contactg made by representatives of the Hunting Creek
bulkhead and fill permit applicants with personnel of the Department of the
Interior had not been made known to me. My first knowledge of it came from
Iy reading of testimony ithat had been given the committee on June 24 at the
first hearing on the Hunting Creek permit. Because I had been out of the city
on official business, I did not have the opportunity of reading this testimony
until July 7. When this matter was raised yesterday I made a promise to furnish
the material today, as requested.

Not having a transeript of the hearing yesterday, and remembering that this
request had been referred to during the hearing on June 24, I have endeavored
to reply on a basis of the language used by M. Reuss on the 24th, to wit :

“Congressman Mosg and myself formally requested Assistant Secretary Cain
through Mr. Roberts to furnish us a complete list of all convergations, commuy-
nications and other contacts he or other Interior Department officials had with
representatives of the applicants for the fill permits.” (Page 18.)

I have made the assumption that the reference to “officials” was meant to

I list below the responses made to me by the pertinent offices to the specific

question on contacts with the permit applicants and their representatives they
were asked following Mr. Reuss’ request to me of yesterday.

OFFICE—DATES AND PERSONS INVOLVED

Under Secretary: No contacts.

Assistant Secretary for Fish and Wildlife and Parks: No contacts,

Solicitor: Over a period of 3-4 years, Bernard R. Meyer, associate solicitor,
met with Mr. Edward S, Holland, Mr. Stanley Bregman, and a consulting
attorney for Hoffman Associates from time to time. In attendance at various
times were Messrs. Robert Horne and Henry Weeden, National Park Serv-
ice, and Mr. Walter Pozen, then in the Office of the Secretary. Mr. Meyer
states that he does not keep a diary or notes of such meetings and that the

‘—-——-



129

above information is based  solely on. his recollection, which is somewhat

vague. : : . .
Bureau of Sport Eisheries;and‘Wildﬁfe: January 12, 1967, occurred the only
discussion, according to Bureau records, among members: of the Bureau and
representatives of the -applicants. On that date a meeting occurred: in ‘the
T, McBroom, with Arthur W. Dickson -

office of Assistant Director James 1. W
he Bureau and Stanley 1. Bregman and Bdward

and William M. ‘White of t y |
S. Holland, representing the offman Associates. Report. made by Mr, White.
National Park Service: The following report was made for the Service by Ray-

mond L. Freeman, on this day Acting Director of the Service, i}

DATE AND OFFICIALS IN ATTENDANCE
April 16, 1964 : .
Robert C. Horne, National Capital Region.
Henry G. Weeden, National Capital Region.
Mary MecColligan, Solicitor’s Office. : :
Bdward Holland, Holland Engineering Co.
Bernard Fagelson, attorney for Francis T. ‘Murtha and Howard P. Hoffman
. Associates. : g
william P. Clark, vice president, Huntin
Howard P. Hoffman.
July—-August 1965 (?): .
Stewart L. Udall, Secretary of the Interior.
Howard P. Hoffman,.

Henry G. Weeden, National Capital Region.
“‘Walter Pozen, Assistant to the Secretary.
October 14, 1965 . :

3 BEdward ‘Holland, Holland Fngineering Co.
J. H. Saunders, representative of Howard

Robert Landau, Solicitor’s Office.

Floyd B. Taylor, National Capital Region.
Robert C. Horne, National Capital Region.
Henry G. Weeden, National Capital Region.
David Levy, National Capital Region.
November 30, 1 :

Telephone conversation between: !
Henry G. Weeden, National Capital Region.
) Rdward Holland, ‘Holland Engineering Co.

December 10, 1965: : ! e e

© Howard P. Hoffman. :
Stephen Wollman, Howard P. Hoffman Associates. =
Edward Holland, Holland En ineering Co. &
Charles A. Pearson, Saunders and Pearson.
James B. Phelps, Saunders and Pearson.
Robert Landau, Solicitor’s Office.
Floyd B. Taylor, National Capital Region.
Robert ©. Horne, National Capital Regiom
‘David Levy,; National Capital Region.

August 18, 1966 : 5 : - !
Stanley Bregman, attorney for Hunting Towers Developers.
Bernard Meyer, Solicitor's Office.

Edward Holland, “Holland Engineering Co.
Robert Landau, Solicitor’s Office.

Robert C. Horne, National Capital region.
Henry G. Weeden, National Capital region.

April 30, 1968 .
: ng Co.

g Towers Operating ‘Co.

P. Hoffman Associates.

Edward Holland, Holland Engineeri

Robert C. Horne, National park Service. : : : i
You will appreciate theposs:i-bility of error Or oversight in our rapid poll of
officials in attempting to meet the subcommittee’s 24-hour deadline. Some staff
person who may have had a contact may not appear on this list, because we have

been unable to discover that e had such a contact.
Sincerely yours, .
! SrANLEY A. CAIN,

Assistant Secretary for Fish and wildlife and Parks.
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THR SECRETARY,
sthington, D.C., August 5, 1968.
Mr, PHINEAS INDRITZ, K S
Chief Counsel, Subcommittee on Naturql Resources and Power, Committee on
Governmen; Opemtions, House of Represenmtifves, Washingttm, D.c. -
DEAr Mz, INDRITZ : Bincloged is a copy of the National Park Service’s August 2
memorandum to me on the subject “NPS contact with Hoffman Associates con-
cerning Hunting Creek.” Tt includes copies of ‘three items of correspondence,
This is the material referred to in my July 17 letter to you. In your telephone

5 e STANLEY A Cain,
Assistant Becretary for Fisn ond Wildlife and Pearks.

U.S. DepARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
NATIONAL Parg SERvVICE,
Washington, D.O., August 2, 1968.
Memorandum :

To: Assistant Secretary for Fish and Wildlife angd Parks,
From; Associate Director, National Park Service. ) : S
Subject: NPS contact with Hoffman Associateg concerning Hunting Creek.
In accordance with your Tequest, we have made a search of the fileg and find the
following correspondence ; : e :
1. October 24, 1967——Acting Regiona] Director Horne to Edward S. Hol.
land. k
2. March 30, 1966—Assistant to the Secretary Walter Pozen to Howard
. Hoffman, :
3. February 21, 1968—Howard P, Hoffman to Assistant to the Secretary
Pozen.
Copies of each of these are attached. ’
J. E. N. Jensen.

‘ Ocroser 24, 1967.
Mr. Ebpwarp §, Horranp,
110 Nortn Royal Street, Ale.mndﬂa, Va.

DearR Mg, Horranp: Mr. Bernard Meyer, Associate Solicitor for Parks and
Recreation, has requested that we furnish you with the following plans:

NCR 117.5-680 and 117.5-681, revised applicationg for proposed bulkheads and
fill in Hunting Oreek by Howard p. Hoffman Associates, Inc, and ‘Hunting
Towers Operating Co., Inc., respectively,

NCR 117.5-708, National Park Service boundary, Hunting Creek, Jones Point
- Park, George Washington Memorial Parkway, U.S. Reservation 404V,

_The two plans which are copieg of the revised applications have been marked
with a red line indicating the limit of U.8, interests in, this area. The boundary

(Signed) Ropggrr C. Hornk,
Acting Regional Director,

MARrcH 30, 1966,
Mr. Howarp P. Horrman,
51 Bast 424 Street, New York, N.Y,
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an center of the metropolitan region. The plans being ‘prepared

concern in the urb:
by this group will hopefully cqntain guidelines for handling the plagning and

development of these sensitive areas. L
We recognize that any development of the submerged lands in - Hunting
Creek will produce an jmpact on areas which have.been dedicated to the public
interest. Therefore, we hesitate to encourage continued discussions ~when such
roposed developments infringe on these interests. : e
Thank you for your thoughtfulness in submitting the brochure and for your
consideration of our position in this matter. ' Lo !
Sincerely yours, S

C o , W.. PozZEN:
Asgistant to the Secretary.

" Howagp P. HorrMAN ASSOCIATES, INC., :
New York, N.Y., February 21, 1966.

Mr. WALTER POZEN, : ) . T, ;
‘Assistant to the Secretary, Department of the Interior, 18th and B Streets NW.,
‘W ashington, D.C. o i

DeAR WALTER & You are aware that we had a meeting, before the Christmas
holidays, with the Department of Parks and rep;esentad;i'ves of your Office. ‘It
was agreed that we would prepare all the architectural plans and designs,
together with pertinent data, and that Mr. Holland, our engineer and the highway
engineer for the Department of Parks would collaborate on a feasibility plan
to be submitted to your Office. )

Enclosed herein T am taking the liberty of forwarding the presentation of the
proposed project which our architects have completed. It is interesting to note
the changes which have occurred in the 114 years that we have been meeting;
that is, the change of layouts in order to conform with the wishes of the
Department of Parks as well as the Department of Interior. We are proud of
this presentation and hope that you will feel as we do—that it can only add to
the beautification of the Potomac River. . )

1 have been following the controversies of the other two waterfront property-
owners who were recently turned down by the city council in Alexandria.
believe, however, that we have worked closely with your Department and the
Department of Parks to solve all the problems that were raised at these zoning
hearings; such as, traffic congestion, layouts, height restrietions, conformed
uses, and most jmportant of all, the beautification of the Potomac waterfront.
Furthermore, We are sacrificing approximately 880 units in order to ‘conform
with the wishes of the Department of the Interior and to justify your decision that
this project will be an asset to the city of ‘Alexandria and that this asset will
be developed with private funds. e ) :

T am available at any time, and at a moment’s notice, to visit with you and
the Secretary, if you feel that this would be a necessary step after you have
received the remainder of the report which is currently being prepared.

There is no doubt that the Corps of Engineers would welcome this project, a8
would the city of Alexandria and the State of Virginia. )

We have tried to the best of our ability to conform to your wishes and we
urgently request that you 1ift your objections at this time in order that we may
proceed with construction.

I want to thank you again for all your courtesies and attention to this very
pressing problem.

Kind personal regards.

Sincerely yours,
HowArp P. HOFFMAN.

Mr. Reuss. Now, on April 8 1968, you wrote a memorandum to
the Director of the National Park Jorvice. And in that memoran-
dum you said that you wanted to clarify your role in the Hunting
Creek controversy. Then T quote you:

1 was told by the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and wildlife that the original

field report on the area under discussion was in weak opposition to the permit
and that the fish and wildlife values claimed for the area were «ypgraded’” here

in Washington.
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Who told you that? N N
Dr. Carx. T can’t be positive of my memory, = S
Mr. Ruuss. Do the best you can, e o
Dr. Caw. T believe it Was one of my staff assistants who is present
here today. = ‘ AWy i Eo
Mr. Reuss. Who is that? Sl St
Dr. Carn. Mr. James M’cBroom.,May I describe him just very briefly
for orientation, He served longer as the Assistant Director in ‘the By.
reau, in charge of river basins which does this work, than any other man
as served. ind he has heen described by a former Secretary of the
Interior as the “father” of the Coordination Act—1 put quotation
marks around that, , :
T REUSS. You aren’t sure, however, that it was Mr. McBroom that
told you that? - Sy ‘ ; ‘
- Dr. Carw, I am not positive. My memory isn’t that good.
- Mr. Reuss. You are familiar with the testimony of Dr. Gottschalk,
of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, yesterday ¢
r. CaIn. No, sir; T am not, because I haven’t Seen a transcript. I
was engaged elsewhere, so T don’t know what Mr. Gottschalk said,
- Mr. Reuss, Mr. MecBroom was not in the Bureau of Sport Fisheries
and Wildlife ag of last year, was he ? : :
r. CAIN. Yes, he Wwas, until—when T became chairman of this ma-

Gottschalk and he has lent me the services of Mr, M. Broom for g pe-
riod of about 9 or 10 months, now. And 50 he is on my staff as of now,
lent from the Bureau, where he was an Assistant Director.

Mr. Reuss, Since you tell me you are not familiar with this testi-
mony, Director Gottschallk testified that it ig untrue that the original

eld report on Hunting Creek was in weak Opposition to the permit,
or that the values were upgraded. here in Washington, In the light of
his testimony on that, the information you apparently receiveg was
hot correct, was it ? . _ S S )

Dr. Carn. May 1 Suggest, this is a question of interpretation, And
one of the things I did ast night also was to loolk in part of this record
book which T have before me, which purports to contain the various
Memorandums related to this case. And I find that—the first thing that

find with respect to this in terms of the date is April 6, 1964, a tele-
type from the Washington office to the regional office of the Bureau of
Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, : ' : '

Mr. Reuss. At Atlanta ?

hDr. Carx. At Atlants, Andif T may, T will read this teletype. Tt is
soort: , :

Re Mr. White's teletype, application for Department of Army permit Hunt-

ing Creek. We are advised by bersonnel, Virginia Commission of Game and In-

land Fisheries, that waterfow] values of specific area are small ; it ig open water ;
own

insignificant waterfowl value in 1953. Mr. Treschman, Corps of B 5 i
forms us that Virginia Legislature hag ceded bay bottoms in question to develop-
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ers, and that National Park Service has objected to issuance of permit because
it infringes on their riparian rights to their Jones Point holdings. On the basis
of our knowledge, we have not commented, and propose to take no further action
on permit. ,

Now, that is April 6.

Mr. Reuss. From whom ?

Dr. Carx. Signed by a Mr. Towns, whom I do not know, from the
regional office in Atlanta, Ga. Towns, I believe, was not the director,
but one of the staff. . ‘

T believe that the first record that the committee has usgd is a com-
munication from the regional office in Atlanta to the district engi-
neers dated June 17.

Mr. Reuss. What year?

Dr. Caix. 1964. ‘ 3 )

Mr. Reuss. And that was a strong opposition to the fill, was 1t not?

Dr. Carx. This is a three-page letter signed by the regional director,
Mr. Gresh. i

Mr. Reuss. And it was strong opposition to the fill? i

Dr. Cain. Yes, indeed. And it ended up recommending against the
granting of the permit. ‘

Mr. Moss. Will you gmld? ;

Mr. Reuss. I would be glad to yield.

Mr. Moss. I think in order to have the statement of Director Gott-
schalk in context with this discussion it would be well to refer to his
statement of yesterday. He says:

When this particular application was prought to the attention of our field per-
sonnel situated at our regional office at Atlanta, the Atlanta office looked over
their whole program and decided that they would not be in a position, because of
the other requirements being made of their staff, to make a study of this project,

‘When our Washington office learned of this decision at the regional office level,
the region was directed to make a study of this:project.

The reason that this was done was because at this time, back in 1963 and 1964,
there was an awakening of interest in trying to do something to improve the
character and condition of the Potomac River. We were not certain that our
Atlanta staff was fully appreciative of this increased interest, and therefore we
felt that we should make certain that they did understand what was happening,
and that we did have an obligation to make a report; and should go ahead and
make a study and report.

Mr. Reuss. May I now call your attention to some subsequent lan-

uage in your April 8, 1968, memorandum to the National Park
ervice:

When the matter—
And by this you meant the Hunting Creek matter—

was brought to my attention some months ago by the B[ureau of] S[port] F[ish-
eries and] Wlildlife], I was informed that some of the Congressional objections
had been withdrawn. John Dingell had done so in writing to the District Engi-
neer of the Corps. It was implied that others were 1o longer opposed. It was at
that point that I withdrew Interior’s opposition, a decision based first on DpO-
litical considerations and second on the feeling that the values were not great in
the area to be filled.

Now, you just testified & moment ago that this matter was brought
to your attention by Mr. Pozen in Secretary Udall’s office through the
infermediation of a Mr. Bernie Meyer of the Solicitor’s Office, who had
a letter all prepared for you to sign, which you ultimately did sign,
that being the October 10, 1967, letter. How do you square that

R
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letter with your statement that the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and
Wildlife hmi’ brought this matter to your attention ?

Dr. Carv. Well, certainly following October 10 there were several
occasions in which there were discussions about the Hunting Creek
matter. This doesn’t say that that is the first time the matter was
brought to my attention. I have testified— .

Mr. Reuss. Just a minute. It does say. Your memorandum of April 8,
1968, says, “When the matter wags brought to my attention some months
ago by the BSFW”—then it goes on for a sentence or two, and
then it says, “It was at that point that I withdrew Interior’s opposi-
tion * * ¥

Now, would you get out of that one?

Dr. Can. I don’t think T can.

Mr. Reuss. Who were the congressional objectors whom you say
withdrew their objection, other than Mr. Dingell ?

Dr. Cain. I do not know.

Mr. Reuss. You keep using the passive mood in your memorandum.
“I_was informed,” you said. Who informed you?

Dr. Carn. Let me try to explain that. And it may sound a little
like T am beating around the bush; but when T first came on this job
my very excellent secretary asked me if T wanted her to monitor tele-
phone calls and keep records of all meetings I had. And I said no,
absolutely not. And so in a circumstance like this, Mr. Reuss, I have
no record of a very large number of meetings upon a great variety
of subjects, as to who was present, or even exactly when they took
place. v .

Mr. Reuss. Can you tell us the names of any Congressmen other than
Mr. Diyl who withdrew their objections?

Dr. Can. T have no recollection that when such statements were
made any Congressman was named. As I have already said, apparently
the only one of which there is any record is Mr. Dingell.

Mr. Reuss. Mr. Dingell in withdrawing his objection did not swin
qut%e Qod;her extreme and say that the permit should now be grante(f

id he?

Dr. Cain. I don’t remember the language of his communication with
the Corps of Engineers, so I can’t answer that, But I would think the
implication was that if he withdrew his' objection he wouldn’t mind
the permit being granted. :

Mr. Reuss. Did you discuss this with Mr. Dingell #

Dr. Cain. No, sir.

Mr. Reuss. You never have?

Dr. Cain. No, sir.

Mr. Reuss. Now, a general word about your concept of your duties.
In determining whether g given fill permit would hurt conservation,
wildlife, and park values, do you go by a head count of Congressmen,
or do you make a professional 'ufg?ment, using the professional serv-
ices of the Fish and Wildlife ervice and the Park Service? Either
way, it would seem to me, incidentally, you should not have written the
letter of October 10, since a head count of Congressmen would have
shown an overwhelming majority opposed to this, and continuing in
their opposition. And the clear voices of the National Park Service
and the Fish and Wildlife Service were opposed to it. But anyway,
my question is: What is your philosophical methodology %
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Dr. Cain. Well, the first point is that the problem of permits very
seldom comes to me. There was one case in Nassau County, Long
Island, where the problem was elovated to my desk. And 1 made
arrangements to go up to the site and meet with the people who were
nvolved and look at it and examine the problem. And this involved
a considerable estuary fill. S

There is another case which was not a corps permit, but which had
to do with a Federal Power Commission germit. in South ‘Carolina by
the Duke Power Co., which I thought probably was sufficiently impor-
tant so that I arranged for a contract to have an independent engi-
neering study of the potentialities of the thermal effect of this plant
before the permit was to be granted. These were cases in which they
came to me, and I participated in them fully. But I can only think of
these three cases in which I have been directly involved in permits.
Excuse me. There was one with respect to a papermill in Georgia. ,

Mr. Reuss. Anyway, your philosophical method in dealing with these
cases is not merely to take a head count of Congressmen; is that
correct ¢

Dr. Carx. Not at all. It didn’t occur to me to do so. I wouldn’t know
how to go about it, incidentally.

Mr. ss. Congressman ga,ylor continued in his objection to the
fill ; that is correct ; 18 it not? :

Dr. Cain. I don’t know. »
~ Mr. Reuss. You read his testimony Sunday night, and you have so

Dr. Ca1n. As of now, this is quite true. ,

Mr. Reuss. Are you suggesting that Congressman_Saylor has flip-
flopped and that at any time he was in favor of this fill? ;
~ Dr. Caix. No, sir. e : -

Mr. Reuss. Would you say that Congressman Saylor was & good
conservationist ¢ \ . :

Dr. Carn. I think he is a magnificent conservationist. I have been
ma,n}}lr times before the committee he sits on, and I admire him very
much. : ~

Mr. Reuss. Now, in your April 8 memo you mention, as the first and
decisive factor which caused your October 10 flip-flop, “political con-
siderations.” What were those? , S :

“Dr. Carx. I have already described as well as I can—-— :

Mr. Reuss. Just in a sentence, list the political considerations—put
to one side the fact that John Dingell, along with 425 other Congress-
men, was not protesting. The fact is that (%ongressmen Saylor, Moss,
Reuss, and others were; and about 15 conservationist organizations
‘were. The Fish and Wildlife Service was. The National Park Service
was. What were the "countervailing political “considerations? This
committee has a right to know. And you should tell us, v

Mr. Jongs. Mr. Reuss, he has been over that three times now. Let’s
go over it one more time. :

Mr. Reuss. Once more. s ,

Dr. Caix. I can’t amplify what I have said, Mr. Reuss; because this
was a general use of the term. I have already explained, it certainly
never entered my mind that this would be interpreted as it has been
interpreted, as meaning Democrat versus Republican. For God’s sake,
this never crossed my mind.
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_ - Mr. Rruss. I realize that that was not on your mind. Butare you able
to tell us what these political considerations were which outweighed
the factors I have described? ' e

Dr. Cain. Which were added to the other factors, a part of the gen-
eral basis. ‘ : b ; :

Mr. Reuss. The factors I have described are the opposition of
Saylor, Moss, and Reuss; the opposition of the Fish and Wildlife
Service and the National Park Service; and the o position of a con-
siderable number of conservation organizations. Wﬁat were the politi-
cal considerations which you said caused you to disregard these factors
and overrule the previous position of the Department of the Interior
and tell the fill to go ahead ¢ ‘ :

Dr. Carx. I don’t know how to clarify myself in this regard beyond
what I have already said. T am sorry. - : '

Mr. Reuss. Now, after your moment of truth on April 10, 1968,
- when you said, “I am now reversing the position that I took earlier,”
the matter was then shifted to Under Secretary Black, and your re-
versal of your reversal of your reversal was again reversed, and the
Department said to go ahead; is that accurate?

Dr. Carw. I think you have got at least one too many reversals in
there. But nevertheless the— T

Mr. Reuss. Tt ended up with the Department saying go ahead? =

Dr. Carx. It ended up with Mr. Black’s letter; that is correct,

Mr. Reuss. And you were familiar with what was going on, were
you, at that time that Mr. Black was writing his letter ? T

Dr. Carn. Yes; I knew that it had been referred to him, of course.

Mr. Reuss. This meant, in effect, that Under Secretary Black was
reversing the position that you had taken on April 10th when you
said the Fish and Wildlife Service and the National Park Service
are right and the fill shall not go on; is that correct? ki

Dr. Cax. Yes, sir. ' 4 :

. Mr. Reuss. Did you' then go to Secretary Udall and say, “Mr.
Secretary, I, supporting my constituent Bureaus, the Fish and Wild-
life Service and the National Park Service, on April 10, 1968, deter-
mined that this fill should not proceed, and T have now been over-
ruled by Under Secretary Black and I would like, Mr. Secretary,
- briefly to present my point of view and that of my constituent Bureaus,
so that you, Mr. Secretary, may make the decision”? '

Dr. Caxw. No, sir. sl / Lo

Mr. Rruss. In light of the fact that the first impetus for you to
sign the October 10, 1967, letter came from the Secretary’s office, and
in light of the further fact that on October 10, 1967 , the Secretary told
you that he wanted your judgment to prevail in the matter, don’t you
think it would have been a good idea to have gone back to the Secre-
tary following April 10, 1968, and said, “Look, Mr. Secretary, T have
tried to exercise my judgment in my decision of April 10, 1968, but T
have been overruled by the Under Secretary, and therefore, with all
due respect to the Under Secretary, T would like to present you, Mr.
Secretary, my reasons for believing T was carrving out the mandate
which you, Mr. Secretary, gave me when T made my April 10, 1968,
decision ?” Why didn’t you do that? :

Dr. Carx. T did not go back to the Secretary under those circum-
stances and perform as you have described. What I called the machin-
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ery of agreement between Secretary Resor and Secretary Udall had
been put in this operation. T had perfect confidence in Under Secretary
Black. I know that he is in constant communication with the Secre-
tary. The Secretary had, as you said, in effect, at an earlier period of
time, left the problem to me. But that had been superseded by the
action he concurred in, the formal action between these Secretaries.
He is a very busy man, and I don’t go to him if I don’t feel there is a
need. And In this case I didn’t feel any need to explain this.

Mr. Reuss. All right, then, let me ot to the final subject I have to
raise with you. I was quite imﬁress yesterday when Director Gott-
schalk vigorouslty backed up the lifelong career biolo%ist, Dr. Uhler,
on the quality of the expertness which Dr. Uhler had brought to bear
on the Hunting Creek problem. You are familiar with the reports of
Dr. Uhler over the years, particularly in 1964, and this February—
you must be familiar with them because you have already testified ‘
that Sunday night you read the Saylor-Reuss testimony, and Dr.
Uhler’s reports are included in that testimony. So you have seen that,
have you not ?

Dr. Ca1n. That is ri%ht ; one such document I have seen. '

Mr. Reuss. Well, if you read the Saylor-Reuss testimony you saw
two such documents—one in 1964 and one in 1968. ' :

Dr. Carn. Well, perhaps 1 did. :

Mr. Reuss. Now, you have dismissed the expert report of the Fish
and Wildlife Service on two grounds, I think—that it is not scien-
tific, that there is no real evidence of diving ducks in the Hunting
Creek estuary, and also that the observations with respect to Dyke
Marsh are just conjecture. That is what you have testitied to earlier
this morning, isit not? : , : :

Dr. Carx. L can’t at the moment layy my hands on the—

Mz, Rruss. I have made a note of it, and if you find that I have in-
correctly recapitulated what you have said, you can make that known
to the committee. ;

Now, Dr. Uhler has been down many, many times over a period of
more than 30 years to Hunting Creek, and specifically on numerous
occasions from 1964 to the present time, during the season—basically
December—Febmary——when the diving ducks are there, and he has
constantly counted, found, observed, photogra(,f)hed, and otherwise
statistically summarized the numerous diving ducks there. I find it,
very frankly, & Jittle uncharitable of you, who have seen fit to over-
rule Dr. Uhler and the Fish and Wildlife Service on the basis of your
own “general feeling,” without ever having been out in the ‘Hunting
Creek estuary—I find it a little uncharitable of you to dismiss Dr.
Uhler’s statistical methods. And I ask you what the poor»manshould
have done in the last 40 years to have been a better expert on Hunting
Creek than he is. : S

Dr. Carv. I am sorry, I can’t lay my hands on the document. I could
explain it a little easier. : ‘ s

But the only quantitative data with respect to ducks is that table
of 5 years, I believe, Audubon Christmas counts, is that correct? -

Mr. Reuss. On many other occasions and in many other reports
Dr. Uhler made estimates, as I did. T have been down there, and Dr.
Gottschalk has. T can tell the difference between 10 buffleheads and
one bufflehead on the water if T am out on the water among them.

— ————_
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What is it you demand of your people? It seems to me Dr., Uhler is a
good and conscientious servant, and that his work ought to be praised
rather than disregarded. :

Dr. Camn. I would like to explain the attempt I was making with
respect to the validity of the sclentific data. And I can speak only of
that one table which had 5 years of, I presume, December observations,
So in this sense they are comparable,

The total in those 5 years had a range of variation of less than a
thousand total in 1 year to over 10,000 total in another year. And the
variability with respect to species is greater. The point I'tried to make
there is that if you attempt to take such g small sample with such
great variability, and try to get a mean figure as to the average use,
you have got such a wide variation that the probable error is extremely
great. This is a technical point.

r. Reuss. Let me interrupt you, You came to this conclusion last
October, did you?

Dr. Car~. No, sir; Thad not seen the report last October.

Mr. Reuss. When did you come to it,? ,

Dr. Cain. Well, the first time I saw Dr. Uhler’s—this particular
document of Dr, Uhler—and Ilooked at that table.

Mr. Reuss. When did you see it ?

Dr. Carw. Frankly, I"don’t remember the date, but T saw it before
it appeared in this testimony you are talking about,

Mr. Reuss. Did you not ‘sée it prior to the February 21 hearing in
Alexandria, at least at the time of your lunch on February 10 at the
Cosmos Club with Dr., Uhler and the other people?

Dr. Cain. He had a whole briefease full of data with him, and I
&m not sure now whether or not this particular table was before s,
We didn’t discuss this particular table,

Mr. Reuss. If you were going to have all these methodological
doubts, would not it have been a good idea to have told Dr., Uhler

to go out and do it Your way ¢
%r. Cain. I think the purpose of this luncheon that hag been men-
tioned, when these gentlemen were m ests, was for me to get
acquainted with Dr. Uhler, T believe I agumet him in passing once
ore. We had a very pleasant time, as & matter of fact, talking about

Mr. Reuss. Your answer 18 not responsive to my question, and I
shall repeat it. Would it not, have been a good idea, if you disapproved
of Dr, er’s methodology, to have him restudy the area for the
umpteenth time this winter, while the ducks were there, before action
was taken to grant the permit ?

Dr. Caw. 1 don’t think that to have added one more census obser-
vation would have improved the data significantly. T don’t want to be
‘misunderstood—there is g, validity to observationa] data of this sort, I
was trying to make a different point. Observational data, of this type,
‘when there is great variability, requires a long series before they get
what is called a statistioal validity. I have a second objection to them,
that there is nothing in these observations that defines anything but
the area as a whole, including Dyke Marsh and the water of the
Potomac in this Hunting Creek Bay area.
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So you see it jsn’t limited either geographioaﬂy precisely or inter-
pretable statistically precisely. And yet they are valuable observational
data, I am not denying that. ; ,

Mr. Reuss. In view of your low opinion of the Uhler report, why was
it that on April 10, 1968, after you had made a full and comprehensive
review of the matter, you determined that the public interest could
only be protected by the denial of the permit?

" Dr.Carn. 1 explained that this was my one flip-flop, incidentally. I
haven’t done two, yet. 1 explained that that reversal, if you please,
was made on the ynanimous advice of my staff for nonscientific, non-
technical reasons.

Mr. Rruss. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Joxes. Mr. Gude

Mr. Gupe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Cain, when you visited
the Hunting Creek area—I believe you said you were out there within
the last several weeks—did you g0 out on to Jones Point, out to the
old lighthouse? ‘

Dr. Caix. Previous to the arising of this problem 1 had not stopped
specifically in this area to look around. Sometime in the early part o
this year, I did actually go oub there and park the car. I walked

around the existing 611 in front of the Hunting Towers, went on out
what is left of that old marina, and went on around the shore. And then
this last Sunday, just to get the feeling of the area, 1 drove out once
more, did the same thing, and in addition went every place you can
go by pushing a car on Jones Point, and 1 did walk to the shore in
several places; yes, sir.

Mr. Gupe. And you got out to where the old lighthouse was?

PDr. Cain. Yes. This was Sunday, late Sunday. I was not looking for
ducks, because 1 knew they wouldn’t be there. ‘Actually T was loo ing
for the aquatic vegetation which I couldn’t see last winter, because
it wasn’t up. _

Mr. Gope. 1 was thinking more from the practical standpoint, and
the view from the ared, because I was very impressed. And looking
at the map out there—1 was out at the 1ighthouse-—1 thought that it
the fill area, which is in orange on the chart there, went into high rise
it would make quite an impact on the future park. It is true that there
are three high rises there now—the Hunting Towers—but they are
away back inland there, they are inshore. ,

Dr. Camx. It is certainly true on the south part, around one southeast
corner. Any place on the shoreline you wou d certainly see any con-
struction in that fi11. There isno question about that. :

Mr. Gope. In your decision on the £11 area that is in orange—and
that was the area that was involved in your October 1967 decision—
did you take into account that there was this question, which you al-
luded to before, of a creeping movement of highrise across the land,
so that if you granted this, then that is ample reason to grant the next
segment, andsoon? ‘ v

Dr. Cax. I think 1 would subscribe to the general proposition that
one action of a general kind tends to make it easier to form a similar
action of that kind. However, I think in this particular case We nee:
‘to look around the shoreline all the way to Mount Vernon where, with
very minor exceptions, it i Federal property now. So this area, if the
permit stands, would be developed ; that is true. But when you g0 on
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down, I think there is only one piece of private property, not count-
ing that old subdivision development, between there and Mount Ver-
non. So you can’t get that lower shoreline go that it looks like Rosslyn
or something. This is not ossible, -

Mr. Gupe, Then your feeling would be that in the granting of this
Particular segment You would have no objection to granting the entire
area—I think it was undey the original request—the entire triangle ¢

r. CatN. I don’t know about the initia] request, because by the time
it got to me it had been cut down considerably.

r. Moss. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Gupe. Yes,

Mr. Moss. T submitted evidence for the record Yesterday that would
indicate that as of January 1966, there were plans to develop al] the
area in the submerged land in front of Hunting Towers ; and that there
is still a Pending application. And that Is in the record ag an exhibit,

r. Gupe. But this permit application had not come to your desk
until October of 19 75 is that correct ?

r. CaIN. That is correct. : ‘

Mr. Gupg. That is the first time you were aware of this request ?

Dr. Cary, Yes, sir, :

r. GupE. Then Your rationale for personally agreeing to the grant-
ing (?)f the permit” for the orange area would extend to the entire
area :

Dr. Carx. May I refer to the other map ¢ Do You mind ¢

I believe thig corresponds. There is g question—and this is the one
that initially concerned the Nationa] Park Service—as to where the

ederal riparian ownership really stops or commences, And this goes,
I think, to the question of where the 0-0 line is. That is the mean low
water line. I am not able to testify expertly on this, but I again have
been told, and believe—and there 1s that line here—and if this is recent
data, this is gn area that has been subject to fill and sedimentation,

hen certainly thig tract, part of which i Tederally owned, couldn’
be handled likea that one, ~ = :

Furthe‘rmore, I understand that in this long triangle they dropped
back to this gray line. So I believe We are talking about ‘these two
parallel polygons here, one of which ig impinged upon by Federal
‘Oownership, ~

So I am unable to forecast what might happen in the future. Byt
I think your point is, if this f]] is granted according to the orange
Ppatch, it would be much easier, T would Suspect, to get a permit for
additional fil] to the north of that. ; '

Mr. Gupe. To the borth of that. But the two polygons to the east

not so much as to what the applicants were thinking, but ag to your:
feeling as an expert—a professional——dn,this.ﬁeld, that the rationale
for granting the orange area, would apply also to all the othey three
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Dr. Caix. No. There is certainly a difference as to the degree of
the intrusion on the Potomac between the long pie-shaped total area
and the shore. There is some difference there. 1 have already described
a difference with respect to the block just north of the orange-colored
ared.

Mr. Gupe. In regard to the wide fluctuation of the number of water-
fow] that utilize this and the area down through Hunting Creek
during the winter, wouldn’t it be true that when the population gets
to the very upper limits—for example, in December of 1961 there
was a count of better than 11,000 waterfowl, Would this mean that
the fluctuation 18 controlled to 2 certain extent by the feeding area

~ gvailable for the waterfowl?

Dr. Cain. I am sure that there are many factors that influence the
annua)l differences in numbers of birds in t is area. I have no informa-
tion as to the importance of subtracting, in this case, 9V, acres from
the total acreage that is involved between here and the south end of
Dyke Marsh, including all of this Hunting Creek Bay. This is a very
small percentage of that total acreage. And I imagine 11,000 ducks
would still be able to feed if they wanted to stay there, with that 9
acres gone. 1 don’t know how to measure the impact of this particular
£l on the total area and the total number of ducks.

Mr. Gupe. I think Dr. Uhler’s testimony was to the effect that the
area involved did provide food for waterfowl. And I think when you
~ went through this with Mr. Reuss—

Mr. Moss. Mr. Reuss was accompanied by Dr. Gottschalk, I be-
lieve. Dr. Gottschalk testified that he had witnessed as many as 50
ducks on some occasions.

Dr. Caix. In the region.

Mr. Moss. In the general region. :

Mr, Gope. I guess it is a question of how much you chip away at
some of these natural resources. This is what disturbs me.

Mr. Moss. Would you yield briefly ?

Mr. Gupe. Yes.

Mr. Moss. Again, Dr. Cain, I put 2 question to General Woodbury
yesterday regarding the upper portion. 'And I asked: “What was your
understanding on the upper half of that 38 acres, or approximately
balf—it is a little more—had they abandoned the application for per-

mit then ?” The general replied:

The applicant, as 1 understand it, has never withdrawn his application, but
when the applicant for the southern part renewed his jnterest in getting his
application acted upon, the individual representing the applicant also, as I under-
stand, represents the applicant for the upper permit area, and it is my under-
standing from the district engineer that he advised the district engineer that
they only desired to pursue the lower application at this time. '

1 then submitted for the record the 1966 plans which ghow the devel-
opment of the entire area outlined in green, in fact a little more than
the entire area, because 1 think the area outlined in green is 493 feet
from the Virginia-Maryland boundary, whereas the 1966 plan shows
development to within 93 feet, from the Virginia-Maryland boundary.

T thank the gentleman for yielding.

Mr. Gope. I think your point is well taken—that following this 9
acres it could have ended up in taking 36 acres, and then there is no

doubt that a considerable part of that area would have been dis-
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turbed ; not only the 36 acres involved in the construction of the bulk-
head, but also the area between the north line of the entire f1] tract
and the shoreline of Jones Point would be subject to more filling in
and loss to wildlife, And so really we are talking about a very exten-
sive area, if you follow this thing to its logical conclusion. T thank
you, Mr. Chairman,

Mr. Jongs. Mr. McCloskey.

Dr. Carx. The simplest answer is yes.

Mr. McCroskey. And in 1958 in effect the Bureau of Sport Fisheries
and Wildlife wag interposed ; so that when fill permits were requested,
the Department of the Interior woulq make a study, and with a view
to the conservation of wildlife resources, make reports as to what the
effect of that fill would be on wildlife resources. Is that not correct ?

Dr. Carx, Right.

I. McCroskry. Then that is your responsibilit » I take it, as Ag-
sistg,nt Secretary, to make these reports at this time; is that correct or
not ?

Dr. Carv. About two steps removed. May I explain? Within the
purview of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife these reports are prepared by
the personnel in the river basin division, and they are under an as.
sistant director to the director. Now, in g more general sense at the
secretarial level, this Burean falls within my program area. So I have
the responsibility, if a problem is put on my desk because it cannot. be
solved down below.

Mr. McCLoskEy. Are you familiar with section 662, title 16, United
States Code, of the act?

r. CaiN. T have read it, but I do not remember now what it says.

Mr. MoCroskey. Tt states, in effect, that whenever the waters of any
Stream are proposed to be impounded by any public or private agency
under Federal permit or license, such g department or agency shall first
consult with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, And that today is the

Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, is it not ?
© Dr. Caix. The Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife is one of the
two Bureaus in the Fish and Wildlife Service, The other Bureau is the
Bureau of Commercia] Fisheries. And they often have mutual prob-
lems,

Mr. MoCroskry. N, ow, section 662 (b) of title 16, United States Code,
states:

In furtherance of such purposes, the reports and recommendations of the Sec-
retary of the Interior on the wildlife aspects of such projects . . . based on

surveys and investigations conducted by the United States Fish and Wildlife
Service * *

Mr. MoCroskey. N. oW, in your letter of October 10, 1967, Dr. Cain,
did you base any part of that letter on survegrs and investigations con-
ducted by the U.S, Fish and Wildlife Service
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Dr. Caix. No.
Mr. McCLOSEEY, You did not comply with the Jaw in

October 10, then, did you,sir?

Dr. Caix. Thelaw—

Mr. McCLOSEEY. Did you or did younot?

Dr. Caix. I did not.

Mr. McCLOSKEY. Y 0u did not?

Dr. Camx. It had been complied with by the earlier action of the
Bureaus long before 1 was Assistant Secretary.

Mr. McCLOSEEY. This was a Dew report, though; was it not, sir? In
1964, when the Department had made its report to the Corps of Engi-
neers, it had included a report based on the surveys and investigations,
and it had been. opposed to the fill ; had it not?

Dr. Cain. Right.
Mr. MoCLOSKEY. Now, when you reversed that decision with a new
report of October 10, 1967, was that report based on surveys and in-

vestigations?

Dr. Caix, It was not. ,

Mr. McCLOSKEY. Now, going on to Tebruary, when the proposed
hearing was held before the Corps of Engineers: it was our action,
individually and personally, which caused no such investlgations an

reports to be presented at that meeting; was it not %
Dr. Carn. If you mean, did I order personnel of the two Bureaus
not to testify, that 18 not true. I stated that we had discussed it and

decided that there wasno need to appear at this hearing.
Mr. McCLOSEEY. Now, when you made that decision, and when you
wrote your letter of January 30 to the Corps of Engineers stating,
“we do not need to present testimony,” were you familiar at that time
with the burden of the law upon you to base your report on investiga-
tions and surveys conducted by the Fish and Wildlife Service?

Dr. Cain. 1 was familiar with the Coordination Act, but I did not

interpret it in the way you are now interpreting 1t

Mr. McCrLOSKEY. %Vhen did you first interpret your duty, sir, as

based on the report of surveys and investigations?

Dr. Caix. Well, after the October 10 decision, when there had fol-

lowed many discussions of this problem, I did ask the Director of the
ave two or three of his

Bureau of Sport Tisheries and wildlife to h
new look at it. I did do that. And

river basin type personnel g0 take a
they went out there. They made no new studies, but they looked aroun
and made an observational report, which in effect was identical 1n

spirit and meaning with the 1964 report.
Mr. MoCLOSEEY. Then let me go to April 8, 1968. On April 8, you
renewed your interest. And I quote from your letter of April 8:

1 will be happy to reverse myself if Blureau of1 S[port] F[isheries and]
wildlife] makes a strong case and if N[ationall Plark] S[ervice] can give me
evidence of the important value:

Now, I take it, sir:

Dr. Caix. This was 0y slip up; yes

Mr. McCroskeY. You had not flip-flopped yet. This was on April
£ a strong case could be presente

8 when you said you would change 1

to you. And 1 assume that that case would be based on investigations
and surveys as required by the law. Now, sir, between April 8 and
April 10, did the Bureau of Sport Tisheries and wildlife make &

strong case to you for that change?

that report of
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Dr. Carv. Dr, Gottschalk reported back the results of the persongs

who went out there first. Anq thatisa memorandum report,

Mr. MoCroskry, In your opinion, was it g strong case or not,
Doctor?

Dr. Carx, In my opinion, it wag g reiteration of the 1964 case,

Mr. McCrosgry, Will you answer the question? Wag it a strong
case or not ¢

Dr. Car, Yes; it wag strong in terms of their language; that is
correct.

Mr. MoCroskry, It was a strong case with view to the conserva-
tion of wildlife resources; was it not,?

Dr. Cary. Yes,

based on the reiteration by the Burean of Sport Fisherieg and Wild-
life of their older position, which T am not questioning., but on the

stated that you were changing your position “on g hagis of such state-
ments from the Bureau, based on the recent report by personnel from
the Bureay and the N ational Park Service, such as the diversity of the

long-range scenic qualities of the river shoreline, and the outlook from
the Federal parklands,”

Now, all of these comments were based on surveys and investigations
made by personne] under your direction in compliance with the law;
were they not, 2

Dr. Carn. Yes, :

Mr. McCroskry, On April 10, then, Dr, Cain, when You prepared
this memorandum based on studies and investigations, Yyou appar-

called the Q. i

correct ¢

Dr. Car. Well, based on my changed informa,tion, yes, of which
this was part,

Mr. McCroskry., Then T want to refer you to the next action of
your Department, which was the letter of Under Secretary Black,
which is dated, T believe, April 26, 1968, And in that letter—have you
read that letter, Dr., Cain?

. Ca1n. Yes, sir,
Mr. McCroskry. Does that, Iettex: complyewith the law by including
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_Dr. Camx. I donot remember. ‘ '
~ Mr. McCrosgry. Can you refer to it in front of you, sir? I want to
quote to you the second to the last paragraphon the second page:

As to the damage o0 conservation values, 1 have received and considered the
views of people in and out of this Department who entertain concern “on this
point. I have also made a visual inspection of the affected area in the company of
technical expe 5 on the subject: While there is no doubt of the opinions reached
by those concerned with the conservation impact, their position is founded on sub-

- jective judgment consid'erationsrather than any factual evidence which would
support valid objection by this Department. ) >

Now, I want to ask you, Dr. Cain, did Mr. Black have in front of
him when he prepared that letter the factual investigations and sur-
veys which were made under your direction? :

Dr. Carx. I donot Jknow what he had in front of him, but I would as-
sume that he had this record book from the Bureau of Sport Fisheries
aBrid }{Vildlife. 1 would suggest that a question like this be asked Mr.

lack.
~ Mr. MoCroskey. To your knowledge, did the Department of the
Interior ever comply with section 662(b) in making its report based on
investigations and surveys? , : 4 g

Dr. Camx. I think the Department complied in the original studies
and reports that were done by the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wild-
life sometime before, yes. , ‘

Mr. McCrosgey. That was in 1964. But no Teport was made in 1968
based on surveys and investigations, was there, sir?

Dr. Caix. No.

Mr, McCrosgEY. No further questions. «

‘Mr. JONES. Mr. ‘Secretary, the memorandum of understanding be-
tween the Secretary of Interior and the Secretary of the Army ailed
to limit the time within which to make comments or withdraw the ob-
jections that had been previously made by the Department. Do you not
think it would be wise to change that memorandum so that the inter-
ested people can petition the Department of Interior and the Depart-
ment of the Army and make known their opposition? Because, in this
instance, they had no opwﬂuni?. The ylzggartmenm had taken a posi-
tion, a position similar to that of your P ,lecessor, the Secretary, and
all the people who were involved 10 it, took that at face value as being
‘a continued position. ‘And now we come to 2 change, and nobody repre-
senting the public interest had an,,.opportunity to express dissent or ob-
jection to it to your Department. ,

Do you not {hink it 15 necessary to put some finality on it? There has
-ot to be some TeS adjudicata somewhere along the ‘{,ine. And it seems

made it will be. continued, unless there are extraordinary intervening
circumstances that would req%ir‘e achange. :
Dr. Can. The concerned Bureaus usually do appear and testify at
Corps of Engineers hearings. , ‘
Mr. Jones. I understand. : :
_ Dr, Carn. AndI understand thisis an exceptional case in which, hav-
ing discussed the matter, we decided there wasno need to appear in this
particular case. " Lo - :
Mr. Jongs. The understanding was that you had reversed yourself.
I would think if I were to call you up, Mr. ecretary, and you told me
that you had made a decision, I would assume that that decision would

L ——

to me that there ought to be some understanding that once a decision 18



T. JONES. AsT say, in making that decision some time should have
elapsed so that the parties concerned with public interest could have
an opportunity to discugs the matter in the proper forum, because you
might change your mind again, The ides is that once a decision is
made—and tha} decision hag lasted from 1954 until the latter part of

967—it woul an ample warning, it would seem to me, that the De.
fm—tment would not make 5 change in the decision that, they so stead-
astly held to.

It seems to me—and T wil] Suggest to the Corps of Engineers—that
we should try to do something to get better machinery to protect the
public interest in the decision arrived at through the understanding
of the memorandum of Jy] 13, 1967, ‘ ‘

e committee wil] st:andy in recess until 1 :30, ;

ereupon, at 192 :25 P-m.; a recess was taken until 1:30 pm., of
the same day.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. Moss ( presiding). The committee will be in order.

Will you return for just a few minutes, Dr. Cain ? .

I would like to ask you, looking now at the memorandum of J uly
13, 1967, at No. 5, of the section entitled “Procedures for Carrying
Out These Pi)licies”ethe'policies having been stated in the two pre-
ceding Paragraphs—will yoy te]] me Wiat the “unresolveq substan-
tive differences of views” between You and the Corps of Engineers
wv;rek,%t the time that you referred this matter to Under Secretary

ack?

Perhaps if T lay a predicate for this it would be clearer. T can
understand that gt this time yoy were engaged in an interesting con-
troversy with yourself, ' L P :

STATEMENT OF DR, STANLEY A. CAIN—Resumeq

sentatives on the one hand, and you have Interior representatives on
the other, N, OW, the districts and regions do not hecessarily coincide
completely geographically, byt they do coincide with respect to this
Spot. This mechanism is designed with, first, an effort to reach an
understanding Or an agreement with respect to a permit at the field
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lovel. And the cecond step, if this is not acconglished, is to move it to
the Chief of the Corps ot Engineers and the Under Secretary.

So the situation we have got here is an anomaly, and thab is that
the matter was referred to me. It is really an anomaly with respect
to this mechanism, if the mechanism is working as it does routinely in
most of the cases. :

Mr. Moss. Really it was not handled in accordance with the July 13,
1967, a(%reement. , ‘

Dr. Carn. That is correct. That is what I meant by anomaly. It was
outside of the ordinary procedure here.

Mz, Moss. Was it perhaps, a8 reported, I think, by you to members
of this subcommittee staff, an act of consideration on the part of Gen-
eral VVoodbm;{7 to see if he could get you off the hook on this?

Dr. CaIx. ell, sir, I have an explanation of that particular lan-

guage. ‘And I think I can make it without referring to these notes o
mine. :
After this date of October 10 in the late evening 1 dropped by the
Bureau of Sport TFisheries and wildlife. And J ohn Gottschalk was
still there. And 1 informed him that 1 had signed this letter after
talking in the Secretary’s office.
And then he suggested, let us call the corps. And we put 8 call
through for General Noble. And General ‘Woodbury wered. And 1
talked to General Woodbury and explained the situation. And he said
in effect, what you have said—according to the mechanism this unre-
solved problem should be between the Chief of the Corps of Engineers
and the Under Secretary. I will send the permit to Under Secretary
Black. Now, in talking to Mr. Indritz and the gentleman who accom-
panied him, 1 used the langua%? that “this got me off the hook.”

Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, what was the unresolved problem% You
had just informed the general that you had resolved the problem.
“Dr. Caix. All right. his again I believe is a semantic difficulty. And
that is, the Bureaus were still in their opposition—- |
Mr. Moss. And so were you. And you had taken that position.
Dr. Caix. I had earlier taken it. 'And then I had gone to the posi-
tion of recommending that the permit nob be given.

Mr. Moss. At the point of phoning General Woodbury and Dr. Gott-
schalk, you and the Bureau of Sport Tisheries and Wildlife and the
Park Service were all in agreement that the permits should not be
issued. And so at that point you called the general to inform him of
this fact—not of a disagreement, but of an agreement.

Dr. Carx. This is the April 10 situation.

M. Moss. And then what did the general indicate—that he wanted
a different result and, therefore, perhaps be chould seek to go to the
Under Secretary?

Dr. Cax. Nos he did not indicate any such thing to me. Because
of my record of having been in one position and then taking a secon

osition, he said that this permib problem, following the Resor-Udall
understanding, should be passed up to the next level.

Now, this was interpreted as General Woodbury seeking to find
somebody n Interior who would support the granting of the permit.
This is not the impression I got from the conversation.

Mr. Moss. It is the only possible conclusion that T can form from
the testimony which has been given to this committee, because this

- ————
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Dr. Carn., T had gone back to the Bureau’s decision yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Correct. And so to brove it then from thag position, which
Was at-that point ve clear and unequivocable, the genera] said, “let
us take it to Under xg’ecretary Black.” Byt take what?

r. CarN. T cannot explain to you what may or may not have been
in Genera] Wood'bury’s mind. But T 4o not think we can neglect to
recollect, the history of this, which is confusing. T confused it,

r. Moss. Sir, I could not agree more,

myself. You do understand this, do you not 2 ;

. Moss. After 90 Years as a legislatop when T got agreement, T
move in cloge, T do ot go seeking another way of creating further
confusion,

Dr. Carn. T am sorry, I cannot explain Genera] Wood'bury’s Pposition

or you.

Mr. Moss. Tt also required your concurrence with the Under Secre-
tary, did it not ? Fe did not insist on taking it to the Under Secretary ?

r. CatN. Genera] Wood‘bury said he would. :

Mr. Moss, He asked you if you would like him to, did he not?

r. CarN. I do not know,

Mr. Moss. That is certainly the connotation I woylq place upon your
statement to My, Indritz,

Dr. Camx. He very well could have, T think my statement that, this
kept me “off the hook,” which was not true, Probably implies that T
would like to sep it moved up to the hext level. But ag to the exact
words, T cannot tell you.

Mr. Moss. T have no further questions, My, Vander Jagt, any
questions ¢ ' ~

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. No questions, ,

Mr. Moss. Mr. Indritz? '

r. INDRITZ, Dpe Cain, as the Assistant Sec.retary within whoge

with the 10-year developmen
District of Columbia ?

Dr. Caix. Not in any detajl, I had never at that time seen tenta-
tive plans for Joneg Point, for example. T did gee them later, T he.
lieve Mr. Horne brought them Over to me. T saw them later.,

Mr. Inorrrz, At the time yoy wrote your letter of October 10, 1967,
had you been aware that the Regional Director of the Nationa] Capi-
tal Region of the National Park Service had publicly stateq that—
and I wil] quote from g letter dated January 11, 1966, signed by the

i i Mr. A. 7, Shows,

R appears that oyp only course of action, if we are to control the filling
operations in Hunting Creek, is to seek specifie authority anq appropriationg of




w

149

funds in order to acquire interest in the property affected. This eventuality is
being -considered in the preparation of our 10-year development program for the
Park System of the District of Columbia. : : G e
Were you aware that the Park Service was preparing to recom-
mend the appropriation of funds to purchase the 11 area in Hunting
Creek, if it were necessary, in order to have it as a part of its 10-year
development program ? : ; '
Dr. Carx. T was not. As a matter of fact, this instant is the first I
have ever heard of that.
Mr. Moss. I suggest that that letter be included in the record at this
int. Is there objection? Hearing none, it will be included.
\(The letter referred to follows:)

DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
NATIONAL PARK SERVICE,
NATIONAL CAPITAL REGION,
Washington, D.C., January 11, 1966.
Mr. A. Z. SHOWS,
Alezandria, Vo.

DpEAR ME. SHOWS @ The Secretary of the Interior has requested that we express
his appreciation for furnishing us copies of a letter from Mr. Harald J. Sundstrom
and a newspaper clipping concerning Hunting Creek in Alexandria, Va.

As we have stated pefore, we regret that our lack of authority limits any action
which we can take to prevent the filling operation that has been underway for
some time at Hunting Creek, west of the parkway. In the case of the proposed
filling of the area of the river in front of Hunting Towers Apartments, our
position has been, and still ig, that such an operation would encroach on. the
riparian rights of the United States, and we opposed to this filling, as are other
Federal agencies concerned with congervation programs.

We appreciate the support of citizens, such as yourself, who share our objec-
tives for preserving natural values in the metropolitan area. At all times we
solicit advice and suggestions from anyone who has contributions to make. At
the present time it appears that our only course of action, if we are to control
the filling operations in Hunting Creek, is to seek specific authority and appropri-
ations of funds'in order to acquire interest in the property affected. This even-
tuality is being comnsidered in the preparation of our 10-year development program -
for the Park System of the District of Columbia. ‘
Sincerely yours,
7. SurroN JETT,
Regional Director.

M. Ixprroz. Dr. Cain, have you discussed with the Department’s
lawyers the details as to the questions of riparian rights affecting the
Government’s interest in the Hunting Creek area?

Dr. Carx. No, sir. There was in my office, when Mr. Horne and
others came in with maps, a discussion as to where this so-called zero-
zero line is, which T believe is the mean low tide line which would
define the outer boundary of Federal ownership. There was discussion
of that. There was speculation as to whether it had changed since the
last map which showed such a line. And there was some talk about
reexploration of it. But this was with National Capital Parks people,
not with legal people. I do not believe Mr. Horne 18 a lawyer.

Mr. Txoriz. Had the Office of the Solicitor prepared a legal opinion
on the question of riparian rights of the Government in relation to
Hunting Creek ?

Dr. Cain. Not to my knowledge.

Mr. Inprrrz. Could you ascertain from the Solicitor’s Office if there
was such a memorandum prepared, and if there was, supply it to the
committee?

Dr. Carx. I would be glad to doso.

— —————Y
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Mr. Inorrtz And if there Wwas not such a memorandum previously
prepared, please have the Solicitor’s Office brepare such a memoran-
dum in order to determine the outermost limits of the Government’s
possible riparian rights under the laws of the State of Virginia with
respect to the Government’s interest in Hunting Creek,

Mr. Moss. The record will be held open at this point to receive that
information. It is of the utmost importance that it he expedited.

Dr. Camn. I will request this of the Solicitor,

(Subsequently, Assistant, Secretary Cain. supplied copies of the
following three memorandums by the Solicitor’s Oftice, Interior De-
partment, dated May 18, 1964, June 25,1964, and April 8,1965:)

U.S. DEPAETMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
. OFFICE OF THE SoLrIcITOR,
Washington, D.C., May 18, 1964.

MEMORANDUM

To: Associate Regional Director, National Capital Region.

From: Assistant Solicitor, National Parks,

Subject : George Washington Memorial Parkway—Joneg Point’ Park—riparian
rights in Hunting Creek.

We have considered your memorandum of April 20 which submitted certain

It also develops that an act of the Virginia Assembly, chapter 546, approved
March 31, 1964, authorizeg the Governor ang Attorney General to convey to
Prancis T Murtha, trustee, title to the bed of the river in the area proposed to
be filled by the above-mentioned applicants. Your correspondence shows that you
have requested the Governor of Virginia to delay executing such deed until the
rights of the United States in thig area may be determined, and that Governor
Harrison hag advised that he will comply with this request,

Your memorandum sets forth certain questions on the above subject which
will be answered in the order asked. Also, I am attaching for your information,

rer.

The owner of land fronting on a navigable stream ig entitled to certain rights
and privileges as a riparian owner, (See attached legal Summary, )

2. What is the geographical extent of the rights of the United States?

A. The ownership of the DProperty administered by the National Capital region
extends to the low water mark in Hunting Creek,

3. What further action should pe taken?

A. Aside from taking further administrative efforts to bersuade the Corps of
Engineers to deny granting the bermit, in the event the permit should be granted
and the State conveys a deed to the riverbed area so that filling and construction

could be undertaken, consideration might be given to seeking an injunction.
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However; such legal action would ‘have to be founded upon substantial evidence
that irreparable harm would occur, in fact, to our property by siltation which is
directly associated with the filling and construction. T e g
R s BerNarp R. MEYER, :

: : i Assistant Solicitor; National Parks.
Enclosure. L T

 LiEGAL PRINCIPLES APPLICABLE TO BrFFECT ON NATIONAL PARK SERVICE LAND
ResuLTiNG FROM PROPOSED Fiur AND CONSTRUCTION AT HuNTING  CREEK

1. Although there are 1o Virginia cases exactly. in point, the rights of the
United States are derived from a principle of law-common to all the jurisdictions
in.the United States: ; : y :

_«x % % [T]he owner of land through which -a matural watercourse passes is
entitled to the flow of the water of the stream as it is wont to flow by nature
without diminution or alteration, that he may insist that the stream shall flow
to his land in the usual quantity in its natural place, and at its ‘natural
height. * * ¥

* LR * * * * *
«Phe right-of the owner of land through which a natural watercourse passes
to have the water of the stream pass his land in its natural flow is a property
right and exists as part of the land. . . . McCausland V. Jarrel, 136 W. Va. 569,
63 S.E. 2d 729, 737 (1951) ; Accord, 93 C.J.S. Waters, sec. 15; Van Hiten v. City of
New York, 226 N.B. 483, 124 N.E. 201 (1919).” .

1I. A corollary of this principle protects against the infringement of this right
by other riparian owners. The universal rule ise .

« .. [O]ne riparian owner has no right, in the im-pmvement or protection of
his own premises, Do matter how careful he may be, to interfere with or obstruct
the flow of water in such manner as to occasion injury to the land of another
liilps)%%i?x’l’ proprietor. McGehee V. Tidewater Ry. Co. 108 Va. 508, 62 8.E. 356, 357

Any unreasonable obstruction or diversion is an infringement of a property
rxgl’lztz,9 W’l;g(;h imports damage. McCausland v. Jarrel, 136 W. Va. 569, 68 S.B. 2d
at s . !

An unreasonable use would be one which destroyed or rendered useless, or
materially diminished the application of the water by another riparian propri-
etor. Roberts V. Martin, 72 W. Va. 92, 71 S.B. 535, (1913). :

An injured riparian owner has a “right of action, whether the result is to
destroy or impair his own beneficial use and enjoyment of the stream, Or to
injure his premises by causing an unnatural e,nlargement of the stream Or the
packing up of the waters. . . . 93.CJ § Waters sec. 15 at 618.”

Thus the New York Court of Appeals held that the construction of a dam
upstream by New York City which cut off the fiow of water past plaintiff’s land
was an invasion of plaintiff’s right as a riparian owner to the normal flow of
water. Van Btten V. City of New York, 226 N.X. 483, 124 N.E. 201 (1919).

In addition, it is a violation of riparian rights even if the erection of the
obstruction itself does not interfere with the flow of water, but rather promotes
the deposit of materials which causes the channel to fill up. 2 Farnham,
Waters and Water Rights sec. 479a, at 1620 (1904).

Thus a court held defendant liable where his erection of a boom across a river
caused sand and soil to deposit on the bed of the stream and materially diminish
the flow of water to a mill, Pickens V. Coal River Boom & Timber Co., 51 W. Va.
445, 41 S.B. 400 (1902).

If the obstruction damages the property of another, it is jmmaterial that it
may have been constructed without negligence and with the sanction of the State
legislature. McDaniel V. Greenville Caroling Power Co., 95 8. Car. 268, 78 S.E. 980
(1913). Therefore, when a riparian owner’s land was injured not by the negli-
gent construction of the dam but by the overflow due to the dam’s collecting sand
and mud in the channel, the court held that the plaintift had a cause of action. .
Ibid.

1II. In deciding upona remedy, it should be pointed out that there are no cases
involving these specific facts, pbut it appears that the usual principle would apply ;
namely, that an unreasonable obstruction of a stream which interferes with the
property of another is a nuisance which, if the jnterference is severe enough,
may entitle the aggrieved party to an injunction. Allen v. Rtowell, 145 Cal. 666,
79 Pac. 371 (1905) ; Noe v. Bengey, 276 Ky. 807, 125 S.W. 24 721 (1939) ; Hogue V.

s —————Y
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Glover, 302 8.W. 24 57 ( Tex.Civ.-App.,1957) ; Masonic Temple Ass’n v, Banks,
94 Va. 695, 27 S.E. 490 (1895). Robverts v. Martin, supra. In the Masonic Temple
case, supra, the Virginia court enjoined the defendant from Maintaining a dam
which obstructed a strea i i
overflow and flood plaintiff’s cellar, on the ground that the flooding constituted
irreparable harm, ) W
In the Robverts case, supra, the court enjoined an upstream proprietor from
diverting a bereceptible portion of the flow of the Wwatercourse from g downstream
mill, : : : S A
It may not always be necessary to wait unti] the injury occurs before an injune-
tion will issue. Noev. Bengey, supra. In the Noe case the court held that equity
had jurisdiction to enjoin the building of a waln which would narrow the width
of a stream to two-thirds its normal width. The Proposed construction would have:
increased the velocity of the stream which would have washed away the loamy
soil of the owner of land on the opposite shore, ‘ o

U.S. DEPARTMENT oF THE INTERIOR,
o - OFFICE oF THE Sorrciror,
Washingtom,D.O., June 25, 1964.

MEMORANDUM
To: sAssociate Regional Director, National Capital Region, National Park
ervice. ' . ;

From: Assistant Solicitor, National Parks, - ‘
Subject : Supplementary Memorandum : Legal principles applicable ‘to effect on
National Park Service land resulting from: Proposed fill and construction

1. A riparian owner has a right of access to the navigable part of the stream
from the front of his lof, Yates v. Milwaukee, 77 U.S. (10 Wall) 497 (1870) ;
Gucher v, Town of Huntington, 268 N.Y. 43, 196 N.E. 787 (1985) ; Taylor v.

brendre, revocable by the Virginia Legislature, .o Id. at 828 1. 4. The Court
of Appeals for the Fourth Circuit indicated it agreed with thig Dosition. Id. at
827, 828. The court appeared tq be inﬂueneed by an earlier decision of the Mary-

extinguisrhing of the rights of the United States to dredge sand ang gravel by
the Commonwealth’s sale of the bed of the creek would not give rise to a cause

BERNARD R. MEYER,
v

Assistant Solicitor, National Parks,
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' U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
OFFICE OF THE SOLICITOR,
Washington; D.C. April 8, 1965.

MEMORANDUM

To: Regional Director, National Capital Region.
From: Assistant Solicitor, Branch of National Parks.
Subject: U.8. property at Jones Point.

Thig is in response to your memorandum of December 1, 1964, concerning
your research to determine the property line of the Federal land adjoining
Hunting Creek. )

1t is understood that because of the efforts of Hunting Towers Operating Co.,
Inc., and H. P. Hoffman Associates to obtain permission from the Corps of
Engineers to construct bulkheads and place fill in Hunting Creek you had
aerial photographs taken and a survey ‘made showing the low water line in
Hunting Creek as indicated on a marked print NOR No. 117.5-696. The plotting
of the series of elevations taken on the bottom of the creek to determine the low
water mark line as shown on the marked print would appear to indicate
that the area outlined in the ap; lication of Hunting Towers Operating Co. over-
laps the low water line in the vicinity of Royal Street extended, which you
mention would mean that a portion of U.8. land is included within the area over
which they are requesting permission to construct the pulkhead and place the
fill.

You ask to be advised if the line shown on marked print NCR No. 117.5-696
is the correct property line of the Federal land at Jones Point and if National
Capital Region ig free to fill to this line without permission from the Corps of
Engineers or the Commonwealth of Virginia.

The term “low water mark” under section 62-2 of the Code of Virginia,
1950, has been determined to mean the ordinary low water, not spring tide or
neap tide, but normal, natural, usual, customary, or ordinary low water, uninflu-
enced by special seasons, winds, or other circumstances.

1f the low water mark which you have indicated on the map was established
by a competent survey, and you are satisfied with the quality of the survey,
then, under the existing law, and if change in the low water line is the result
of the natural condition of the stream, it would appear that under the Vir-
ginia law the Government property has been extended in fee simple to the new
Jow water mark, and that the property to this line is U.S. property which may be
utilized by the United States either for structures, fill, or otherwise without
permission from either the Corps of Engineers or the State of Virginia.

BERNARD R. MEYER,
Assistant Solictor, Branch of National Parks.

Mr. Moss. Doctor, we thank you for your appearance. ‘And you are
now excused. :

Dr. Carx. Thank you.

Mr. Moss. Our next witness is Under Secretary David S. Black.
Mr. Secretary, I believe you have a statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID S. BLACK, UNDER SECRETARY OF THE
INTERIOR; ACCOMPANIED BY ROBERT M. MANGAN, DEPUTY
UNDER SECRETARY .

Mr. Braock. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, it might
be helpful to the committee if my deputy, Mr. Robert Mangan, could
join me at the table.

Mr. Moss. Most certainly hemay. .

Mr. Brack. He has-a pretty good grasp of the chronology and can
lay his hand on some of these documents more quickly than I can if
they become an issue.

T have filed a rather extensive statement with the committee, Mr.

Chairman.
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Mr. Moss. Would you like to have that included in the record at
this point, and then summarize it ¢

Mr. Brack. I would like to so request, and if I could, make some
observations with regard to what hag transpired in testimony.,

Mr. Moss. If there is no objection, the request of the Secretary will

e granted, and the statement is received and included in the record
at this point. ;
(The statement referred to follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAvip 8. Brack, Uxper SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, T am grateful for the opportunity
to appear at this special hearing looking into the brocess by which the Interior
Department arrived at a decision to interpose no objection to the issuance of

clarify our role and explain procedure we followed and considerations taken into
account which led to thig decision.

My first knowledge of or contact with the particular subject matter of this
hearing occurred during the second week of April, this year. At that time, the
Director of Civil Works, Corps of Engineers, discussed the matter with me by
telephone, in the context of interagency agreement establishing procedures for
coordination on the issuance of dredging permits which affect interests of the
Interior Department,

General Woodbury expressed concern over the status of the application for
permit with which you are concerned today that had been pending for a number

February. Just prior to our telephone conversation, however, General Woodbury
had received indications that the Interior position might be changed again, Hig
main purpose was to inform me that he was referring the matter for a definitive

turer was campaigning vigorously for itg reversal. In fact, on April 11, while the
matter was under discussion and prior' to my receipt of General Woodbury’s re-
quest for clarification of our position, Mr. Mike Frome wrote to Secretary Udall
giving notice of hig intent to publicize the matter, especially if our conclusion wag
contrary to his.

Thus, while I wag stepping into a casge that predated my incumbency ag Under
Secretary by nearly 4 years, I did not underestimate the extent or degree of
interest it had attracted. I want to state for the record, however, that at no
time have I been contacted on this matter by the applicant or anyone personally
representing the applicant, I did receive inquiries from Members of Congress and
committee staff members which could only be interpreted as evidence of Support
for a decision favorable to the application,

Since the issue has been raised in other discussiong and is very likely to be
inserted here, it will be well to document the basis for the Department of the
Interior’s involvement in thege dredge permit matters. The responsibility for
passing on such applications is, of course, vested in the Secretary of the Army
under his authority to prevent interference with navigation. In response ‘to a
growing volume of evidence that water structures, diversions, and other develop-
ments have beer injurious to the Nation’s fish and wildlife resources, the Con-
8ress in 1958 amended the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Aect of 1934 to re-
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But to interfere with the use of private property to the extent of preventing
its development requires some basis in law, supported by convincing proof that
public values are threatened. In all candor, both the record of this protracted
‘case and the visible conditions of the area involved persuaded me that a return
to the departmental position of blanket opposition to the permit would constitute
arbitrary and capricious action. ;

Few decisions that reach the secretarial level of our Department are easy
ones, with a clear preponderance of merit and rectitude on one side. The case at
hand was no exception to the general rule, as evidenced by. the amount of con-
troversy it generated before and after the permit was issued. I am here today
explaining the process by which a decision was reached and to accept the respon-
gibility for that decision. I am hopeful that this committee will be persuaded
that we acted carefully and in good faith, mindful of our responsibilities to the
public interest. i

Mr. Brack. I was brought into this controversy for the first time
really in April, I believe—early in the second week of April 1968, when
I heard for the first time of a dispute with respect to the issuance of
the permit by the Corps of Engineers for the Hunting Creek fill which
isbeing considered.

My recollection is that I first heard in a rather informal manner
within the Department, perhaps from Secretary Cain’s office, perhaps
from the Secretary’s office, that the matter was in some ferment. And
subsequently, perhaps the same day or the next day, I received a call
from General Woodbury to the effect that he would like to have a
definitive departmental position on this controversy, that the permit
had been before the corps for a considerable period of time, and that
he had had informal indications of change of position by subordinates
of the Secretary, and in the Fish and Wildlife Service, or rather, I
think, he referred specifically to Secretary Cain.

Mr. Moss. Do you recall the date of the telephone call from General
Woodbury ?

Mr. Brack. I do not. T have not made a record of these calls. T would
suspect that it was probably along about the 10th or the 11th, in that
area, assuming that does not fall on a weekend. And be referred to the
memorandum of understanding, with which we had had rather lim-
ited experience at this time, and suggested that it would be appropriate
to get a firm departmental position to operate within the framework of
that. And I agreed that I would look into the matter.

I was not sufficiently familiar with the merits of the controversy at
that time to make any comment to General Woodbury, as I recall,
nor did he indicate any strong feeling one way or the other, except that
the applicants were interested in proceeding, and that he did not know
where the Department stood.

So this is the best way I can reconstruct how it came to my attention.

So I gathered the file together and began to review the rather vo-
luminous history of this matter. T made myself aware of correspond-
ence in very strong terms from you and from Mr. Reuss, vigorously:
opposing the permit. , :

T was aware of a history from the very beginning of positions taken
and changed for one reason or another, beginning back with the April
8, 1964, original statement from the Bureau’s regional office, and then
a few days later, after a letter from Washington, that position was
changed and communicated to the corps, and then we come down to
October 10, and there was another change. And it was, frankly, a
rather checkered history. And I determined at this point that this had
to be decided on its merits. And I put aside considerations of positions

96-216—68——11




158

taken and changed, abandoned or altered, and reviewed the record
on it as carefully as I could. I reviewed the Uhler report. I reviewed
the report of the Regional Director. And I determined to consult with
Secretary Cain, with Director Gottschalk, and in Director Hartzog’s
absence, with the most knowledgeable member of the Park Service
staff in this area, Mr. Robert Horne. I had never visited this area be-
fore. I am not a local resident of long duration.

I determined that I should make a visit to the area. I took Mr.
Horne from the Park Service with me and Mr. Gottschalk, Director of
Fish and Wildlife, and Mr. Mangan accompanied me also, I inspected
the area, the whole area, I think, that is immediately affected.

We visited the bulkheaded area. We visited the Jones Point Park
site, the Bellehaven picnic ground area adjacent to the George Wash-
ington Parkway, and the northern edge of Dyke Marsh. And we spent
a good deal of time in observing and discussing the area, and what
possible impact this application might have. :

This generally was the method and the extent of my review. But I
would like, if I could, to just observe briefly, to highlight the factors
that I consider to be relevant to the determination that was made.

First, we might take a look at the recreation values, Much has been
said here, at least at the June 24 hearing, about the position taken by
the Park Service on the question of park land or recreation values in
the area. I think it might be gathered from the questioning and the
discussion that a consistent and longstanding objection to the permit
had been raised by the Park Service on that ground. I would like to
urge that this is simply not the case; that until Director Hartzog’s
memorandum of April 4, which was substantially contemporaneous
with my very earliest awareness of the case, my first awareness, the
record so far as I can ascertain shows that the National Park Service
concern was restricted to one issue, and that was infringement on the
riparian property interest of the United States in the Jones Point Park -
site. No recreational values were claimed or asserted, as nearly as I can
ascertain, as being affected by the project.

And Director Hartzog’s testimony on June 24 indicates that his con-
cerns on these grounds were satisfied. As to the property rights issue,
we have not retreated at all, Mr. Chairman. In fact, my response to the
corps delineated that issue in even sharper focus than I thought it had
previously been expressed.

Director Hartzog has stated that that objection has been overcome
by eliminating a further portion of the fill area, which is the little pie-
shaped tip at the edge. And so, in effect, I would suggest that our view
on Park Service values, so far as they are related certainly to riparian
rights, have clearly prevailed.

hen I visited Jones Point we had available the site development
plans for that park.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, when you say that your views on the
riparian rights have prevailed, have they in fact—have you an agree-
ment recognizing your rights to the area that was cut out and to the
other area which would be under the line generally agreed to by your
Department ? . T

Mr. Brack. Well, the permit at issue—the permit involved now is
restricted to an area which limits——

Mzr. Moss. I know, but there are two other permits pending.
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Mr. Brack. They are not before us now, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moss. That is very interesting. They are before the Corps of
Engineers?

Mr. Brack. Yes, sir. .

Mr. Moss. And so the matter is not really resolved. The one permit
was modified, but was there an stipulation that the claim on the part
of the applicants was being a andoned ¢ ‘

Mr. Brack. So far as requests for a further permit might be con-
cerned, I do not know that there was any such agreement. But the
Solicitor’s office has assured us that we have a strong case, and it
appears extremely unlikely that any applicant is going to buy that
kind of a lawsuit in the thicket of riparian ownership law that would .
be involved here. In fact, the dispatch with which the applicant in
the case that is under investigation now agreed to the deletion of this
further area certainly indicates to me that they do not want to go
in and buy a lawsuit. And we have indicated clearly, and I so in-
dicate now, that we would resist any further encroachment into the
ares that we are now claiming lies within the riparian rights and
ownership of the Federal Government. ' .

Mr. Moss. Of course, these people have shown remarkable patience.
From 1964 to 1967 the thing was quiet. There was no action taken
at all. And suddenly it emerges as a Vvery active matter, what is to
prevent it from emerging 2 or 3 years from now, and letting them
buy the lawsuit to seek the value that land will have? ,

Mr. Brack. I can only speculate, Mr. Chairman, But this is essen-
tially a legal matter in a difficult area. I know of no more complex
area of the law. And I don’t know that 1 can contribute to the dialog
by speculating on what the applicants might do. ‘ ,

Mr. Moss. 1 just wanted it clear that there was no agreement, noth-
ing stipulated by the applicant that they would not make a further
speculation at a future date for the very section that was knocked
out of the permit application which was acted on. :

Mr. Brack. I know of no such stipulation. ,

Mr. Moss. Nor is any such connotation to be contained in this
record ? _ : ‘ ‘

Mr. Brack. No. But we have indicated our firm resistance to any
further such efforts. And the matter that is under investigation now
is the fact that we apparently did not resist strongly.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, I recall rather vividly in 1964 that the De-
partment stated very vigorousl its opposition to the area for which
a permit has now been granted. And I have been around here long
enough to recognize that the departmental position is dhanged. So I
have become somewhat cynical as to the permanence of these arrange-
| ments. Youmay continue.

L Mr. Brack. When I visited Jones Point on this trip that I indicated,
Mr. Chairman, we had the site development plans for that park. And
those plans called for leaving the eastern portion of the Hunting Creek
shoreline in its natural state. There are large trees there, rather heavy
vegetation in that area. And it was my feeling that that would act as
an effective screen against intrusion by adjacent private land develop-
ment. But I think, that fact notwit standing, the most significant
intrusion is already there, which is in the form of the existing apart-
ment buildings. And they are several hundred yards closer to the Fed-
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eral shoreline than the fill area would be. So from the greater part of
the Jones Point Park and the most significant item of interest, which
is the historic lighthouse, that portion of the fill area to be developed
by structures would not be visible. E

Mr. Moss. Were you familiar with this Holland engineering bro-
chure of 1966, which is approximately 2 years after the 1964 cutback in
the application ¢ - Tl

Mr. Brack. I don’t believe so,

‘Mr. Moss. This is their projected development for the entire 36 acres.

Mr. Braok. I haven’t seen that picture. ;

‘Mr. Moss. And it goes on to describe the fact that it is going to be
chewed off in three separate applications. There is parcel No. 1, parcel
No. 2, and parcel No. 8. And if you would like to look at it, T would be
very happy to present it to you. ;

Mr. Brack. %am not sure of what isin that particular document. But
the Park Service representative who accompanied us on this visit a
very short time ago, subsequent to the Ppreparation of that document,
indicated that the current plans would provide for substantial mainte.
- nance of the vegetation and leafy growth at that area,

Mr. Moss. Was there any reversal of the—— ;

Mr. Brack. These are the plans of the apartment developers—the
fill plans. I thought you were referring to the Department’s Jones
Point plans. The developers’ plan goes out 36 acres, Mr. Chairman.
You may have been misled by looking at it. We are talking about a 9-
acre piece here. ‘

Mr. Moss. Mr, Secretary, T am not misled at all. My point is that this
is but the first bite. And the precedent, Hunting Towers’ existence, has
been cited now on about three occasions as justification for this second
site. And if we get development on the second site, then I think it will
be justification for a third and fourth high-rise development in the
area. ' , ‘

‘Mr. Brack. I can only disagree with you, Mr. Chairman, on legal
- grounds. And again, T can’t contribute much by arguing the question

of riparian rights at this point. I am trying toexplain the basis upon
which T exercised the decision. We talked originally in terms of 36
- acres. We are now talking about 9. And our lawyers assured us that we

have an entirely defensible position against acquisition of the
remainder. : s ‘

~Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, T am not questioning that. My question

was, were you familiar with the plans of the joint developers which
- were produced in January 1966 following their modified application of
1964, which I believe ocourred in June or July of 1964 :

Mr. Brack. I don’t know that T was specifically familiar with the
chronology or the development. I knew that originally we had been
talking about a 86-acre wedge that extended far out into the river.

Mr. Moss. That still is not responsive to my question. You had two
things before you. You had the modified application of 1964, which
was the one upon which action was being urgently pursued. But in
arriving at a decision on that I asked the further question as to
whether or not you were familiar with these plans.

Mr. Brack. No, sir, I was not, familiar with these plans.

Mr. Moss. That is all T asked. . ‘
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Mr. Brack. But T don’t believe it would have changed my reaction
to the legal aspects of this one whit.

Mr. Moss. I haven’t asked you for a legal opinion, Mr. Secretary.

Mr. Brack. I appreciate that, sir.

Mr. Moss. I believe that we asked Assistant Secretary Cain to send
us the Solicitor’s opinion on the matter of the riparian question. And
o I don’t think it adds anything to the hearing for us to get into
needless and unproductive fields of discussion. And I haven’t tried to
steer us to that.

Mr. Brack. May I continue, sir?

Mr. Moss. Please continue.

Mr. Brack. Probably I shouldn’t characterize it as the most impor-
tant, but certainly it has been the item that has received the greatest
attention here. And it has played a large part in my consideration.
And that is the matter of wildlife values.

A great deal of the questioning from members of the committee,
and the testimony presented at the opening session, alleges and im-
plies that the views of our professional staff were ignored. I want to
make it clear that when this came to me I was very much concerned
with the views of our professional staff. I did indeed consider the
Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife 1964 report to the Corps of
Engineers. And I had available to me and I studied Dr. Uhler’s very
excellent report on his inspection of the area, which dated back to the
late fall of 1963, which again, I think, was made in the context of a
much larger fill than the present permit contemplates.

T would like to comment on the Uhler report, because it provides
much of the substance for the subsequent Bureau report.

TIn the first place, Dr. Uhler’s paper deals very largely with his
observation of conditions in Dyke Marsh. He makes minor reference,
I think, in the context of his total study, to the Hunting Creek area. |
want to say very clearly at this point that no one doubts or questions
the importance of this general area as 2 wildlife habitat or as an
important natural area which deserves protection. And I think my
response to the Corps of Engineers makes that clear.

But Dyke Marsh, Mr. Chairman, is a true marshland area. It is
entirely different from the area that we have under consideration
here today, which has been extensively altered and very seriously
disrupted in my view. The northern tip of the marsh is more than a mile
downstream from the closest edge of the fill area. And I couldn’t
get any indication that the marsh would be in any way adversely
affected. Dr. Uhler’s paper in its reference to Hunting Creek notes,
it is true, and notes very specifically, that the open waters at the
mouth of the creek provided a feeding ground for the diving ducks.
And this is due largely to the very fertile effluent from neighboring
sewage plants. I think that a fair reading of his observations would
indicate that his concern—at least this is what I reacted to in arriving
at the decision that I did—that his concern was largely in the waters
bordering the Memorial Parkway which are to the south of the main
inlet. Fe makes reference to this in a couple of places. That area is
adjacent to Federal land, and it is not threatened by fill operations.
So this was one further consideration with respect to Dr. Uhler’s paper.

T think of more significance is the fact that the Bureau report did
not purport to be talking about the Hunting Creek site specifically,
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but the whole region which covers several thousand acres, I would
guess—maybe not that much—of water or marine area. And during
our examination of the site, Mr. Chairman, I think that this again
was a pivotal consideration in the decision I arrived at for the Depart-
ment to interpose no final objection.

I inquired very specifically and repeatedly of Dr. Gottschalk, the
Director of the Bureau of port Fisheries and Wildlife, about the
distribution of waterfowl use, and whether the usurpation of some
9 acres immediately adjacent to an existing high-rise, high-density
development, would displace any significant number of birds. And
Director Gottschalk, who had participated in the annual census activ-
ity, and who is Dr. Uhler’s superior, who had been involved in this case
expressed the opinion that the impact, if any, would be minimal or
immeasurable. I want to make it clear that he indicated that there
would be sufficient area preserved to take care of the wildlife, and that
there was not significant danger to it.

So I would like to summarize with respect to the factual evidence
as I observed it, that I didn’t feel that it made for a persuasive case,
Mr. Chairman. Measured against the standard which I considered
appropriate—and that is basically whether there was such a pre-
ponderance of evidence of tangible damages as to warrant reversal
of the last position of record which the Department had taken and
which the corps had been prepared to act upon. I concluded that our
position was a weak one, and that renewed objection was not realistic
and could not be sustained.

Now, I certainly want to speak with all deference and respect to
those who feel strongly that this project will have a detrimental effect
on intrinsic values, on ‘wildlife values, and on conservation values. But
my review of the matter and discussions with interested parties indi-
cate that really the basic concern—and it is one that you have men-
tioned yourself, Mr. Chairman, which has been brought up repeatedly
in these hearings—is whether the precedent effect of this, rather than
the immmediate effect per se of this 9-acre fill in front of the existing
Hunting Towers Apartments, is the major issue.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, T would like the record to reflect that that
is a most imprecise interpretation. It is a concern, but it is not a primary
concern.

Mr. Brack. The precedent effect was of concern, and perhaps of pri-
mary concern, and certainly of major concern to me, because of the
Department’s longstanding view that the Potomac should be protected
and enhanced. And as a responsible official in the Department of the
Interior I do not want to take a position for the Department which
would erode that policy. So precedent was a major concern with me,

And on this T (fo take quite a different view from that which has
been expressed by other witnesses and by individuals in the Fish and
Wildlife Service.

And the question has been raised by Park Service people. T don’t
think, Mr. Chairman, that this is a signal for wholesale attack on the
undeveloped Potomac shoreline, for the very simple reason that it is
the last point that represents extension of existing development. Be-
yond this point we can take our stand on legitimate grounds and sup-
port them on the basis of real conservation values, not make weight
arguments and statistical manipulations. In this instance—
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Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, are you charging that Dr. Uhler has en-
gaged in statistical manipulations?

Mr. Brack. Dr. Uhler didn’t make any statistical remarks. The
Bureau office

Mr. Moss. Are you charging that your Bureau of Sport Fisheries
engaged in statistical manipulations?

Mr. Bracg. I think that statistics can be very misleading. And I
think it can be demonstrated at this point that they are.

Mr. Moss. That isn’t what you said. You said statistical manipula-
tions. I regard that as a charge that your subordinate agencies have
engaged in that practice. Is that what ‘you want this record to reflect ¢

Mr. Brack. Our subordinate agencies are very vigorous in protect-
ing the interests that they deem within their particular parameter.

Mr. Moss. Is it your allegation that they have engaged in statistical
manipulation?

Mr. Brack. That was my testimony.

Mr. Moss. All right. I just wanted it to be clear.

Mr. Brack. I extend the remarks a little further, because the prin-
cipal reliance of the Bureau to the corps in 1964 is on estimates of
waterfow] use, and it concludes that an average of some 5,000 birds use
the general area each year.

Now. I think that average statistics can be very dangerous and very
mislea,ciing. I think that they are in this case. The average figure over a
5-year period includes one estimate of over 11,000. And it 1s followed
by one of 900-and-some in the immediately succeeding year. So you
take the 5-year picture with the exception of the abnormall high and
low year, and it is one of consistent decline based on these figures. We
can do a lot with these figures. But the average for the last 8 years of
that period, for example, if average means anything—and this is what
was put forward—was closer to 2,000 than the 5,000 presented as an
overall population estimate. I don’t think that the differences in these
numbers are all that significant. And I don’t mean to make a great
point of whether or not 2,000 ducks are any less worth saving than
5,000, or vice versa. I am only pointing out that these annual census
figures and Christmas counts are a very, very hit-and-miss proposition.

So I don’t want the record

Mr. Moss. Of course, we have got Dr. Gottschalk’s statement of yes-
terday that on one occasion he olg)served over 50,000 ducks in the half-
mile above Wilson Bridge and the half-mile below Wilson Bridge.

Mr. Bracs. If we ground those figures into the average, it would
certainly give us a spectacular result too, which I don’t think—I am
only questioning the use of average figures.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, would you for the purpose of the record
state your qualifications in the field of ecology or wildlife?

Mr. Brack. I have no special training or qualifications in the field of
ecology or wildlife. And I did not pretend to in this case. This is why I
wanted to make it abundantly clear that I did read and study and was
influenced by the work of the responsible technical Bureaus. The only
point that I want to make is that it is a large step from the technical
operation, from the technical study and work that they do as natu-
ralists and wildlife experts, to conclusions that are essentially policy.
conclusions, dealing with precedents, with “nibbling,” and the rest of it.
And I don’t question Dr. Uhler’s report to the extent of reflecting on
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his technical expertise one iota. I think it would certainly be presump-
tious of me to do so. I question simply the conclusion that is drawn
from this report covering a large area, particularly the Dyke Marsh
area, which 1s valuable to waterfowl. The conclusion is drawn from
that that, therefore, there should not be a fill at the Hunting Creek
site, even a small fill.

Mr. Moss. From the testimony of Dr. Uhler of yesterday :

The Hunting Creek area is one, in my opinion, of the key areas for preserving
a local opportunity to view diving duek activity in the Washington region. The
area immediately below Hunting Creek, and including Hunting Creek, has been
recognized as an important area in connection with the establishment of the
George Washington Memorial N ational Parkway.

The Dyke area still supplies a moderate amount of good tidal marsh. But that
is at this moment rapidly being whittled away by dredging operations, and
actually there is just a token remnant of the original marsh today.

The Hunting Creek Cove, which lies at the head of the Dyke Marshes, is an
integral part of the very complex and useful feeding grounds. It supplies the
shallow open-water zone that is particularly of great importance ito the diving
Species, whereas the marsh along the Dyke Overlook has attracted more of the
shoal-water species of ducks ; species like the black duck, the mallard, the pin-
ta}ill, and at times in the early season, the bluewing teal, the wood duck, and
others.

Without the companion shallow marshy zones and the shallow, open waters
(I refer to waters less than 5 feet in depth) in which light penetration is
sufficient. for diving ducks to see ttheir feed—the area would be of limited value.
Most of Hunting Creek Cove is less than 5 feet in depth, and much of it is less
than 3 feet in depth.

He seemed in his testimony yesterday to place great emphasis on the
importance of the Hunting Creek Cove, the Hunting Creek area.

Mr. Brack. I didn’t hear his testimony.

Mr. Moss. Did you consult with him ?

Mr. Brack. No, sir; I have consulted with him, yes, but I haven’t
consulted with him since these hearings commenced.

Mr. Moss. Did you consult with him before reversing the depart-
mental position ¢

Mr. Bracx. I read his report and discussed it with his superior.

Mr. Moss. But not with him ?

Mr. Brack. No, sir.

Mr. Moss. Did his superior, Dr. Gottschalk, at any time agree that
the judgments of Dr. Uhler and his Bureau of Sport Fisheries were
founded on subjective judgment considerations rather than any factual
evidence which would support valid objection by this Department ?

Mr. Brack. I don’t know if we specifically argued about Dr. Uhler’s
report. I discussed the subject matter of Dr. Uhler’s report with him.
And he indicated in so many words that his concern was largely sub-
jective.

Mr. Moss. In his testimony yesterday he denied that it was subjec-
tive, and he denied that Dr. Uhler’s was subjective. In fact, he ex-
pressed quite emphatically and specifically, in response to questions
from Congressman Reuss, and I believe Congressman Vander Jagt
and myself, a contrary conviction ; namely, that the studies were not
subjective.

Mzr. Brack. Not the studies.

Mcr. Moss. The judgments were not subjective.

Mr. Brack. This may become a matter of argument on semantics,
Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moss. It is very important.
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Mr. Br.ack. I think that itis. ; o :

Let me tell you what I think subjective is. I think that when a
Bureau head, an acknowledged expert in a technical field, says that
it is our responsibility because of precedental effect and because of
our general concern for the shoreline of the Potomac to deny this per-

mit, I think that that is largely a subjective or policy decision. I don’t
think it follows, necessarily or logically from a decision or from a
finding that this area—and I don’t argue with it—that this whole
broad area is of value for waterfowl. I think that when we are talk-
ing about, in my view, considering this whole area a very limited
piece of ground in a very builtup area, that you have to look at all of
the values.

Mr. Moss. Did you discuss the disturbance factor that Dr. Uhler
mentioned yesterday ? .

Mr. Brack. There was some discussion about the possibility of silta-
tion. Is this what you mean ? .

Mr. Moss. The siltation, the emergence of a series of new high rises,
the environmental disturbance, the fact that the engineers for Hoffman
stated that they would dredge a marina by the east bulkhead and
deepen the channel along the south bulkhead ; and thus the dredging
would cover additional acreage beyond the amount in the fill appli-
cation, and would, therefore, affect larger areas of waterfowl habitat.

‘Was this type of impact considered ?

Mr. Brack. There was a discussion of specific possibilities, the
marina and so forth, there was discussion of the possibility of silta-
tion, maybe even the likelihood of siltation resulting from these kinds
of construction activities. I suppose they are inevitable.

Again, it is a matter of degree and Dr. Gottschalk indicated they
could not point to any proof that this would occur or have a detri-
mental effect. That methodology wasn’t really available to do so.

Mr. Moss. Well, you would almost have to set up a model of the
river to make that determination.

Mr. Bracg. I would think so.

Mr. Moss. But you certainly would be on sound ground in assum-
ing that putting a marina out into the water is going to cause giltation.

Mr. Brack. Certainly.

Mr. Moss. It would certainly interfere

Mr. Brack. I am not suggesting that there will necessarily be no
disruption of wildlife habitat.

Mr. Moss. I hope, Mr. Secretary, that there will be none, because
T hope this committee will come up with a report that strikes at the
heart of this in such a manner that the permit is permanently with-
drawn, not just suspended as of the moment. Because I think the
judgments made for issuing the permit have not reflected appropriate
concern with the public interest as envisioned in the Coordination Act.

1t was the very type of judgment that you have alluded to as being
somewhat parochial in your Tish and Wildlife Service and in your
National Park Service that was sought under title 16, United States
Code, section 662(a), in the 1958 Coordination Act when it said:

# * * guch department or agency first shall consult with the United States
Fish and Wildlife Service, Department of the Interior.
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Mr. Brack. Well, much has been made of the effect of the Fish
and Wildlife Coordination A ct. Again, this is a matter of interpreta-
tion. It is a matter that my office has discussed with the Solicitor’s
office——

Mr. Moss. Well, I voted for it, so I know what I had in mind.

Mr. Brack. I know. But the interpretation of laws enacted by the
Congress isn’t always that easy, Mr. Chairman.,

Mr. Moss. I realize that. But I also realize there is a very broad
area where there can be differences of opinion. I can tell you what, I
had in mind, and I believe I can tell you what Congressman Reuss had
in mind, and I believe T know what the committee which reported the
gill had in mind, when the Congress enacted the 1958 Coordination

ct.

Mr. Brack. Let me suggest that the language of the law—it strikes
me as one of the cardinal rules of legal interpretation, of legislative
interpretation, is to read the whole law—and subsection (b) of that
section refers very pointedly to the Secretary.

Now, if the Secretary of the Interior’s role under the Fish and
Wildlife Coordination Act is simply one of rubberstamping the views
of the Fish and Wildlife Service, then, of course, your interpretation
is right and we had no business in it.

I don’t view my role as being a conduit——

Mr. Moss. You are cutting my interpretation down here to a much
harrower dimension than I intended. I said it was that type of advice
that we were seeking when we said, “They shall consult with.” T am
not trying to read anything out of context here,

We go on down to subsection 662 (b), which states:

In furtherance of such burposes, the reports and recommendations of the
Secretary of the Interior on the wildlife aspects * * * phased on surveys and
investigations conducted by the United States Fish and Wildlife Service. * * *

In other words, he is to base his actions on those surveys and investi-
gations, at least.

r. Brack. I agree.

Mr. Moss. Did you base your report on that?

Mr. Brack. Yes, sir, T certainly did, depending on what your inter-
pretation of “based” is. Tf “based” means I have to accept their con-
clusions as they come forth, then I did not base it on them.}f)[ considered
them and I consider that the words “based upon” mean that we will
give the fullest consideration to their views, and I can assure you
we did, they were viewed in that light.

Mr. Moss. Subsection 662 (b) goes on to express a purpose statement :

* % % for the burpose of determining meang and measures that should be
adopted to prevent the loss of or damage to such wildlife resources.

means and measures that should be adopted to prevent the loss of or damage
to such wildlife resources,

What was there in your final report to the corps which proposed
any safeguard ?
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Mr. Brack. There is a provision that we sought, and T believe is
included in the permit, the last final subsection of the permit, 1
rather sweeping language, that would permit the Interior Depart-
ment to prevent damage and to have a continuing input, I believe, In
this.

Mr. Moss. Can t’he¥1 do the channel dredging for the marina ?

Mr. Brack. Can who do the dredging?

Mr. Moss. Hoffman Associates, the applicants for this permit.

Mr. Brack. I don’t understand your question.

Mr. Moss. Well, it is proposed—-—

Mr. Brack. If the permit is granted, I assume they will do what
is necessary. :

Mer. Moss. And if it results in the filling in of a larger part of the
estuary that is perfectly all right. There 1s no effort made to lessen
the impact of this fill?

Mr. Brack. I don’t know that there were specific provisions or
conditions that we sought other than the water pollution provision
which I think by its terms is ‘a very broad one.

Mr. Moss. Of course the wildlife is also a very broad one.

Mr. Brack. Well, the pollution, of course, would affect the wild-
life.

Mr. Moss. Yes, in part.

Mr. Brack. There is nothing in the permit, Mr. Mangan advises
meél ag)l(l)ut dredging as such. The permit provides only for bulkhead
an :

Mr. Maxcaxn. The application was for bulkhead and fill, and the
permit was issued in those terms. It is a permit for bulkhead and fill.

Mr. Moss. Well, it is my understanding, and I think the transcript
of the February 21 hearings will show that the engineers for Hoffman,
Mr. Hoffman, said they would dredge the marina by the east bulkhead
and deepen the channel along the south bulkhead ; and, of course, that
would inevitably require 2 disposal of spoil, and about the only place
you can dispose of it would be in the estuary.

Mr. MaNGAN. Presumably spoil would be put behind the bulkhead,
if you were going to dredge because it is the most immediately avail-
able place. But——

Mr. Moss. Are they going to be permitted to fill all the land from
dredging in the estua channel ?

Mr, Maxean. Mr. Chairman, my only answer is that until this ref-
erence was made to what was said at the February 21 hearing, there
had been no indication of any dredging operation, and a check of
the application

Mr. Moss. You will find this reference on page 31 of the Corps of
Engineers transcript of the hearings

Mr. MaNGAN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. Of February 21, which were held in Alexandria, Va.

Mr. MaNGaN. Yes, but a check as recently as yesterday showed that
neither the application, nor the permit that issued in response to the
application, made any reference to dredge operations.

Mr. Moss. Well, was it so restrictively worded as to prevent it, or
was it so generally worded asto permit it
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Mr. ManNGaN. The permit was issued for bulkhead and fill of a
prescribed area.

Mr. Moss. Well, I imagine then that the hearing would be somewhat
like legislative history.

Mr. Maxean. It could be.

(Subsequently, the following correspondence concerning the matter
here discussed was exchanged :)

U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
‘OFFICE OoF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.C., July 17, 1968.
Hon. JornN K. Moss,
House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. Moss: In the course of my testimony before the Subcommittee on
Natural Resources and Power last Tuesday, you expressed concern about the
pos§ibfili-ty of dredging being conducted as a part of the Hunting Creek fill

Quite obviously, an application to dredge would raise entirely new and differ-
ent issues and we would be required to examine very carefully into its impact
on water quality, downstream siltation and related factors. We cannot, of course,
exercise control over the filing of a new application, but neither do we regard
the issuance of the existing permit ag prejudicing a hard and critical look at any

Davip 8. Brack,
Under Secretary.

CONGRESS OF THF UNITED STATES,
House or REPRESENTATIVES,
Washington, D.C., July 26, 1968.
Hon. Davip 8. Braock,
Under Secretary, Department of the Interior,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. SECRETARY : Thank you for your letter of July 17 concerning the plans
of Howard P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., to conduct dredging operations as a part
of the Hunting Creek fill project.

You are correct that the permit which wag issued on May 29, 1968 to Howard
P. Hoffman Associates, Inc., applies to the bulkheading and fill of a specified
area, and does not itself authorize dredging a marina and channel beyond the
bulkhead lines specified in the map attached to the permit.

But your statement that you do not regard the issuance of that permit “as
prejudicing a hard and critical look at any future proposal that involved extensive
disruption of the stream bed” wholly fails to re ognize that the permit of May
29, 1968 was issued with full knowledge of the Hoffman plans to conduet dredging

permit would not be forthcoming,

I recognize that the corps is not legally bound to grant, or legally estopped
from denying, such an additional permit, Nevertheless, the grant of the May 29
permit, in the light of the corps knowledge of, and virtual acquiescence in, the
permittee’s plans certainly gives the developers a substantial basis for generat-
ing a kind of “fairness” argument which may be most persuasive to the corps
that it is virtually committed to grant an additiopal permit to dredge the proposed
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marina and channel outside the bulkhead lines of the May 29 permit. If the De-
partment had adequately concerned itself about the hazards which such dredging,
fully planned and ‘disclosed by the applicant, would impose on the adjacent
streambed, why didn’t the Department (and the corps) clearly express that
concern, either by requiring protective conditions in the permit or by giving plain

warning, placed in the records of the two agencies and communicated to the
applicant, that an application for such additional dredging operations would be
closely scrutinized and probably denied?
Sincerely, : P
Joux B. Moss,
; Member, Natural Resources and Power Subcommitlee.

Mr. Moss. Certainly it would seem to me that it would have been
a proper area of concern for the Department under the Coordination.
‘Act to determine whether or not adequate safeguards were being de-
veloped for the purpose of determining means and measures that
should be adopted: to prevent the loss of or damage to such wildlife
resources, as well as to provide concurrently for the development and
improvement of such resources, to quote further from the act. Was
there any inquiry as to whether there should be conditions of that
type imposed ? ‘

Mr. Brack. I made no specific inquiry with respect to conditions to
be imposed. The issue seomed to be drawn quite clearly at that point
as to whether a permit would be issued or be denied. We did take into
account the fact again that this was a much smaller area than had
been originally contemplated, and the best advice I could get at the
time aﬁd on the spot was that wildlife values would not be significantly
injured. ; : ,

Mr. Moss. Who gave you that advice?

Mr. Brack. Dr. Gottschalk.

Mr. Moss. Dr. Gottschalk ?

Mr. Brack. Yes, sir.

Mr. Moss. He gave us different advice yesterday.

Mr. Brack. Well, I didn’t prepare Dr. Gottschalk’s testimony for
him. T am only trying to make clear to this committee the considera-
tions that I acted on. Reasonable men can certainly differ as to the con-
clusions reached, and my conclusion may have been wrong.

Mr. Moss. I don’t question that reasonable men can disagree, and
the reason for the hearing is to develop what reasonable men did. The
record we have before us as to the attitudes and views of those partici-
pating is, T think you will agree, somewhat confused.

Mr, Brack. It is very confused, sir. If it had been—if a decision had
~ been arrived at simply and quickly with res ect to this matter, I prob-
ably never would have heard of it. But I didn’t have control over the
prior history of this rather long and tortuous path we have traveled.

Mr. Moss, When it reached you under the agreement of July 13,
1967, what was the unresolved difference between the Department of
the Interior and the Department of the Army which would bring it
to your level ¢ : ; :

Mr. Brack. The Department of the Army brought it to my atten-
tion because they didn’t know what the position of the Interior De-

artment was. I don’t know whether they knew there were unresolved
issues or not. This is what they wanted to ascertain—why General
Woodbury, in a sense of some frustration, called me and said, “What is
the Department of Interiot doing, where do we stand on this?”
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Mr. Moss. There we get into another very interesting. matter;
namely, the situation on A'pril 10 when Dr. Cain discussed the matter
in his office with Dr. Gottschalk, and in view of Dr. Cain’s earlier
memorandum saying he would accept the professional judgment of his
staff and if that judgment was to reverse he would reverse, agreed that
he would reverse his previous position. And they phon General
Woodbury, and I think Dr. Cain stated to the staff here, that his letter
of October 10 left him naked and indefensible, in view of the Park
Service’s, and the Fish and Wildlife Service’s, opposition.

Then, General Woodbury replied, and the exact words we don’t
know, but the reaction of Dr. Cain was that in effect General Wood-
bury offered to get him “off the hook” and refer it to you.

N}(,)W, you say he phoned you. But let’s go on a little further. On the
16th of April, Assistant Secretary Cain again sent a memorandum to
General Woodbury, in which he said :

that I had taken earlier, I prepared the attached memorandum to Director

G(ittsg?lg];%ood from the phone conversation that you would send the permit
request over to Interior, following the procedure that was in the agreement
between Secretary Resor and Secretary Udall. This would g0 to Under Secretary
Black, according to the machinery of the agreement, but I understand from his
office that it has not yet been received. * * *

Under Secretary Black is anxious to get this issue resolved, because he is
getting numerous telephone calls on the matter,

Then, on the 15th, the memorandum apparently crossing in the
mails, General Woodbury sent a letter to you.

When did he phone you ?

Mr. Brack. Well, he phoned me, as best I can reconstruct it, about
the 11th or 12th, and I had gathered from my conversation with him
that I would hear from him In writing very promptly.

Now, I indicated sometime after this, several days after this, I be-
lieve—to Secretary Cain or to Mr. Mangan who may have indicated
it to Secreta, Cain, T don’t recall—that T had not gotten it and what
had happened. The chronology, apparently, results from the rather
bureaucratic operations that go on between departments in the execu-
tive branch and it took time to get there and it went through the cor-
respondence control centers of both departments or some such thing.
The Woodbury letter apparently went out on the 15th before the Cain
memo was even sent, over there.

So the communication by Secretary Cain to General Woodbury was
subsequent to the general’s determination that there were unresolved
issues—or at least that there might be—and he wanted somebody in a
position of authority who had the responsibility to sign off on ‘some-
thing like this to get it together and advise the Corps of Engineers. He
didn’t indicate to me which way he wanted it to go.

I didn’t consider General Woodbury an advocate for the applicant.
The applicant and people from outside the Departments, eitl?er De-

artment, were inquiring about this. There was interest expressed, and
e wanted to get it resolved.
This is the sense of urgency that we have referred to,
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Mr. Moss. The Chief of Engineers in his letter to you stated that
it was his intention to recommend the issuance of a permit.

Mr. Brack. That is correct. .

Mr. Moss. He did in fact indicate he was in favor of it. :

Mr. Brack. He wasn’t an advocate in the sense of the term that he
was fighting the battles for the applicant. .

Mr. Moss. General Woodbury’s letter of April 15 says:

I concur in the views of the District and Division Engineers and had pro-
posed to recommend to the Secretary of the Army that I be authorized to
approve the application under the provisions of Section 10 of the River and
Harbor Act of 3 March 1899 and authorize the District Engineer to issue the
permit subject to the conditions of ENG Form 1721 (CIVIL) and the following
additional condition :

He is quite explicit in his letter to you that he favored the issuance
of the permit. I

Mr. Brack. I agree. They have certain responsibilities to protect
navigation and they consider us—— R e

Mr. Moss. They have much more than just navigation. Navigation
is to receive “equal consideration” with wildlife and all of the other
values.

Mr. Brack. This is exactly why they were so concerned, and over
a long period of time, as long as there was evidence of opposition to
this, they did hold that up. T%en the changes of position occurred and
they didn’t know where they were. I certainly would have done the
same thing in the general’s position. They knew it was a controversial
matter. T%ey knew of the extreme interest of Members of Congress
on both sides of the question, and I think that it was eminently fair
and reasonable that (éhe general wrote to me and gave us a further
opportunity to look at this, because the last position of record before
the corps was the October 10 position, that would have permitted
the corps to go ahead and act.

Mr. Moss. But yon would have been most ill-advised because when
a group of us here on the Hill found out about it, we served notice
that we wanted a public hearing on this matter.

Mr. Brack. This indicates the care with which the Corps of Engi-
neers regarded its responsibilities.

Mr. Moss. Well, of course, the care with which they regard their
responsibilities is a matter of opinion. Mr. Vander Jagt?

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Just a moment ago, Mr. Secretary, when you were talking about
the care of the Corps of Engineers, you said they protect the naviga-
tion and then you said, “and they consider us——" but you didn’t
finish that sentence.

_ Mr. Brack. That we have a responsibility under the Fish and Wild-
life Coordination Act, under our memorandum of understanding, to
communicate our interests and our expertise to them.

Mr. Vanper Jagr. And your interests are what ¢

Mr. Brack. Our interests are essentially conservation interests,
certainly.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. So, in other words, would it be accurate to say
that, in this decision of whether to grant a permit or not, you have
the primary responsibility to protect the conservation interests?

Mr. Brack. Oh, absolutely.
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Mr. Vanper Jaer. Now, as you have said, and as I agree, this is a
rather confusing matter. You said there were some checkered spots in

‘it and while I agree that it is confusing and there are some things that
are checkered, I thought there was one thing that I understood with
crystal clarity. Now I am confused again, and I can’t really believe
that I don’t understand it.

Because I have sounded like a broken record through these hear-
ings, by repeatedly asking the witnesses: “In your opinion, would this
adversely affect the conservation and recreational values of the area ?”
I understood from all the expert witnesses who have testified to say
that it was their opinion that it would adversely affect the conserva-
tion and recreational values—that such was their opinion in 1964, and
that it remained their opinion in October when Secretary Cain re-
versed the position of the Department. It remained their position in
April when Secretary Cain reversed his reversal, and it remained their
position at the moment they sat testifying before us.

Now, have I misunderstood what they told us?

Mr. Brack. No, I don’t believe you have, Mr. Congressman. I think
that I would have two responses. First, that it is-a matter of degree.
I indicated earlier, or I thought I did, that there will be some disrup-
tion. I would expect that any change in any natural area is going to
find conservation interests that will be affected, perhaps adversely,
in some cases seriously, and in those cases we have to act with very
strong—in a very strong fashion. _

It is a question here, however, first, of degree and, secondly, the
logical progression from the technical findings, which are within the
expertise of the bureaus and other experts, to the conclusions that
they draw. I felt that there was a breakdown in real logie, and again I
was strongly influenced—I didn’t hear Dr. Gottschalk’s testimony
yesterday but I was strongly influenced—by his expression to me that
his principal concern had been one of precedent, and that insofar as
fish and wildlife values were concerned, he felt that the disruption of
them was not measurable.

If T misunderstood Dr. Gottschalk, I am surprised, because I was
very explicit on this on a number of occasions with him.

Mr. Vanper Jacer. Let me read to you where I asked Dr. Gottschalk
the question, at page 115 of the transcript from yesterday :

Could you tell me, for my information, does the Bureau have a position at this
time as to whether the filling in of these acres would adversely affect conserva-
tion and recreation in this area ?

Dr. GorrscHALK. The Bureau has never changed its position.

Then he goes on to explain much of what you have just explained,
and that he understands you have to take other matters into considera-
tion. But what we are interested in is his opinion, and after that ex-
planation, I said :

While you can support the overall decision, if we get it narrowed down to just
whether or not it would adversely affect wildlife and conservation and recrea-
tion, would it be your opinion that it would have an adverse effect on that
interest? Is that correct? -

ﬁnd Dr. Gottschalk replied : “This is true.”

ow:

Mr. Brack. I don’t argue with that, sir. “Adverse” of course, is

not an absolute term, and in my best judgment it is that the adverse
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impact was so_minimal that for us to slavishly stand in the way of
any such development was not to the credit of the Interior Depart-
ment. That we have to consider significant values. At the secretarial
and undersecretarial and assistant secretarial level, it seems to me we
do have a responsibility which goes beyond the consideration of
damage no matter how <small. We have to consider the whole area
involved, and all of the values.
Mr. Moss. Will you yield to me at that point?

Mr. VANDER JAGT. Just one more question, Mr. Chairman, because
the Secretary has brought up the issue of the degree and you say how
much would it adversely affect it. As I understood your opening state-
ment, you said much of Mr. Hartzog’s objections were taken care of
by that little point.

Now, 1 woulg like to read you Mr. Hartzog’s testimony. I asked him:

Now, in 1964 you had felt that the fill would adversely affect the recreational
and conservational value of this area; is that correct?

Mr. Hartzog replied : “That is correct.”

I then asked:

Did the Cain memorandum of October 10, 1967, given at the hearings then,
represent your views?

And then I read Dr. Cain’s statement in the letter which said:

We have concluded that the granting of the applications would not signifi-
cantly affect recreation or conservation values in the ‘Hunting Creek area.

T draw your attention, Mr. Black, to the words “significantly affect.”
Mr. Hartzog then replied: “Sir, I think the memorandum speaks for
itself.”

He is trying to cooperate with the Department, but I followed up
with this question:

I am asking you about February, before this little three-fourths acre, pie-

shaped area was taken out, whether this Cain statement represented your views
in February when the Corps’ hearing was held.

T read Mr. Cain’s statement again:

~We have concluded that the granting of the applications would not sigpifi-
cantly affect recreation or conservation values in the Hunting Creek area

Then I asked Mr. Hartzog:
Did that represent your best professional judgment as of February ?

Mr. Hartzog replied: “It did not.”
Now, do you think that he thought that it was just a minimal effect
- on the area?
" Mr. Brack. Well, I don’t know what he thought at that point.
Mr. Vaxper Jacr. We do know what he said.
Mr. Brack. I know what he said in his testimony, but I think he is
mistaken if that was to indicate that he had communicated that to
anybody prior to about April 4. There is no evidence in the record
~ anywhere of any interest by the Park Service so far as recreational
values are concerned, other than the riparian ownership issue, up
until April 4; and then the interest that he expressed was again in
terms which I think were policy considerations and not expert con-
siderations and he so testified himself.
Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Did I understand you to say that really all he
was concerned about was that riparian 1ssue, and that once the pie-

shaped three-fourths acre was out, it was his opinion in February
96-216—68——12 :
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that you took care of that issue—namely, by the elimination of the
pie-shape? . )

Mr. Brack. This is essentially correct.

Mr. VaNDER Jaer. Could I read you some more, Mr. Secretary, and
then I will be glad toyield, Mr. Chairman. ,

This was my question to Mr. Hartzog—

I believe in your memorandum you pointed out the great national concern
to protect estuarine areas. In light of that you suggested that they restudy this
decision where they had said go ahead and fill it in; is that correct?

Mr. Hartzog replied : “That is correct.”

Then he was asked :

And a very valid inference from that would be that you objected to the filling
in of that area, wouldn’t it be?

And Mr. Hartzog replied: “I think that can be logically inferred ;

- yes,sir.”

Then he is asked :

All right. Now when did you change your mind and decide that it wouldn’t
adversely affect the recreational area there if they went ahead and filled it in?

Then he discusses a couple of dates, and this is at page 40 when
Mr. Hartzog testified.

And then T said :

What you are telling us is that it wag the deletion of that tiny pie-shaped
white area in there that changed your objection ?

Mr. Hartzog replied :
Well, it didn’t change our objection at all, * * #*
I would like to repeat that last question and answer.

Mr. VANDER JAGT. What you are telling us is that it was the deletion of that
tiny pie-shap(-j:d white area in there that changed your objection,

Mr. HARTZ06. Well, it didn’t change our objection at all, * * *

Mr. Brack. Well, again the recreational and conservation values,
so far as Mr. Hartzog is concerned, do not appear in the record any
place and I was not made aware of them until his April 4 memo-
randum. It may be that he did have some long continuing objection.

Mr. Vanper ‘Jaer, I understand, Mr, Secretary, what you are tell-
ing us in terms of the deqisionma,kiqg process within your mind and

who testified here that the filling in of this area would adversely affect
conservation and recreational values, Are you challenging the fact
that each and every one of them told us that it would adversely affect
those conservation and recreational values?

Mr. Brack. No, I don’t believe I challenge that.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Are you challenging the fact that they told us
that was their opinion as of 1964, as of October 10, 1967 , as of April
1968, and as of today ¢

Mr. Brack. T have no reason to challenge that. I think that in their
fields that they feel very strongly about any disruption of any natural
area and that they drew from that some inference which I don’t draw.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. I want to proceed on this line but I will be glad to
yield to you, Mr, Moss.




175

Mr. Moss. Just along the same line, as a matter of fact in response
to a question of yours, Dr. Gottschalk carried beyond the point you
read and I think it is rather important.

He said:

The point I tried to make with the Secretary——
And he was discussing you, Mr. Secretary
was that we are losing our habitat, not in large chunks, but in these small bites.

And then he goes on and says:

I explained my position in some detail to Mr. Black. I know that he considered
it thoroughly before he came to his final conclusion. As I say, I respect his deci-
sion, even though we do not agree.

Mr. Brack. Well, of course, this gets back again, Mr. Chairman, to
the so-called precedent effect of small chunks and this was of concern
to me. This is why I, in examining this area, felt that it uniquely did
not apply here because of the Federal ownership interests and our
clearly expressed intention to guard against any incursion in the Dyke
Marsh area. I am told, and again, T am not an expert on every foot of
ihe shoreline of this area at all, but I am told that there is almost no
further opportunity for private development. This was extremely per-
suasive to me. So this is why I say that when the experts, who
who are expert parkmen or expert fish and wildlife men or expert div-
ing duck men, tell me that this will have a nibbling, precedential effect
that will obliterate the shoreline in the Potomac, 1 say I am just as
expert to decide that question as they are, and perhaps more so.

Mr. Moss. Let’s see 1f you are. You are from the coast. So am I.

Mr. Brack. I beg your pardon?

Mr. Moss. And I can think of the nibbling effect that has been going
around the San Francisco Bay to the point where we are really quite
concerned now, aren’t we—— v

Mr. Brack. I am not from California.

Mr. Moss (continuing). About whether or not the bay is even going
to continue as a live body of water, because of the nibbling effect? Mr.
McCloskey is quite familiar with it. It is a matter of grave concern i
the San Francisco Bay area. Each bit of it started around in a nibbling
pattern and people kept saying it could never reach the point of serious
proportions.

Mr. Brack. Is this in Federal ownership ¢

Mr. Moss. Some of it is; some of it isn’t. A lot of it is in municipal
ownership. But the gradual intrusion of fill and development into the
bay is killing it, and as Dr. Uhler testified it certainly happened on the
Anacostia. Fo citea a number of other instances. If the record was not
so very comprehensive of the precedent, the disastrous precedent, of
these nibbling instances, I think your view might be more valid.

I thank you for yielding.

Mr. Vaxoor Jaer. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for your
addition.

Now, Mr. Secretary, in your statement, first, could I ask you if that
upper map is a fair replica of that area?

Mr. Brack. I assume that it is.

Mr. VanpEr Jacr. In your prepared statement beginning at the bot-
tom of page 4 and continuing over to the top of page 5, you say:

Structures on the proposed fill would be largely on line with the existing high-
rise buildings which have already modified the scenic vista.
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I wonder, if you can show us on that map how the high-rise apart-
ments on the proposed fill would be in line with the existing high-rise
buildings. Those three cross-shaped buildings there on the map, I im-
agine, are the high-rise buildings that you are referring to.

Mr. Brack. Well, that is not a very exact statement I made. My
reference, as I recall, was drawn from the view that I took from the
Belle Haven Park area, and since this, the little red area, is now what
we are talking about, almost anywhere in the proposed fill area would
be in line with the existing Hunting Towers apartments, the way I
viewed it.

Mr. Vaxprr Jaer. If you were to view it from the shore of Jones
Point to the north there—which is part of the National Park Service—
would that fill be on a direct line with the high-rise apartments that
are already existing there?

‘Mr. Brack. No; clearly it is not a direct line from that point. But
the Jones Point Park development, as I understand it, calls for reten-
tion of the heavy natural growth on this side of Jones Point so that it
would take a pretty hardy soul to get in there.

Mr. Vanoer Jagr. In fact, they are going to make a nature walk
there, aren’t they ?
~ Mr. Bracxk. ]gut retaining the natural growth on the shoreline as T
understand it. To the extent that you can see across this water, clearly
you will see these buildines, T suspect from most of this ares, you could
see these buildings, Whet%er these buildings would be any less appeal-
ing than the existing ones, I don’t know.

Mr. Vanber Jaer. There would be g whale of a lot more obstruction
to the view on that nature walk to have a high rise where the fill is
going than those other three, wouldn’t there ?

Mr. Brack. Assuming that this is visible from there; yes, sir.

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. And they are not in fact on a direct line from that
vantage point ; are they ?

Mr. Brack. No; not from that point. It was Belle Haven Park that
I was referring to.

Mr. Vanoer Jacr. All right. Now, we have established from your
testimony that it is the duty of your Department—a, duty which you

We have also established that it is the opinion of the experts from the
Department who testified that these interests would be adversely
affected. Now I realize that you have something to say about that. But
this protection of these interests was summed up, was it not, in your
letter of April 26, 1968, to General Woodbury ?

- Mr. Brack. Yes.

Mr. Vanper Jacr. And that represented the final definitive position
of the Department of Interior on this matter?

Mr. Brack. It was intended to ; yes, sir.

Mr. Vaxoer Jaer. All right. Now, your letter goes a little bit into
the history and in the first paragraph it tells that the application has
been pending since October of 1963, and then you say—

When it was originally circulated for agency comment, two Bureaus of this
Department expressed objection to the project on the following grounds:

Later on in that paragraph you say :

After a lapse of nearly three years, Assistant Secretary Cain advised by letter
of October 10, 1967, that the Department’s objections were withdrawn, * * #
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You point out that the Department was not represented by witnesses
at the corps’ public hearing conducted on February 21, 1968.

After you point out that the objections of the experts, as they had
been funneled into Secretary Cain, had been ‘withdrawn, would you
~ show me in your letter any reference to the fact that Secretary Cain—
after listening to the experts, and their opinions as to how conservation
and recreation would be adversely affected—in fact in April reversed
his position and said that it was the position of these experts that the
conservation and recreational values would be adversely affected ?

Mr. Brack. Well, there is no reference to that. :

Mr. Vanpur JacT. Anywhere in your letter? ~ el

Mr. Brack. In the first place, it was an internal intradepartmental
communication. It was not communicated to me. Tt was communicated
only by happenstance, I would say, to General Woodbury in terms of
sending him a copy of it because Dr. Cain wanted to know where the
permit was that was going to come over to my attention. But there was
certainly no effort to conceal that from the Corps of Engineers and
General Woodbury was well aware of it. He did, in fact, have a copy
of the Cain memorandum. The fact that I did not outline it in here
didn’t occur to me. : ‘

In the second place, under our memorandum of understanding with
the corps, I don’t believe it was material. T may be incorrect, but I
think that the machinery that we were operating under would not
have required the official and formal recognition of the fact that
Secretary Cain had sought—again sought—the judgment of the Fish
and Wildlife Service and was acceding to their judgment. ‘

Mr. VaxpEr JAeT. It is your position, Mr. Secretary, that Secretary
Cain’s reversal of his reversal was not material ?

Mr. Brack. I don’t think that it was material.

Mr. Vanper Jagr. Then why was it material when Secretary Cain,
totally out of the blue, reversed the policy of the Department of
Interior that had been in effect for a number of years? ;

Mr. Brack. Are you referring now to the October 10, 1967, reversal ¢

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Right. T%mt reversal was material and totally
reversed the long-standing policy of the Department of Interior. But
then, when he reversed his reversal and went back to the original
position that had been carefully arrived at through the experts, you
say that isn’t a material consideration? 3 Jen

Mr. Brack. I think the first one was material because of the cir-
cumstances and the keen interest involved in this——-

Mr. VanDER Jaer. What were the circumstances that made it
material? : :

Mr. Brack. The very keen interest of Members of Congress, for
one thing. : : ;

Mr. VgANDER Jaer. Had Members of Congress lost their interest
when he reversed his reversal? e v ‘ S

Mr. Brack. Noj; I suspect that had something to do with the reversal
of the reversal. o ,

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Why is it material when he decides it is all
right to go ahead and let the filling go on, and not material when he
decides it shouldn’tgoon? ;

Mr. Brack. Well, when T used the word “material” I was using
it in the context of the discussions, my discussions, with General
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Woodbury, the fact that he knew about the unsettled condition within
the Department’s Bureaus on this issue, and the fact that he wanted to
invoke, if that is not too strong a word, the machinery of our mem-
orandum of understanding. T meant it is not material in the sense that
itis outside of that. , ‘

The original October 10 reversal was, I think, before there was such
machinery, and was in a different context, .

So I don’t mean, on the merits, one position was any less material
than the other. I mean, on the track that it had gotten, it was not, I
think, significant. It was a one-page memorandum in which Secretary
Cain said, “I have asked for your judgment. You have given it to me
and I am compelled to accept it.” In a word, I don’t think that is
material.

Mr. Vanoer Jaer. All right. I think you can also appreciate my
concern as a Member of Congress because we have established that
the Army Engineers concerns itself pretty much with navigation and
they depend upon you to protect the conservation and recreational
values.

We have also established that it was this letter that presents the
position to the Department of the Army, and that they are depending
on you for the protection, of these values.

We have established that the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wild-
life and the National Park Service were not themselves permitted to
testify at the public hearings, or they did not testify. They were not
there, which is exceptional. Usually they are. So, we have established
that this letter was the way in which the Department of the Army
was informed of conservational and recreational values,

As I read your letter to General Woodbury of April 26, it tells them
that the Department of Interior, in October 1963, objected because
there would be an adverse effect on conservation and recreational
values; but that on October 10, 1967, the Department of Interior,
through Secretary Cain, withdrew its objections. Is there anything
in this letter, then, that would indicate to the Department of the Army
that that position had been reversed, which in fgct it had?

Mr. Brack. I think that there is, at least given all the history of this
there is, and I think over on page 2, the last full paragraph, T said
to General Woodbury :

As to the damage to conservation values, I have received and congsidered the
views of people in and out of this Department who entertain concern on this
point * * * While there is no doubt of the opinions reached by those concerned
with the conservation impact, their position is founded on subjective judgment
considerations rather than any factual evidence which would support valid
objection by this Department.

This Department would, of course, prefer that there be no additional intrusions
upon the existing Potomae environment: Our deferral in this instance is dictated
solely by the circumstances that the proposed fill project * * *,

And so on.

So, to answer your question, this certainly does not present to Gen-
eral Woodbury, was not intended to, the impression that there was
monolithic support for my view.

I }fhink it indicates very well there wasn’t, and I think it is reflected
in this.

Mr. VaNDER JacT. As a matter of Tact, there was within the Bureau

monolithic opposition to your view, wasn’t there ?
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Mr. Brack. In one degree or another, I suppose you could charac-
terize it that way.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. I am glad you read the paragraphs you did be-
cause I wanted to get to those. Directing your attention to the last
sentence in the next to the last paragraph of the very section which you
just read to us, you said: «While there is no doubt of the opinions
reached by those concerned with the conservation impact, their position
is founded on subjective judgment considerations rather than any
factual evidence which would support valid objections by this
Department.”

Now, on what factual evidence did you base your valid objection, on
what investigations, on what scientific data, on what field reports, did
you base your decisions to overrule the monolithic opposition of every
agency under your jurisdiction ¢ :

Mr. Brack. Well, I can see that term is going to come back to haunt
me because monolithic implies a lot morethan I intended.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Let’s change it to “unanimous opposition.”

Mr. Brack. Again that is your adjective, sir.

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. Would you agres, sir, that the opposition within
the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife was unanimous, or that it
was the unanimous opinion within that Bureau that this fill would
a}c}i;re;'sely affect conservation and recreational values? Do you dispute
that ?

Mr. Brack. I think I would dispute it. If T'am to take a poll of all the
people who have had any connection with this case, I am sure I would
find a good number of them who feel that this is a tempest in a teapot
and that there will be virtually no adverse impact. I didn’t talk to
them all. But Dr. Gottschalk——

Mr. Vanper Jacr. Before we leave that point, Mr. Secretary, would
you disagree with the statement that there was overwhelming opposi-
tion within the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, or that an
overwhelming majority of the people who had investigated this felt
that it would, in fact, adversely adgect conservation ?

Mr. Brack. If there hadn’t been opposition it wouldn’t have come
tome, I don’t suppose.

Mr, Vaxper Jacr. Was that opposition overwhelming in the Bu-
reau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife?

Mr. Brack. It didn’t overwhelm me.

Mr. Moss. Would you yield to me? It seems to me very important
for the record, because we seem to have some semantic hangups, that
we now define this a little more precisely. Will you recite for the rec-
ord the names of any persons in the Bureau with whom you discussed
this who support the position you took ¢

Mr. Brack. Names of any people who supported the decision that

- T took?

Mr. Moss. Within the Bureau.

Mr. Brack. Within the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife?

Mr. Moss. Right.

Mr. Brack. I didn’t discuss it with anyone who affirmatively sup-
Eorted it. T discussed it with people who expressed mild opposition,

ased on considerations that I don’t feel were within their field of
expertise. S

r. Moss. That isn’t what I asked. I merely wanted to know if you

could name any individual with whom you discussed this because you
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said ilt wasn’t monolithic and it wasn’t unanimous and that you made
a poll. '

Ililr. Bracx. Isaid I would have to make a poll in order to answer it.

Mr. Moss. But you didn’t make a poll?

Mr. Brack. No, sir. o ~

Mr. Moss. And, therefore, to the extent of your knowledge at the .
time you acted—and that is the only thing you can rely upon—the
knowledge you had, at the time of your action, was that at least those
who had advised with you were unanimous in expressing disapproval
in varying degrees, whether mild or vigorous; is that correct ?

Mr. Brack. I would say that that is probably a fair characterization
of it; yes, sir. ,

Mr. Moss. Well—— o

Mr. Brack. This is why I, as a policy executive in the Department
of the Interior, am brought in. If any decisions are to be based upon
polling individuals who are in subordinate positions to me——

Mr. Moss. Mr. Secretary, let’s make it very clear, I am not sug-
gesting that you should poll. But the question asked you went to the
nature of the advice you received—whether it was unanimous or
whether it was fragmented. Quite clearly, your statements indicate
that the advice to you was unanimously in opposition to the position
you took from within the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife.

Mr. Bracg. I think that is substantially correct.

Mr. Moss. Isitalso true in the Park Service?

Mr. Brack. No; I think not.

Mr. Moss. What exemption could you cite there ?

Mr. Brack. I don’t believe that Director Hartzog expressed opposi-
tion to this. I had quite a conversation with him. I don’t believe that
Mr. Horne expressed opposition to it.

Mr. Moss. Eet me say that, as to Mr. Hartzog, the record here is
abundant, it is clear, it is precise. T think it is as unequivocal as any-
thing can be. It will speak for itself. ;

Mr. Brack. All right. :

Mr. Moss. I thank you for yielding.

Mr. Vaxorr Jaer. And T thank you for the addition, Mr. Chairman.

Well, let us get back then to what is not monolithic and what is
not unanimous, because there was only mild opposition.on the part of
some. Let us get back to the question that you overruled the judgment
of many in the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and in the National Park
Service because their judgments were based on “subjective judgment
considerations rather than any factual evidence which would support
valid objection.” What was the factual evidence which you used to
overrule their conclusions?

Mr. Brack. The evidence that I used to overrule their conclusions
were my visual inspection of the area, my examination of the sub-
stance of their reports as distinguished from the conclusions, and my
belief that eventually an executive decision has to be made. This had
been under discussion and under study for a long period of time; and
the time had come, it seemed to me, when we had an abundant record
and, based on a reading of Dr. Uhler’s report—which is objective,
save his conclusions—and my discussions with Dr. Gottschalk, and
my visual inspection of the area—vwhich T think is objective—I de-
termined that the Department of the Interior did not have a good
case to oppose development of this small area, :
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~ Mr. VANDER JAGT. So you decided their judgments and conclusions
were wrong as to the conservation and recreational values involved?

Mr. Brack. I decided that some of their ultimate—that their ulti-
mate judgments and conclusions were as much in my provinee as theirs
and probably more s0. '

Mr. Vaxper Jaer. And that theirs was subjective and yours was ob-
- jective—is that what you are telling us? ,

Mr. Brack. I think it is more My res onsibility to make subjective
judgments and admittedly mine are judgments. If you could decide
with mathematical certainty, there wou dn’t be room for executive
decision, and this is an area where I felt that was not their responsi-
bility. It was mine, and that was the reason that this Corps of Engi-
neers machinery was set up. Tf there isn’t room for me to make a
subjective decision, then there are many areas that I would not be
involved in, nor would the Secretary.

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. All right.

I am wondering if you made a positive, concrete, specific decision,
because this letter is what we have to go on, and you say in the con-
cluding paragraph:

This Department would, of course, prefer that there be no additional intru-
sions upon the existing Potomac environment. Our deferral in this instance is
dictated solely by the circumstances.

1t seems to me you are just kind of deferring, which is abdicating,
and can you just defer and abdicate in the protection of conservation
and recreational values?

Mr. Brack. I think, as a matter of law, that we eventually must
defer to the Corps of Engineers as a matter of final responsibility. We
don’t issue the permit, was all T was trying to say, and that we were
not going to interpose an objection. We were going to defer to General
Woodbury’s expressed intention to issue the permit, I think is all I
meant by it. I didn’t mean deferral in the sense of postponement. I
intended this as a final expression of our decision not to assert objection
to the permit’s issuance.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. When did you write this letter ¢

Mr. Br.ack. About the day it was sent or the day before.

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. Where did you write it ?

Mr. Brack. In my own office.

Mr. Vaxper Jacr. Did you write it by hand, or did you dictate it ?

Mr. Brack. No; Mr. Mangan presented me with the first draft. I
think it went through a couple of drafts. I marked it up; we discussed
it. Tt was very much my pro uct.

Mr. Vanoer Jagr. And written on the same day that it was sent ?

Mr. Brack. I don’t know. The letter may show. It only shows that
it was—this version of it was dictated on the 25th of April,and I think
T—I think a day or two preceding we had a copy of it and spent some
time with it, in draft form.

Mr. Vanper Jact. Now, the impact, at least as T see it, of this letter
is to say that the Department once had an objection, and then that was
withdrawn by Secretary Cain, on October 10, 1967. There is no mention
of the fact that that reversal was later reversed, and that basically
you are deferring the conservation and recreational objections.

Are you aware of the fact that General Woodbury testified yester-
day that had he known there were strong conservation and recreational
objections, he would not have gone ahead and issued the permit?
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Mr. Brack. Well, again, what he testified to yesterday and what
was in his mind at the time that I acted, I can onl speculate ; but in
his incoming letter to me he says in the next to the last paragraph,
“However, I have been informally advised the osition of the Depart-
ment of the Interior has been changed and therefore in accordance
with the policies set forth in the Memorandum of Understanding be-
tween our departments dated July 13, 1967, I refer the application to
you for your consideration.”

Again, I don’t know what was in General Woodbury’s mind yester-
day, or when he wrote that letter, but there is no doubt at all but that
General Woodbury knew what had transpired at the Department of
the Interior, I certainly don’t want to—

I. VANDER Jacet. Would anybody reading this letter be fair if he
concluded that the objections within the Department of Interior as to
conservation and recreational values had been resolved?

I. BLack. Would that be g fair conclusion from my letter that
they had been resolved ?

Mr. VANDER Jaar. Yes,

Mr. Brack. Ob, no. T don’t think s0. They had not been resolved
within the Department of Interior, and T so indicated.

Mr. Vanoer Jacr. So far as the Department of Interior’s official
position is concerned the objections had been resolved.

r. BLAOK. Yes, sir; that was my intention to convey that—resolved
in the sense that the decision wasmade by me.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. So that when General Woodbury testified that
the reason the permit was granted was because the objections had been
resolved, he was in fact on solid ground then.

Mr. Brack. It had been resolved so far as an official and fina] de-
partmental position, Department of Interior position, was concerned.
I'think that is accurate,

Mr. Vanper Jaer, In April when all of this was going on—there has
been testimony here and mention made, in fact I think You made men-
tion, I don’t know if you used the word “urgency”——somebody said
there was a sense of urgency about this because Secretary Black is
geltlti;lg all kinds of telephone calls on it. From whom were those
calls?

Mr. Brack. Well, in the first place Dr. Cain’s memorandum to Gen-
eral Woodbury said that Under Secretary Black is getting numerous
telephone calls, Again that was his adjective, not mine. I haq received
probably three telephone calls, T received a, telephone call from a Jor
Verkler who was a staff member of the Senate Interior Committee,
expressing no concern on hig own behalf but communicating to me
that Senator Birch Bayh was interested in this, and he was more or
less inquiring what the status of it was and who would be handling it.

I told him that T woulq be handling it.

Senator J ackson, who is chairman of the Interior Committee, tele-
phoned me in an entirely neutral fashion on behalf of Senator Bayh,
emphasizing to me that he had no interest in the outcome of this what-
ever. He only wanted to be sure that it would receive fair and im-
partial evaluation by me. And T had advised him that I wags the in-
dividual who would'see to it. This was made very clear,

I had a telephone call from Senator Bayh himself, in which he ex-
pressed his interest in this development, in seeing that the permit was
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issued. He didn’t—it was not In strong terms. He was hopeful that we
would not continue to interpose objection to it, and T told him that it
would receive fair evaluation.

Of course, 1 had gotten the initial call from General Woodbury
and, I think, there may have been a couple of calls back and forth
when we were trying to track down this permit before I called Stan
Cain in, and I told Stan that I was getting some telephone calls and
I may have said I am getting a lot of telephone calls. But now as best
I can recall I got three or four.

Mr. Vanper Jaer. Do calls from three Congressmen inquiring about
the status of something ordinarily touch off a sense of urgency? 1
would be glad to know that they do. [Laughter.]

Mr. Brack. Well, we try to avoid that kind of urgency as best we
can. There was no direct communication to me from ‘Congressman
Moss, or Congressman Reuss, or Congressman Saylor. I was aware in
reading through the file that they had expressed themselves very ably
and very vigorously in opposition to this. There was interest on the
other side, other congressional interest, and we could sit back and let
pressures and counterpressures build up until the decisional process
becomes impossible. I knew very well what the views of Mr. Moss and
Mr. Reuss were. They had presented them very strongly and very well,
and they were considered by me, and I wanted to move sufficiently
quickly so that this didn’t—so that the Interior Department didn’t
get caught in the middle of pressures.

Now, there is a further point that I would like to make here, and
1 want to make it as strongly as I can. The suggestion has been made
often, or indeed it was probably kind of asked for by the language that
Secretary Cain used in a memorandum, about a “political decision”;
but I want to make it abundantly clear there were no real political
pressures so far as 1 knew——certainly none on me. This may in part
explain a sense of some urgency because, you see, pressures might build
up on both sides of the picture, I felt, candidly, this was an executive
department decision, and I felt that to subject it to arbitration be-
tween different Members of Congress and the Senate was not conducive
to making it in an impartial ‘atmosphere.

Now, the suggestion has been made, and it was really more than a
suggestion, it was quite a charge, in testimony here on June 24, that
some kind of payoff was involved. That, to me, means bribery. Thisis a
charge of criminal impropriety and, to me, this is appalling. I made
the Department’s decision. I was not influenced by political considera-
tions. So far as I know, there is not a scintilla of evidence that anybody
involved in the decisional process in this case acted with any impro-
priety whatever, and I would hope that this committee, which has
received the testimony without comment, would make it clear that the
honor and honesty and integrity of officials of the Department of In-
terior is not at issue.

Mr. Moss. I would say, Mr. Secretary, that that is beyond the reach
of this committee. That observation was made by a Member of the
Congress who exercises the prerogative of any Member of the Con-
gress, making his own judgments, and he is answerable to his constit-
wency for those judgments. I don’t want to mislead you. This commit-




184

tee cannot deal with the charge that Congressman Saylor made. He
voiced a personal opinion. I imagine that from time to time you cer-
tainly have the opportunity before the Interior Committee for con-
versation with him. ; ;

Mr. Bracs. This is an examination, Mr. Chairman, by the House
Government Operations Committee, presumably of the decisiona] proc-
ess that was followed in arriving at an executive department decision ;
and I would hope that this committee would be somewhat, concerned
with the charge made that the decisional process was influenced im-
properly.

Mr. Moss. This committee will be concerned with any evidence of
improper influence in the decisional process. But I wanted to make it
clear that there are limits upon what this committee can do in dealing
‘with Members of the House who want to voice their personal opinions.

Mr. Vanper Jagr. That is al] the information I need, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Mr. Secretary. ‘

Mr. Moss. Mr. Gude ? :

- __ Mr. Gupe. Mr. Secretary, you stated, I believe, that in talking with

Dr. Gottschalk he raised more concern over the precedent, of granting
this license than the actual area involved, that his concern was that
this would establish g precedent, and T would gather that you did not
share this concern, and that you did not feel there would be & “nibbling
away” process—that if that entire area in the upper map, which is in
both red and black, were eventually filled up, that this would still not
be a problem as far as both recreation and wildlife are concerned ?

Mr. Braok. I think that that would—that the entire wedge, which

cerned, that strikes me ag protected. :

Mr. Moss. Would you yield for just one moment ? Mr. Secretary, I
would like very much to have Yyou prepare for the committee, or have
-prepared for the committee, a map of the area from Alexandria to
Mount Vernon showing the areas on the Virginia side of the river,
showing the areas in private and in public ownership, Federal or
‘otherwise. , ; :

Mr. Brack. I would be ha Py to do that, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moss. It might be Weﬁ to put the Maryland side in at the same
time, :

Mr. Brack. The Maryland side? ;

Mr. Moss. Yes. I think we Just acquired more over on the Maryland
side recently, didn’t Wwe, or we started to acquire. ,

‘Mr. Gubpg. Yes. ‘
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Mr. Moss. Thank you for yielding.

(Subsequently the subcommittee received the following data from
the Interior Department:)

: U.8. DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR,
QFFICE OF THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.C., July 19, 1968.
Hon. Ropert E. JONES, Jr.,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Natural Resources and Power of the Committee on
Government Operations, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

Dpar Mr. CHAIRMAN @ On page 5068, lines 22 through 25, and continuing on
page 369, of the transeript of the July 9 hearing on the Hunting Creek matter,
Under Secretary Black was requested to have prepared for the committee a map
showing areas in Federal and private ownership along the shore of the Potomac
River.

The original map prepared in response to this request is transmitted herewith.
A copy has been filed by the National Capital Region of the National Park
Service at map file No. 117.5-800-3. T'o more adequately show the public interest
we have expanded the land status to show:

1. Federal ownership. o

2. Authorized and proposed acquisition.

3. Federal development rights (frequently called “scenic easements”).
4. Proposed Federal development rights.

5. Other public or quasi-public ownership.

The private property on the Virginia shore between the city of Alexandria and
Mount Vernon, is largely built up with single-family jesidences in the com-
munities of Wellington and Arcturus. Two undeveloped tracts remain, the Fair-
child tract to the north and the Collingwood Inn tract to the south.

There ig also transmitted herewith, revised as requested by your stiaff, an area
map and a detail map. A copy of each of these has been filed by the National
Capital Region of the National Park Service at map file No. 117.5-800-1 and
117.5-800-2, respectively.

Sincerely yours,
RopeErT M. MANGAN,
Deputy Under Secretary.
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Mr. Gope. When you visited the site did you go out on the point to
the old lighthouse?

Mr. Braok. Yes, sir.
~ Mr, Gupe. Did you look back so you could see Hunting Creek ?

Mr. Bracg. I don’t think that from the lighthouse you can see
Hunting Creek. That is over around—you might be able to.

Mr. Guon. Did you walk over to the edge of the water there and
look back and see the area and look at Flunting Towers?

Mr. Brack. I don't recall—it is my impression now, if you could it
was very difficult. That wasn’t naturally where you would look from
there. I don’t recall precisely.

Mr. Gupe. Well, there is quite a panorama there, and, of course, any
intrusion along that shoreline—actually, the Hunting Towers apart-
ment buildings, although they are high rise, do not intrude into the
choreline there. But the £11 in this red area would intrude into the
shoreline view. Anything built beyond Hunting Towers there would
do so. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Moss. Thank you very much. Mr. McCloskey ¢

Mr. McCrosguy. Mr. Black, I would like to ask you several questions
about the sense of urgency which apparently existed only twice in the
long history of this controversy. Once on October 10, 1967, Dr. Cain
testified to a “sense of urgency’’— so much so that within a few hours
on 1 day, with a complete Tack of knowledge of this subject, he reversed
a policy of 3 years. The second “sense of urgency” occurred between
April 10—when apparently Dr. Cain reviewed the situation com-
pletely, insisted on a strong case being made if he was to reverse his
previous judgment, and according to his testimony @ strong case was
made and he reversed that judgment on April 10—and within 16 days
thereafter you had reversed him, in effect, in that case which was
presented to him.

T want to say that T have complete respect for your honesty. But on
the face of this whole situation, it is difficult to understand, in view of
the leadership that Secretary Udall has given in the preservation of
natural habitat, and particularly in view of Director Hartzog’s memo-
randum to Dr. Cain, which is in the record and in which he referred to
this changing policy of the T.S. Government to preserve wetlands and
natural environment. I want to ask you precisely about this “sense of
urgency” in April of 1968. During that period of time, was not the
Secretary of Interior pressing this Congress for a new law to preserve
the very areas which this fill permit would involve destroying ¢

Mr. Brack. You are talking about the National Potomac Waterway
concept.

Mr. McCroskry. That is correct.

Mr. Brack. That activity was about contemporaneous. It may have
preceded it.

Mr. McCroskey. In effect, would you not say, Mr. Secretary, it is
possible, if the policy of the Secretary of Interior on this estuarine Po-
tomac bill is enacted into law, that this will be the last permit granted
for the filling of the Potomac River in the area of Washington, D.C.%

My. Brack. Well, T would think so. I would hope so, and I have no
feeling there could be another permit granted in this area with the pos-
sible exception of a_small portion north of—I am referring to the
permit that is somewhere in abeyance now.

96-216—68——13
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Mr. McCroskey. T want to ask you this: In the conversations with
any of the people who contacted Your Department was it discussed that
if & permit was to be granted it should be granted soon before the Po-
tomac River legislation could take effect ?

Mr. Bracs. Oh, no, I certainly—that has never occurred to me
until this moment.

Mr. McCroskEy. Why the sense of urgency ¢ What urgency possibly
could exist with the Federal Government as to having to "push this
thing through with this speed ?

Mr. Bracs. Urgency only in the sense that this had been at issue
for a long period of time and that pressures were building up. That
there was strong opposition which had been expressed and some sup-
port had been expressed. I just simply didn’t want to get caught 1n
the middle, Mr, McCloskey, ‘that is all. There was no feeling that on
the merits of it, in my mind, the developers had to have this permit
now.

Mr. McCroskey. But they are the only ones really that would feel
any “sense of urgency,” wouldn’t they ¢

Mr. Braok. I don’t think SO.

Mr. MoCrosgry. Well, let’s enumerate those who, aside from the
developers, would feel a “sense of urgency” to have this matter de-
termined.

Mr. Brack. The Corps of Engineers had had this pending. They
were subjected to calls and pressures. I think that these are matters of
degree. Urgency—I don’t know that I would characterize it as “ur-
gency.” I wanted to get it resolved and it seemed to me with the time

delay and create more and more argument. I didn’t have any deadline
that I set in my own mind to reach this, but I wanted to get it resolved.
That was all.

Mr. McCroskry. Well now, you have named, and I think you testj-
fied this afternoon and Dr. Cain testified this morning, that there
were Congressmen on both sides, and as I understand it there were at
least three who had made their displeasure known to the Secretary of
the Department of the Interior.

Can you enumerate those Congressmen and Sc;n;xtors who had indi-

Mr. Brack. The only Member of Congress who indicated that he
was in favor of it was Senator Birch Bayh. Congressman Dingell,
while he didn’t favor it, had quite explicitly withdrawn his objections
so he was, so far as that is concerned, withdrawn from the considera-
tion.

Mr. MoCroskry. While the interest of Congressmen does not, and
should not, affect your executive decision, I believe you testified you
do keep a careful record of congressional inquiry and interest in
matters of this kind ; do you not ?

Mr. Brack. Let me say, if T said that the wishes of Congress do
not influence our decisions, T want to beat a hasty retreat, because
obviously they do. But this was an individual case. Tt did not involve
legislation, and we had had the opportunity, as I say, to examine and,
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I think, in considerable detail, and ive much thought to, the wishes
notably of Mr. Moss and Mr. Reuss,g:md we do keeg a record of these,,
communications. It was in the file that I reviewed.

Mr. MoCLOSKEY. Are you absolutely certain that the names you have
given us today are the only names of Congressmen or Senators who
had expressed an interest, or made an inquiry, on this subject ?

Mr. Brack. It may be that Congressman éa,ylor——there were -com-
munications from him in the file. I was aware generally of his
opposition. ,

Mr. McCroskEy. Do you understand my question?

Mr. Brack. Well, maybe you had better repeat it.

Mr. McCroskry. Could you repeat the question, Mr. Reporter?

(Whereupon, the preceding question was read by the reporter.)

Mr. Brack. I think T am certain that the only ones that I mentioned,
at least, were the ones that called me. Ordinarily, a call from a Senator
or Congressman does not slip my mind. ,

_Mr. MoCLOSKEY. Do you recall, since you assumed your present posi-
tion, sir, any other applications for fill permits anywhere in the
United States that have come to your personal desk for decision?

Mr. Brack. Yes.

Mr. McCrosgEey. Can you state where those are located ?

Mr. Bracxk. There are a couple of them, and I might have to get
some help here. This is under the memorandum of understanding
arrangement.

Mr. Maxcan. Largely dredging permits involving Take Erie. The
general area of Detroit harbor, and the ‘Ashtabula harbor area are two
Cases that have been at issue with the corps. They have applications
for permits under circumstances which threaten to bring the wheels
of commerce to a halt if they cannot dredge some of these harbors.
They want to dump the spoil in the lake, and we have consistently
objected to this practice.

Mr. Brack. There was one——

Mr. Mancan. We have one fairly longstanding debate on dredging
in one of the gulf coast harbors which involves oystershell dredging
and the disturbance of the marine environment there.

Mr. MoCrosgey. I take it in both these cases you have denied ap-
proval to the permit ¢

Mr. Brack. To this point.

Mr. MancaN. Yes. On the Great Lakes dredging situation, in gen-
eral, we have a cooperative agreement with the corps to carry on stud-
jes to really establish what the influence of dumping dredge spoil in
the lakes is from a pollution standpoint. e

Mr. McCroskey. Do you understand my question? My question is
solely on any of these previous applications : Have you granted a per-
mit or approved issuance of the permit by the Corps of Engineers’

Mr. Mancan. We have; yes. ‘And I have a note here from one of the
staff that indicates at least two cases on the Connecticut coast where
there were marina dredgin permit applications. On final analysis it
was determined that the Va%ue to the community and the value to the
entire area was greater than the minimal damage that would be done
to wildlife values, and the Department did not object to the permit.

Mr. MoCroskry. Now, Mr. Black, can you enumerate for this com-
mittee the beneficiaries, and the identity of the beneficiaries, of this
permit application being granted ?
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Mr. Brack. The applicant is Hoffman Associates, Inc. Beyond that
I do not know who the beneficiaries would be. e :
Mr. MoCroskry. We have some understanding that there is a Team-
- sters’ pension fund involved; is that correct? :

Mr. Brack. I have no knowledge of that. _ ,

r. MoCrosgry. Was there any discussion amongst your office, or
memébers of your office, as to who the applicants really were in this
case? ' 5

Mr. Brack. T do not recall any such discussion. I was not concerned
with who the applicants were, \

Mr. McCroskey. Do you have any knowledge as to who were the
~ people that were bringing pressure on Mr. Meyer and Mr. Pozen dur-
ing this proceeding in April ¢ : ‘ :

- Mr. Brack. Not the slightest. ; e

Mr. MoCroskey. Is there a record of the people who called Mr.
Pozen and Mr. Meyer? ;

Mr. Brack. He may have kept a telephone log. T do not keep one. T
do not know whether ﬁ’e did or not. ‘

Mr. McCroskzy. Dr. Cain has hishand raised. ; ‘

Dr. Camv. T think T can help because yesterday evening I went to
Secretary Udall’s office to Mzrs, Life, to ask specifically, first, to verify
my own appointment with Secretary Udall on that day, and then to
ask if there was any record left behind about Mr. Pozen’s contacts, and
the answer was there were none. So there is no way that I know of
finding out who he may have talked with or who may have called him.
That is what T wished to volunteer. ‘ :

‘Mr. Brack, I never communicated, if I might interject, Congress-
man McCloskey, with Mr. Pozen at all on any aspect of this, and I
‘have gone back and T asked Iny secretary—sometimes she makes notes
of phone calls—to go back to her shorthand notes during these first
2 weeks in April, and see if there were any other contacts, If there
were, I have no recollection of them, and there is no record of them.

~ Mr. MoCrosxkry. Dr. Cain testified this morning that perhaps some

to those referrals—whether you granted some, denied some?
Mr. Brack. I am sure we can supply that very easily. I would not
think there would be any problem.
Mr. MoCroskry. This is 5,000 or 6,000 a year?
Dr. Can. 5,000 or 6,000 a year. ,
. (Subsequently, Assistant Secretary Cain furnished the following
information :) :

BUREAU' OF SPORT FISHERIES AND WILDLIFE INVOLVEMENT IN DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY PERMIT PROGRAM

Total number Applications given Applications given A: lications not
Year of applications desk review field investigati ted on
for permits -

—_— T T
Number  Percent ‘Number ~ Percent Number = Percent

7 5, 592 98

5,907 3,170 54 330 6 5,771 98

16,000 3,700 62 380 6 5,794 96
13,000 2,330 78 250 8

1 Estimated.
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| (In addition, the Department of the Interior forwarded the follow-
ing figures and comments, furnished by the Federal Water Pollution
Control Administration:)

FWPCA REVIEWS OF APPLICATIONS TO CORPS OF ENGINEERS FOR DREDGING PERMITS .

Fiscal year Fiscal ;ear Fiscal gear Fiscal t;;ear Fiscal Ayear
19681 196 1966 2 1965 2 19642

the past 5 years. 2,456 919 569 543 505
(a) Reviewed 2,452 919 569 543 505
(b) Referred to e R (U
2. Number of applications not commented upon..-- 1,407 857 571 517 480
3. Number of_appllca‘uons receiving only desk or )

offiCe TeVIEW. .- —=-=—=ro-zar=meeid tgia 2,87 909 564 538 500
4, Number of applications receiving field investiga-

R 39 . 10 5 5 5

1 Applications reviewed after Army-Interiot memorandum understanding, July 13, 1967
2 Records not complete prior to January 1967 in most regions.

As indicated by footnote 2 of the table, our records prior to January 1967
are generally incomplete Or nonexistent. The July 13, 1967, Army-Interior
memorandum of understanding did strengthen our position in the review of
dredging permits. Qur review and program procedures were also changed and
strengthened by Corps of Engineers Circular 1145-2-2 of April 17, 1967, which
requires compliance with conditions for instructions issued Dby FWPCA in
connection with dredging permits. Corps of Engineers Regulation 1145-2-303 of
March 18, 1968, also emphasizes the importance of complying with Executive
Order 11288.

(Suboommittee note :—Eng. Cire. 1145-2-2 of Apr. 17, 1967, stated
that its expiration date was Feb. 15, 1968. Tts subject matter appears
to be covered 1n Eng. Reg. 1145-2-308 of Mar. 18, 1968.)

Mr. Brack. We have not yet operated under the memorandum of
understanding for a full year.

Dr. Caix. Almost.

Mr. Brack. Almost a year. :

Mr. McCrLOSKEY. Let me ask one final question: Did you review
Director Hartzog’s letter before you reached your decision? The letter
T am referring tois the one he wrote to Dr. Cain.

Mr. Brack. Which one?

Mr. McCrLOSKEY. April 4.

Mr. Bracs. April 47 Yes, I read his Jetter. .

Mr. MoCLOSEEY. Now, he points out, and he testified here quite
persuasively, that the grantin of this permit in April of 1968 was
-~ Snconsistent with the goals of the Department of Interior with respect
to the estuarine legislation in the Potomac River. Do you concut wit
that, Mr. Black ? '

Mr. Brack. Did you assert that it was——

Mr. McCLOSKEY. Let me read to you from that letter.

Mr. Brack. Or did he raise the question? : .

Mr. McCroskey. An important principle, that is the preservation
of our fast disappearing hatural environment, which you have creas
tively defended with great honor and high Jistinction would appear
to me to be involved here. ~

The bills before Congress to preserve estuarine areas, and the Poto-
mac River study as well, highlight the need to preserve the natural en-
vironment along the Potomac estuary. Moreover, further studies of
the area are being recommended.

4_.__-‘




sion f.ollowed that this permit would adversely affect this program or
this concept,
Mr, McCroskry. Mr. Hartzog went on tosay:

The alterations of wetland areag and the consequent losg of natural valueg

and environmentaj quality in an area where they are at 5 Premium by virtue of
riparian ownership coyld Set a precedent which might have disastroug conse-
quences along the Potomac estuary ang elsewhere,

. Mr. McCrosggy., But you overruled Dif-ector Hartzog on thig point,
did you not ? )
Mr. Brack. No; 1

Mr. M¢ LOSKEY. But, Mr., Black, did you not earlier testify that the
granting of thig permit wag Inconsisten i i
two bills which the Department of the Interior had undertaken early
this year to bresent to this Congress?

Mr. Brack. T did not inteng to—that it wag inconsistent, wit], the

Mr. McCroskgy, You desired to preserve the Potomac from further
intrusion,
Mr. Brack., Yes, sir.
Mr. McCroskry, That has been g policy of the Department of the In-
terior since the first of the Year, has it not ? '
-Mr. Brackg, Yes, sir.

r. McCLoskry., And yet you approved the granting of a permit to
make a fill in the Potomac, and that granting is inconsistent with that
policy, is it not 2

T Brace. T donot think it Is inconsistent with that policy because 1
do not think people can just say “the Potomac,” do not think that the

cretary’s program contemplates an absolute prohibition of any fur-
ther development in areas that are already built up. I do not consider
it inconsistent with the type of conservation approach which we are

to a letter dateq January 11, 1966, from the Regiona] Director for'the
National Capital €glon of the Nationa] Park Service, My, T. Sutton
Jett, a letter written to Mr, A Z. Shows, 2108 Huntington Avenue,

-
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Alexandria, in which he states this with respect to the Department of
Interior:

At the present time it appears that our only course of action, if we are to con-
trol the filling operations in Hunting Creek, ig to seek gpecific authority and
appropriations of funds in order to acquire interest in the property affected. This
eventuality is being considered in the preparation of our 10-year development
program for the park system of the District of Columbia.

Now, is that 10-year development program still being prepared !

Mr. Bracg. I donot know that I can answer that—what particular
program he had in mind. Maybe we can get some assistance in this
room.

Mr. Moss. Is anyone here from the National Park Service?

Mr. Horne, could you answer that question ? ’ '

Mr. Horne. No, sir; T do not know whether this item 1s in the pro-
gram or not. T think it could be verified.

Mr. Moss. Would you verify it, and we will hold the record at this

oint to receive the information?

‘(Subsequently, Mr. Horne furnished the following information:)

Former Regional Director Jett’s letter to Mr. A. 7. Shows of January 11, 1966,
closes with «his eventuality ‘to seek specific authority and appropriation of
funds’ is being considered in the preparation of_ our 10-year development program

for the park system of the District of Columbia.” The 10-year development pro-
gram referred to in Mr. Jett's letter was a special study then being prepared by

in April 1965. We find that the preparation of this special program was never
completed. We also find that our legislative program has not included a request
to Congress for the “specific authority” which is required before submission of
budget requests for «gppropriation of funds” for National Park Service programs.

Mr. McCrosgEy. The question really goes to this point : Since 1966,
the Department of the Interior has been trying to {)reserve the Potomac
River, particularly along this area which is involved here, has it not?

er. Brack. I think that is probably true. The area certainly south
of there.

Mr. McCLOSKEY. When you say, “gouth,” would you say down to-
ward Mount Vernon from Hunting Creek?

Mr. Brack. Yes; 1 would say that is of considerable significance.

Mr. McCroskry. With respect to that policy, Mr. Black

Mr. Brack. And Jones Point, of course.

Mr. McCLOSKEY. Jones Point to the north and east. :

In your professional judgment, is it consistent with that policy to
grant 9 acres of fill for the construction of high-rise apartments on
these 9 acres protruding out into the Potomac?

Mr. Brack. I think, 71 the context of the particular area, that it is
1ot inconsistent with that view. ;

Mr. Moss. Would you yield?

Mr. McCrosgey. 1 certainly would.

Mr. Moss. I believe there has been an expression by Secretary
Udall—and I will refresh my memory and correct the record if T am
in error—supporting the proposal to develop the area Now covered by
the Federal Records Center and other shore ine areas in private own-
ership in the city of Alexandria; but as to high-rise developments,
rather vigorous protest has been made by the Secretary and on behalf
of the Department of the Interior. I am correct on that.

Mr. Brack. This is not a matter of my particular familiarity.

— ———Y




196

Mr. Moss. Mr. Horne.

. HORNE. I saw that in the newspaper, Mr. Chairman.

r. Moss. I saw it in the newspaper, and I know that ag a result,
in one section, at least, the City Council of Alexandria has approved
the building of townhouses down on the waterfront,

r. Horne. T believe that is the article T saw, sir,

r. Moss. But not high rises. N. ow, this is another one of those
inberesting inconsistencies which attach to this approval.

r. Brack. It could conceivably be an finconsistency, but again T
think you would have to look at the Specific area, you have to see the
specific outlook, you have to note the condition of the water, what uses
of it that are made, ~ :

r. Moss. Mr. Secretary, T am extremely familiar with it.

r. Brack. Well, I am not, so I cannot express a view of whether
itis oris not inconsistent,

Mr. Moss. T have great affection for it. T do not bropose to retire to
it or to live there, I maintain my home in California. But I have a
great deal of affection for the whole Potomac shore ang have estab-
lished firm, friendshipg with the people at Mount Vernon, including
its director, Mr. Cecil Wall. At the bresent time, T am engaged in g
little battle with the Federal Aviation Administration to haye flying
over Mount Vernon prohibited, which it is not at the present time. So T
am concerned with the way the development goes there in preserving
that area of authentic Americana, and T am concerned with thig eating
away which is going to destroy it. T thank you for yielding:,

. MoCroskry. T share the chairman’s feeling of Californians that
we will generally return there to retire, T think that probably includes
your.own wishes, doeg it not, Mr. Black ?

Mr. Brack. T am from the Pacific N, orthwest, and an earlier wit-
ness suggested that T would have to hang my head in shame if T were
to 2o back home again, so I do not, knoyy where T am at the moment,.

Mr. Moss. T would like to ask, Mr, Horne, that You supply for the

Point. That is the second, the farthest north Vepco powerplant,.

I. HorRNE. Yes, sir. I think, Mr., Chairman, if T might suggest,
the chairman might have misunderstood me, T did not infend to give
the impression that I had seen any such document cross my desk,

Vloss. You recall the same hewspaper account that T did.
Mr. Horng. T recal] reading the same newspaper account,

Council, which had authorized the construction of townhouses rather
than high rises in one of the areas,

r. Hornm, If there were two articles, Mr. Chairman, T believe it
was this latter one that caught my attention.

Mr. Moss. T would appreciate it if yoy would check the Department
and let us know about the policy, because T recall there was a recom.
mendation on behalf of the Secretary, and I want the record to he
accurate on that point,
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M, Horxs, Twill domy best. ‘ |
(Sdbsequemly, Mr. Horne furnished the following material :)
aviSoRS OF FAIRFAX

BxTRACT FROM SUMMARY - OF ACTIONS BY BOARD OF SUPE
5, 1964, ON MULTIPLE—FAMILY HoUSING STUDY

COUNTY, VA, on Juny 1
¢pOLICY
* *® * *
policy' that no multifamily applications will
Washington

the right-of-way of the George

* % o
“5, The poard also established the
d including the Mount

be considered within one-half mile of
Memorial parkway from the Cabin John Bridge to an

Vernon estate.”
. S aenrat

CITY OF ALEXANDRIA, VA,
" January 7, 1966.

Hon. STEWART 1.. UDALL,
Secretary of the Interior,
Washington, D.C.

My DesR ME. SECRETARY : The Alexandri
waterfront study prepared by the Alexandria
Urban Renewal. Phis study envisions development of
River waterfront in Alexandria into aesthetically pleasing an
mercial, residential, and public areas which will enhance pboth the historic
colonial character of Ol1d Town Alexandria and complement
Alexandria and the Metropolitan Area. i : ;
Center in Alexandria is jocated in an area deaig'nated in
dy to be an jmportant public use park area on the improved
Services Administration will have to
rplus government property in order
Administration for the pur-

the waterfront stu

waterfront. ;
It is my understanding that the General:

declare the Federal Records Center to be su
for the City to negotiate with the General Services
chase of this property. i
1, therefore, earnestly request that you address a letter to Tawson B. Knott,
Jr., Administrator of the General Services Administration, expressing an interest
by the I)epartment' of the Interior in the disposition of the Federal Records
Center property to the City of Alexandria for waterfront park purposes.
Sincerely, : ; B :
. FraNk B. MANYN, Mayor.

p—— g

- L . SECRETARY OF 35  INTERIOR,
Washington, D.C., January 28,1966.

on. FRANK E. MANN,
Mayor of Alexandria, :
Alepandrit, Va. ' 5 ) :
DeAR MAYOR MANN : mThank you for: your 1etter of January 7 regardingf the
Federal Records Center in Alexandria. We understand City Managerﬂair has
also written to Director Hartzog of the National park Service on this same
t. . i
As we have indicated on previous occasions, we have been favorably impressed
waterfront study and would like to support Alexandria in achieving its
and we will contact Mr. Knott,

by your
g ny appropriate way we can
We will be glad to follow up O
the Administrator of General Services Admxmstmtion, concerning our interests
ria acquiring the Records Center for public purposes.
cooperation in achieving our objeetives for this

in the possibility of Alexand
We look forward to further
vital part of the Capital area.
- Sincerely yours, .
: grEwART L. UDALLy
Secretary of the Interior.
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THE SECRETARY OF THE INTERIOR,
) Washmgton, D.c., January 28, 1966,
Mr. Lawsox B. Knorr, Jr.,
Administmtor, General Services Administmtion,
Washmgton, D.c. .

meet ang discuss these objectivey with representativeg of the Genera] Services
Administvabio-n. ‘ :
Thank yoyu for your consideration of this matter,
Sineerely yours,
StEwarT I, Uparr,
Secretary of the Interior,
—_—

The Alexandria City Council Yesterday approved an emergency rezoning
request to permit construction, of 86 town houses in a4 move to help restore the

style town houses wily cost from $50,000 to $60,000 each. The Property iy owned

VY industry ang has in it an abandoned

fertilizer blant that will be demolished, R
City officialg DPraised the rezoning broposal, Submitteq by Lawrence N. Brandt,
because it would help implement the City’s long range plan for the waterfront,
Brandt Sought the Tezoning on gp emergency bagig in order to begin eon-
Struction at once, i
e City’s waterfront plan, approved last year, calls for rezoning to trans.

form gradually industria] areas on i i i

facilitie,

The town house Proposal wag endorsed’ by the 014 Town Civie Asrsociation,
Which breviously haq oPbosed proposals to construct high rige apartment builq.
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[From the Washington Evening Star, July 4, 1968]
ALEXANDRIA OKS ZONING FOR TOWNHOUSE PROJECT

(By Joy Aschenbach, Star staff writer)

Alexandria City Council last night approved rezoning for a $4.5 million town-
house complex to be built along the waterfront.

The rezoning of 3.8 acres of industrial land, west of North Union Street,
between Queen and Oronoco Streets, will permit the construction of ‘86 three-
story townhouses. ' B

The rezoning was requested as an emergency measure so that financing and
construction of the complex would not be delayed by the City Council’s summer
recess, William G. Thomas, attorney for the developer said. Construction is
expected to begin in September.

City Manager Albert M. Hair, Jr., said the townhouse complex will be “the
first major implementation of the city’s waterfront design,” which calls for ex-
pansion of residential units in the area and some commercial development.

" Creation of a new waterfront zoning classification, which would execute the
city’s plans for the area on a large scale, is still being studied by the city plan-
ning ‘commisgion.

The proposed 86-unit complex will include two- and three-bedroom townhouses,
to sell for an estimated $50,000 to $60,000.

Fifty-six of the 86 houses will be located within the block bounded by Queen,
Princess, North Lee and North Union ‘Streets. The remainder will be built on an
L-shaped parcel fronting on Princess, North Lee and North Union Streets. North
Union Street runs directly along the waterfront. :

The developer, Lawrence N. Brandt, has built similar houses in the George-
town, Foggy Bottom, and Capitol Hill sections of Washington. : )

In other action, the council agreed to delete a portion of South Union Street,
between King and Franklin Streéets, from its Major Thoroughfare Plan.

0Old Town residents opposed the plan, which would have meant widening South
Union from the present 50 feet to 80 feet, because they believed it would become
an expressway. The council voted to widen the street to 66 feet, the normal
width of Old Town streets. :

Mr. McCroskey. Mr. Black, one final area of questioning here. This
1958 act was set up to vest in the Department of Interior the clear duty
of protecting conservation interests in filling of waterways of the
United States. I would like to ask you a few questions about that,
whether in your opinion that law is presently strong enough to protect
the conservation interests. :

Mr. Brack. Which law is this? ,

Mr. McCroskey. I am referring to th

Mr. Brack. Fish and Wildlife Coordination? :

Mr. McCroskey. Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act of 1958, and
precisely to 16 United States Code, sections 662 (a) and (b). First of
all, those sections do apply to this permit application, do they not?

Mr. Brack. Yes, sir; I would expect that they would, so far as fish
and wildlife considerations are concerned.

Mr. McCrosgey. Mr. Black, as an eminent lawyer in your own right,
reading section 662(a), you would concede, would you not, that that
section specifically requires that the procedure outlined in the section
be carried on with a view to the conservation of wildlife resources,
preventing loss of and damage to such resources, would you not?

Mr. Brack. Yes,sir.

Mr. McCroskry. And, further, that if there is to be an intrusion on
those resources it will be on a recommendation from the Secretary of
the Interior, based on surveys and investigations conducted by the
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, will it not % '

Mr. Brack. Yes, sir.




200

Mr. MoCroskey. Now, in this case, the surveys and investigations
conducted by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service resulted in a strong
case being made to Mr. Cain—a case which caused him to reverse him-
self—that there was intrusion on conservation resources, was there

“not.? ; ‘

Mr. Brack. I would not characterize it as a strong case. If it were a
strong case, I would have recommended that the Department of the
Interior resist issuance of the permit. .

Mr. McCroskey. Under the law, your report had to be based on
surveys and investigations, did it not ?

Mr. Brack. Yes, sir. : \

Mr. McCroskey. And you have testified here today that your report
and recommendations overruled those studies and investigations made
by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, have you not ? ,

Mr. Brack. I testified that I overruled the conclusions that the
authors of these studies arrived at, because I did not agree that they
warranted the conclusions that were reached. , :

My recommendation was based on them, in the sense that they re-

ceived my most careful consideration, but I did not read the Fish and

Wildlife Coordination Act as requiring that we accept the con-
clusions—that the Secretary accept the conclusions—of the Fish and
- Wildlife Service if he does not feel that those conclusions are within
their expertise, or flow from the studies that they have made.

In other words, I feel that the Secretary must be in a position here

to exercise a broader policy—to act in a broader policy role, to exercise
some discretion as the principal executive officer of the Department.

Mr. McCroskey. Well, no part of your recommendation is based on

those studies and surveys, is it ? ;

Mr. Brack. I do not know what you mean by “based on.” In the
sense that my decision adopts the conclusions that flowed from these
~ studies, the answer would be no, it does not adopt the conclusions.

Mr. McCroskgy. I do not think we are just arguing semantics here.
A study and an investigation result in a conclusion, and in this case
you overruled that conclusion and substituted your own judgment for
the conclusion of those who had made the investigations and surveys;
did you not? :

Mr. Brack. That is correct. - ’

Mr. McCrosgry. And you did it in a sense of urgency while the
Department was pursuing a contrary policy for the preservation of
the Potomac. = ‘

Mr. Brack. I did not, as I have testified before, do it with a sense
that there was any deadline involved or sense of urgency in the ordi-
narily accepted sense of the term. The bureaucracy is too often criti-
cized for never arriving at a decision, and I wanted to do my part to
help move at least one decision along.

_ But again, with respect to my substituting my judgment for theirs,
I feel that the Fish and Wildlife Coordination Act does repose a
measure of discretion in the Department’s officials, and that T am not
bound by the conclusions that the Fish and Wildlife Service may reach
or there would be no—T would have no function, or the Secretary
would have no function, under that act. ~

Mr. McCroskny. Then, it is your interpretation, I take it, Mr.
Black, that under the present law, while it says that your recommenda-
tion will be based on these reports and investigations, you are left the

-
A
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discretion to overrule the conclusions of those surveys and investiga-
tions if you so desire. :

Mr. Bracx. I do not know that the survey studies and investigations
necessarily are intended to come to conclusions as such. I think that
the Secretary is the one who draws the conclusions from the studies
that are made, and if the Fish and Wildlife Service makes a gratui-
tous conclusion

Mr. McCrosgey. Let us, as lawyers, look at this. If the Congress had
intended that, it would have been simply stated that the Secretary of
Interior was to make surveys and investigations and base his report
on those. But the statute specifically states that in furtherance of such

purposes the reports and recommendations of the Secretary of Interior
on the wildlife aspects of such projects, and any report that the head
of the State agency exercising administration of the wildlife resources
of the State, based on surveys and investigations conducted by the U.S.
Tish and Wildlife Service ) ; !
Mr. Brack. If I might argue with you just a little on this, I think
the stronger argument can be made for the converse—that if the Con-
gress had intended that the conclusions of the Fish and Wildlife
"' Service were going to be controlling, they would not have mentioned
5, the Secretary of Interior. Why mention an official who, under your
| "= interpretation of this law, would be a mere rubberstamp #
[ Mr. MoCroskey. Well, the top man 1n the Bureau here, the U.S.
Fish and Wildlife Service, recommended against granting this permit,
did he not?

Mr. Brack. But that was not the study or survey. That was a
recommendation. ; Ry

Mr. McCLOSKEY. Based upon the surveys and investigations con-
ducted by hisagency in accord with the law. sy :

Mr. Brack. 1 am sure that he considers his recommendation flows
from his study. I think that it does not. )

Mr. McCrosxry. Well now, if Congress intended the contrary, Mr.
Black—and, incidentally, may I ask you if the head of the U.S. Fish
and Wildlife Service—is that a civil service position ? i

Mr. Brack. I am not sure 1t 18 a civil service graded position.

Mr. MoCrosggy. It is not a political appointment ?

Mr. Brack. Apparently not. . : ‘

(Subsequently, the Inferior Department advised the subcommittee
as follows:)

Ag a matter of fact, the head of the U.S. Fish and wildlife Service, who is the
(Commissioner of Fish and Wildlife, is a Presidential appointee, not a civil service
appointee. The Commissioner of Tish and Wildlife has not figured in this hearing.
It appears upon reading the transcript that Mr. McCloskey was referring to the
Director of the Bureau of Sport Fisheries and Wildlife, John Gottschalk, who
testified the day before, and who is indeed a career civil service appointee, not a
political appointee. Mr. Gottschalk’s Bureau is one of two comprising the Fish
and Wildlife Service, the other being the Bureau of Commercial Fisheries, but
Mr. Gottschalk’s Bureau is often referred to as the Fish and Wwildlife Service,
rather than by its official title. i

Mr. McCLOSEEY. So if the Congress intended that it come from the
professional in the business, the language, 1n your judgment, is not
clear enough to so state; 1s that correct ?

Mr. Brack. If that is the intention of Congress, I think your con-
clusion is correct. That certainly is not what it means to me. ;
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Mr. Moss. Would you yield a moment ?

Mr. McCroskey. I certainly would. i L

Mr. Moss. Because again reading the entire section, it goes beyond
that. I would agree that the Secretary is not bound to accept the con-
clusions. But I think that he is bound to act to prevent the damage
which the experts advise him might follow if the permit is granted,
and I think a reading of the language of the statute makes that
clear. It says:

of plans for previously authorized projects * * * Recommendations of the Sec-
retary of the Interior shall be ag Specific as is practicable with respect to features
recommended for wildlife conservation and development., * * *

The purpose of the Secretary’s utilizing the reports of the Bureau
of Sport Fisheries is for the purpose of determining the nature of the
damage that might ensue. I he wants to disregard the conclusions he
should still act to prevent any damage, and I am critical not only of
your overruling him, but I am also critical, in the overruling process,
of the failure to impose any conditions which would minimize the
damage.

There has been a confession that the nature of dredging for the
marina was not a matter of knowledge to you or to your assistant.

Mr. McCroskey. I have just one final question.
I understood your testimony to be that You consider this decision

permits for any purposes ?

Mr. Brack. I think that the Interior Department has to balance
interests, and to favor the granting of a fill permit that, in the judg-
ment of the policymakers, will not harm conservation values, is such a
balancing of interests. I see nothing inconsistent in that posture. There
is no affirmative policy in the Department of the Interior to dredge or
fill or bulkhead, if that is a specific answer to your question.

Mr. MoCroskey. T have no further questions. Thank you.

Mr. Moss. Mr. Indritz.

Mr. InpRrITZ, MF, Secretary, the letter that you received from Gen-

the applicant, and the language of condition (k) was set forth on the
third page of General Woodbury’s letter, :

Did you, in arriving at your April 26 letter, consider whether that
condition (k) would adequately protect the Federal Government’s
Interest in preventing diversion of Polluted material from the outfal]
of the sewer at the foot of South Royal Street onto the waters and
shores of the Jones Point, Park ?
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Mr. Brack. I did not focus in any fine detail on that question, Mr.
Indritz. I think it was the feeling in the Federal Water Pollution
Control Administration that this would adequately protect their
interests. But, in answer to your question, I did not devote a great
deal of specific attention in regard to that provision in arriving at
any decision.

Mr. INpRITZ. YOUu were aware though, were you not, that the con-
struction of the fill in the area west of the eastern boundary of South
Royal Street extended would result in diverting the sewer flow along
the shores of Jones Point Park?

Mr. Braok. I do not think I would necessarily subscribe to that.
1£ there is additional fill in this area, I can foresee some problems if the
outfall is not taken out to the edge. 1 am not a hydrologist, but 1 spoke
with Director Hartzog about this particular feature at some length,
and with Mr. Horne, and it was our feeling that so far as the instant
application is concerned, that really does not present a problem af
Jones Point.

The Park Service people seemed to be satisfied that should this other
piece be filled in there, arrangements should be made in advance to get
the sewer outfall out further into the water. 1 have discussed that point
with the Park Service. I do not have the impression that they are con-
_ cerned about that at this point. It would be something we would want
to watch.

Mr. Inprrrz. Your letter referred to applications for bulkhead and
fill permit affecting 19 acres of land.

Mr. Brack. Are you referring to my testimony

Mr. InprrTz. No, your letter of April 26 refers to 19 acres.

Mr. Brack. Well, if I could at this point, to the extent that you are
going to copy my statement into the record, state there are typographi-
Sal errors in two places, and this is just the result of our office arith-
metic. It should be 9 acres, and we copied that out of the letter, I think,
to Geeneral Woodbury.

On page 4, 19 appears in the bottom full paragraph and it should
be 9. I am referring to my prepared statement now. And the same i
true over on page b—9 should appear at the bottom of the last full
paragraph instead of 18.

Mr, Inprrzz. I was referring to the first paragraph of your letter
of April 26. ,

Mr. Brack. This is also an error.

Mr. Inprirz. 1 see.

Mr. Brack. That was just perpetuated in my statement. We just
copied that again. '

Mr. Inprrrz. Mr. Horne testified the other day that even if onl the
£i11 area applied for by Hoffman ‘Associates were filled, there would be
backflow and eddying which would result in sufficient hydrological
%xange so that the flow from the sewer outlet would be along Jones

oint. =

My question, therefore, is, with that kind of concern on the part of
the Park Service, ought not the Department, in apprising the Corps of
Engineers, indicate a greater concern with respect to the adequacy of
condition (k) in prote(:tin%lthat interest of the Government ?

Mr. Brack. It may be that we should have. Tt was my feeling that
the Park Service concern was taken care of, so far as this construction
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is involved, and that subsection (k) protected the water pollution fea-
tures of it. That is all I can add to it, and I did specifically discuss this
with them. I do not mean to be disputing Mr. Horne’s testimony here.
I did not understand it that way. ‘

Mr. Inorrrz. Would you regard condition (k) as enabling the De-
partment to require the city of Alexandria to extend the sewer beyond
-the fill area ? : :

Mr. Brack. Well, the language is very broad. T think it is directed
- tothe applicant rather than to the city of Alexandria, that they would
have to make adequate provisions to convey the sewage on out into the
stream. But this may be subject to other interpretation. :

Mr. Inprrrz. Well, all condition (k) says is that the permittee shall
comply promptly with any regulations, conditions, or instructions
“affecting the work hereby authorized,” and the “work hereby author-
ized” is the work of filling.

Now, if it is only the permittee’s work which is involved, is there
anything in the condition which would enable the Federal Government
to call upon the city of Alexandria to extend the sewer so that the dis-
- charge of combined sewage and storm waters would not flow along the
parklands? :

Mr. Brack. I cannot answer that. T think our Solicitor’s Office would
have to look at that language. T have a feeling that it is probably not
a real problem and T can only suggest that there would not arise that
kind of controversy between the city and the Federal Government, But
whether this has sufficient teeth in it, if there were a lawsuit or some-
thing to make this particular sewer extension, I cannot tell you. T have
not felt that was a significant problem. Perhaps it is. “
~ Mr. Inpritz. Is it at least possible that in order to attain that pro-
tection the Federal Government might have to bear the cost of extend-
ing that sewer? :

Mr. Brack. I suppose it is conceivable, ‘

Mr. Moss. If there are no further questions, Mr, Secretary, I would
thank you for your appearance, and you are now excused. I would like
very much to be able to accommodate the several persons who have
requested opportunity to testify here. But at this hour—it is now
4:30—we have an important housing bill in the voting stage on the
floor of the House, and it is necessary that the committee adjourn, We
‘will be willing to receive statements which will be included in the rec-
ord at this pomt. If you will contact Mr. Indritz at room B-349-B,
here in this Rayburn Building, or by telephoning him at 225-6497—
that is a direct dial—he will receive them and see that they are included
in the record. The committee will now stand adjourned, subject to the
call of the Chair.

(SuBcommrrrer Nore—Because of increasing burdens of con-
gressional business, the subcommittee did not schedule a further hear-
g to receive the testimony of Brig. Gen. Charles C. Noble, Director
of Civil Works, Corps of Engineers. His prepared statement, as sub-
mitted to the subcommittee on the first day of the hearings, follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF Brra. GeEN. CHARLES O, NOBLE, DIRECTOR OF CrviL Works,
OFFFICE OF THE CHIER OF 'ENGINEERS

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am-Brig. Gen. Charles C.
Noble, Director of Civil Works, Office, Chief of Engineers, Department of the
Army. I appear before the Natural Resources and Power Subcommittee to dis-
cuss the actions of the Department of the Army regarding the issuance of a




